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REAUTHORIZATION OF THE PERFORMANCE
MANAGEMENT AND RECOGNITION SYSTEM

THURSDAY, JUNE 24, 1993

House of Representatives,
Committee on Post Office and Civil Service,

Subcommittee on Compensation and Employee Benefits,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 2:20 p.m., in room
311, Cannon House Office Building, Hon. Eleanor Holmes Norton
(chair of the subcommittee) presiding.

Members present: Representatives Norton, Byrne, and Morella.

Ms. Norton. The subcommittee will come to order.

Today, the subcommittee holds the first of two hearings on the
reauthorization of the Performance Management and Recognition
System. PMRS provides for bonuses and merit pay increases for all

Federal supervisors and management officials in grades 13 through
15. PMRS was established in 1984 and reauthorized in 1989 and
1991. It is scheduled to sunset on September 30, 1993.

On May 27, 1993, the Office of Personnel Management presented
the subcommittee with a proposal providing for the establishment
of a unified performance management system covering both man-
agement level and rank-and-file employees. Its implementation
would change the manner in which performance awards, as well as

merit pay and longevity pay increases, are handed out. The pro-

posal seeks to vest agencies with maximum flexibility to design

performance management programs which reflect their own unique
structure, needs, and culture. It calls for employee participation

throughout this process.

Our hearings will focus on OPM's proposal as well as on how
PMRS has functioned over the past 2 years. PMRS has been widely
criticized for not meeting its objective of motivating and rewarding
employees because, it is alleged, the cash awards it provides have
been distributed unfairly and the amounts have been too small.

PMRS, along with the performance management system, which
currently covers rank-and-file employees, have both been the sub-

ject of recent exhaustive studies. When the Congress last reauthor-

ized PMRS in 1991, the legislation provided for the establishment
of the PMRS review committee to examine the system and submit
recommendations to the Director of OPM on how to achieve a fair

and effective system.
The Federal Employees Pay Comparability Act of 1990 estab-

lished the Pay-For-Performance Labor-Management Committee to

advise OPM on the link between the pay and performance of rank-

(1)



and-file employees. The contribution of both committees is reflected

in OPM's reform proposal.

Scheduled to testify before the subcommittee this afternoon are

James B. King, the Director of the Office of Personnel Manage-
ment; and Nancy R. Kingsbury, Director of Federal Human Re-

sources Management Issues at the General Accounting Office.

At our second hearing, which will take place 1 week from today,

on July 1, we will hear from the associations which represent the

Federal Government's management level employees, along with
unions representing rank-and-file employees.

I would especially like to welcome today's witnesses, both of

whom have appeared before this subcommittee previously on other

matters. I look forward to hearing your testimony today.

Mrs. Byrne may have an opening statement. No? Thank you.

We are ready to take your testimony.

STATEMENT OF JAMES B. KING, DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF
PERSONNEL MANAGEMENT

Mr. King. Thank you, Madam Chair. May I first present to the

committee, to the chair, Ms. Jean Barber, Associate Director of the

Office of Personnel Management, who is with me at the table

today.
Madam Chair and members of the subcommittee, thank you for

providing OPM with this opportunity to discuss the Performance
Management and Recognition System, PMRS. As the subcommittee
knows, we at OPM have been giving much thought to the future

of PMRS, not only because of the September 30 expiration of its au-

thorizing legislation, but also because of the important role per-

formance management has to play in the President's and Vice

President's efforts to reinvent government through the National

Performance Review.
The time is ripe for empowering agencies, managers, employees,

and employee representatives to create performance management
programs that will enhance individual and organizational effective-

ness and mission accomplishment.
As you know, the Congress authorized two committees to advise

OPM on how to improve the Federal performance management sys-

tems, both the PMRS and the separate system that has been in use

for most other employees. The Pay-For-Performance Labor-Manage-
ment Committee, for rank-and-file employees, was created under
the 1990 Pay Reform Act. The PMRS review committee was au-

thorized by the act that extended PMRS until this September 30.

In addition to the work of these two committees, OPM has con-

ducted numerous meetings with groups of stakeholders to discuss

and refine ideas for reform, with an eye toward proposing changes

to both systems. The recommendations OPM received from the two
committees and other important sources, including the National

Research Council and GAO, provide some differing perspectives,

but also notable consensus, on the kind of system that should be

used to assess and reward employee performance.

It is especially noteworthy that none of the groups favored con-

tinuing the traditional merit pay approach, such as PMRS. Specific

complaints about PMRS focused on its lack of credibility, its rigid-

ity, and the lack of any demonstrable benefit for the considerable



efforts and resources that went into it and do go into it. Further,
the participants find that both PMRS and the general performance
management system, they find them demoralizing and divisive.

In considering solutions we have looked for common ground in
the various reports and comments and have found there is consid-
erable amount of agreement on some underlying principles. We
have adopted these principles as the foundation for a unified per-
formance management system that we are developing, to apply to
the employees now on PMRS and most other employees as well.
These principles include: Equity—a fair and uniform approach to

basic pay progression; two, flexibility—allowing agencies to tailor
programs to their own organizational needs; and three, involve-
ment—giving employees and their representatives a major role in
the design and operation of the agency programs.
Performance appraisal is, of course, the basis of any performance

management system. PMRS used a five-level rating system, with
level 3 being the fully successful performance level. We have come
to the view that the rating system is too rigid to suit the great vari-
ety of organizational settings and needs that agencies have, and re-

quires supervisors to make distinctions in the performance of indi-
vidual employees that can be difficult to explain and/or justify.

Accordingly, we are looking at whether we should only require,
on a government-wide basis, a single determination—do employees
meet the overall expectations for the performance of their jobs?
Agencies would, however, have the flexibility to make further per-
formance distinction among employees who pass this basic test, if

such distinctions are suited to the work culture of their organiza-
tion.

This meets-expectations approach would allow greater flexibility

to design programs that are more adaptable, easier to use, and
more effective, we believe. For example, they could emphasize orga-
nizational accomplishment and teamwork as well as individual
achievements. While we want to give agencies more flexibilities, it

is absolutely necessary that employees and their representatives be
involved in designing agency systems, and that individual employ-
ees have input into developing the performance expectations for
their jobs.

Under the concept we are considering, employees now under
PMRS and employees now under the generally applicable system
would all be brought under the unified performance management
system. To provide an orderly transition to a unified system, PMRS
would be extended long enough to allow PMRS employees to re-

ceive their final merit increases in October of this year, based on
their performance during fiscal year 1993. Then PMRS employees
would be transferred to the new unified system as it is imple-
mented for employees generally. Current PMRS employees would
receive credit for all their service from October of this year toward
their next within-grade increase.
To further provide for an orderly transition for PMRS employees

to the unified system, we are considering a modification in the pay
administration system for the General Schedule. Specifically, we
are considering a change that would make it possible to set em-
ployee pay at any dollar amount in the pay range of a grade, in-
stead of only at 1 of the 10 fixed steps. However, the unified sys-



tern would continue to use within-grade pay advancements in the
same amounts, and with the same time intervals as now provided
under the general schedule.

This more flexible approach to setting pay within the range was
one of the few features of the PMRS that worked well. Its use in

the unified system would allow more rational pay administration
and avoid substantial costs that would otherwise occur when PMRS
employees are converted to the unified system.
To maintain an appropriate link between performance and pay

under the unified system, an employee's within-grade pay advance-
ment would be dependent upon meeting the established perform-
ance expectations. This would continue the current requirement
that employees perform at an acceptable level of competence to re-

ceive within-grade increases. Agencies would be given flexibility in

providing faster pay advancement for superior performers. In addi-

tion, the unified system would require that employees meet per-

formance expectations in order to receive general pay increases,

similar to the current PMRS provision.

The performance management reform that we are considering
would also include authority for agency programs that include in-

novative approaches not possible under the Government-wide sys-

tem. Under such an authority, agencies could seek OPM approval
of cost-neutral alternative performance management programs tai-

lored to their needs with waivers of related provisions of law and
regulation. In developing alternative programs, agencies would be
required, as appropriate, to consult and bargain with employee
unions.

In summary, we believe the Government has an unusual oppor-
tunity this year to reform the overall performance management
system and we should take that opportunity. I have attempted to

outline the key changes that we are now considering to make the
system best serve the goal of quality performance by individual em-
ployees and their organizations through increased employee in-

volvement, greater emphasis on group performance, greater flexi-

bility to meet organizational needs, and a more streamlined admin-
istration. We expect to submit proposed legislation to the Congress
in the near future and we look forward to working with the sub-
committee during this process.

Thank you, Madam Chair, and I would be pleased to answer
questions that the subcommittee may have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. King follows:]

Prepared Statement of James B. King, Director, Office of Personnel
Management

Madam Chair and members of the subcommittee: Thank you for providing OPM
this opportunity to discuss the Performance Management and Recognition System
[PMRS]. As the subcommittee knows, we at OPM have been giving much thought
to the future of PMRS, not only because of the September 30 expiration of its au-

thorizing legislation, but also because of the important role performance manage-
ment has to play in the President's and Vice President's efforts to reinvent govern-
ment, in the National Performance Review. The time is ripe for empowering agen-
cies, managers, employees, and employee representatives to create performance
management programs that enhance individual and organizational effectiveness and
mission accomplishment.
As you know, Congress authorized two committees to advise OPM on how to im-

prove the Federal performance management systems, both the PMRS and the sepa-

rate system that has been in use for most other employers. The Pay-for-Performance



Labor-Management Committee, for rank-and-file employees, was created under the
1990 Pay Reform Act. The PMRS Review Committee was authorized by the act that
extended PMRS until this September 20. In addition to the work of these two com-
mittees, OPM has conducted numerous meetings with groups of stakeholders to dis-

cuss and refine ideas for reform, with an eye toward proposing changes to both sys-

tems.
The recommendations OPM received from the two committees and other impor-

tant sources, including the National Research Council and GAO, provide some dif-

fering perspectives—but also notable consensus—on the kind of system that should
be usea to assess and reward employee performance. It is especially noteworthy that
none of the groups favored continuing a traditional "merit pay" approach, such as
PMRS. Specific complaints about PMRS focused on its lack of credibility, its rigidity,

and the lack of any demonstrable benefit for the considerable efforts and resources
that go into it. Further, participants find both PMRS and the general performance
management system demoralizing and divisive.

In considering solutions, we have looked for common ground in the various reports
and comments and have found that there is considerable agreement on some under-
lying principles. We have adopted these principles as the foundation for a unified
performance management system that we are developing, to apply to employees now
in PMRS and to most other employees as well. These principles include:

Equity—A fair and uniform approach to basic pay progression;
Flexibility—Allowing agencies to tailor programs to their organizational needs;

and
Involvement—Giving employees and their representatives a major role in the de-

sign and operation of agency programs.
Performance appraisal is, of course, the basis of any performance management

system. PMRS has used a five-level rating system, with level 3 being the fully suc-

cessful performance level. We have come to the view that this rating system is too
rigid to suit the great variety of organizational settings and needs that agencies
have, and requires supervisors to make distinctions in the performance of individual
employees that can be difficult to explain or justify. Accordingly, we are looking at

whether we should only require, on a Government-wide basis, a single determina-
tion—do emplovees meet the overall expectations for the performance of their jobs?
Agencies would, however, have the flexibility to make further performance distinc-

tions among employees who pass this basic test, if such distinctions are suited to

the work culture of their organization. This "meets expectations" approach would
allow greater flexibility to design programs that are more adaptable, easier to use,

and more effective. For example, they could emphasize organizational accomplish-
ment and teamwork as well as individual achievements. While we want to give
agencies more flexibility, it is absolutely necessary that employees and their rep-
resentatives be involved in designing agency systems, and that individual employees
have input in developing the performance expectations for their jobs.

Under the concept we are considering, employees now under the PMRS and em-
ployees now under the generally applicable system would all be brought under the
unified performance management system. To provide an orderly transition to the
unified system, PMRS would be extended long enough to allow PMRS employees to

receive their final merit increases in October of this year, based on their perform-
ance during fiscal year 1993. Then, PMRS employees would be transferred to the
new unified system as it is implemented for employees generally. Current PMRS
employees would receive credit for all their service from October of this year toward
their next within-grade increase.
To further provide for an orderly transition of PMRS employees to the unified sys-

tem, we are considering a modification in the pay administration system for the
General Schedule. Specifically, we are considering a change that would make it pos-

sible to set employee pay at any dollar amount in the pay range of a grade, instead
of only at 1 of the 10 fixed steps. However, the unified system would continue to

use within-grade pay advancements in the same amounts, and with the same time
intervals, as now provided under the General Schedule. This more flexible approach
to setting pay within the rate range was one of the few features of the PMRS that
worked well. Its use in the unified system would allow more rational pay adminis-
tration and avoid substantial costs that would otherwise occur when PMRS employ-
ees are converted to the unified system.
To maintain an appropriate link between performance and pay under the unified

system, an employee's within-grade pay advancement would be dependent on meet-
ing the established performance expectations. This would continue the current re-

quirement that employees perform at an acceptable level of competence to receive

within-grade increase. Agencies would be given flexibility in providing faster pay ad-
vancement for superior performers. In addition, the unified system would require
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that employees meet performance expectations in order to receive general pay in-

creases, similar to the current PMRS provision.

The performance management reform that we are considering would also include

authority for agency programs that include innovative approaches not possible

under the Government-wide system. Under such an authority, agencies could seek
OPM approval of cost-neutral alternative performance management programs tai-

lored to their needs, with waivers of related provisions of law and regulation. In de-

veloping alternative programs, agencies would be required, as appropriate, to con-

sult and bargain with employee unions.
In summary, we believe the Government has an unusual opportunity this year to

reform the overall performance management system, and we should take the oppor-

tunity. I have attempted to outline the key changes that we are now considering

to make the system best serve the goal of quality performance by individual employ-
ees and their organizations—through increased employee involvement, greater em-
phasis on group performance, greater flexibility to meet organizational needs, and
streamlined administration. We expect to submit proposed legislation to the Con-
gress in the near future, and we look forward to working with the subcommittee.
Thank you. I would be pleased to answer any question the subcommittee may

have.

Ms. NORTON. Thank you very much, Mr. King.
The ranking member, Mrs. Morella has arrived. Do you have an

opening statement, Mrs. Morella?
Mrs. Morella. I do and I will try to abbreviate it, Madam Chair.

I have had a chance to review your testimony, too, Dr. King, but
just a few comments apropos of the hearing, and I am glad you are
having it Madam Chair, because it is very timely and critical.

The Federal Government has been interested in performance
management for over a century—the Grant Commission in 1871;
the Civil Service Commission in 1883; and now the Performance
Management Recognition System. Our mission now is to determine
reauthorization and the changes that need to be made, and if we
do reauthorize it, also for how long, because it is going to sunset
at the end of September.
The PMRS system was extended 2 years ago with modifications,

which at that time was thought to provide some flexibility in per-

formance evaluation and standards in appraising work objectives.

That legislation, introduced by Mr. Ackerman, also established the
PMRS review committee, comprised of knowledgeable and dedi-

cated people, to evaluate and to advise the Office of Personnel
Management on necessary refinement and changes.

In its report, the PMRS review committee reported that it did

improve on its predecessor, the Merit Pay System, but was still not
considered fair or effective. The review committee in November
1991, in that document, reported that there is a compelling need
to simplify the PMRS to remove nonperformance factors from the
appraisal process, improve communication in the PMRS training,

and permit agencies the necessary flexibility to expand and adapt
the performance awards process to the particular structure and en-

courage decentralization of the performance program for restora-

tion of fairness and credibility of the system.
The GAO document also identified similar issues and empha-

sized, inter alia, there are too many conflicting purposes resulting

in unmet objectives.

That is what we are here for. I don't need to go into the other

details, but it is a subject that can be technical. You are trying to

arrive in your recommendations at what could be a solution for it.

Looking at the recommendations that have been made and the peo-



pie to whom you have spoken, I am reminded that the Classifica-

tion and Compensation Society, around 4 years ago, testified before

this subcommittee on performance management and stated, 'The
search for an effective performance evaluation system has, in some
ways, taken on the dimensions of a mythic quest like that for the
fountain of youth."
And then the society continued to quote Sun Tzu, a third-century

Chinese philosopher, criticizing a management official's rating

process—even at that time it happened—and said, "The imperial
rater of nine grades seldom grades men—and women, understood

—

according to their merits but always according to his—or her—likes

and dislikes. It is difficult to judge men—and women—and I do not
blame him—or her."

And so I think performance recognition is certainly important,
Madam Chair, and it is important that we try to do something
about it. Thank you for allowing me to make this opening state-

ment.
Ms. Norton. Always. Thank you, Mrs. Morella.

Let me begin, then, with a few questions first and then pass on
to my colleagues and then I will come back and ask some others.

Mr. King, could I ask you, what are the estimated costs avoided
by moving PMRS employees into a unified pay-for-performance sys-

tem, not based on steps within each grade?
Mr. King. Well, what we are hoping to do in this, it would be

really a neutral—it will be a direct—depends on how you want to

weigh it. There is a breakage, as you know. There is a claim that
there will be approximately $60 million on what had been breakage
on this.

I think we address it to make it, quite frankly, a budget neutral
proposal. We had discussed this matter, really, with the AFL-CIO
Public Employee Union, the National Federation of Federal Em-
ployees, and others, who suggested an alternative that would not
result in any reductions from employees. If you look at the gross

amount they would ordinarily receive, the so-called savings comes
out of what payments would be received by the employees them-
selves.

And their suggestions, and after we listened to them, we thought
made—we were impressed by their arguments and we believed we
could reach an accommodation that would be both fair to the em-
ployees and give them some sort of a proposal that would be reve-

nue neutral and still would be of interest. The suggestion that in-

volves is that we would have a new rule on minimum increases at

promotion that would be equal to 7 percent, instead of the old rule

which provides for an increase equaling two steps.

So that, really, the total amount in the pot, or in the pot to begin
with, when we change, would remain the same. There would be no
loss, if you would, to the employees themselves in this particular

method. And since it would be put into the entire system, I think
we would address an equity question in that everyone would bene-
fit. This is one time when the tide would come in. Everyone would
be in a boat and everyone would rise.

Ms. Norton. Assuming PMRS is abolished, would you identify

the potential impact, financial or otherwise, to PMRS-covered man-
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agers who are transferred into PMS? Is there a financial downside
in this transfer or are there benefits?'

Mr. King. Well, the financial impact on the proposed PMS em-
ployees, it is really mixed. For approximately two-thirds of the em-
ployees there would be virtually no effect on their within-grade pay
increases. About one-third of the PMS group would see a reduction

of the within-grade increases because the system would no longer

automatically provide larger increases based on superior perform-
ance. However, the top performers may well be eligible under this

system for quality increases.

And the PMRS employees, I would certainly think, would benefit

upon proposals of the more generous 7-percent increase rule we
just discussed first, what had been the old 6 percent rule under
PMRS. The basic benefit, if you would, that the PMRS employees
would receive would be that they would no longer be subject to the
five-level summary performance appraisal system and the manda-
tory links between the summary appraisal ratings and within-

grade pay adjustments.
As participants in this system, the new system I am talking

about, they would benefit from greater participation of program de-

sign, with greater flexibility to tailor programs to their real work
and the culture of their organizations, which we presently don't

have.
Ms. Norton. Disturbingly, the more prevalent complaint about

PMRS is that more often than not ratings are based on friendship

and favoritism rather than performance. A lack of formal govern-
ment-wide criteria for the new performance system, coupled with
the focus on maximum flexibility and decentralization, could result

in continued inequities, in my view.

How will OPM guarantee equity for Federal employees while also

pursuing the decentralization initiative?

Mr. King. I think that, first, we genuinely anticipate fewer prob-

lems based on friendship and perceived favoritism due to the sys-

tem requirement for employee involvement and an increased inter-

est in expanding their source's input to the performance assess-

ment.
I don't want to always fall back on China Lake, but I think it

is particularly useful there, the interest by the participants in the

product. When you talk to the other people, the ones who were
rated not as high, for example, there was a genuine agreement that

the people selected really did represent the best in their particular

operating units of the people they knew. They were familiar with
that. There was a genuine recognition that was fair.

The process, as it evolved, developed that in because of that

input and the continuous feedback. I think this can be done the
same way, Madam Chair.

Ms. Norton. You refer to employee involvement. I note that em-
ployee involvement was first used in the private sector by compa-
nies with unions and was achieved through collective bargaining.

If OPM intends for employees to participate in the design and im-
plementation of the new pay system, why does OPM not rec-

ommend amending the Civil Service Reform Act to ensure that em-
ployee unions have negotiating rights?



Mr. King. I think what we are talking about here, Madam Chair,

is we are making a gigantic step in the deregulation, and in the
deregulating and moving it back to the local agencies we are creat-

ing an opportunity, and I believe that should be reflected in the
legislation that we recommend to the Congress and which would
create an opportunity for really constructive labor-management re-

lations. And we would like to give that a chance to work.
Ms. Norton. How would you see the unions participating?

Mr. King. I see them in a real-life—as we define and as the var-

ious parties sit down and start to make this work, the process is

collective right from the beginning at the participatory level. If we
are sitting down and talking about regulating once again and say-

ing you will sit at a table and you will do this, then we have lost

the real thrust, which is the flexibility aspect and the development
of the give-and-take that we have seen work successfully, and we
would like to give that a chance to work, Madam Chair.

Ms. Norton. I suppose I just don't get it. I don't think you would
have trouble getting the employee associations to, in fact, sit down
with
Mr. King. I don't think we have to command them to be there,

Madam Chair.
Ms. Norton. It is not a question of demanding them. The ques-

tion is are you going to sow confusion by not spelling out what kind
of input or participation they will have, how far it will go, and
what say they will have in the system?
Mr. King. We would like to see them explore that because they

will be released from many regulatory, and even within the legal

aspects, so that they will have an opportunity to work that out at

each step and at the working level.

Ms. Norton. But what you are not proposing is an ordinary ne-

gotiating relationship they have.
Mr. King. At this moment we will not be recommending any

sweeping changes in that relationship by law.

Ms. Norton. I have to tell you that I foresee great differences

among agencies and considerable difficulty if you switch to a sys-

tem like this with such ill-defined notions of how employee organi-

zations will participate. I believe that needs greater thought from
you or else you are going to work it out on a case-by-case basis

with a lot of conflict and confusion about just what you mean by
employee involvement in this new system, particularly given the
fact that there is such great dissatisfaction with the old system or

with how it worked out.

May I ask you, finally, under the new system you propose apply-

ing performance standards to the Federal Employees Pay Com-
parability Act annual pay adjustments and locality adjustments.
Now, this seems at odds with FEPCA's purpose, which is an objec-

tive purpose to achieve pay comparability between the Federal and
the private sector for Federal sector jobs.

What purpose does OPM contemplate is achieved by linking com-
parability adjustments to performance standards? Wouldn't it be
better simply to apply the new system standards to career ladder
promotions and within-grade step increases? Are you, in other
words, truly complicating your life by superimposing one system on
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another right at the time when you are making a transition to a
new system?
Mr. King. I don't see where we are necessarily going to make

anything any more complex. If anything, we are customizing for
the people who are being transferred over so that there is no loss

and we are indicating flexibility.

Ms. Norton. Well, somebody who finds that in a given job classi-

fication there is a locality pay adjustment of x amount of dollars
due, may find that that locality pay adjustment differs among em-
ployees in the same unit.

Mr. King. Well, are we talking about the poor performers here
or are we talking about the—I don't

Ms. Norton. I am not talking about performance.
Mr. King. I didn't think so.

Ms. Norton. No, but what I am talking about is the link be-
tween comparability adjustments and performance standards,
which, as I understand it, is part of what you
Mr. King. I am sorry, what you are saying is that—well, I guess

my response would be if you don't perform, you don't get an in-

crease.

Ms. Norton. Well, if you don't perform, meaning if you have an
unsatisfactory performance rating?
Mr. King. Actually, if you are on the five-step, the minimum sat-

isfactory and the unsatisfactory, you would not receive any pay in-

crease. You would work out a, as you know, a performance review,
a performance and a performance improvement, and you would
work from there, Madam Chair.
The idea behind that is the concern that we have had, Madam

Chair, and that is why we recommend that, is that it does not rep-
resent any lack of commitment to helping poor performers to im-
prove, but it does state unequivocally that they should not get a
pay adjustment upward. And T think it is a matter of accountability
to the public how the money is being spent.

This is an area where we get a disproportionate amount of criti-

cism. When we are talking about this, in those bottom two cat-

egories we have less than 1 percent of our work force, Madam
Chair.
Ms. Norton. What are the categories where you would not get

the locality pay increase?
Mr. King. The unsatisfactory and the minimum satisfactory. If

you would, the four and five category on the one through five.

What we are talking about here is less than 1 percent of the en-
tire labor force falls into this category. And, quite frankly, they
have acted as the anchor for the other 99 percent plus of the other
workers who do very good work across the board, Madam Chair.
Ms. Norton. Acted as what?
Mr. King. As an anchor. They are the folks that set it up so that

every cheap shot in this country—that is where the cheap shots
come from, is the less than 1 percent, and folks who say you give
money and bonuses to people that don't perform. And I am saying
they are a tiny part of our entire civil service system, and what it

has done is created the opportunity for those folks to make those
kinds of criticisms that are unfair.
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And, quite frankly, Proctor & Gamble has made a career out of

selling a bar of soap that is less pure than our own Federal employ-
ees, and the one imperfection we have here, I think it is time,
Madam Chair, we put our mouths and our money together as far

as performance goes, and that is why we are recommending that.

Ms. Norton. Thank you, Mr. King.
I want to go now to the ranking member, Mrs. Morella.
Mrs. Morella. One of the questions I had, also had to do with

how you anticipate and factor in opportunities for the employees
and their representatives to participate in the revised system, and
so I guess you will be as specific with us as time goes on.

Mr. King. I am hoping that we can be, because we will have leg-

islation. And the suggestions that would follow, that would be regu-
latory, that would compliment the law, when passed, and I think
we would see significant improvement and very significant flexibil-

ity.

We are not trying to create chaos in the workplace but we are
talking about taking a building block approach on this and making
sure there are ample building blocks down there to work with so

that we can continue down the road to progress.

By the way, the system we are talking about is not going to work
without the participation of all the parties. It just is not going to

work, and you are right on target. The specifics, we are not that
prepared yet, but we did want to give you the principles and what
our objectives were and what our goals were for your knowledge at

this time.
Mrs. Morella. I want to ask you about how you would, under

the new system, identify the best performers and give them reduc-
tion-in-force credit, because they can get credit under the current
system for performance and reduction in force. So have you thought
about how that would factor in?

Mr. King. It has been built in.

I know DOD—again, let me choose—I don't want to use China
Lake again. It is not necessarily the paradigm, but it is useful be-

cause you had two facilities out there close to each other looking
at a RIF. At China Lake they have about 10 percent coming in on
the top of their particular rating system. In other locations that are
competing with each other they have substantially more people up
in that category in their top quadrant.
What they have done is informally agree—China Lake sets a

much higher standard, and it is very similar to the one, if you
would, at this time, the academies are reviewing, for example,
school admissions. Is your high school and the course program in

your high school more competitive than another high school and its

course program? How do you evaluate the rigors of the particular

academic institution you have been in if you are in a high school?

So that shows there is flexibility within the system. There has
been agreement in certain areas it is much tougher, the ratings are

much tougher, so that they have worked out their own arrange-
ments. We are talking about decentralizing parts of this process
and having the managerial teams have the ratings more accurately
reflect the realities of the workplace.

I don't know that I have answered your question, though.
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Mrs. Morella. You have attempted to indicate that you are
going to try to recognize the best performers.
Mr. King. God willing. And I mean this. I would hope we are not

going to be facing RIF's. You are talking to someone right now who
I don't—I don't view that. I view that as the last worst resort to

any kind of carrying out of any of the Federal policies. I do not see
that as part of the mix I put on the table.

Mrs. Morella. No, no, but it is a possibility.

Mr. King. But I want you to know where I am coming from, and
I recognize the realities of what you are saying. But so we under-
stand that, we will try to design it in so that there is an equity
in there.

Mrs. Morella. Because of the funding constraints, have you con-

sidered shifting funds from bonuses to the annualized merit pay,
merit-based increases in pay?
Mr. King. We felt that, again, that as we decentralize that the

agencies will have available some moneys. We are hoping gain
sharing will be part of that and that gain sharing then could be
used for bonuses and recognition along with other moneys that
may come available at that level and that recognition in the form
of cash be given.

The transfers we are talking about—the term "savings" that was
made in there, and we use the term, so I don't want to give it to

some anonymous third party. That was our phrase. When we
talked to the various bargaining units, as we said, they were ex-

traordinarily helpful and we felt their arguments had a great deal
of validity; that there was a pool of money that was presently being
used for our employees for their benefit. And, in fairness and in eq-

uity, the idea that was put forward was their methodology in which
that could be shared across the board.

I think the 7 percent addresses that so that it becomes budget
neutral and yet, on the other hand, I think there is a sharing. And
there is a definite spirit there that I think was captured and, hope-
fully, will be carried forward. That is reflected in promotions, but
I think there was an attitude reflected there that I thought was
very positive.

Ms. Norton. Mr. King, I am going to ask that the hearing recess

for about 10 minutes so that we can go vote. I hope the two mem-
bers who have been good enough to come will be able to come back
and that you will remain for a few minutes longer for further ques-
tions.

Mr. King. Oh, surely, Madam Chair.
Ms. Norton. We have only one witness after that and so I don't

expect the hearing to take a long time. Thank you.
Mr. King. Thank you, Madam Chair.
[Recess.]

Ms. Norton. I expect the other members to return, but so as not
to hold up the hearing, I want to proceed with as much as I can.

Let me express my concern once again. Ranking member was
also questioning employee organizational involvement, and I recog-

nize that the system in the Federal Government is different, but
the fact is that there are considerable rights to negotiate within the
system and I would hate to see us go to a new system with a lot

of hard feelings with the unions and employee organizations who
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feel that their role is either depreciated or not spelled out suffi-

ciently. And, above all, we do not want OPM to come back next

time meeting a whole flurry of criticisms about differential ways in

which this has worked.
So I urge you to give considerable thought to the problem of un-

intended consequences and to the failure, in many ways, of the

present system. I am a very strong supporter of employee involve-

ment. It has had extraordinary effects in the private sector. I saw
and studied closely what it did to—to just name one company—the

Ford Motor Co., which shortly thereafter became, for the first time,

the most profitable automobile company in U.S. history.

I know what it can do, and I also know that it did it and it

worked smoothly because the UAW had negotiated every bit of it.

So there was nothing to have a dispute about. Either employees are

involved or they are not involved. And one thing we have come to

understand is that you cannot be a little bit pregnant. And if peo-

ple think they are a little bit pregnant, they often resent a status

that they know simply does not work. And I recognize that there

are difficulties here.

I would like to know whether you have more information than

you have provided on nonmonetary awards by agencies? What
types of awards make up this category?

Mr. King. We have not really collected any substantial data on

honorary awards and other types of recognition that our employees

get. We have an incomplete list and I could get that for the record,

if you would like, Madam Chair, but I want you to know it truly

is an incomplete list.

Ms. Norton. I would most appreciate your filling out the record

in writing on nonmonetary awards. I know for a fact, having run

a Federal agency myself, that in many ways those awards can

mean as much to people, if not more. To be singled out for an honor

in a competitive society and a competitive work force like ours is

to often get more than one ever dreamed of getting.

So I am interested in how much nonmonetary awards have been

used, and whatever information you can get us and whether you

recommend for reauthorization any specific language that encour-

ages their greater use or comments upon them in any way.

Under the reform proposal, GS scheduled employees' annual

merit increases will continue to be years in a grade. Thereafter, the

waiting period is 2 years for within-grade steps four to six, and 3

years for within-grade steps seven or more. Isn't the maintenance

of the multiyear delay in receipt of a merit increase rather than

annualized increases counter to the goal of linking successful per-

formance to a reward?
Mr. King. OPM was advised not to alter the within-grade in-

crease system by the Pay-For-Performance Labor-Management
Committee. While OPM seriously considered changing to within-

grade adjustments being made annually, we found that the in-

creases would be made in the upper part of the pay range and it

would be too small to be meaningful to the employee.

We had learned from PMRS experience that increases in the 1-

percent range are of questionable reenforcement value and that an

annualized version of the current system would be prohibitively ex-

pensive. So that was the basis of that, Madam Chair.
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Ms. Norton. A separate system for what are now GM managers
was established under the Civil Service Reform Act to acknowledge
the higher level of responsibility these employees held to increase
their accountability and to recognize their successful performance.
What options will agencies now have to acknowledge the higher
levels of supervisor and management responsibility and account-
ability to which these management employees will continue to be
held?
Mr. King. Madam Chair, the primary way that agencies ac-

knowledge supervisory and management responsibility and ac-

countability is through the job evaluation system, and it provides
for higher classification level for supervisors and managers and,
consequently, a higher pay level.

Under the flexible unified system OPM is proposing, the agencies
would have the obligation of designing award and recognition sys-

tems and programs for their supervisors and managers and, finally,

the alternative authorities provision would enable agencies to de-

vise unique approaches to pay-for-performance for different cat-

egories of employees that are not possible under our Government-
wide system.
And so, really, what we are doing is optimizing flexibility

throughout the system with special recognition for and identifica-

tion of the employee that you are talking about, Madam Chair.
Ms. Norton. How are officials and organizations to be held ac-

countable for their rating decisions and what appellate rights will

be available?
Mr. King. Well, I know that the oversight is provided by our col-

leagues, but right now there are a number of features. We have

—

let's start with oversight, although we could anchor on it. Both
OPM and GAO will address accountability of equity concerns at the
system level, and I think that is a valuable item.

There is a legal requirement that the agency programs be con-

sistent with merit principles of performance. A requirement that
programs be designed with employee input and a requirement for

employee involvement would help ensure the system and require-

ments resulting for those systems would be more acceptable to the
employees, just exactly the issue and the point you have been mak-
ing, Madam Chair. Negotiated and administrative grievance sys-

tem, as well as your EEO complaint procedures would provide ave-

nues for employees and their representatives to resolve the issues

or complaints about equal treatment.
And as I suggested, you finally put that together with the over-

sight from GAO and OPM, and I think you have a reasonable sys-

tem. There is no assurance, but I think there is a reasonable sys-

tem in place to deal with a number of the issues, Madam Chair.

Ms. Norton. I will ask the ranking member if she has any ques-

tions before I continue.
Mrs. Morella. Thank you, Madam Chair.

Dr. King, how do you guarantee under the proposed system that

there would not be any favoritism.

Mr. King. There is no way to guarantee that. I think we can
make it damn uncomfortable under this system for people to con-

tinue to play that game and I think we can identify it because if

we have employee participation, as I said. In those places where



15

there is employee participation there is a sense of ownership and
there is a sense of who is doing what and where and where the un-

evenness is.

And if there is a sense that there is unfair treatment, it surfaces

very quickly in those settings, and so that the authoritarian ap-

proach to management is the place where this really can flourish.

In the other alternatives we are talking about with this maximum
flexibility, I think you will see it minimized. We have seen that in

our various experimental programs across the board.

So I can't guarantee it. I think that is a reasonable question, but

I think we truly can address it and we can chase it down and make
darn sure it doesn't occur.

Mrs. Morella. It has to do with attitude.

Mr. King. I think it will be episodic rather than systemic. That
occasional thing will occur, and we will address it, but it will not

be systemwide. And that is the sense we had in the present sys-

tem, that it was an unfair system based on a lot more than per-

formance.
Mrs. Morella. Also there are a number of agencies and depart-

ments that may not have union representatives, and in terms of in-

volving employees, how would you do that?

Mr. King. That is where the encouragement and the regulations

both by law and regulatory procedures that we will be insisting on

the participation and that can be done. The involvement process

can be up and down the line both with and without bargaining

units.

I personally believe working with bargaining units, that is a

helpful way to go. The structure there is helpful but it can be done.

But the employee input would be required by law and will have
certain steps that have to be taken to secure that.

So a reasonable path we lay out to show that you have done that

within that context and then, again, I think—I don't want to put

too much of a load on GAO, I will let them speak for themselves,

but I would like to think that oversight would include, that we
would be addressing that, because that is a key component of this

participatory side. That would be the, I think, one of the things

that we have learned, that so far oversight does play a role, indeed.

And the other thing is when we see a system failing, we know
there is not participation. You are going to be able to identify it.

There will be some key ways as the system goes into being that you

will know that people are not participating because there will be

a failure mode that will kick in.

Mrs. Morella. So we are trying to point out possible potholes in

the road to come up with something satisfactory.

Mr. King. That is helpful, because I think the legislation which

will be shaped with this committee is going to play a substantial

role, and then in the regulatory aspects, that we give people the

freedom to grow. But if they choose not to grow, we would like to

identify those places that don't want to have a productive area and
find out why.

Mrs. Morella. I am also curious. Every day I try to look at the

Federal Diary because I know that my constituents are doing that.

Was today's explanation of the problems and the solutions correct

in Mike Causey's column?



16

Did you have a chance to read it.

Mr. King. I hate to admit it, but I have a tendency to read the

Post in the evening.

Mrs. Morella. He is getting off the hook, Madam Chair.

I might ask you if you get a chance to take a look at it.

Mr. King. I will.

Mrs. Morella. And see whether or not it does seem to be in sync

with your testimony and your belief. Thank you.

Thank you, Madam Chair.

Ms. Norton. Thank you, Mrs. Morella. I note that the PMRS re-

view committee was adamant and unanimous about requiring a

two-level rating system. Why didn't OPM adopt this proposal?

Mr. King. I believe, in large part, what we would like to do is

to—let's put it in the politest terms. We would like to have a num-
ber of these decisions made at the local level; the operational level.

We have had a tendency many times to fall into the old rules. We
will make the decision for what is best for your operational side.

If we are really going to empower the front line supervisors and
workers, then that, in part, includes making decisions that directly

affects their lives as long as it meets the performance criteria that

are reasonable, that you are so familiar with, Madam Chair.

And that was really the objective, is to permit—whatever method
people felt was fair, the folks who were there felt was fair and eq-

uitable, that would be the method that might be used. And there

are so many, as you know, a wide variety of work situations, I

think, that lends itself to it. I think it is one of those situations in

which we would like to let many flowers grow and see which work
out best.

It may need regulatory or legal action at some time, if it is felt

it is necessary, but initially we would like to provide the oppor-

tunity to let people decide what would best work in their work-

place.

Mrs. Morella. Would the chair yield.

Ms. Norton. Mrs. Morella.

Mrs. Morella. Back to again the column that I mentioned, the

Causey column. He talks about the simplified standard where
workers either meet or fail. The great expectations idea; that it

would either be pass-fail as a system. Is that also what you are re-

ferring to as a possibility?

Mr. King. Yes, that is true. And one of the worst things is, it is

a wonderful idea if the local folks want to use it. Right now you

could not use that. We have a set standard which everywhere,

wherever you go, from Nome, AK, to Panama City that is how you

are to be rated if you are standing there at the locks.

What we are saying is why not understand the differences across

our system, understand diversity, and within that diversity go to

strength rather than weakness. What we would like to do is free

up that sort of thing so that there is no magic to any number. We
give you a smorgasbord and you select what you think will work
in your situation.

Mrs. Morella. Thank you, Madam Chair.

Ms. Norton. Where OPM contemplates waiving current laws

and regulations to accommodate agency's plans to implement new



17

performance incentive systems, how do you plan to assure that the

rights of Federal employees are protected?

Mr. King. I am sorry, Madam Chair.

Ms. Norton. Apparently, there are circumstances when you fore-

see the necessity to waive current laws and regulations in order to

accommodate plans agencies will present to you for new perform-

ance incentive systems. In that case, I am interested to know how
the rights of Federal employees will be assured?

Mr. King. I think we are back to the, or hopefully what we are

looking forward to is that the agency or the particular subdivision

of the agency will show, in a documentable fashion, that they have

consulted with their employees; that there is clear participation

and that people have agreed to those policies that they believe will

make the workplace the most productive place for both them and
carrying out their mission, so that it still remains basically intact

as they want to use it and as they best feel will work for both par-

ties.

But when I say both parties, I realize underlying, Madam Chair,

so no one ever reading this transcript misses the point, is I know
the subcommittee, as we do, as we are talking about this whole

process, have never forgotten our basic customer is the public and
that we are really trying to organize within so that we have the

best service and the best product to serve the public, Madam Chair,

and I am merely saying that so that in this process it is clear. I

know I would like to have that reflected for all of us.

Ms. Norton. Thank you.

Finally, Vice President Gore's National Performance Review is

currently conducting a general review of government operations

and included in this review is—included in his study is a review

of personnel management systems. Does your proposal reflect any
input from this review?
Mr. King. Well, we have talked with the Vice President's group

and the proposal is totally consistent with NPR's emphasis on flexi-

bility, deregulation, and employee involvement. And the NPR staff,

as I said, is aware of the proposal and agrees with the thrust of

The proposal offered now is a first step in an incremental process

toward effective government. And, by the way, I was pleased to see

that the Vice President's group was flexible enough to let us move
out ahead of the actual announcement date with these types of pro-

motion that are totally consistent with the thrust. And as you

know, as you know so well, the committee knows, that with the

PMRS law expiring September 30, we had to come to grips with

this earlier and deal with it.

And, of course, I think we have all heard the same thing, that

both the agencies and the managers that are under PMRS, that

they have no desire to live any longer under this system and are

eager to see change. So I think we are able to start that change

in government a little bit earlier and I think we can do it in a sig-

nificant way.
.

Ms. Norton. Yes, the coincidence of dates here, reauthorization

and the Vice President's report, does raise the question of whether

some alteration or expansion of your own proposals might yet occur

and whether it would be advisable for this subcommittee to wait
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on the Vice President's findings before acting on the performance

management.
Of course, there is a problem of when the law expires, but, again,

how would you recommend we deal with that problem or do you

think we know everything we need to know now to proceed?

Mr. King. I don't think all has been revealed to anyone at this

stage, but I do think that the thrust, as we have said, they are

aware of, they seem totally compatible.

Ms. Norton. They looked at your testimony? They have seen

your testimony here today?
Mr. King. They have seen the proposal, yes, Madam Chair, and

we have talked with them. We have not drawn any more for them
than we have for you, Madam Chair, and as we proceed, we will

view it in parallel.

Ms. NORTON. This being close to the end of June, the expiration

date being the end of September, I, of course, will ask you how
soon you anticipate being prepared to offer draft legislation em-
bodying the principles of the proposed unified pay system.

Mr. King. As we speak, we are flogging our group, and I would

like to think that we would be back immediately after the Fourth

of July holiday with the legislation.

Ms. NORTON. Appreciate that. The subcommittee would appre-

ciate not being pushed up against a deadline. We have a number
of reauthorizations this year.

Mr. King. We remain sensitive to that Madam Chair and thank

you.
Ms. NORTON. Thank you very much, Mr. King. I thank you both

for appearing.
Mr. King. Thank the committee for your kindness and your in-

terest in this very important area.

Ms. Norton. Could I call now Nancy R. Kingsbury, Director of

GAO, Federal Human Resource Management Issues, General Gov-

ernment Division. We are pleased to welcome Ms. Kingsbury, who
has been very helpful to us in the past.

STATEMENT OF NANCY R. KINGSBURY, DIRECTOR, FEDERAL
HUMAN RESOURCES MANAGEMENT ISSUES, GENERAL AC-
COUNTING OFFICE

Ms. Kingsbury. Thank you, Madam Chair. I am very pleased to

be here. With your permission, I have a fairly lengthy written

statement which has been provided to the committee. I would like

to give a short version of that and get right to your questions.

We are very pleased to be here to assist the subcommittee in con-

sidering the reauthorization of the Government pay-for-perform-

ance system which is set to expire, as you have mentioned, on Sep-

tember 30. Conceptually, there is strong support in both public and

private sectors for performance management systems which de-

velop a link between pay and performance.

PMRS is the latest Federal Government effort to create a pay-

for-performance system for managers and supervisors. Like all per-

formance management systems, PMRS' primary purpose is to im-

prove individual and organizational effectiveness. Unfortunately,

many observers, as you have cited many times this morning, be-

lieve that PMRS does not fully meet these goals.
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In practice, PMRS performance ratings are used for multiple and
sometimes conflicting management purposes, such as pay, awards,
promotions, and reductions in force, as well as employee feedback
and development. Our work shows that the results of this confusion

of purpose was that supervisors tended to inflate ratings to protect

their employees against being harmed by the rating; that is, not

promoted or perhaps RIF'd.

This inflation makes ratings much less useful as a tool for con-

structive feedback on performance and may, in fact, confuse em-
ployees or lead to mistrust of management if an employee receives

an apparently high rating but does not receive an award or pro-

motion at the same level. Critics also point to difficulties in distin-

guishing consistently and fairly among the multiple levels of per-

formance currently specifically required in PMRS. An increasingly

large number of employees have been receiving PMRS performance
awards since its implementation in 1985. Because the pool of funds
available for awards has been limited, awards are getting smaller

and employees and supervisors told us that PMRS awards are too

small to serve a motivational purpose.

Indeed, the relatively larger number of award recipients mag-
nifies the negative impact of not receiving an award, which may,
in fact, in turn, negatively affect the underlying objective of im-

proving organizational performance.
Despite these problems, supervisors and employees we talked to

during our review, as well as studies and surveys, indicated PMRS
and other performance management systems have been successful

in improving expectation setting in the Federal workplace. It will

be important to build on that progress by incorporating effective

feedback tools in future performance management systems.

There is consensus among the various studies of PMRS, includ-

ing our own, that performance management systems need more
flexibility to permit tailoring to the mission and culture of each
agency. OPM's recently circulated principles, which Mr. King has
described this morning, fit with the recommendation that we have
made for more flexibility.

Designing new performance management systems will be chal-

lenging and improvements will probably evolve over time. A start-

ing point is the recognition that the fundamental objective of a per-

formance management system is to improve organizational per-

formance. We encourage agencies to focus on developing a clear

purpose for each element of their performance management system
and to strengthen the elements of the system that are designed to

regularly provide realistic feedback on performance, such as expec-

tation setting and regular discussion about performance.

We also believe it is important, and I can't stress this too much,
Madam Chair, that agencies establish, with OPM oversight, eval-

uation procedures which will routinely provide information and ac-

countability for ensuring that recognition and reward systems re-

sult in fair and equitable treatment of all employees.

The one concern I have about OPM's current proposal, insofar as

it is on paper, lies in this accountability and oversight issue. Thank
you, Madam Chair, I will be happy to take your questions.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Kingsbury follows:]
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Prepared Statement of Nancy R. Kingsbury, Director, Federal Human
Resources Management Issues, General Accounting Office

The Performance Management and Recognition System (PMRS) was enacted in

1984 as the government's pay for performance system for grades 13 through 15 su-

pervisors and managers. Like all performance management systems, PMRS' pri-

mary purpose is to improve individual and organizational effectiveness. Unfortu-
nately, PMRS does not fully meet these goals.

PMRS performance ratings are used as the basis for multiple management deci-

sions, including pay, awards, promotions, reductions in force, and removals, and are

also expected to serve as a basis for providing performance feedback to employees.
The result of this confusion of purpose is that supervisors inflate ratings to protect

their employees against being "harmed" by the rating (e.g., not promoted). The in-

flated ratings are then much less useful as a tool for constructive feedback on per-

formance, and may lead to mistrust of management if an employee receives an ap-

parently high rating but does not receive awards or promotions. Critics also point

to difficulties in distinguishing among the multiple levels of performance required

in PMRS.
PMRS has also resulted in increasingly larger number of employees receiving per-

formance awards. Because the pool of funds available for awards is limited to 1.5

percent of the PMRS salary base, awards are getting smaller, and many employees
and supervisors believe that PMRS awards are too small to motivate.

There is consensus among the various studies of PMRS, including GAO's, that

performance management systems need to be more flexible, to permit tailoring to

the mission and culture of each agency. OPM's principles and features for perform-

ance management reform provide flexibility and permit agencies to design their per-

formance management systems with participation from employees and their rep-

resentatives. The thrust of OPM's reform proposals are consistent with GAO's rec-

ommendations.
Designing new performance management systems will be challenging. A starting

point is the recognition that the fundamental purpose of a performance management
system is to improve organizational performance. GAO encourages agencies to focus

on developing a clear purpose for each element of their performance management
system and to strengthen the elements of the system which are designed to commu-
nicate expectations and regularly provide realistic feedback on performance. It is

also important that agencies establish, with OPM oversight, evaluation procedures

which will routinely provide information and accountability for ensuring that rec-

ognition and reward systems result in fair and equitable treatment of all employees.
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Madam Chair and Members of the Subcommittee:

We are pleased to be here today to assist the Subcommittee in

considering the reauthorization of the government's pay-for-

performance system for its grade 13 through 15 managers and

supervisors—the Performance Management and Recognition System

(PMRS) --which is set to expire on September 30, 1993. As

reguested, we are providing our views on PMRS as well as some

observations on the Office of Personnel Management's (OPM's)

proposals for performance management reform.

RESULTS IN BRIEF

Conceptually, there is strong support in both public and private

sectors for performance management systems which establish a link

between pay and performance. The PMRS is the latest federal

government effort to create a pay for performance system for

managers and supervisors. Like all performance management

systems, PMRS' primary purpose is to improve individual and

organizational effectiveness. Unfortunately, many observers

believe that PMRS does not fully meet these goals.

In practice, PMRS performance ratings are used for multiple and

sometimes conflicting management purposes, such as pay, awards,

promotions, and reductions in force, as well as employee feedback

and development. Our work showed that the result of this

confusion of purpose was that supervisors tended to inflate

1
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ratings to protect their employees against being "harmed" by the

rating (e.g., not promoted, or RIFed) . This inflation makes

ratings much less useful as a tool for constructive feedback on

performance, and may confuse employees or lead to mistrust of

management if an employee receives an apparently high rating but

does not receive an award or promotion. Critics also point to

difficulties in distinguishing consistently and fairly among the

multiple levels of performance currently required in PMRS.

An increasingly larger number of employees have been receiving

PMRS performance awards since its implementation in 1985.

Because the pool of funds available for awards is limited, awards

are getting smaller, and employees and supervisors told us that

PMRS awards are too small to serve a motivational purpose.

Indeed, the relatively larger number of award recipients

magnifies the negative impact of not receiving an award, which

may in turn negatively affect the underlying objective of

improving on organizational performance.

Despite these problems, supervisors and employees we talked to

during our review, as well as other studies and surveys,

indicated that PMRS and other performance management systems have

been successful in improving expectation setting in the federal

workplace. It will be important to build on that progress by

incorporating more effective feedback tools in future performance

management systems.
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There is consensus among the various studies of PMRS, including

our own, that performance management systems need to be more

flexible, to permit tailoring to the mission and culture of each

agency. OPM' s recently circulated principles and features for

performance management reform provide flexibility and permit

agencies to design their own performance management systems with

participation from employees and their representatives. We

believe that the thrust of OPM's reform proposals are consistent

with our recommendations

.

Designing new performance management systems will be challenging

and improvements will probably evolve over time. A starting

point is the recognition that the fundamental objective of a

performance management system is to improve organizational

performance. We encourage agencies to focus on developing a

clear purpose for each element of their performance management

system, and to strengthen the elements of the system that are

designed to regularly provide realistic feedback on performance

such as expectation setting and regular discussion about

performance. We also believe it is important that agencies

establish, with OPM oversight, evaluation procedures which will

routinely provide information and accountability for ensuring

that recognition and reward systems result in fair and equitable

treatment of all employees.
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ISSUES IDENTIFIED IN

GAP AND OTHER STUDIES

PMRS was enacted in 1984 to replace the Merit Pay System which

was established under the Civil Service Reform Act of 1978. Its

objective was to make improvements to the Merit Pay System and

emphasize lump-sum cash awards as an important recognition and

reward for exceptional performance. Since that time we have

issued a series of reports and testimony on PMRS's implementation

(see appendix). Our most recent report, Federal Performance

Management; Agencies Need Greater Flexibility In Designing Their

Systems (GAO/GGD-93-57, Feb. 24, 1993), included PMRS as part of

an overall effort to examine the key elements of effective

performance management systems. PMRS participants, Senior

Executive Service (SES) members, and personnel officers with whom

we spoke raised fundamental concerns with PMRS. Among these were

the perceptions that

— multiple management decisions based on the appraisal result

in inflated or unrealistic performance ratings,

— it is difficult to distinguish between five summary rating

levels (level 5 being outstanding and level I being

unacceptable), and

— awards are too small to motivate employees.
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Others, including OPM and the Federal Managers Association, have

also studied PMRS and identified similar problems. As part of

the PMRS Amendments of 1991, Congress established an advisory

committee, the PMRS Review Committee, to review and recommend to

OPM improvements to PMRS. In addition, a provision of the

Federal Employees Pay Comparability Act of 1990 established the

Pay-for-Performance Labor-Management Committee to advise OPM on

the design and establishment of systems for strengthening the

linkage between performance and pay of General Schedule (GS)

employees.

In late 1991, both committees issued reports to OPM. The PMRS

Review Committee made recommendations to improve PMRS, and the

Pay-for-Performance Labor-Management Committee made

recommendations for strengthening the link between pay and

performance for GS employees. OPM's proposals for performance

management reform address many of the issues identified in our

earlier work as well as many of those identified by the two

committees

.

APPRAISALS ARE LINKED TO

TOO MANY MANAGEMENT DECISIONS

Generally, the purpose of performance appraisals is to assess and

improve an individual's performance and thereby enhance
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organizational effectiveness. Unfortunately, our work indicates

that, because PMRS performance ratings are used as the basis for

multiple management decisions such as pay, awards, promotions,

reductions in force (RIFs), and removals, supervisors may Inflate

them to support or protect their employees. As I will discuss

throughout my statement, such a situation can have negative

implications for the organization. Among these are:

-- Employees may not be given honest feedback on the need to

improve

.

-- Employees who are given high ratings but no awards may

distrust the system and view pay as not being linked to

performance

.

-- As more people are rewarded, the size of awards diminish and

may be viewed as too small to be motivating.

As cited in a 1991 National Research Council study on Pay for

Performance, it is widely understood that the uses of a rating

will affect the appraisal outcomes. For example, the same

individual might receive different ratings and different feedback

if a performance appraisal were used solely to make

administrative decisions such as salary adjustments or promotions

than if it were used for other purposes such as employee

development. The National Research Council's report cited
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several studies in which a common finding was that ratings used

to make decisions regarding salary or other determinations are

higher and more lenient than those used for feedback.

Personnel officials at three of the six agencies we visited

during our most recent work seemed to endorse this view. They

said that ratings were inflated because supervisors did not want

to hurt their employees* chances of being promoted, receiving an

award or pay increase, or being retained during a RIF. As a

result, ratings are not accurate and therefore formal feedback

and management decisions based on them may not be appropriate.

Similarly, in a 1992 OPM survey, 61 percent of the employees

agreed with the statement that, in general, employees receive a

higher performance rating than they deserve.

OPM's most recent report to the President and Congress on the

PMRS also substantiates the perception that ratings are inflated.

It reported that the average performance rating for 1990 (the

most recent year for which data are available) was 4.11, as

compared to 4.05 in 1989, on a 5 point scale. This increase is

consistent with the trend over the 5 year period beginning in

1986. The overall percentage of employees rated at level 4 or

above has also steadily increased— from about 68 percent in 1986

to about 80 percent in 1990.
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DIFFICULTIES IN DISTINGUISHING

LEVELS OF PERFORMANCE

Legislation or regulation allows the flexibility of using three

or more summary rating levels for SES, General Schedule (GS), and

Federal Wage System (FWS) employees. However, legislation

requires five summary rating levels for PMRS employees. Although

the agencies that we reviewed complied with the legislation and

personnel regulations, personnel officials and employees raised

several problems with the performance appraisal process. One

problem cited by agency officials was the lack of flexibility in

the determination of the number of rating levels they may use,

specifically the requirement for a five-level summary rating

system for PMRS employees. (The five-level requirement for GS

and FWS employees was in effect until April 1, 1992, when OPM

revised its regulations to allow agencies to select three to five

rating levels for these employees .

)

Overall, the personnel officials (20 of 23) and supervisors (19

of 28) that we talked with believed that a five level system

inadequately distinguished levels of performance. Several

personnel officials and supervisors believed that it was

difficult to distinguish among five levels of performance and

reasoned that two or three levels would be better. They said

that at five levels, the ratings tended to be inflated and that a
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"fully successful" (the middle level) rating was generally viewed

negatively.

A "pass/fall" rating system was suggested by officials In three

of the six agencies we visited as a means for separating the

performance appraisal from other management decisions and

emphasizing Its use for feedback and coaching. Thus, promotion

and award decisions would be based on specific work

accomplishments and, In the case of promotions, judgments about

an employee's potential to perform In the target job.

The PMRS Review Committee recommended that appraisals for PMRS

employees be simplified by using only two summary rating levels,

allowing the agencies to determine the names of the two levels.

However, it should be noted that employees responding to a 1989

Merit Systems Protection Board (MSPB) survey did not support a

pass/fail system. Only about 25 percent of the 15,939

respondents agreed that the performance rating system should be

changed to a pass/fail system.

The PMRS and other performance management systems require that

standards of performance be established as the basis for

appraisals and that "critical elements" be identified which

employees must perform satisfactorily to keep their jobs. Some

supervisors believed that they could more effectively rate

employees against organizational objectives and specific

70-662O-94-2



accomplishments than against critical elements. In this regard,

we note that the PMRS Amendments of 1991 authorized agencies to

use statements of work objectives to establish performance

requirements and evaluate job performance against such

requirements. These statements of work objectives may be used in

lieu of, or in addition to, the critical elements and performance

standards

.

PMRS AWARDS ARE VIEWED

AS TOO SMALL

Conceptually, a link between pay and performance has strong

support in the private as well as public sector. For example, in

1991 we surveyed the employment practices of 130 private

companies with at least 25,000 employees and 10 or more

employment locations with at least 100 employees. Seventy-eight

of the 83 responding companies said that an individual's job

performance was of great importance in determining pay. This

concept also appears to be accepted by PMRS employees. In a 1989

governmentwide survey conducted by MSPB, for example, about 86

percent of the PMRS employees who responded agreed that a portion

of their pay should be based on their individual performance.

Unfortunately, our work on PMRS as well as that of others has

indicated that PMRS employees have questioned the success of the

performance management systems in rewarding good performance.

10
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Monetary rewards as a motivator were often looked upon as less

than effective because of both the relatively low dollar amounts

involved and the belief that they were not directly linked to

performance. Since PMRS award funds are capped at 1.5 percent of

the PMRS aggregate payroll, the more employees who are rewarded,

the smaller the average award. Officials we spoke with, as well

as other research, consistently pointed out that such small

rewards do not motivate employees toward greater performance and

can actually demotivate those who do not receive an award,

resulting in a no-win situation for the agency.

In part, this problem is exacerbated by an appraisal system used

for multiple decisions with the result that ratings tend to be

inflated, as I have already pointed out. The increase in both

the number of high performance ratings and the number of PMRS

employees receiving awards has a direct impact on the value of

the awards. For example, in 1986, about 22 percent of PMRS

employees were rated at the highest level and received awards

with an average value of 2.99 percent of basic pay. However, in

1990, 30.5 percent of PMRS employees were rated at that level and

received awards with an average value of 2.60 percent of basic

pay. Similarly, the average value of all PMRS awards as a

percentage of the recipients ' pay decreased from 2 . 04 percent in

1989 to 1.96 percent in 1990. Assuming a salary level of

$50,000, this would translate to a decrease in the size of a PMRS

award from about $1,101 in 1989 to about $1,058 in 1990.

11
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We recognize that agencies couid provide larger awards by giving

them to fewer employees. There is no requirement that everyone

with high performance ratings receive awards. The problem can

again be traced to the rating. If an individual receiving a

high, positive rating does not receive an award, while others

with the same apparent rating do get awards, he or she may

conclude that the award system is not linked to performance and

that they are being treated unfairly. In addition to

demotivating the individual, it may negatively affect employees'

trust in the system.

Being mindful of current budget concerns, one must note that even

with the cap, current PMRS performance awards expenditures in

total are substantial. In fiscal year 1990, for example, total

performance awards amounted to $110.7 million, or 1.35 percent of

total PMRS basic salaries.

EXPECTATION SETTING PROCESS IS

LOOKED UPON MORE FAVORABLY

While I have been discussing what is problematic with PMRS, it is

worthwhile to note that the expectation setting part of PMRS as

well as other performance management systems is an element that

is viewed more positively. For example, personnel specialists

responding to a 1988 MSPB survey noted that performance

12
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management systems have helped improve supervisors

'

communications with employees.

Most of the personnel officials and supervisors we interviewed

believed that the systems have been successful in setting

employee expectations. For example, 16 of the 22 personnel

officials who responded believed that expectations were

adequately communicated. According to personnel officials at one

agency, this communication of expectations is one of the most

successful areas of performance management. Further, a May 1992

OPM survey found that 75 percent of approximately 31,000

employees surveyed indicated they believed they knew what was

expected of them.

AN UNDERLYING THEME FOR

IMPROVEMENT IS GREATER

FLEXIBILITY

An underlying theme we found throughout our evaluation and that

of others was the need for change and greater flexibility so that

agencies could tailor their performance management systems,

including PMRS, to their work environments and workforce. In

1989 we reported that 73 percent of the personnel directors

surveyed said that PMRS did not meet or only partially met the

goals their agencies wanted to achieve through a pay-for-

performance system. Although the personnel directors expressed

13



34

little agreement on how PMRS should be changed, they frequently

suggested that agencies be given more flexibility in designing a

pay- for-perf ormance system that fits their goals and cultures.

Our more recent work identified similar opinions by personnel and

other officials and, in our February 1993 report, we recommended

that Congress consider giving agencies the flexibility to better

enable them to carry out their missions and manage their human

resources. Areas in which greater flexibility might be

appropriate are (1) the requirement to link several management

decisions, such as promotions and rewards, directly to the

appraisal; (2) the number of summary rating levels that agencies

are required to use; and (3) the 1.5-percent ceiling on the PMRS

pay pool.

The 1991 National Research Council study suggested that federal

policymakers consider decentralizing the design and

implementation of appraisal and merit pay programs. The study

noted that many large private firms with diverse goals and

workforces have moved toward decentralized management strategies.

In these cases, the home office provides policy and audit

functions and the local units design and implement performance

evaluation and pay systems.

The PMRS Review Committee also recommended that agencies have

additional flexibility in areas such as PMRS coverage and award

14
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programs. The Pay-for-Performance Labor-Management Committee

recommended that agencies be given the authority to design and

administer pay- for- performance programs to satisfy their specific

needs, objectives, and workforce characteristics consistent with

governmentwide policies and principles.

OBSERVATIONS ON OPM 's PRINCIPLES

AND FEATURES OF PERFORMANCE

MANAGEMENT REFORM

At the mandate of Congress, OPM has been studying ways to improve

PMRS as well as its counterpart for GS employees, the Performance

Management System. As a result of this work, in May 1993 it

issued a working draft entitled "Principles and Features of

Performance Management Reform", in which greater flexibility is

proposed for agencies to design their performance management

systems to better reflect their organizational philosophies and

goals. OPM also proposes to merge PMRS and PMS employees into

one governmentwide, unified pay system. We believe that the

thrust of OPM's reform proposals to provide agencies greater

flexibility are consistent with our recommendations.

We note that OPM's proposals provide for a collaborative effort

between OPM and agencies in implementing performance management

reform. They also call for OPM to provide broad policy guidance

and other assistance. While these principles are appropriate, it

15
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is less clear what role OPM sees for itself in oversight of

performance management reform to ensure adherence to merit system

principles.

OPM's working draft on performance management reform recommends

temporarily extending PMRS so that (1) the October 1993 merit

increases could be paid and (2) agencies would have sufficient

time to plan and revise their performance management systems. In

the interest of fairness to PMRS employees, we agree that the

current cycle should be completed. We are concerned, however,

about ensuring that sufficient time is provided to permit

agencies to design workable systems with the full participation

of employees.

One of the early lessons learned from the implementation of PMRS

was that insufficient lead time to prepare for implementing the

system contributed to administrative and other difficulties. In

our view, implementing the current performance management reform

may be even more complex and time consuming since agencies may be

significantly revamping entire systems and will need to closely

consult with affected employees and their representatives.

Performance management reform will provide some significant

challenges to agencies and OPM alike, and improvements will

probably evolve over time. A key starting point, in our opinion,

is the recognition that the fundamental purpose of a performance

16
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management system is to improve organizational performance. We

encourage agencies to focus on developing a clear purpose for

each element of their performance management systems and to

strengthen the elements of the system which are designed to

communicate expectations and regularly provide realistic feedback

on performance. We also believe it is important that agencies

establish, with OPM oversight, evaluation procedures which will

routinely provide information and accountability for ensuring

that recognition and reward systems result in fair and equitable

treatment of all employees.

This concludes my prepared statement. We would be pleased to

respond to your questions.

17
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GAP PRODUCTS RELATING TO THE PERFORMANCE MANAGEMENT AND
RECOGNITION SYSTEM

Pay For Performance: Implementation of the Performance Management
and Recognition System (GAO/GGD-87-28, January 21, 1987).

Pay For Performance: Interim Report on the Performance Management
and Recognition System (GAO/GGD-89-69BR, May 18, 1989).

Comments on Reauthorization of the Performance Management and
Recognition System (GAO/T-GGD-89-36, July 18, 1989).

Pay For Performance: Agency Personnel Directors' Views (GAO/GGD-
89-126FS, September 15, 1989).

Pay For Performance: State and International Public Sector Pay-
For-Performance Systems (GAO/GGD-91-1, October 12, 1990).

Workforce Issues; Employment Practices in Selected Large Private
Companies (GAO/GGD-91-47, March 13, 1991).

Federal Performance Management: Agencies Need Greater Flexibility
in Designing Their Systems (GAO/GGD-93-57, February 24, 1993).
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Ms. Norton. Thank you very much. You have just indicated that

it is not clear what role OPM sees for itself in oversight of perform-

ance management reform. What in your opinion are some of the

key things OPM should see that it should do or its role should be?

Ms. Kingsbury. Actually, I think I heard Dr. King say that GAO
should do that. I don't know that I would necessarily agree with
that solution. I think there are a couple of things they need to do
in the short term and one, and you have all expressed real concern
about this this morning, is to have some real-time oversight over

the development of new systems in the agencies, especially the re-

quirement for employee participation, to ensure it is, in fact, hap-
pening.

I think if you don't do that and you get to the end of the process

and an agency implements a new system that employees have only

given lip service to in terms of their involvement, I think that is

where the thing is going to come unglued and I think OPM should

have more oversight over that.

Second, I think there should be a requirement that OPM have
oversight of the established systems so that agencies can routinely

gather information about things like whether there is disparate im-

pact in the results of these systems. I have a feeling that if those

kinds of programs are not put in place early on, GAO will come
along 2 or 3 years from now and look at an agency's implementa-
tion of a system, and we will find some of those unintended con-

sequences that you referred to earlier. I think OPM could go a long

way to heading that off as a problem.

Ms. Norton. Do we have those problems already? Do we have
disparate impact problems you are able to see already?

Ms. Kingsbury. We have not done that. We look at our own re-

sults on a very regular basis for that purpose. We have not actually

done a study recently of the distribution of awards across various

groups of employees, but I think it is something that should be

done and should be done on a regular basis. There may be reasons

for certain outcomes, but I would like to make sure that those out-

comes are at least fully understood so that employees don't further

mistrust management with respect to the implementation of these

programs.
The final point I was going to make was, as Mrs. Morella said

earlier, since the beginning of time, it seems performance manage-
ment systems have been put forward on the theory that they will

improve organizational performance. We very rarely get around to

measuring whether that happens. We may assert, as we do now,

that it is having a negative impact in some ways, but I would like

to see some assessment at some point in time of whether or not or-

ganizational performance is, in fact, improving with all this flexibil-

ity that everyone is talking about giving to managers. That was
probably a longer answer than you really needed.

Ms. Norton. Thank you. Does GAO have any information on the

frequency of the use of nonmonetary awards by agencies, some-

thing that we were not able to get a lot of information on from

OPM?
Ms. Kingsbury. I am not sure anybody has any information

about that. The kind of nonmonetary awards we are talking about
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are things like plaques and gifts and other forms of recognition

that people can display in their offices.

In some quarters we have even seen suggestions that time off

might be considered a nonmonetary award, although I would point

out that that actually costs some money. Because these are not offi-

cial personnel actions for the most part, they don't show up in any
recordkeeping system. You would have to go back to the original

documents in the agency to figure out how many of these things

are actually being used and we have not done that.

Ms. Norton. I am very interested that there is so little interest

in these nonmonetary awards. I must live in another world when
I see people beam from receiving nonmonetary awards.
Ms. Kingsbury. I agree, particularly if they are relatively timely.

I have had the same experience with my own staff; that if you pop
up with an award immediately after somebody has done something,
they are really genuinely quite pleased and there is a spill-over ef-

fect to the way the other employees feel about it.

Ms. Norton. You mentioned that one of the more successful

management elements has been expectation setting. You men-
tioned that in your testimony.
You also encourage agencies to continue to strengthen this area.

What kinds of improvements do you recommend?
Ms. Kingsbury. Well, the whole purpose—or the whole way to

improve performance, it seems to me, is in improving the under-
standing between the employee and their supervisor about what is

expected and how well the employee is doing along those lines, cer-

tainly more frequent feedback and coaching, clearer expectation

setting.

One version of OPM's proposal, although Mr. King didn't men-
tion it this morning, that I have seen is a requirement for written

expectations. That might be a useful thing to try. The frequency of

conversation and the substance of conversation about how things

are going, however, is probably the most—the single most impor-
tant improvement.
Ms. Norton. I have to leave the hearing for a few minutes un-

avoidably. Rather than delay you further in appearing before the

committee in what has been very useful testimony, in case I don't

get back, I am going to ask the ranking member if she would dis-

miss the hearing.
In the meantime, I am going to ask her if she would preside and

continue to ask questions.
Thank you and I hope I will get back in time.

Ms. Kingsbury. I hope you get back too, and thank you. I would
be happy to cooperate.

Mrs. Morella. This shows how we work together in a bipartisan

manner.
Ms. Norton. Absolutely.
Mrs. Morella [presiding]. I very much appreciated the testi-

mony, as well as the report that you presented to us. One of the

things that you mention in your statement is that there is an in-

creasingly large number of employees receiving the performance
awards and therefore the pool of funds then is decreased.

Are you saying that we should therefore decrease the numbers
to make it more qualitative and therefore there would be more rec-
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ognition or that they would be worth more? I don't mean mone-
tarily but in terms of their significance.

Is that one of the responses to that?
Ms. Kingsbury. That is certainly one of the things the critics

have suggested. If you give awards to the top 10 percent, just for

numbers, those people know they are very, very good and the rest

haven't been told they are not any good at all.

If you give awards to 60 or 70 percent of the people, the 30 per-

cent who don't get them get a really stronger message about the
level of their performance, which may be fully satisfactory, in fact.

They may be making a full contribution.

So I think it has an unintended effect to dilute the awards that
is independent of how much money you are talking about.
Mrs. Morella. It really would be part of the solution to look at

that as one of the difficulties with the current system too. You also

mention that PMRS ratings sometimes are confusing for conflicting

reasons and therefore they may not result in high morale, produc-
tivity, or whatever, and the idea that supervisors may well tend to

use it to protect employees, you say, I am quoting you, "against
being harmed by the rating, you know, ergo, not promoted or
RIF'd."
Do you think that this can be handled by the kind of oversight

that would be part of—a preferred system or how do you think
Ms. Kingsbury. OPM has actually had pretty good oversight

over where that is going. We now have a system where the last

time it was measured something like over 80 percent of the em-
ployees got ratings in the top two categories.

That doesn't convey very much in the way of real performance
information to employees, and may, in fact, lead to considerable
confusion because some of those people didn't get awards, and if

you have a rating that says you exceed your expectations and you
still don't get an award, I think the message is pretty confusing.

Mrs. Morella. As you say, those who don't get it really feel ter-

ribly inferior.

Ms. Kingsbury. Well, that is right. Then if in fact the person is

doing the job but not very well, it confuses the discussion that has
to take place about how well they are really doing, and it is the
information about how well they are really doing that is most help-

ful to them to improve their performance, to get better, and that

is really where the core of a good management system needs to be.

Mrs. Morella. Do you tend to work with OPM? Do you antici-

pate that in preparation of the legislation that they will present to

this committee that they will be contacting you? Have you already

had this kind of liaison?

Ms. Kingsbury. We have already had some and I think the like-

lihood that we will have more is enhanced. Mr. King has indicated

that he wants to have more and also that I have longstanding per-

sonal relationships with a lot of the people at OPM because I used
to work there, so I think the communication on this issue will be
quite good, and as we go forward and get the information about the

legislative proposals, I am sure we will be in a position to offer our
advice.

Mrs. Morella. Vice President Gore's National Performance Re-
view is currently conducting the general review of Government op-
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erations and included in such a review of personnel management
systems that is going on now, does the OPM proposal reflect any
input from this review as you see it?

Ms. Kingsbury. As I see it, I think the information is flowing in

the other direction. I think the direction the review is taking is

substantially being influenced in this area in particular by what
OPM has done.
As you know, this proposal is the outgrowth of a 2- or 3-year-long

examination of PMRS and I think the NPR folks have been going

around asking for information and advice from everybody, to in-

clude us and OPM, and I suspect that they are shaping their ideas

in large part from this source of information.

Mrs. Morella. So it may tend to be compatible by virtue of

Ms. Kingsbury. That is right.

Mrs. Morella [continuing]. The buggy leading the horse kind of

thing?
Ms. Kingsbury. Exactly. Exactly.

Mrs. Morella. Rather than the performance review helping

OPM, OPM helping the other. Therefore, I guess you are answering
what I had in mind. Do you then think that it would be appro-

priate for the subcommittee to wait for the Vice President's find-

ings or do you think just working with OPM would be adequate?

Again, that gets into what the Chair said about the problem of

time limits.

Ms. Kingsbury. Well, it seems to me that if—I have worked in

the executive branch. If Mr. King is developing a legislative pro-

posal, I would be quite startled to find out that he was not in very

frequent communication with the NPR people to make sure that

where he is is the same place where they are, and if they start

coming up with something else. Say, he gives you a proposal the

week after the Fourth of July; if in August the NPR people have

a new idea that starts percolating in their process, I would fully ex-

pect him to be aware of that and be able to go back and revise his

legislation accordingly. But for you to sit here until September and
wait to do anything at all, doesn't seem to me to be at all nec-

essary.

Mrs. Morella. Good. Good. So you see the two of them working
together and therefore we should be able to move expeditiously.

Ms. Kingsbury. Yes.
Mrs. Morella. In your statement, you note that many employees

told GAO that PMRS awards are too small to serve in a motiva-

tional manner.
In the course of GAO's study of the pay-for-performance issue,

have you or has GAO determined a threshold level of monetary or

nonmonetary award which does serve a motivational purpose?

Ms. Kingsbury. We haven't, and I am not sure you could do it

in the broad sense that your question implies. I think how money
is motivating for an individual depends on their own cir-

cumstances, how badly they need money, how they feel about the

public service aspects of their job, other kinds of questions like

that.

We are talking in PMRS, even where you are talking relatively

high dollars of salary involved, a 1-percent or 1.5-percent incre-

ment on salary is relatively small. That same amount of money for
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somebody making $20,000 would be a big deal. So it depends on
the circumstances of the employees involved.

Mrs. Morella. So you see that kind of flexibility as requisite to

making that work so that it would be motivational?
Ms. Kingsbury. Right.
Mrs. Morella. Because I think there has really been sometimes

cross-purposes in terms of what the rationale was for even doing
it, whether it was motivational or not.

In your statement you comment that the PMRS review commit-
tee recommended that appraisals for PMRS for employees be sim-
plified by using only two summary rating levels.

You also state, however, that only 25 percent of 15,939 employ-
ees responding to a 1989 Merit System Protection Board survey
agreed that the performance rating system should be changed to a
pass/fail system, which is what Mike Causy explains has been rec-

ommended.
Have any more recent studies of this sort been conducted by

MSPB or anybody else or any other group?
Ms. KINGSBURY. Actually in our report issued in February that

this statement is based on, on page 13 we reported that in 1992,
OPM's employee survey, and they do a regular survey every year,

showed that 65 percent of the employees responding wanted to

keep five rating levels, despite the fact that everybody is saying

—

managers and supervisors are certainly saying—that five is not
workable and fewer than that are desirable.

I think it depends on the individual situation and the flexibility

to choose two or three or four or whatever works locally, provided
employees also buy into it, is fine. I don't think there is one answer
out there.

Mrs. Morella. I wonder why so few employees favored such a
pass/fail system.
Ms. Kingsbury. From the employee's perspective, and let me go

back to a fact I reported a few minutes ago. Eighty percent of the
employees covered by PMRS are getting ratings that say they ex-

ceed fully successful in their expectations or are outstanding in

meeting their expectations.

Those employees, when they think about a pass/fail system, are

going to go back to being told they are OK and not much more than
that. They meet their expectations. I think employees have prob-

ably gotten some psychological value out of high ratings and they
are going to lose that in a pass/fail system.
That would be my guess.
Mrs. Morella. Did you find that there was any rating that they

did seem to prefer, or just, again, to have the multilevels

Ms. Kingsbury. I think they prefer a rating that actually com-
municates and is used for the purpose for which it was designed.

I think part of the problem we have here, and one of the reasons

we have inflated ratings, is that they are used for purposes other

than feedback and how well you are really doing on performance.

They are used for deciding whether you get extra points in a
RIF. They are used for pay decisions; they are used for other pur-

poses. I think if you could sort out the purpose for the rating and
do the rating for that purpose, employees overall would find the

system desirable.
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Mrs. Morella. Were there differences to be discerned among dif-

ferent departments or agencies, for instance, NIH or NHTSA or

HHS in some way? Were there differences that seemed to be
aligned with different agencies, departments?
Ms. Kingsbury. Well, we only looked in our study at six agencies

and we selected them to be a mix of types of work, among other
things, as well as size of agency and so forth, and overall, although
I am not sure I can give you the numbers involved, the impression
that I have from the work is that in agencies where what employ-
ees do is countable, is quantifiable, and you can set expectations
in quantifiable terms and people meet those expectations or do bet-

ter than that, the process seems to work a little bit better.

In agencies where what they are doing is very subjective, carry-

ing out of a responsibility, the kind of thing I do, managing a
group, I think then probably the more subjective it is, the less sat-

isfactory it is as a means of rating people for purposes of pay and
that sort of thing.
Mrs. Morella. I just had one final question to ask you, Ms.

Kingsbury. In your statement you agree with OPM's recommenda-
tions to complete the current cycle of PMRS as a matter of equity
and fairness to the current PMRS employees and to allow time for

agencies to prepare for the transition to a unified pay-for-perform-

ance system.
You do caution, however, that sufficient time must be provided

to permit agencies to be able to design a workable system with the
full participation of employees and note that this may be, as you
said, even in your initial comments, more complex and time con-

suming than was the implementation of PMRS since the agencies
may be revamping their entire pay systems.

In GAO's opinion, how much time should be given to agencies to

prepare for possible transition to a unified pay for performance sys-

tem? Have you thought about that?
Ms. Kingsbury. There is really two aspects of this. I think we

probably need to separate them. One is the people who are being
paid under PMRS, who have pay at a whole variety of different lev-

els within a grade. They need to be reabsorbed back into the pay
structure of the General Schedule system, and that is a matter of

passing the law and writing regulations and doing it.

And OPM tells us that they expect it to take 3 to 6 months from
the passage of the law to make that happen. That is a reasonable
period of time for that transition. The thing I am concerned about,
and the thing I am referring to, perhaps not as clearly as I could
have in my statement, is the development of an alternative rating

structure, or rating system, and the involvement of employees in

how that system is going to operate.

That can be a very complex issue, particularly if you are really

serious about negotiating with the employees, and I certainly share
your concern about that. I also share Mr. King's conviction that

that is the way it ought to work.
I am less optimistic than he is that it is going to work that way

spontaneously. I have been through that myself. I have negotiated

a union agreement. I have had that kind of responsibility as an
agency manager before I came to GAO. If you do it well and you
do it right, it takes patience and time, and I think OPM needs to
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be sensitive to the amount of time it may take agencies to do that.

I think a year to do that is probably optimistic.

Mrs. MORELLA. So his attitude is great, attitude is altitude, but

you have got to do something more tangible to make sure that is

worked out in agencies and you think that allowing time to make
sure it is done well, possibly a year, would be appropriate?

Ms. Kingsbury. Yes.

Mrs. Morella. Makes sense. Repeated references have been

made during today's hearing to the reports of the PMRS Review
Committee and the Pay for Performance Labor Management Com-
mittee.

If there is no objection, I will enter them into the record at this

time.
[The information referred to follows:]
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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The Pay-for-Performance Labor-Management Committee was established by the

Director of the Office of Personnel Management (OPM) as authorized by section 111

of the Federal Employees Pay Comparability Act (FEPCA) of 1990 (Public Law
101-509). The Committee consisted of a Chairman; five management Committee

members from OPM and from the Departments of Agriculture, Defense, Health and

Human Services, and the Treasury; and six union Committee members from the

American Federation of Government Employees (two members), the American Nurses

Association, the Public Employee Department (AFL-CIO), the National Federation of

Federal Employees, and the National Treasury Employees Union.

The Committee's responsibility was to advise OPM on the design and establishment

of systems for strengthening the linkage between the performance of General Schedule

employees and their pay. This report presents the Committee members' thoughts and

conclusions regarding that issue. The Committee's report results from Committee

meetings and discussions; briefings by various Government, union, and academic

representatives; review of authoritative literature, documents, and reports pertaining

to pay-for-performance; specific views and ideas submitted by Federal agencies,

employee organizations, professional associations, and individuals; and contributions

from individual Committee members. Among the reports reviewed was the National

Academy of Sciences' National Research Council report entitled, Payfor Performance:

Evaluating Performance Appraisal and Merit Pay.

The Committee was charged with examining the extremely complex and controversial

issue of the future role of pay-for-performance for General Schedule employees. It

performed this task through a constructive dialogue between labor and management.

The Committee process represented an effort to build on a foundation of FEPCA,

which itself resulted from a cooperative undertaking to achieve a fair and competitive

compensation system for Federal employees.

The Committee members agreed that a number of issues must be addressed in

designing a pay-for-performance system. They concluded that:

* There is insufficient empirical evidence that pay-for-performance programs are

uniformly effective. Further, there is no empirical evidence that merit pay

programs are effective. In fact, programs which focus on the adjustment of base

pay are particularly costly. In addition, there are fundamental differences

between private firms where pay-for-performance programs have had some

appeal, and Federal Government agencies, which emphasize public service and

are highly diverse and unionized. The National Academy of Sciences conducted

a rigorous review of the evidence, as did the Pay-for-Performance Labor-

Management Committee and the Performance Management and Recognition

System (PMRS) Review Committee. This Committee, therefore, concluded that



48

Govemmentwide implementation of any new pay-for-performance system for

General Schedule employees should be preceded by a period of extensive and

comprehensive experimentation involving a variety of programs that are tailored

to the contextual conditions of Federal agencies and their subcomponents. Such

experimentation would be outside the current demonstration project authority of

chapter 47 of title 5, United States Code, and would include group incentive

plans, gainsharing, pay banding, and other innovative approaches to linking pay

to performance.

Evidence presented to the Committee indicated that uniformity and predictability

in base pay adjustments are of particular importance to employees and to their

perception of the fairness of any pay-for-performance system. Although the

current General Schedule system for measuring and rewarding performance is

often criticized, the Committee believes that it is a workable pay-for-performance

system. Agencies have appraisal systems in place, employees must be at least

satisfactory in order to receive within-grade increases, and quality step increases

may be used to accelerate outstanding employees through the pay range. In this

regard, the General Schedule system parallels the PMRS, except that above-

satisfactory PMRS employees are automatically entitled to accelerated increases

and are more likely to receive bonuses when they are rated above fully

successful. What is often lacking in managing the General Schedule system is a

commitment to use the flexibilities that are authorized under current regulations

governing performance and incentive awards to recognize employee

accomplishments. Rather than replacing one base pay adjustment system with

another, the Federal Government may be well served by a renewed focus on, and

dedication to, improved management of the current General Schedule system. In this

way, the existing linkages between pay and performance can be made stronger

without the trauma and cost of a major system change. However, as mentioned

above, agencies should be allowed to experiment with alternative pay-for-

performance programs.

The FEPCA guarantees must be fully implemented and pay-for-performance must

not be used as a cost-saving device. In its deliberations the Committee operated

under the assumption that FEPCA would be fully funded in each budget year.

Credibility can only be derived for pay-for-performance systems if the underlying

base pay systems are not manipulated for funding purposes. Accordingly, the

General Schedule and any other pay-for-performance program must be funded so that

employees consider payouts to be meaningful. The failure to properly fund a pay-

for-performance system, or to require it to be budget-neutral, would result in adverse

consequences for both the Federal Government and its employees. These would

include problems such as reduced public service, hostile employee relations,

furloughs, staff reductions, and difficulty in recruiting and retaining highly skilled

employees. Given current budget constraints, the Committee recognizes that fully

funding a Govemmentwide pay-for-performance system as an alternative to the

General Schedule would be extremely difficult. Additional sources for funding pay-

for-performance programs beyond base pay should include budgetary reprogramming

flexibility and cost savings outside of salaries and expenses.
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Consistent with Governmentwide policies and principles and the Committee's

guidelines for strengthening the link between pay and performance, Federal

agencies should be given the authority to design and administer individual pay-

for-performance programs to satisfy their specific needs, objectives, workforce

characteristics, and organizational culture. Agency heads should be provided

broad discretion to delegate authority to appropriate levels to address workforce

diversity and organizational culture requirements. Deregulation will facilitate

multiple, varying experiments, and new statutory authority will provide

alternatives to demonstration projects, the requirements of which the Committee

believes are too restrictive and cumbersome. The Committee accepted that there

would be differences in pay-for-performance programs and that proposals and

experiences should be widely shared to offer opportunities to agencies to cover

employees performing similar job functions.

Pay-for-performance programs must ensure that employees are treated fairly and

equitably and must give full consideration to the nature and diversity of the

workforce. These are vital and necessary ingredients of any system designed to

strengthen the link between pay and performance. Federal managers must

establish a relationship of trust and respect with their employees and must not

consider non-performance related factors in making ratings and other

determinations. Federal agencies will remain responsible for achieving fair and

equitable treatment of employees and for meeting their equal opportunity

obligations in designing and implementing pay-for-performance programs. There

is a strong need to ensure that all classes of employees are treated fairly by any

pay-for-performance system. In addition, no pay-for-performance experiments

should be permitted to continue where there is evidence of adverse impact on any

class of employees. In this regard, OPM provided the Committee with summary

data which caused concern among members about the distribution of performance

ratings and performance-based actions among minority groups. The Committee

believes that the matter must be studied further by appropriate organizations, such

as OPM, EEOC, GAO, and Federal agencies themselves. The Committee also

points out that it is important to ensure that procedures, performance measures,

and payout determinations are fair, and that employees are provided due process

in resolving grievances and disputes.

The Committee recognized that any pay-for-performance efforts to improve the

link between pay and performance must have meaningful input by all participants.

This involvement must go beyond the current 5 U.S.C. chapter 43 requirements

and include employee input into the design, implementation, and evaluation of

pay-for-performance programs. The Committee agreed that employee support

and commitment cannot be assumed. It can be obtained through formal structures

such as collective bargaining, peer committees, focus groups, and joint labor-

management committees. The Committee also agreed that adversarial labor-

management relations would be destructive to the process.

m
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While there was substantial agreement on the foregoing issues, the one area of

significant disagreement concerned the scope of collective bargaining that should be

applied to the design and implementation of pay-for-performance systems. The report

discusses these issues and the Committee's perspective in detail.

The report is organized into six major sections followed by a glossary, abbreviations,

and appendixes. The first major section describes the events and issues that led up to

forming the Committee and the process followed during its deliberations. Subsequent

sections examine four major issues raised by the Committee: Flexibility, Funding,

Fair Treatment, and Employee Involvement. Each of these issues is examined in

detail and, where appropriate, differing views are presented. A final section

summarizes the members' conclusions and recommendations.
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THE COMMITTEE: BACKGROUND AND PROCESS

Origin: The Federal Employees Pay Comparability Act of 1990

The Federal Employees Pay Comparability Act (FEPCA), enacted November 5,

1990, as Public Law 101-509, established a new pay setting system for General

Schedule employees. The main purpose of the Act was to provide a fair, equitable,

and cost-effective way of compensating Federal white-collar employees.

Section 111 of FEPCA (codified at 5 U.S.C. § 5301 note) stated that it is the policy

of Congress that systems be developed under which the linkage between the

performance of General Schedule (GS) employees and their pay will be strengthened

and that those systems should be flexible and adaptable to the needs of different

agencies and organizational components. In addition, FEPCA required the U.S.

Office of Personnel Management (OPM) to establish a Pay-for-Performance

Labor-Management Committee (PFPLMC) and authorized the Committee to advise

OPM on the design and establishment of systems for strengthening the linkage

between the performance of General Schedule employees and their pay. The statute

provides that any legislation needed to implement pay-for-performance systems should

be enacted in time to permit their implementation by October 1, 1993.

Charter

On February 15, 1991, the OPM Director established the PFPLMC by filing the

Committee charter with the General Services Administration (GSA) in compliance

with the Federal Advisory Committee Act of 1972 (FACA). The charter:

• Sets out the purpose, scope, responsibilities, and administrative procedures to be

followed by the Committee;

• Provides that OPM shall furnish the Committee administrative and other

necessary support;

• Establishes that the Committee will terminate within 60 days after the release of

its report to OPM; and

• Identifies the Associate Director for Personnel Systems and Oversight, Claudia

Cooley, as the Designated Federal Official (DFO) for the Committee.

The Committee's charter is reproduced in appendix A.
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Membership

The statute called for 12 Committee members, as follows:

• A chairman with education, training, and experience as an expert in compensation

practices;

• An OPM employee designated by the Director of OPM;

• A Department of Defense employee designated by the Secretary of Defense;

• Three employees designated by their agency heads from agencies selected by the

OPM Director based on their substantial numbers of General Schedule

employees; and

• Six individuals appointed by the OPM Director to serve as representatives of

employee organizations that represent substantial numbers of General Schedule

employees. (The law said OPM must consider the relative numbers of General

Schedule employees represented by various organizations. However, no more

than three members could be appointed from a single organization or affiliation of

organizations.)

By April 15, 1991, all 12 members had been officially designated in writing by their

agencies or appointed by the OPM Director. Committee members are:

Ronald E. Brooks Office of Personnel Management

Mary E. Carter Department of Agriculture

Fred Garza, Jr. Department of Defense

William H. Hinkle Department of Health and Human Services

Lucille A. Joel American Nurses Association

John F. Leyden Public Employee Department, AFL-CIO

George T. Milkovich Cornell University

John W. Mulholland American Federation of Government Employees

Charlene J. Robinson Department of the Treasury

John N. Sturdivant American Federation of Government Employees

Robert M. Tobias National Treasury Employees Union

Sheila K. Velazco National Federation of Federal Employees

The Chairman, Dr. George T. Milkovich, is Catherwood Professor of human

resource management at the Center for Advanced Human Resource Studies at Cornell

University and had chaired the National Academy of Sciences' Committee on

Performance Appraisal for Merit Pay. More background information about the

members and other support staff is provided in appendix B.
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The Committee acknowledges the valuable support provided by OPM' s staff in the

Office of Labor Relations and Workforce Performance and the Office of Systems

Innovation and Simplification. The names of staff are listed in appendix B. In

particular, the Committee recognizes the support of Allan Heuerman. Dr. Doris

Hausser. Nancy Randa. and Patricia Stewart.

Members' staffs also provided outsunding support. The Committee especially

acknowledges Deborah Arrindell. David Dingee. Robert E. Edgeil. Paulianne Elliott.

Frank Ferns. Joan Golden. Conrad U. Johnson. Paula D. Lucak. the OPM Atlanta

Region's Interagency Advisory Groups. Frank Padalino. and Kenneth Smith.

Objective

The Committee's objective was to formulate a report to the OPM Director. FEPCA
stated that the Committee should make recommendations on:

• Guidelines for pay-for-performance systems, including the criteria to be used in

determining eligibility for and the amount of increases in basic pay above the

midpoint of the pay range;

• T-i£ role organizational performance should play in pay-for-performance systems;

• Atv differences m pay-fer-penbrmance sysems for different categories of employees;

• The role for employee organizations in the implementation and operation of

pay-for-performance systems;

• The types of pay raises to be covered; and

• Whether demonstration projects on pay-for-performance are desirable.

At the Committee's first meeting. Director Constance Berry Newman noted that OPM
had no agenda for the Committee except serious discussion of possible linkages

between pay and performance. The Committee had a clean slate to explore all issues

surrounding pay-for-performance, she explained. She added that it was unnecessary

to prepare a consensus report. Where differences of opinion arise among members,

the Committee should surface and air the issues. If differences then persist, the

report should simply indicate the range of members' thoughts, she said.

A full list of Committee meetings and presentations is provided in appendix C.
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Process: Three Phases

Based on careful consideration of its objective and possible ways to accomplish it, the

Committee adopted a three-phase process, as follows:

Phase One: Information-Gathering. The first phase focused on defining the issues

and challenges for the Committee by gathering and examining ideas and information

from a wide variety of sources.

During this phase, the Committee surveyed available research and resources regarding

performance-based pay. Members reviewed numerous reports and studies on

performance evaluation and performance-based pay systems (including the report on

pay-for-performance by the National Research Council (NRC) of the National

Academy of Sciences) and other pertinent information. The documents the

Committee reviewed are listed in appendix D.

Additionally, the Committee listened to briefings by an array of subject-matter experts

with a broad spectrum of views on pertinent issues. For example, they heard

presentations by such experts as Donna Beecher, OPM's Assistant Director for

Systems Innovation and Simplification; Dr. W. Edwards Deming; Barbara Fiss,

OPM's Assistant Director for Pay Policy and Programs; John Palguta, Deputy

Director of the Office of Policy and Evaluation, U.S. Merit Systems Protection Board

(MSPB); Sara Boney Ratcliff, Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense for Civilian

Personnel Policy and Equal Opportunity; Bernard Ungar, Director of Human
Resource Management, General Government Division, General Accounting Office

(GAO); and John Zalusky, the AFL-CIO's Assistant Director of Economic Research.

Briefing topics included:

• The NRC Report, Pay for Performance: Evaluating Performance Appraisal and

Merit Pay;

• GAO, MSPB, and OPM reports on Federal, State, and international performance

management and pay-for-performance practices;

• Experiences of unions and agencies with existing Federal performance

management systems, gainsharing programs, etc.; and

• Results to date of pertinent demonstration projects.

Furthermore, the Committee gathered extensive field input via OPM Regional Office

Advisory Groups, which included 126 managers and personnel officials from a cross

section of organizations throughout the country. Feedback from these groups was

summarized at periodic intervals and used by the Committee in its discussion of issues

as well as in its consideration of model programs.
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The Committee also solicited alternative and innovative proposed approaches to

performance management from the personnel directors of all Federal agencies that

comprise the Interagency Advisory Group, from presidents of Federal employee

unions having national consultation rights, and from organizations with a known

interest in the subject-in all, over 100 addressees. A total of 22 responses were

received. Appendix E includes an executive summary of the responses.

Finally, the Committee sought public input from any interested party. Each

Committee meeting was publicized through a notice in the Federal Register. These

notices explained how individuals or groups could participate in the Committee's

process. In appendix D, the inputs that were received are listed as supporting

documents.

In summary, the Committee made diligent efforts to obtain and review information

from myriad sources, to explore a wide range of ideas and opinions, and to consider

various new approaches to performance evaluation and pay-for-performance.

Phase Two: Issue Consideration. The second phase of the Committee's work

focused on the issues identified by the Committee. The Committee used the resources

available to members and their staffs, as well as OPM support staff, to get diversity

and perspective before the Committee and to explore alternative ways of considering

the issues. Members discussed issues in the context of a framework consisting of

general policy guidelines and a set of possible model pay-for-performance programs.

The Committee considered information gathered during the first phase. In addition,

Committee staff generated briefing papers to focus the issues. The members devoted

several meetings to exploring flexibility, adequate funding, cost control, employee

involvement/labor relations, fair treatment, model programs, program implementation,

and program evolution, among other issues.

Phase Three: Report Formulation. In the third phase, the Committee determined

areas of agreement and disagreement on the issues. Through full and frank

discussion, members clarified their thinking on various points. They identified

divergent interests and attempted to reconcile them where possible. In some areas,

they reached consensus. Where members differed with respect to an issue, the range

of their views was recorded for incorporation into this report.

Public and Private Sector Experience Considered

In the course of its three-phase process, the Committee reviewed a wide range of

private and public sector pay-for-performance experience. The NRC Report contains

an extensive review of private sector research and practice in the areas of

performance appraisal, merit pay, and individual and group incentives. The

Committee weighed this evidence along with other input in its deliberations.
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The NRC Report also summarizes Federal experience with pay-for-performance.

FEPCA was not the first effort to strengthen the performance-pay link for white-collar

Federal workers. Some observers trace this effort back to the Civil Service Reform

Act of 1978 (CSRA). However, while CSRA inaugurated the Federal Merit Pay

System, the attempt to tie Federal white-collar pay to performance is far older. The

linkage of pay to performance has evolved since 1949. The "acceptable level of

competence" determination for within-grade increases, the quality step increase, the

Merit Pay System and its successor, the Performance Management and Recognition

System (PMRS), and some of the demonstration projects conducted under 5 U.S.C.

chapter 47 authority are all aspects of the Federal pay-for-performance experience.
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FLEXIBILITY

From its inception, the Committee had a mandate to address flexibility. Its

authorizing legislation stated as national policy that the Federal Government should

institute a pay-for-performance system that would "provide flexibility to adapt to the

different needs of different agencies and organizational components."' This call for

flexibility was echoed in virtually all the research and presentations considered by the

Committee, including the NRC Report, which states that it is impossible to

"generalize about which pay-for-performance plans work best-especially for the

federal government, with its considerable organizational and work force diversity."
2

The challenge for the Committee, therefore, was to develop recommendations for a

flexible Federal pay-for-performance system that could be tailored to and supportive

of the wide range of organizations and occupations that make up the General Schedule

workforce. The Committee responded to this challenge by recommending an overall

Federal pay-for-performance system comprised of several general guidelines to which

individual pay-for-performance programs, which would be tailored to specific

organizational settings and needs, must adhere. (See Exhibit 1, Guidelines for

Strengthening the Link Between Pay and Performance.) The Committee accepted

that there would be differences among individual pay-for-performance programs,

including differences in payouts above base pay.

The Guidelines were developed around three stages of building and operating specific

pay-for-performance programs:

• DESiGN-choosing pay-for-performance features and following a process;

• EXECUTiON-actually implementing or "rolling out" the pay-for-performance

program and administering it in a way that supports its becoming an integral part

of the organization's operations; and

• EvoLunoN-using processes for evaluation, adjustment, and renewal to keep the

pay-for-performance program relevant and assure that its objectives are met.

The Committee further agreed that the flexibility needed to permit tailored approaches

would require deregulation and decentralization of authority. The Committee,

therefore, recommends that Federal agencies should be given the authority to design

and administer individual pay-for-performance programs to satisfy their specific

needs, objectives, workforce characteristics, and organizational cultures.

In addition, agency heads should be provided broad discretion to redelegate authority

to appropriate agency sublevels to address the specific needs, organizational cultures,

and workforce differences within agencies. The Pacer Share Project negotiated

between AFGE and the Air Force and the pay-for-performance programs developed

jointly between the NTEU and IRS serve as examples.
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GUIDELINES FOR STRENGTHENING THE LINK
BETWEEN PAY AND PERFORMANCE

DESIGN

FEATURES

• Clear Objectives. State clearly the purposes, objectives, or desired outcomes.

• Funding/Costs. Adequate funding must be provided.

• Flexible Features. Tailor to occupations and operations to be covered.

•• Coverage. Specify which organizational units and employees are covered.

•• Measures. Specify performance and evaluation measures.

*• Payouts. Specify mechanics and nature, including any limits, timing, base v. bonus.

PROCESS

• Representative Involvement/Employee Participation. Ensure that all relevant parties

(employees, managers, their representatives, approving authorities) are involved in the design

process, with collective bargaining requirements met when represented employees are to be

covered.

• Technical Assistance. Involve experts appropriately in the design process.

• Support System Planning. Anticipate and obtain necessary approval, funding, resources, and

other commitments to ensure needed support structure and processes are in place.

• "Phase-In" and Adjustment Test to check for and correct design flaws.

EXECUTION

IMPLEMENTATION AND ADMINISTRATION

• Administrative Roles and Responsibilities. Clarify the duties, rights, and responsibilities of

participants with the goal of keeping the program useful and useable.

• Communications and Training. Assure understanding and skilled use of performance

planning, feedback, measurement, recognition, and payout mechanisms.

• Dispute Resolution. Use appropriate processes to ensure fair treatment of employees and to

handle disputes.

INTEGRATION WITH OPERATIONS

• Involvement of Line Management Ensure commitment by delegating appropriate

performance management responsibilities to line supervisors and holding them accountable.

• Employee Involvement and Participation. Provide for ongoing participation by employees

and meet collective bargaining obligations for organized workers.

• Management of Human Resources. Integrate with the organization's overall human resource plan.

EVOLUTION

• Assessment and Change. Conduct ongoing, internal monitoring to determine the need for

adjustments.

• Review and Evaluation. Conduct internal and external oversight and evaluation against

objectives.

Exhibit 1
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Finally, the Committee considered how the Federal Government should proceed in

implementing the Governmentwide pay-for-performance system encompassed by its

Guidelines. The Committee recommends that Governmentwide implementation of

any new pay-for-performance system for General Schedule employees should be

preceded by a period of extensive and comprehensive experimentation involving a

variety of programs that are tailored to the contextual conditions of Federal agencies

and their subcomponents. Experiments would meet the criteria set out in the

Guidelines and might include group incentive plans, gainsharing, pay banding and

other innovative approaches to link pay to performance. Experimental programs and

experiences should be widely shared, thus offering agencies opportunities to cover

employees performing similar job functions.

The Committee bases its recommendation for experimentation on a number of facts

that became evident through a review of relevant research, including the NRC Report,

presentations by experts before the Committee, and the deliberations of the

Performance Management and Recognition System (PMRS) Review Committee.

First, the Committee found insufficient empirical evidence that pay-for-performance

programs are uniformly effective. Further, there is no empirical evidence that merit

pay programs are effective. In fact, programs which focus on the adjustment of base

pay are particularly costly, with no evidence available that they enhance either

individual or organizational performance. In addition, the limited evidence that seems

to indicate some pay-for-performance program effectiveness was in the private sector,

and thus may not be transferable to the Federal Government workforce and agencies,

which emphasize public service and are highly diverse and unionized.

The current General Schedule system for measuring and rewarding performance is a

workable pay-for-performance system. The Committee concluded that the current

system, while frequently underutilized or even misused, continues to provide Federal

agencies with a workable national pay-for-performance system. The Committee

believes that the current system, given a renewed emphasis on the proper utilization

of available features, could be used to significantly strengthen the links between pay

and performance. The Committee found that many of the links frequently cited by

pay-for-performance advocates already exist in the current system but, for a variety of

reasons, have not always been recognized or used as such. On balance, the

Committee believes that the Government may be better served by keeping the existing

system and managing it better. The Committee further concluded that the current

system provides a suitable framework for program experimentation and modeling at

the agency level.

The Committee also concluded that its recommended experiments, including pay

banding, should be outside the current demonstration project authority of S U.S.C.

chapter 47. In this regard, the Committee members believe that the chapter 47

demonstration project requirements should only be applied to programs that clearly

fall outside the broad Committee Guidelines. They expressed concerns with several

aspects of the chapter 47 demonstration project process that make formal

demonstration projects undesirable vehicles for testing the range of possibilities under



a flexible, decentralized pay-for-performance system. The areas of concern include:

the limitation of 5,000 employees per project; the lengthy and burdensome notification

and approval process; the high cost of a comprehensive, rigorous evaluation to meet

the requirements of chapter 47 and those of various oversight groups; the

administrative burden of collecting project evaluation data; and the perceived lack of

meaningful sunset provisions.

The Committee recognizes that experiments should have an evaluation component, but, as

with the program itself, responsibility for the evaluation should be within the organization

conducting the experiment. The evaluation should emphasize gathering and analyzing data

that is useful to those administering, and participants in, a pay-for-performance program,

in order to help them improve that program. OPM should make resources available upon

request to assist agencies with evaluation. The evaluation results should give agencies and

labor organizations data on the results of a multiplicity of projects to aid them in deciding

if changes to their programs are required and to provide information on what works and what

does not

NOTES

1

.

Section 1 1 1 of The Federal Employees Pay Comparability Act of 1990,

Public Law 101-509.

2. National Research Council, Pay for Performance: Evaluating

Performance Appraisal and Merit Pay, National Academy Press,

Washington, DC, 1991, p. 165.
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FUNDING

Research and experience have shown that pay-for-performance plans must be

adequately funded to be successful. A recent GAO study of State and international

governments points to inadequate funding as one of the most common weaknesses in

merit pay programs. 1 The Federal Merit Pay System experience has also taught us

the lesson of what can happen when a "revenue neutral" system results in some

employees receiving less than they would have under a pre-existing system. On the

other hand, the PMRS is significantly better funded and more generous than both the

former Merit Pay System and the current General Schedule system (see figure 1 in

appendix F). Yet, there is no empirical evidence as to whether or not there has been

a corresponding improvement in organizational efficiency or in the overall

performance of covered employees. In fact, statistics indicate that not only are PMRS

employees better paid than General Schedule employees, but fewer of them are rated

below satisfactory (see figure 2 in appendix F). Accordingly, the question is whether

the Federal Government can design, fund and implement pay-for-performance systems

that are effective both in terms of cost and efficiency.

The NRC study on pay-for-performance characterizes an organization's decision to

adopt a pay-for-performance policy as an assessment of trade-offs among

performance, equity, and costs.
2 Unless the organization and stakeholders believe

that an acceptable balance can be struck among these factors, the policy may not

benefit the organization. For example, if the added costs are not offset by some

measured improvement in individual/organizational performance, or if perceptions of

equity are not improved or at least maintained, then the investment may not be

justified. Part of the dilemma is that the expectation of enhanced performance is

premised on an assumption that payouts will be significant enough to act as an

incentive for employees. Although this would generally argue for investing a higher

level of resources in pay-for-performance, organizations may be reluctant to do so

given the uncertainty of the effect on performance and equity, especially in settings

where performance is not easily measured.

The Committee examined in its deliberations some of the intricacies of this trade-off

dynamic as it might play out in the Federal sector. In particular, the members devoted

considerable discussion to funding options, cost considerations, and equity issues.

Equitable Pay

The Committee strongly recommends that existing base pay and the method by which

employees progress through the rate range not be used to fund a pay-for-performance

system. The Committee believes that to do otherwise is not efficient or cost-effective

and will be rejected by employees. This conclusion is supported by the NRC Report,

which points out that employee performance will not increase unless employees are

satisfied that the system is fair. According to the NRC study:

11
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"Ifpay far performance is to contribute to perceptions of equity in

compensation systems, the basefrom which it builds should be perceived as

equitable andfair. At the present time, there is nearly unanimous agreement

thatfederal pay is not competitive with private-sector pay in many regions.
mi

Sources of Funds

The Committee members recognized that with the passage of FEPCA, the Federal

Government will be required to increase its budgetary allocations significantly to

support the increases envisioned in the new pay law. The annual increases based on

the Employment Cost Index (ECI) are scheduled to commence in January 1992, and

the yearly cost to bring Federal workers to comparability in their geographic areas

will start in 1994. These facts led the Committee to conclude that agencies would not

have additional money available for pay-for-performance programs within the salary

and expense account of their budgets absent increased funding.

Thus, the Committee considered ways to fund individual agency pay-for-performance

programs for General Schedule employees. Two basic options were discussed:

• Reallocating funds within current agency budgets; and

• Additional funds appropriated by the Congress to support agency-specific

programs.

Reallocating Funds within Current Agency Budgets. Under this option, agencies

could economize in personnel or other areas to transfer those resources to fund pay-

for-performance programs, assuming that the added funding could be justified either

by employee-generated savings or by an expectation of higher level organizational

performance. Some demonstration projects have taken advantage of this flexibility to

fund increases for high performing individuals or groups by cutting back on staffing

levels or filling behind departing senior staff with entry level hires. The Committee

reiterates that total reliance on savings as a funding source is not a feasible

alternative.

Appropriating Additional Funds. The Committee expressed its concern that a

Governmentwide awards program similar to PMRS would not be successful due to

funding and award distribution issues.

The Management members expressed concern about the inclusion of large numbers of

non-supervisory employees in the PMRS and the steadily increasing costs of the

PMRS. Much of the increased cost can be attributed to ratings inflation and

accelerated base pay adjustments. As a result, the Management Committee members

do not view a merit pay system as a fiscally viable alternative for General Schedule

employees.

12



The Committee agreed that Congress should appropriate additional funds for pay-for-

performance programs. They also agreed that agencies should be granted

reprogramming authority within their appropriations to bring savings realized from

other accounts into the salaries and expenses account to support pay-for-performance

initiatives. Cost savings realized through productivity enhancements and shared with

employees should be retained in the agencies' budgets. The Committee recommends

that no Governmentwide minimum or maximum limits be placed on pay-for-

performance funding and awards.

Committee members cautioned that sunset provisions should be applied to pilot and

experimental programs and that such programs should be evaluated to ensure that they

are cost effective and beneficial to organizations. In addition, the Committee agreed

that non-monetary incentives should be authorized and encouraged.

Conclusions

While the Committee recognized that there are no easy answers to the funding

dilemma, the members reached conclusions on some issues:

1. The current General Schedule method by which employees progress through the

rate range is less costly than PMRS. Substantial additional funds and other

resources would be required to implement a Governmentwide merit pay system

for General Schedule employees.

2. There is evidence that merit pay systems are extremely costly, and there is no

evidence that they are effective tools for increasing employee or organizational

performance.

3. Additional funding will be necessary to make agency-unique pay-for-performance

programs work. If agency programs cannot be adequately funded to the extent

that payouts are meaningful to employees, they should not be implemented since

they will not be an effective investment.

4. Any newly designed systems or programs should provide a guarantee for base

pay to continue at the level of the current system, so no employee will be

"harmed."

5. Agencies should have flexibility to fund individual programs as long as base pay

guarantees are met.

6. Pay-for-performance designers should have the flexibility to offer non-cash

incentives as an available option to participants in organizational enhancement

programs.

13
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NOTES

1. General Accounting Office, Pay for Performance, State and International

Public Sector Pay-for-Performance Systems, Report No. GAO/GGD-91-1,
October 1990.

2. National Research Council, Pay for Performance: Evaluating

Performance Appraisal and Merit Pay, National Academy Press,

Washington, DC, 1991, p. 96.

3. Ibid., p. 32.
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FAIR TREATMENT

Fair and equitable treatment of all employees is vital to strengthening the link between

pay and performance. Employees must feel that they are receiving such treatment if

they are to accept pay-for-performance. The Committee acknowledges the

responsibility of agencies to achieve fair and equitable treatment and meet Equal

Employment Opportunity (EEO) obligations.

In its deliberations, the Committee approached the issue of fair treatment in terms of

the related concepts of consistency, trust, and lack of bias. With respect to

consistency, the Committee acknowledges that "fair" need not mean uniform, but

rather equitable and predictable. Employees will buy into systems that are

understandable and offer some stable, attainable rewards.

With respect to trust, the members acknowledge that fair treatment begins with an

overall relationship of mutual trust and respect between supervisors and their

employees. In the performance management area, members noted that trust must

attach to every aspect of pay-for-performance beginning with the establishment of job

requirements, through job performance discussions, performance assessments, and

allocation of payouts.

With respect to lack of bias, the Committee acknowledges that employees must feel

confident that factors unrelated to performance will not affect the assessment of their

performance nor any allocation of related rewards. Federal agencies must continually

work to ensure a clear line of sight between performance and rewards, unsullied by

factors like racial or ethnic bias, political affiliation, or even personal dislike.

Achievement of these fair treatment objectives is tested in two major ways. First, the

performance assessments and their related consequences, both positive and negative,

must be examined for evidence of bias or disparate treatment of protected groups,

e.g., women and minorities. Second, perceptions of fair and equitable treatment

must be monitored. The key perceptions of interest in assessing the fairness of pay-

for-performance are perhaps most easily captured by two simple questions for

employees:

1) Are you getting your fair share?

2) Are you being treated fairly?

The first question addresses the distributive justice of a pay-for-performance system.

The second question addresses its procedural justice.

15
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Distributive Justice-A Fair Share

According to the NRC Report:

"In application to pay, theories of distributive justice suggest that employees

judge the fairness of their pay outcomes by gauging how much they receive,

relative to their contributions, and then making comparisons against

reward/contribution ratios ofpeople or groups they consider similar in terms

of contributions.
"l

In other words, rewards must be commensurate with contributions. Non-performance

factors like racial bias should not influence payouts. Another threat to distributive justice

arises from differences between payout mechanisms or standards among and within

agencies, which may be intensified with greater flexibility and decentralization. The

Federal Merit Pay System experience of the early 1980's showed that perceptions of

distributive injustice could help lead to the downfall of a pay-for-performance system.

The perceived injustice was due to underfunding (with few receiving their expected "fair

share") as well as substantial inequities across employee groups and agencies that had

developed decentralized approaches. The PMRS "reforms" that followed represented a

strong return to consistency across agencies, at least with respect to base pay adjustments.

Thus, the first, distributive justice question addresses the third Merit System Principle,

which states:

"Equal pay should be provided for work ofequal value, . . . and appro-

priate incentives and recognition should be providedfor excellence in

performance."
2

This merit principle not only requires just pay for satisfactory work, but it also

reveals the other side of distributive justice, to wit, that "unequal" work (i.e.,

superior performance) should earn "unequal" reward (i.e. , some incentive or higher

payout). However, for employees to perceive higher performance incentives as fair,

it is important that they perceive the assessment process as fair. This leads to the

second question concerning fair treatment, or procedural justice.

Procedural Justice-A Fair Shake

Employee perceptions of procedural justice are directly related to their perceptions of

the procedures used to administer pay. Safeguards are needed against bias and

inconsistency in the operation of pay-for-performance mechanisms. According to the

NRC Report:

'The extent to which employees have the opportunity to participate in pay

design decisions, the quality and timeliness of information provided them, the

degree to which the rules governing pay allocations are consistently followed,

16



the availability ofchannelsfor appeal and due process, and the

organization's safeguards against bias and inconsistency are all thought

to influence employees' perceptions aboutfair treatment.
mi

.

The system must apply rules fairly and consistently and have procedures to redress

inequities. Non-performance factors should not influence the functioning of the

system with respect to any individual or group. Positive, constructive relationships

with unions or management associations representing covered employees will foster

employees' sense of fair and equitable treatment by surfacing employees' views.

Once again, the Federal experience with pay-for-performance offers a lesson. The

operations and perceptions of the PMRS show how mechanical properties of a system

designed with little or no employee participation can damage the credibility of its

processes and indeed the entire system. Total spending on performance awards is

limited to 1V4 percent of aggregate base pay. During the period when minimum

performance awards of 2 percent of base pay were required for employees receiving

an Outstanding performance rating, this created an absolute limit on the number of

Outstanding ratings that could be awarded without exceeding award spending limits.

Other forces, such as cost control considerations, also operated to constrain the

assignment of particular ratings within organizations. Situations developed where

ratings were "rotated" among performers and quotas were applied. The credibility of

the assessment procedures was severely compromised, rendering consequent payouts

equally suspect and lowering perceptions of fair treatment in general.

Added evidence of procedural injustice is found in reports of employee perceptions of

the fairness of awards distributions. At the PMRS level, GAO reported that nearly all

the PMRS employees with whom they spoke believed that performance was not a

major factor in determining who received performance awards.4 At other

organization levels, the credibility can be just as weak. A local union president

addressing the Committee described her installation's award program as a system of

favoritism and expressed strong reservations about expanding pay-for-performance in

an environment of such substantial procedural injustices as employees going years

without receiving performance appraisals.
5

Despite these problems with some pay-for-performance processes, the Federal

Government has existing protective procedures. Current MSPB, Equal Employment

Opportunity Commission (EEOC), and administrative and negotiated grievance

procedures provide avenues for appeal of unfair treatment.

EEO Considerations

Federal agencies must remain vigilant with respect to the impact of every aspect of

pay-for-performance on employees. Performance appraisal systems are subject to the

"Uniform Guidelines for Employee Selection Procedures.'' Serious attention to EEO
concerns is particularly critical given the ever-increasing diversity of the Federal

workforce. If certain groups receive lower performance appraisals than others, then

17
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placing a pay-for-performance system on top of this pattern would only further

disadvantage these groups of employees. Pay-for-performance programs should not

be permitted to continue where there is evidence of adverse impact on any class of

employees.

At the request of a Committee member, OPM provided some summary data

concerning the distribution of minority groups and genders in the General Schedule

population and the distribution of performance ratings and performance-based actions

among those groups. Summary data are shown in table 1 in appendix F. Clearly,

there is cause for concern, given the disproportionate numbers of minorities who
received lower performance ratings. The reality behind these data is complex. For

example, although some racial groups got more than their proportion of low ratings, the

differences for awards granted were not as pronounced. Further, the effects of agency,

occupation, years-of-service, etc., have yet to be determined. The data deserve further

scrutiny. In addition to data review, in some instances, further attention may be

warranted; for example, examining individual cases or providing training to eliminate

cultural bias from the appraisal process. The data presented here are too highly

summarized to permit drawing conclusions. Nevertheless, they serve to sound an alert,

and the issues they raise must be taken into consideration before imposing any new

system. The Committee believes mat the matter must be studied further by appropriate

organizations such as OPM, EEOC, GAO, and Federal agencies themselves.

Conclusions

Committee reactions and positions varied somewhat on these issues, but several points

of agreement emerged.

Some members felt that fair treatment and EEO considerations were major issues that

must be resolved before pay-for-performance can move forward. Other members

suggested that given the current legal and regulatory framework, existing grievance

procedures and EEO guidelines should be allowed to function in pay-for-performance,

since a system that is fair to all employees will inherently address the interests of

minorities and women.

The Committee considered several particular approaches to this issue, including:

• Improving current dispute resolution procedures, including greater use of

expedited procedures;

• Insisting that agencies correct any adverse impact situations before a program

could begin;

• Requiring that action on problems occur as part of any start-up activities for a

pay-for-performance program; substantial improvement in any adverse impact

situations would be required within a time limit to avoid forfeit of the authority to

continue the pay-for-performance program; and
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• Creating a Governmentwide joint labor-management committee to study system

data and advise agencies on how to assess and address local situations of disparate

treatment.

The Committee reached agreement on three issues and makes the following

recommendations:

1. Dispute Resolution Procedures. At a minimum, preserve current mechanisms

and systems that are in place for employees to raise claims that they have been

treated unfairly or discriminated against under a pay-for-performance program.

2. Agency Responsibilities. First, at a local level, the Committee stresses the need

for individual agencies to meet their obligations with respect to EEO and fair

treatment considerations. Although the problems may be detectable at a

Governmentwide level, the solutions must be implemented locally. The increased

flexibility that agencies may well have under a pay-for-performance system, and

the fact that employees may have more to gain and lose under agency pay-for-

performance plans, will require an even greater level of awareness and

commitment. It is strongly urged that Federal agencies take the opportunity

during the developmental stage of any new pay-for-performance program to re-

examine their current performance management programs to eliminate racial,

ethnic, or gender bias. Agencies should take special care to cover the fair

treatment and EEO aspects of performance management and pay-for-performance

programs in their evaluation processes. Working with appropriate employee

representatives, care should be taken to assess employee perceptions of

distributive and procedural justice.

3. Governmentwide Leadership. To ensure compliance with EEOC Guidelines

and Merit System Principles, the Committee recommends that OPM take an

active role in the regular evaluation of agency programs. Additional guarantees

of fair and equitable treatment will come from reviews by OPM, GAO, MSPB,
agency inspectors general, and Congressional oversight, as well as employee

organizations. OPM and Federal agencies should prepare from the beginning for

such reviews and evaluations, with agencies maintaining the information

necessary to achieve effective program evaluation.

NOTES

1. National Research Council, Pay for Performance: Evaluating

Performance Appraisal and Merit Pay, National Academy Press,

Washington, DC, 1991, p. 92.

2. 5 U.S.C. § 2301(b)(3).

3. National Research Council, op. cit., p. 93.
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4. General Accounting Office, Pay-for-Performance: Interim Report
on the Performance Management and Recognition System,
Report No. GAO/GGD-89-69BR, May 1989.

5. Presentation to the Committee by Deborah E. Witherspoon
May 29, 1991.
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EMPLOYEE INVOLVEMENT

This section discusses the immediate and potential implications of this report's

Guidelines pertaining to employee participation and involvement with respect to

designing and executing pay-for-performance.

The Committee's Guidelines, as discussed in the Flexibility section, include:

• DESIGN/Process: Representative Involvement/Employee Participation.

Ensure that all relevant parties (employees, managers, their representatives,

approving authorities) are involved in the design process, with collective

bargaining requirements met when represented employees are to be covered.

• EXECUIION/Integration with Operations: Employee Involvement and

Participation. Provide for ongoing participation by employees and meet

collective bargaining obligations for organized workers.

The Committee recognized that any pay-for-performance efforts to improve the link

between pay and performance must have meaningful input by all participants. This

involvement must go beyond the current 5 U.S.C. chapter 43 requirements and

include input into the design, implementation, and evaluation of pay-for-performance

programs by both represented and non-represented employees. The earliest

presentations and discussions surfaced this issue. According to the NRC Report,

"the extent to which employees have the opportunity to participate in pay design

decisions . . . [is] thought to influence employees' perceptions about fair treatment." 1

Several briefers recommended increased employee participation as an important

objective in reforming Federal performance management.2
In addition, descriptions

Of successful demonstration projects and other experiments highlighted the importance

and influence of employee involvement.3

The Committee agreed that employee support and commitment cannot be assumed. It

can be obtained through formal structures such as collective bargaining, peer

committees, focus groups, and joint labor-management committees. The Committee

also agreed that adversarial labor-management relations would be destructive to the

process.

Noting that the Federal workforce is the most highly organized workforce in the

United States, where approximately 75 percent of the eligible General Schedule

workforce is represented by unions, the Committee recognized that statutory

obligations to bargain with those unions will play a significant role in implementing

pay-for-performance programs. Where employees are members of a bargaining unit,

i.e., are represented by a union, the nature of the employee involvement is governed

by the provisions of the Federal Service Labor-Management Relations Statute

(FSLMRS)4 and can be further affected by negotiations between labor and

management required by the FSLMRS.
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When employees elect a particular labor union to represent them, that union becomes
the exclusive representative for all the employees in the bargaining unit, regardless of

whether unit members are union members, and the union is required by law to

represent all employees in the unit fairly.
1 Also, the recognition of a union as the

exclusive representative of a group of employees requires that management must deal

with that exclusive representative on matters such as pay-for-performance programs

that affect conditions of employment for those employees.

Negotiating within the terms of the current FSLMRS is the basic approach that has

been used for involving union-represented employees in the development and

implementation of pay-for-performance programs. The parameters of the FSLMRS
place several limitations on the permissible scope of bargaining. Those limits include

a prohibition against bargaining over matters specifically provided for by Federal

statute, matters inconsistent with a Governmentwide rule or regulation, and matters

that interfere with a "reserved management right."
6 For example, the Federal Labor

Relations Authority (FLRA) and the courts have interpreted the management right of

directing employees and assigning work to preclude bargaining over the content of

performance standards.

Committee deliberations over the issue of employee involvement in the design and

implementation of pay-for-performance programs included extensive discussions over

whether the current scope of bargaining should be expanded for purposes of

implementing pay-for-performance in the Federal workforce. The following

discussion presents Labor and Management members' views on this issue.

Labor Members* Views

Labor members of the Committee noted that in the early 1980's, the Federal

Government did try to circumvent the FSLMRS and its negotiations requirements by
unilaterally implementing a pay-for-performance system through OPM regulations.

This action resulted in several successful lawsuits against OPM, many Congressional

committee hearings, six revised drafts of the regulations, and the withdrawal of the

Director of OPM's renomination. Labor members stressed that renewed unilateral

attempts to impose pay-for-performance programs will meet with the same failure and

should not be repeated.

While the FSLMRS requires negotiations over pay-for-performance, Federal labor-

management relations under the law have engendered an extremely adversarial

environment where bargaining gets bogged down in litigation over procedural matters

and minor disputes, with negotiations and dispute resolution processes typically going

on for years. Negotiations over pay-for-performance under the current law will take

place within, and be subject to the influence of, the current adversarial environment.

Simply overlaying pay-for-performance over the current and flawed Federal labor-

management relations program encompassed in the FSLMRS bodes especially poorly

for the establishment of successful pay-for-performance programs, which by their
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nature require meaningful employee involvement and union cooperation and support

in order to succeed. The futility of pursuing programs that require such employee

involvement and support within the current Federal labor-management relations

program is confirmed by GAO, when it states in its recent report, Federal Labor

Relations: A Program in Need ofReform, that:

"It makes little sense to try and implement a new employee involvement

program in which cooperation between agency management and unions is

essential when the ongoing labor-management relations program suffers from

excessive litigation and adversarial proceedings. Accordingly, we believe the

policies and processes governing federal labor-management relations need a

major overhaul to provide a newframework that

• motivates labor and management toform productive relationships

to improve the public service;

• makes collective bargaining meaningful;

• improves the dispute resolution processes; and

• is compatible with innovative human resource management

practices that emphasize employee involvement, team-building,

and labor-management cooperation.
ml

Collective bargaining under the FSLMRS suffers several inherent flaws that will work

to impede effective negotiations and serve as a barrier to meaningful employee

involvement and the cooperative approach essential for establishing successful and

effective pay-for-performance programs. The law's current limits on the scope of

bargaining and its broad management rights clause will minimize and/or prohibit

meaningful employee input as to program design and implementation. The law's

emphasis on management rights in determining what is bargainable encourages a

proliferation of disputes rather than the necessary cooperative approach, as has been

demonstrated by the literally thousands of such disputes that have marked the history

of Federal labor-management relations since enactment of the FSLMRS. Mechanisms

for resolving these disputes under the FSLMRS are costly, cumbersome, and

extremely time-consuming, further aggravating the adversarial environment that the

law's limited scope of bargaining and its broad management rights clause have

engendered.

Full-scope collective bargaining over pay-for-performance offers the only avenue for

avoiding the controversy, delay, and litigation that have characterized Federal labor-

management relations under the FSLMRS and its limited scope of bargaining, broad

management rights clause, and ineffective dispute resolution mechanisms. In

addition, full-scope collective bargaining will ensure the meaningful employee

involvement in all aspects of pay-for-performance programs that the Committee

agreed is vital to the success of such programs. Bargaining over all aspects of pay-

for-performance programs and the meaningful employee involvement that full-scope
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bargaining would allow will also enhance employees' commitment to and support of

those programs. Furthermore, full-scope collective bargaining over pay-for-

performance programs complements and will contribute to the flexible and

decentralized approach recommended in the Committee's Guidelines.

Short of the major overhaul of the Federal labor-management relations program under

the FSLMRS that GAO recommends in its report, legislation along the lines of the

Federal Employees Flexible and Compressed Work Schedules Act of 1982 (FCWSA)*

could be enacted to allow expanded collective bargaining over pay-for-performance

programs covering organized Federal General Schedule employees. Such statutory

language would permit negotiations over pay-for-performance to the maximum extent

possible without regard to management rights and could provide for an expedited

procedure to resolve bargaining impasses over the development and implementation of

pay-for-performance programs.

The success of pay-for-performance programs in the Federal workforce will rise or

fall on the ability of labor and management to structure such programs cooperatively.

Cooperative program development is not possible under the current adversarial

Federal labor-management relations program. Labor members of the Committee

firmly believe that collective bargaining under the FSLMRS will have to be expanded

so that management and employees through their union representatives can act as

partners. This expansion must occur before there can be even the slightest chance of

success for pay-for-performance.

Management Members' Views

Management members of the Committee believe that the FSLMRS strikes a careful

balance among the rights of employees, unions, and management. The scope of

bargaining under the FSLMRS ensures full and effective employee involvement in the

design and implementation of pay-for-performance programs. At the same time, it

allows management the authority to set, and the ability to achieve, organizational and

mission goals and to effectively manage and control personnel costs. As discussed in

detail below, an FCWSA-type of scope of bargaining on such issues would seriously

hinder management's ability to perform these functions.

Management members believe that agencies and unions should cooperate in pay-for-

performance programs and that all parties should be involved in every step of the

process. However, they are concerned that expanded bargaining over

pay-for-performance programs will create unacceptable fiscal pressure and risks that

would be incompatible with effective financial management and cost control

throughout the Federal Government. Although this report recommends that base pay

be consistent throughout the Federal Government and not subject to negotiations, if

the scope of collective bargaining is expanded contrary to the Committee's

recommendation, program costs will be determined through negotiations, with an

outside party making the final decision where the parties cannot reach agreement.
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Accordingly, agencies will be unable to ensure that unfunded pay-for-performance

systems are not negotiated and implemented. This will invariably cause employee

morale problems, as well as furloughs, RIF's, and staff reductions.

The management-retained rights that were negated by the FCWSA are not comparable

in breadth, scope, or impact to those which would be involved should the pay-for-

performance area be subject to unrestricted negotiations. In this regard, the FCWSA
is quite narrow in its intrusion into management's right to assign work, involving only

the manner in which work schedules may be arranged. Under the FCWSA, the head

of an agency may determine that a work schedule proposed by the union would have

an adverse agency impact. The Federal Service Impasses Panel (FSIP) has authority

to resolve such issues. If FSIP finds an adverse agency impact, it must resolve the

issue in the agency's favor. However, of major concern to agencies is that while

FSIP has on occasion found adverse agency impact, this is rare, and agencies

normally have a very difficult job proving such an impact. In addition, where FSIP

finds no adverse agency impact or where the agency makes no such allegation, the

agency and the union must bargain over what work schedule will go into effect, even

when such schedules would not increase the efficiency of the Government. In cases

where management and the union cannot reach agreement, FSIP makes the decision.

Management members are quite concerned that impasses are frequently decided by

private sector arbitrators, who would make major decisions affecting Federal

appropriations.

Agencies can often offset the adverse effects of ill-conceived alternative work

schedules that do not provide for optimum coverage of activities. However,

application of the FCWSA prototype to pay-for-performance systems would have

serious consequences since it is less likely that management will be able to invoke its

authority to make final decisions concerning the assignment of work and arguments

regarding budgetary impacts will be open to routine review by- third parties.

Moreover, the FCWSA concept would create a duty to bargain over the actual content

of performance standards (what and how much work an employee is expected to

perform). This is significant since, under the current FSLMRS, performance

standards are not negotiable. In this regard, FLRA and the courts have consistently

held that the determination of performance standards, individual and organizational, is

at the core of successful management of an agency's mission. Low or inappropriate

work standards and expectations can have an adverse impact on an agency's ability to

accomplish its mission activities or to meet Congressional mandates. Management

members indicate that, although they believe it is appropriate and useful to obtain

employee input into performance standard determinations, it would be dysfunctional

and inappropriate to subject this core management authority to the collective

bargaining process, including third-party determinations by FLRA, FSIP, and the

courts. They further note that with the decentralized flexibilities contemplated, the

number, types, and amount of incentive awards will be negotiable. Such a broad

scope of bargaining could result in employee furloughs and RIF's that could become

directly attributable to the implementation of bankrupt pay-for-performance systems

that are inconsistent with the statutory funding constraints of the Federal budget

process.
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Management members believe that unions already enjoy a broad scope of bargaining

that provides for appropriate input by represented employees. They argue that under

the current FSLMRS, agencies must negotiate matters involving conditions of

employment which are within their discretion and otherwise not inconsistent with law

or regulation. The only exception is where a law or regulation vests in an agency

exclusive authority or discretion over a matter, such as the classification of positions,

which is specifically barred from negotiations as a general exclusion to the scope of

bargaining under the FSLMRS. Management members also point out that since any

newly-developed pay-for-performance systems would also apply to employees who are

subject to the Classification Act, the implementing legislation should specify clearly

that base pay will not be subject to negotiations.

Management members indicate that "reserved management rights" are extremely

limited in dealing with union proposals involving appropriate arrangements for

employees who are adversely affected by management's exercise of its rights.'

FLRA, FSIP, and the courts have held that such union proposals may interfere with

management rights provided they do not "excessively interfere" with those rights. In

addition, these members argue that it is already very difficult for management to meet

the tests imposed by these bodies or to persuade them that it does not have a duty to

bargain in such situations. They further argue that even without an FCWSA-type

amendment to the FSLMRS, the scope of bargaining will necessarily increase when

agencies are given flexibilities in designing and implementing pay-for-performance

programs. For example, if the laws and regulations governing the current within-

grade structure are removed, leaving broad pay discretion with agencies, unions will

be able to negotiate the rate at which employees accelerate through the pay ranges of

agency-established pay-for-performance systems. Agencies wishing to restrict the

authority of component organizations could seek to limit such bargaining through

agency regulations, but those regulations would be subject to compelling need

challenges. As noted, such union challenges are usually successful, and pay matters

would be negotiable conditions of employment absent a specific exclusion in the

implementing legislation. Accordingly, without such an exclusion, agencies could not

expect to argue successfully that a particular proposal affecting pay is not negotiable

because the costs associated with the proposal would interfere with the management

right to determine the budget. In addition, under an FCWSA prototype,

management's failure to negotiate matters that clearly impact the assignment of work

(i.e., including performance standards) would be subject to review and final decision

by third parties such as FLRA, FSIP, and the courts, whose decisions could very well

affect the distribution of workloads and the conduct of agency missions.

Management members of the Committee also indicate that it is inappropriate and

beyond the scope of this Committee to recommend a change to the labor-management

relations program that is as substantive and far-reaching as is the FCWSA-type

legislative proposal. They point out that significant changes such as this which affect

the delicately balanced FSLMRS should be considered as a part of a comprehensive

review of the Statute and program. Management members vigorously argue that a

substantive review of the entire FSLMRS would not necessarily result in expanded

bargaining rights for unions in the Federal sector. Management members cite, in
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support of their position, the same GAO report that was referenced by Labor

members (i.e., Federal Labor Relations: A Program in Need ofReform), the

recommendations of which are stated as follows:

'Based on the views expressed to GAO in this study, the problems in the

federal labor-management relations program appear to be so widespread and

systemic that piecemeal technical revisions would not be a workable solution.

Accordingly, GAO is not making any specific recommendations for changes to

the program. Rather, GAO recommends that the appropriate committees of

Congress hold hearings on the state of the program with a view toward

establishing a panel of nationally recognized experts in labor-management

relations and participants in thefederal program to develop a proposalfor

comprehensive reform.
"l0

Finally, Management members indicate that it is their firm belief that the negotiation

of matters clearly affecting the assignment of work is inconsistent with their duty and

obligation to accomplish mission requirements mandated by the Congress in the public

interest. In addition, they argue that all negotiated provisions affecting Federal

spending authority involving appropriated funds must be subject to OMB approval and

the availability of sufficient funds.
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CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The Committee carefully researched and examined a wide range of issues related to

the concept of pay-for-performance and its continued or expanded use in the Federal

sector. The foregoing sections of the report serve to chronicle the process adopted

and followed by the Committee, the issues generated throughout its deliberations, the

range of views expressed by those individuals and groups who offered their insights,

and the positions ultimately reached by the Committee. This final section of the

report will summarize the Committee's specific conclusions and recommendations for

strengthening the link between pay and performance for General Schedule employees.

On balance, the Committee concluded that a number of issues must be addressed

when designing and/or implementing any pay-for-performance system or program(s).

These issues are briefly restated below. The Committee agreed that three critical

elements were necessary to serve as a foundation for any pay-for-performance system

or program(s) to be effective in the current Federal environment. These are: (1) the

need for adequate program funding with a uniform and predictable system for

adjusting base pay, (2) the assurance of fair and equitable treatment for all affected

employees, and (3) the involvement and participation of affected employees in the

design, implementation, and evaluation of such systems or programs. Beyond this,

the Committee agreed upon and set forth a set of Guidelines to serve those who

subsequently become involved in the design, implementation, and/or evaluation of

pay-for-performance programs in the Federal Government.

A summary of specific Committee conclusions and recommendations follows:

1. The current General Schedule system for measuring and rewarding performance

is a workable pay-for-performance system.

The Committee concluded that the current system, while frequently underutilized

or even misused, continues to provide Federal agencies with a workable national

pay-for-performance system. The Committee believes that the current system,

given a renewed emphasis on the proper utilization of available features, could be

used to significantly strengthen the links between pay and performance. The

Committee found that many of the links frequently cited by pay-for-performance

advocates already exist in the current system but, for a variety of reasons, have not

always been recognized or used as such. On balance, the Committee believes that

the Government may be better served by keeping the existing system and managing it

better. The Committee further concluded that the current system provides a suitable

framework for program experimentation and modeling at the agency level.

Therefore, the Committee recommends that the current General Schedule system

be retained and that agencies be encouraged to focus on and more fully utilize

existing means to strengthen the pay and performance linkage.
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There is insufficient empirical evidence that pay-for-performance programs are

uniformly effective and no empirical evidence that merit pay programs are

effective.

During the course of its examination of the pay-for-performance question, the

Committee reviewed numerous source documents and received testimony from a

number of authorities and interested parties. Based on the evidence presented to

the Committee and that found in the relevant research literature on compensation

practices, the Committee concluded that there were no usable "road maps" for the

Federal Government to follow in its quest to relate pay to performance more

directly. In fact, the Committee found no evidence that merit pay systems are

effective in either the private or public sector. The same general conclusions

were reached earlier by the National Academy of Sciences* National Research

Council which reviewed essentially the same body of evidence.

Therefore, the Committee recommends that any Governmentwide implementation

of a new or modified pay-for-performance system be preceded by an extensive

period of research, development, and testing of program models that consider

contextual conditions which exist within a given agency or its components.

Base pay adjustments should be uniform and predictable because of their

importance to employee perceptions of the fairness of a pay-for-performance

system.

The Committee concluded that any new or modified pay-for-performance system

must provide for Governmentwide consistency, uniformity, and predictability in

base pay administration if it is to secure and/or maintain any measure of

credibility. Any move away from existing Governmentwide assurances of "like-

pay for like-work" within and between agencies would, based on the evidence

presented, seriously undermine employee confidence in the Federal pay structure.

The Committee believes the current system does provide a base pay framework

that employees understand, accept, and would likely seek under any pay-for-

performance system. The Committee also concluded that base pay guarantees are

necessary to ensure employee "buy in" and confidence.

Therefore, the Committee recommends that any move to a new or modified pay-

for-performance system retain the basic base pay features currently found in the

existing system.

Increases to base pay under FEPCA must be fully implemented, and pay-for-

performance must not be used as a cost-saving device. Further, additional

funding will be necessary to make a pay-for-performance system work.

The Committee concluded that, to be successful, any pay-for-performance system

or program must be adequately funded and that payouts need to be considered

meaningful by recipients. Based on the evidence reviewed, the Committee

further concluded that funding was a central issue that Federal compensation
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planners needed to address early-on in the process. In the Committee's view, if

the Federal Government cannot afford to adequately fund a new or modified

system, then such a change should not be considered. The Committee likewise

concluded that strengthening the existing links between pay and performance

requires that FEPCA be fully funded in each budget year and that existing or

emerging pay-for-performance programs not be manipulated for funding

purposes.

Therefore, assuming full FEPCA funding, the Committee recommends that

additional sources of funding beyond base pay should include the granting of

budgetary reprogramming flexibility and the realization of cost savings outside of

salaries and expenses.

5. Federal agencies should be given the authority to design and administer pay-for-

performance programs to satisfy their specific needs, objectives, and workforce

characteristics consistent with Govemmentwide policies and principles. Such

experimentation should be authorized outside the current statutory demonstration

project authority.

The Committee believes that experimentation with alternative pay-for-

performance program models is necessary and timely. The Committee further

believes that such experimentation can best be accomplished by applying the

Committee's Guidelines within the pay-for-performance framework provided by

the existing General Schedule system. The Committee has concluded that the

current demonstration project authorities are too restrictive for the purposes of

pay-for-performance experimentation; agencies need increased flexibility to gain

experience with different program models. The Committee believes that the net

result of expanded agency-level experimentation will be an overall increase in the

Federal pay-for-performance knowledge base. As this knowledge base expands,

it is the Committee's considered opinion that many of the questions raised during

its deliberations will be answered based on actual experience gained in Federal

agencies.

Therefore, the Committee recommends that a broad range of flexible approaches

to pay-for-performance programs be made permissible under statute for General

Schedule employees provided they are consistent with the Committee's

Guidelines.

6. Pay-for-performance programs must ensure that employees are treated fairly and

equitably and must give full consideration to the nature and diversity of the

workforce.

The Committee concluded that fair and equitable treatment of all employees is

vital to any effort to strengthen the linkage between pay and performance. The

Committee believes that employees must feel that they are receiving such

treatment if they are to support pay-for-performance experiments and the changes

that these experiments may bring about in the workplace. In the final analysis,
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the Committee believes that the issue of fair and equitable treatment can be

reduced to two basic questions: "Is the individual performer receiving a fair

share?" and, "Is the individual performer being treated fairly?" Lastly, the

Committee concluded that the responsibility to assure fair and equitable treatment

is ultimately the responsibility of the agencies through the proper interpretation

and application of existing policies and procedures.

Therefore, the Committee recommends that Federal agencies continually work to

ensure that their programs provide a clear line of sight between job performance

and rewards, unsullied by factors like racial or ethnic bias, political affiliation, or

even personal dislike.

Any efforts to improve the link between pay and performance must have

meaningful input from all affected parties.

The Guidelines clearly set forth the Committee's conclusion on the necessity for

substantive involvement on the part of all affected employees in the design,

implementation, and ongoing assessment of pay-for-performance programs. The

Committee agreed that employee support and commitment cannot be assumed. It

can be obtained through formal structures such as collective bargaining, peer

committees, focus groups, and joint labor-management committees. To be most

effective, die Committee concluded that a non-adversarial approach to labor-

management relations would have the most beneficial short- and long-term

results. The parties were unable to agree on whether or not the scope of

bargaining should be expanded to include the design and implementation of a pay-

for-performance program. The Committee notes that the process it followed,

while painful at times, resulted in considerable consensus building.

Therefore, the Committee recommends that affected employees be involved in all

phases of the pay-for-performance process—from design and implementation to

review and evaluation.
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GLOSSARY

adverse impact - when a practice that is neutral on its face produces substantially

different rates of selection among different groups in hiring, promotion, or other

employment decisions and those different rates work to the disadvantage of members

of a race, sex, or ethnic group or other categories protected by law.

base pay - used generally to refer to the amount of pay received as salary in a

calendar year, as contrasted with variable pay. In the Federal Government, "basic

pay" is the rate of pay fixed by law or administrative action for the position held by

an employee, including a special rate if applicable. For some purposes, basic pay

also includes locality-based comparability payments, interim geographic adjustments,

and special pay adjustments for law enforcement officers.

demonstration project - formal projects that test innovative personnel management

practices. Demonstration projects permit the waiver of specified provisions of title 5,

United States Code, and related regulations and require OPM approval and

evaluation, and public notification. They can cover no more than 5,000 Federal

employees. Demonstration projects differ from experiments which, although they fall

outside of traditional practice, take advantage of existing flexibilities in law or

regulation.

deregulation - the process by which rules and regulations are removed or the

authority to make such rules and regulations is delegated to a lower level of the

Federal Government.

discrimination - differentiating among individuals based on some legally

impermissible factor such as age (over 40), race, color, national origin, religion, sex,

or handicap when taking a personnel action.

Employment Cost Index (ECI) - measures changes in compensation costs including

wages, salaries, and may include employer costs for employee benefits. (Multiple

ECI's are produced by the Bureau of Labor Statistics, covering various combinations

of employment sectors.) See Federal Employees Pay Comparability Act (FEPCA).

Federal Employees Flexible and Compressed Work Schedules Act of 1982

(FCWSA) - the act that established both flexible and compressed work schedules as

defined in subchapter II of chapter 61 of title 5, United States Code. Flexible work

schedules allow employees to determine their arrival and departure times within limits

set by management. Compressed schedules allow full-time employees to work a

biweekly 80-hour schedule in fewer than 10 workdays. The FCWSA was unique in

its approach to collective bargaining because, without specifically amending the

Federal Service Labor-Management Relations Statute, it permitted a broadened scope

of negotiations over aspects of alternative work schedules.
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Federal Employees Pay Comparability Act of 1990 (FEPCA) - pay reform

legislation that makes two major changes in the way. pay is set for the white-collar

Federal workforce. The ECI will be used to calculate the annual nationwide

comparability adjustment to General Schedule pay. In 1994, locality-based

comparability payments will be implemented in localities where non-Federal sector

pay exceeds Federal pay by more than S percent. The pay gap in these areas will be

reduced to no more than 5 percent over a period of 9 years. In the meantime, in

areas where the disparity with the private sector is very great and the Federal

Government has difficulty hiring and retaining employees, an interim geographic

adjustment is being paid.

gainsharing (also productivity gainsharing) - incentive plans that involve employees

in improving productivity to achieve more efficient, effective use of resources. Gains

resulting from these improvements are shared with the employees.

General Schedule (GS) - the graded pay system used by the Federal Government for

white-collar workers covered by chapter 51 of title 5, United States Code.

GM - pay plan designation for grade 13- IS managers and supervisors covered under

the Performance Management and Recognition System. Originally used to designate

General Schedule employees covered by the CSRA Merit Pay System.

group measure - assessment of the level of group performance. Group measures are

often used as the basis for incentive plan payouts to the individual employees in the

group or the group as a whole.

individual measure - assessment of the level of performance of an individual

employee.

line of sight - a compensation term that captures an employee's perception of how
closely performance is linked to reward. For instance, line of sight is stretched in

some incentive plans when the work is rewarded a long time after it is done.

locality pay - rates based on pay surveys that measure the cost of labor in a specified

geographic area. See Federal Employees Pay Comparability Act (FEPCA).

merit pay - an approach to making base pay adjustments on the basis of individual

performance. In the Federal Government, die Performance Management and

Recognition System (PMRS) uses this approach.

merit-pay matrix - a table showing the pay adjustments (e.g., expressed as a

percentage) that employees at various performance levels should receive, depending

on their place in the salary range.

non-cash incentives - incentive payments not readily exchangeable for cash (e.g.,

extra time off, plaques or mementos, reserved parking spaces, developmental

programs or training).
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organizational culture - the composite of shared values, symbols, and cognitive

schemes which ties people together in the organization.

organizational values - shared norms and beliefs regarding what is socially,

organizationally, and individually right, worthy, or desirable.

Pacer Share - a joint labor-management chapter 47 demonstration project at

McClellan Air Force Base, California, that features group measures and gainsharing.

pay bands - the combination of separate job classifications or grades into fewer

divisions called bands.

pay-for-performance - pay systems that base some portion of compensation on work

performance. Such systems include merit pay plans and variable pay plans.

Performance may be measured at the individual or group level.

pay-for-performance program - the application of a pay-for-performance system

within an organization. A program could exist at different organizational levels, as

long as it met the system's guiding principles.

pay-for-performance system - refers to Governmentwide policies (including laws,

regulations, and guiding principles) for the administration of pay-for-performance

programs.

pay plan - a systematic method of assigning pay rates or ranges to work levels

derived from a job classification system.

pay range - a set of pay rates, from minimum to maximum, for a pay grade or band.

performance appraisal - the act or process of reviewing and evaluating the

performance of an employee against performance standards.

performance management - the systematic process by which an agency integrates

performance, pay, and awards systems with its basic management functions for the

purpose of improving individual and organizational effectiveness in the

accomplishment of agency mission and goals.

performance standards - a statement of expectations or requirements established by

management for duties and responsibilities at a particular rating level. A performance

standard may include, but is not limited to, factors such as quality, quantity,

timeliness, and manner of performance.

represented employee (also organized employee) - an employee in a bargaining unit

for which a union has been granted exclusive recognition. All eligible employees in

such units are represented by the union whether they are union members or not.
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variable pay - individual or group cash incentives that do not increase base pay. In

the Federal Government, these take the form of Performance Awards and Special Act

or Service Awards.

within-grade increase (WGI) - a periodic step increase in basic pay awarded after

defined periods of time to employees performing at an acceptable level of

competence.

workforce diversity - refers to a mix of racial, cultural, ethnic, religious, age, and

gender groups in the workforce.
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ABBREVIATIONS

AFGE: American Federation of Government Employees

AFL-CIO: American Federation of Labor and Congress of Industrial

Organizations

ANA: American Nurses Association

CPDF: Central Personnel Data File

CSRA: Civil Service Reform Act of 1978 (Public Law 95-454)

DOD: Department of Defense

ECI: Employment Cost Index

EEO: Equal Employment Opportunity

EEOC: Equal Employment Opportunity Commission

FACA: Federal Advisory Committee Act of 1972

(Public Law 92-463)

FCWSA: Federal Employees Flexible and Compressed Work Schedules

Act of 1982 (Public Law 97-221)

FEPCA: Federal Employees Pay Comparability Act of 1990

(Public Law 101-509)

FLRA: Federal Labor Relations Authority

FSIP: Federal Service Impasses Panel

FSLMRS: Federal Service Labor-Management Relations Statute

(chapter 71 of title 5, United States Code)

GAO: General Accounting Office

GSA: General Services Administration

GS: General Schedule

HHS: Department of Health and Human Services
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IRS

MSPB

NFFE

NRC

NTEU

OLRWP

OMB

OPM

OSIS

PED

PFPLMC

PMRS

PMS

QSI

RIF

U.S.C.

USDA

WGI

Internal Revenue Service

U.S. Merit Systems Protection Board

National Federation of Federal Employees

National Research Council

National Treasury Employees Union

OPM's Office of Labor Relations and Workforce Performance

Office of Management and Budget

U.S. Office of Personnel Management (also USOPM)

OPM's Office of Systems Innovation and Simplification

Public Employee Department of the AFL-CIO

Pay-for-Performance Labor-Management Committee

Performance Management and Recognition System

Performance Management System

Quality Step Increase

Reduction in Force

United States Code

United States Department of Agriculture

Within-grade increase
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PAV-FOR-PERPORMANCE IABOR-MANACFMBNT COMMITTEE

£HA£ZES

A. OFFICIAL DESIGNATION : Pay-for-Performance Labor-Manag«nient
Committee.

B. OBJECTIVES AND SCOPE ; As authoriied by the Federal Employees
Pay Comparability Act of 1990 (P.L. 101-509), the committee will
advise the Office of Personnel Management (OPM) on the design and
establishment of systems for strengthening the linkage between
the performance of General Schedule employees and their pay. It
shall raviav available reports and studiss on performance
evaluation and performance-based pay systems and any other
pertinent information. The committee will submit a report with
recommendations to the Dirsctor of OPM on or before November 5,
1991. The committee will be haadad by a chairman and will
include other members from organizations raprasanting Fsdaral
employees and from Faderal agancias.

C. DURATION ; The committee is established as of the data of the
aigning of this charter by the Director of OPM. The committee
will terminate vithin €0 days aftar the ralaasa of its report to
OPM.

D. RESPONSIBLE OFFICIALS : The chairman of tha committee, who
shall be paid at a rata of basic pay for tha Senior Executive
Service (SES) , will be appointed by tha Director of OPM and will
lead the committee in its deliberations. Tha Associate Director
for Personnel Systems and Oversight, OPM, will serve aa tha
Designated Federal Official (DFO) to tha committee.

E. AGENCY PROVIDING SUPPORT : OPM shall provide tha committee
with administrative and other necessary support. Tha Dirsctor,
OPM, or her dasignaa, vill fulfill tha rasponsibilitias of an
agency head as listed in tha Fadaral Advisory Committee Act.

F. COMMITTEE RESPONSIBILITIES; Tha committee is advisory; its
primary responsibility is to advise OPM on tha dasign and
establishment of pay-for-performance systems. In carrying out
its rasponsibilitias, tha committee vill review available reports
and studies on performance-based pay systems and any other
pertinent information and submit a report to tha Director, OPM,
no later than November 5, 1991. Tha report shall include
recommendations on:

- Tha types of pay raises to be covered;
- Guidelines and critaria to be used;
- The rols organizational performance should play;
- Diffarancas in systaas basad on different categories of
amployeas;

- Tha rola of employee organizations; and
- whether demonstration projects ars desirable.

Subcommittees of tha committee may be formed as necessary.
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G. ESTIMATED ANNUAL OPERATING COSTS IN POLLERS AND FULL-TIME
equivalents : The estimated annual operating expenses of the
committee are $100,000. Thaaa expenses include a part-time ses
executive's salary, .75 profaaaional staff fte, and funds to
covar materials and printing expenses incurred by the committee.

B. ESTIMATED NUMBER AND FREQUENCY OF MEETINGS; Zt is
contemplated that the committee will meet on a monthly basis;
additional meetings say be scheduled whan deemed necessary.

X. FILING DATE;

APPROVED:

\ij^U*&J*~y

FEB I 5 199'

Constance Berry Newman Date
Director, OPM
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Department of Defense
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Strategic Planning Staff
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Department of Health and Human Services

Dr. Lucille A. JOEL
President

American Nurses Association

Mr. John F. LEYDEN
Secretary-Treasurer

Public Employee Department, AFL-CIO

Dr. George T. MILKOVICH
(Committee Chairman)

Catherwood Professor of Human
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Center for Advanced Human Resource

Studies
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Director

Field Services Department
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RONALD E. BROOKS

Ronald E. Brooks is the current Regional Director of the Atlanta Region of the

U.S. Office of Personnel Management. He held previous positions as Chief,

Congressional Liaison Office; Assistant to the Deputy Director, Regional

Operations; and Area Manager in the Office of Personnel Management. He also

held the positions of Deputy Director of Personnel for the Office of the Secretary

in the Department of Health and Human Services and Regional Personnel Officer

for the General Services Administration. He has a B.A. degree in political science

from Southern Illinois University.

MARY E. CARTER

Mary E. Carter is the Associate Administrator of the U.S. Department of

Agriculture's Agricultural Research Service. She received her B.A. from

LaGrange College, Georgia; her M.S. from the University of Florida; and her

Ph.D. from the University of Edinburgh, Scotland. She authored a book,

Essential Fiber Chemistry, and her research is covered by over 35 patents and

technical publications. Awards include the Herty Medal from the Georgia section,

American Chemical Society; Presidential Meritorious Rank Awards, 1982 and

1987; election as an American Association for the Advancement of Science

Fellow, 1988; and selection as Cellulose, Paper and Textile Division Fellow of the

American Chemical Society, 1989. Her research career was in industry with such

companies as Deering Miliken, West Point Pepperell, FMC Corporation, and a

research institute.

FRED GARZA, JR.

Fred Garza, Jr. is the Head of the New Threat Upgrade Program Office, Surface-

to-Air Missile Systems Subgroup, Naval Sea Systems Command, Department of

the Navy. He received a B.S. in chemical engineering from Texas College of Arts

and Industries, Kingsville, Texas. For almost 30 years, he has held progressively

more responsible civilian positions in the engineering/program management field

within the Department of the Navy. He has received numerous Performance
Management and Recognition System awards and has twice received Quality Step

Increases and Special Act Awards.

Mr. Garza is a management representative from the Department of Defense.
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WILLIAM H. HINKLE

William H. Hinkle currently serves on the Strategic Planning Staff, Office of the

Commissioner, at the Social Security Administration (SSA). His duties include

revising and maintaining the Agency Strategic Plan and developing and implementing

the new Planning and Budgeting System for the agency. He previously held a

leadership role in a wide variety of executive, managerial, and supervisory training

and development activities within SSA. In addition to his full-time responsibilities, he

also serves as an Adjunct Professor of Management on the graduate faculty of the

Johns Hopkins University. He holds a Ph.D. from the University of Maryland.

LUCILLE A. JOEL

Lucille A. Joel is the National President of the American Nurses Association, the

oldest and largest professional nursing organization, representing two million

registered nurses through 53 constituent member associations. She has received R.N.

and Ed.D. degrees, and is a Fellow of the American Academy of Nursing. She is

Chairman of the Department of Adults and the Aged, Rutgers University College of

Nursing, and also Director of the Rutgers Teaching Nursing Home. Previously, she

chaired the Food and Drug Administration's Steering Committee on Nursing and

Medical Devices. Her publications include numerous articles on nursing and health

issues. She co-edited two books on psychiatric nursing and is a contributing editor to

the American Journal ofHealth Promotion. Awards include an honorary doctorate in

social sciences from Villanova University and the Faculty Recognition Award from

the Organization for Registered Nurses, Rutgers College of Nursing.

JOHN F. LEYDEN

John F. Leyden is the Secretary-Treasurer of the Public Employee Department. The

Department represents all State/local and Federal/Postal Government workers

affiliated with the AFL-CIO. He has been appointed by the Secretary of Labor to

four consecutive terms as a member of the Federal Advisory Council on Occupational

Safety and Health, and he served on the Federal Advisory Pay Council. Mr. Leyden

is a veteran of nearly 30 years as a government employee union leader. In 1970, he

became the National President of the Professional Air Traffic Controllers

Organization (PATCO), serving in that position until 1980. PATCO was a founding

union of the PED, which represents some four million workers at all levels of

government. As the President of PATCO, Mr. Leyden was an original member of

the PED's Executive Board when the Department was chartered as an autonomous

arm of the AFL-CIO in 1974.
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GEORGE T. MILKOVICH

George T. Milkovich (Chairman) is M.P. Catherwood professor of human resource

management at the Center for Advanced Human Resource Studies in the Industrial and

Labor Relations School at Cornell University. He has authored over 100 publications

dealing with a wide range of issues related to managing human resources. He serves as a

consultant to major international corporations, consulting firms, and government agencies.

He has received three awards for teaching excellence, and several of his articles have

earned scholarly contribution awards from academic and professional associations. He has

also served on the board of editors of eight research journals. He has co-authored several

books, including two leading textbooks, Compensation (3rd edition) and Human Resource

Management (6th edition). Recently, Dr. Milkovich chaired the National Academy of

Sciences Committee on Performance Appraisal for Merit Pay and co-edited its report, Pay

for Performance: Evaluating Performance Appraisal and Merit Pay.

JOHN W. MULHOLLAND

John W. Mulholland has worked for the American Federation of Government Employees

(AFGE) for more than 24 years and is currently Director of AFGE's Field Services

Department. The Department plans and implements programs and monitors all aspects

of AFGE's pay programs (both white- and blue-collar), administers health and safety

programs, and monitors contracting out in the Federal Government. It also administers

AFGE's Federal Labor Relations Program, including negotiation and administration of

over 30 nationwide labor agreements covering more than 300,000 Federal workers,

and processes grievances, arbitrations, impasses, negotiability disputes, unfair labor

practice complaints, reviews of arbitration awards, and statutory appeals. The Field

Services Department has been in the vanguard of setting the parameters for bargaining

by processing more than 727 negotiability appeals.

CHARLENE J. ROBINSON

Charlene J. Robinson is Director, Human Resources Directorate, at the Department of

the Treasury, which employs approximately 180,000 employees throughout the United

States and overseas. A member of Phi Kappa Phi honor society, Ms. Robinson holds

a B.S. in business and management and is a candidate for Executive Master of General

Administration at the University of Maryland. She has designed and evaluated

Departmentwide programs covering Senior Level, Senior Executive Service, Merit

Pay/PMRS, General Schedule, and other employees. Ms. Robinson also advised

senior Treasury officials in their roles as members of the National Advisory

Commission on Law Enforcement (NACLE), and on the establishment of pay and

benefits programs for employees under banking reform legislation.
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JOHN N. STURDIVANT

John N. Sturdivant is the National President of the American Federation of

Government Employees, AFL-CIO, the largest union for Federal workers,

representing over 700,000 government employees. He was first elected to this

position in 1988 and reelected in 1991 after serving as Executive Vice President and

Administrative Assistant to the Executive Vice President. Mr. Sturdivant also serves

as a member of the AFL-CIO Executive Council and of several boards and other

organizations dealing with Federal employee issues. Mr. Sturdivant received his B.A.

in labor studies from Antioch University and has completed two years of law school

at the George Washington University.

ROBERT M. TOBIAS

Robert M. Tobias is the National President of the National Treasury Employees

Union, which represents over 150,000 employees in more than 20 Federal agencies

and focuses on the interests of white-collar employees outside the Department of

Defense. He was elected to this position while serving as General Counsel of the

union. He teaches at the George Washington National School of Law and has an

MBA from the University of Michigan.

SHEILA K. VELAZCO

Sheila K. Velazco is the National President of the National Federation of Federal

Employees (NFFE). She is the first woman ever elected to the presidency of any

major Federal employee union. She worked for the Social Security Administration

(SSA) as a Claims Representative for more than 17 years and during all that time was

an active NFFE member, serving first as a Local officer, then as an NFFE SSA

Council officer and National Vice President. She graduated from Indiana University

with a degree in Spanish and government and a minor in Latin American studies.

Her prior experience includes working in Lima, Peru as a teacher under the auspices

of the U.S. Information Agency and serving as a social worker for a farm-worker

organization.
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Chief, Compensation, Leave, and Performance
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Human Resources Directorate

Department of the Treasury
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Allan Heuerman

Doris Hausser

Nancy Randa

Peggy Higgins

Patricia M. Stewart

Jack Andrews
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Lester Bodian

Barbara Colchao

Jean Davis

Robert J. Donovan, Jr.

Marilyn V. Geldzahler

Frank L. Milman

William Oswald

Efstathia Siegel

Rachel Steed-Carlson

Assistant Director for Labor Relations

and Workforce Performance

Chief, Performance Management Division

Policy and Program Development Team Leader

Chief, Performance Management Branch

Principal Staff Assistant to the PFPLMC
(Personnel Management Specialist on detail

from the Directorate of Civilian Personnel,

HQ U.S. Air Force)

Personnel Management Specialist

Personnel Management Specialist

Research Psychologist

Personnel Management Specialist

Secretary

Personnel Management Specialist Trainee

Personnel Management Specialist

Labor Relations Specialist

Mid-Level Associate (on detail from

the U.S. Food and Drug Administration)

Personnel Management Specialist

Personnel Management Specialist
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COMMITTEE MEETINGS

Meeting D_ate

Meeting One

Meeting Two

Meeting Three

Meeting Four

Meeting Five

Meeting Six

Meeting Seven

Meeting Eight

Meeting Nine

Meeting Ten

Meeting Eleven

April 10, 1991

May 6, 1991

May 29, 1991

June 20, 1991

July 30, 1991

September 12, 1991

October 10, 1991

October 24, 1991

November 1, 1991

November 15, 1991

November 26, 1991

All meetings were held at the U.S. Office of Personnel Management in Washington, DC.

Minutes of all meetings are available to the public in the OPM Library at 1900 E Street

NW., Washington, DC 20415.
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PRESENTERS LISTED BY MEETING

Meeting One, April 10, 1991:

• Ms. Donna Beecher, Assistant Director for Systems Innovation and Simplification,

U.S. Office of Personnel Management: Briefing on the National Research Council

Report, Pay for Performance: Evaluating Performance Appraisal and Merit Pay.

Meeting Two, May 6, 1991:

• Ms. Barbara L. Fiss, Assistant Director for Pay Policy and Programs, U.S. Office

of Personnel Management: History and Current Status of Federal Performance

Management and Pay-for-Performance.

• Mr. John M. Palguta, Deputy Director, Office of Policy and Evaluation, U.S.

Merit Systems Protection Board: Briefing on MSPB Reports on Federal Performance

Management and Pay-for-Performance.

• Mr. Bernard L. Ungar, Director, Human Resource Management, General

Government Division, General Accounting Office: Briefing on GAO Reports on

Performance Management and Pay-for-Performance.

Meeting Three, May 29, 1991:

• Ms. Debra Kolodny, Director of Cooperative Efforts, National Treasury

Employees Union: Briefing on NTEU/IRS Incentive Pay System.

• Mr. Del Nelson, Professor of Management, American River College, CA:

Briefing on Pacer Share Demonstration Project.

• Dr. Brigitte Schay, Evaluation Team Leader, Office of Systems Innovation and

Simplification, U.S. Office of Personnel Management: Briefing on Findings from

Demonstration Projects.

• Ms. Deborah E. Witherspoon, President, National Federation of Federal

Employees Local 1442: NFFE's Perspective on Performance-Based Pay.
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Meeting Four, June 20, 1991:

• Ms. Sara Boney Ratcliff, Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense (Civilian

Personnel Policy and Equal Opportunity): Department of Defense's Perspective on

Performance-Based Pay.

Meeting Five, July 30, 1991:

• Dr. Lester H. Bodian, Research Psychologist, Office of Systems Innovation and

Simplification, U.S. Office of Personnel Management: Briefing on Responses to

Committee's May 23, 1991, Memorandum Soliciting Ideas and Experiences

Concerning Performance Management and Pay-for-Performance.

• Mr. John L. Zalusky, Head of the Office of Wages and Industrial Relations,

Economic Research Department, AFL-CIO: AFL-CIO's Perspective on Performance-

Based Pay.
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Summary of Regional Advisory Group Meetings on Pay-for-Performance Issues;

Submitted by Ronald E. Brooks, PFPLMC Member, June 20, 1991.

Summary of Responses on Pay-for-Performance Issues; Submitted by Mary E.

Carter, PFPLMC Member, June 20, 1991.
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RESPONDENTS TO THE PFPLMC'S CALL
FOR

ALTERNATIVE AND INNOVATIVE
PERFORMANCE MANAGEMENT IDEAS

On May 23, 1991, the Committee issued a memorandum soliciting alternative and

innovative ideas in the area of performance management. The memorandum was sent

to all members of the Interagency Advisory Group, presidents of all unions with

national consultation rights, and associations with a known interest in the subject. In

all, there were more than 100 addressees.

The Committee gratefully acknowledges the responses received. Organizations that

responded to the Committee's call are listed below.

Department of the Air Force

Arms Control and Disarmament Agency

Department of the Army

Defense Communications Agency, Washington, DC

Defense Finance and Accounting Service

Defense Information Systems Agency

Defense Mapping Agency

Department of Defense, Washington Headquarters Service

Department of Education

Environmental Protection Agency

Export-Import Bank of the United States

General Services Administration

Department of the Interior

National Labor Relations Board

National Science Foundation

Department of the Navy

DOD DMR Laboratory, Washington, DC
Naval Ocean Systems Center, San Diego, CA
Naval Surface Warfare Center, Dahlgren, VA
Naval Weapons Center, China Lake, CA
Naval Weapons Support Center, Crane, IN

Navy Public Works Center, Oakland, CA
Pearl Harbor Naval Shipyard, HI
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Responses to the Call for Performance Management and Pay-for-Performance Ideas

Executive Summary

Submissions: The Committee received 22 letters of response from Federal agencies and units or

individuals within those agencies, with more than half from die Department of Defense. Seven

of the responses address all 12 pay-for-performance system features described in the call for

ideas, and four of these describe more than one complete program.

"Take-aways"

• Most submissions addressing the evolution/change issue call for small-scale piloting of new

approaches before widespread implementation.

• More submissions center on incremental changes to existing systems than on the advantages

or disadvantages of a decentralized approach to pay-for-performance.

• Several submissions recommend a common system for GS, GM, and WG employees.

• In general, the submissions provide more ideas about performance management than about

pay-for-performance

.

Performance Management

• Two basic directions surface in the proposed approaches to performance management.

(1) Some submissions emphasize teamwork and cooperation in developing and/or managing

the performance management process. These stress employee involvement and customer

input. (2) The others are oriented toward making performance management a more effective

tool for achieving managerial objectives. Typically, this involves increasing managers'

options for rewarding top performers and motivating poor performers.

• Ideas about how to measure performance fall into three general categories: (1) incremental

modifications to the current system (e.g., written standards at one level only); (2) recom-

mendations to replace elements and standards with work objectives, typically linked to work

unit and organizational outcomes; and (3) suggestions for additional sources of appraisal

information, such as employees themselves, peers, customers, and organizational productivity

measures.

• Most submissions refer to individual appraisal only, although a few mention assessment of

group or organizational performance.

Pay-for-Performance

• The submissions vary in the extent to which performance is linked to base pay increases,

lump-sum awards, or both. The nature of the linkage also varies, although most de-

emphasize a direct link between ratings and awards. The size of the proposed payouts also

varies.

• While no submissions include a specific cost analysis, most claim that their proposal could

meet their objectives without additional funding. Several discuss creating pay pools of a

given size specifically for performance-related payouts.
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Table 1

Distribution of Full-Time Permanent Employees
in the General Schedule* ~ September 1990
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PERFORMANCE MANAGEMENT AND RECOGNITION SYSTEM

REVIEW COMMITTEE

November 5, 1991

Honorable Constance Berry Newman
Director

U.S. Office of Personnel Management

Washington, DC 20415

Dear Mrs. Newman:

We are very pleased to present the Performance Management and Recognition System

(PMRS) Review Committee report, Advancing Managerial Excellence: A Report on

Improving the Performance Management and Recognition System.

The Committee's mandate was to review the PMRS and advise the Office of

Personnel Management on recommended policy for a fair and effective performance

management system for Federal managers. Our report is, we believe, fully

responsive to that mandate.

The Committee examined the PMRS from three distinct dimensions. We analyzed the

system in terms of the effectiveness of the performance appraisal process. We
considered changes to base pay, being mindful of funding implications as well as

appropriate methods for employees to progress through the pay range. Finally, we

reviewed awards and recognition, with sensitivity to the development of a system that

strengthens the link between pay and performance.

The Committee reviewed the relevant literature on performance management and

received briefings from experts in the fields of performance appraisal and pay-for-

performance. The Committee also benefitted from the views of the three management

associations represented on the Committee. In addition, we reviewed various

demonstration projects and other model pay-for-performance systems. As required by

its charter, the Committee coordinated its efforts with those of the Pay-for-

Performance Labor-Management Committee.

We believe that the report provides sound recommendations for revitalizing the PMRS
and strengthening the link between pay and performance, while addressing some of

the underlying problems with the current system. We know that you share our

commitment to these goals and urge you to lend your support by giving full

consideration to implementing these recommendations.
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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

In April 1991, the Director of the Office of Personnel Management (OPM) appointed

a ten-member advisory committee to review and recommend improvements to the

Performance Management and Recognition System (PMRS). The Committee's

responsibility to recommend policy for a fair and effective performance management

system for Federal managers was established by Congress as part of the PMRS
Amendments Act of 1991. This report presents the Committee's recommendations on

policy and system changes to better encourage, recognize and reward quality

performance and to improve performance management.

While the Committee supported the concept of pay-for-performance for Federal

managers, we agreed that the current PMRS is neither fair nor effective. The

Committee recognized, however, that the PMRS improved upon its predecessor, the

Merit Pay System, which was first established under the Civil Service Reform Act of

1978.

The Committee first developed and utilized evaluation criteria to assist in formulating

its recommendations. These criteria were based on current problems with the PMRS
which include: inadequate communication of expectations and feedback on

performance; inaccuracy in performance ratings; perceived rating quotas; negative

perceptions of the Fully Successful rating; and lack of financially-meaningful

performance awards. The Committee was sensitive to resultant problems with morale

and skepticism among covered employees.

The Committee spent six months considering expert testimony, researching

authoritative literature and debating pay-for-performance issues for Federal managers.

We kept in mind the need for compatibility with the principles of Total Quality

Management.

The Committee determined overall that there is a compelling need to simplify the

PMRS, to remove non-performance factors from the appraisal process, to improve

communication and PMRS training, and to permit agencies the necessary flexibility to

expand and adapt the performance awards process to their particular structure, culture

and objectives.

The Committee recommends continuation of an incremental approach to making the

PMRS more credible, more effective and more responsive, rather than the creation of

an entirely new system.
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Governmentwide recommendations address the need for simplification and for

movement to a credible, truly performance-based appraisal system. The Committee
recommends establishment of a two-level summary rating system to replace the

current five-level system and an administratively separate, independent awards process

based upon supervisory nomination. All pay increases (Employment Cost Index
(ECI), locality, and merit) would be contingent upon successful performance. Other
recommendations include mandatory training programs for PMRS rating and
reviewing officials and training in communications skills both for managers
conducting the appraisals and for those being appraised.

Recommendations of flexibility for agencies encompass opportunities to expand the

PMRS below grade 13 to cover lower-graded managers and supervisors where
appropriate; to reprogram funds to provide additional PMRS funding for more
meaningful bonuses; and to experiment with new sources of performance appraisal

information, including measures of organizational performance. Agencies could

strengthen the credibility of the awards process through the use of a peer review

mechanism. The Committee also recommended agency authority to budget additional

salary monies for demonstration projects to test alternative merit pay systems, in

consultation with employees, professional and management associations, and OPM.

Finally, the Committee considered the need to attract and retain employees for

supervisory positions under the PMRS. As a result, recommendations include

increased annual leave carryover for PMRS employees and agency authority to

establish a supervisory pay differential to recognize the additional responsibilities and

obligations of supervision and management.

The Committee recognized the complexity and inter-relatedness of the problems with

the PMRS. We unanimously agreed that there is no simple solution to the dilemma
of how best to motivate Federal managers and reward high performance. The
Committee's recommendations balance decentralization of the program against

Governmentwide policies that will restore fairness and credibility to pay-for-

performance for Federal managers. We believe the modifications we recommend will

more effectively motivate PMRS employees to high levels of performance.
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CHAPTER I: EVOLUTION OF PAY-FOR-PERFORMANCE
IN THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT

This report reflects the examination, deliberations, and recommendations made by the

Performance Management and Recognition System (PMRS) Review Committee,

which was charged with advising the Office of Personnel Management (OPM) on

changes that could be made to improve the pay-for-performance system for Federal

supervisors and management officials in grades 13 to 15. A major influence on the

Committee was the Federal experience to date with pay-for-performance. This

chapter reviews that experience and the context it has created for the operation and

improvement of the PMRS or any successor system.

History Before the CivU Service Reform Act (pre-1978)

Although the Merit Pay System, created by the Gvil Service Reform Act of 1978

(CSRA), is seen as the first mandated pay-for-performance system in the Federal

Government, elements of pay-for-performance have been evolving for over 40 years.

During those years, the Congress, through legislation, and OPM and its predecessor,

the U.S. Civil Service Commission, through regulation, tried incrementally to

strengthen the link between performance and pay.

The beginning of institutional requirements for pay-for-performance can be traced to

the First Hoover Commission in 1949, which recommended that employees receive

periodic within-grade increases only when supervisors certified that employees'

performance and conduct warranted it. The Classification Act of 1949 established the

General Schedule, with its 18 (now 15) pay grades and 10 fixed "steps" up the pay

range for each grade. An employee progressed through those steps based on

predetermined waiting periods that extended as years in the grade increased. This

was, and still is in its practical operation, a longevity-based system for adjusting base

pay wherein any employee could expect to reach the highest pay rate in a grade range

after 18 years. Initially, these periodic step-increases to base pay, called "within-

grade increases" (WGI's), were triggered by time only and had no link to

performance.

The Performance Rating Act of 1950 required agencies to establish performance

appraisal systems that included three adjective summary rating levels: Outstanding,

Satisfactory, and Unsatisfactory. The purpose was to identify the best and weakest

employees and to improve supervisor-employee relations. At that time, an

Outstanding rating had no monetary consequences in terms of base pay adjustment or

lump-sum cash award.

Financial incentives to recognize performance were introduced by the Incentive

Awards Act of 1954, which authorized recognition and cash payments for superior

accomplishments, suggestions, inventions, or other personal efforts. The intent of the
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Incentive Awards Act was reinforced by passage of the Federal Salary Reform Act of
1962. This Act established a performance-based salary adjustment feature, "an

acceptable level of competence" determination required for granting WGI's. Poor

performance resulted in denial of the WGI, but the burden of proof lay with the

agency. The Act also emphasized recognition of exceptional performance through the

"quality step increase" (QSI), an additional base-pay increase to reward "high quality

performance.

"

Another feature of the General Schedule is that when its pay ranges are adjusted

annually to take account of private sector pay shifts, an employee's pay is adjusted

automatically, with no account taken of performance. In this respect, the Government

differs considerably from the private sector. Studies conducted in support of the

recent Governmentwide pay reform effort indicated that only 4 percent of the large

private sector corporations surveyed grant across-the-board pay increases concurrent

with pay structure adjustments.'

Through the 1970's, a series of studies and panels stressed that merit or performance

should be the principal basis for advancement through a grade's pay range. Based on

the recommendations of the experts, then, the case for merit pay was gaining in

strength. It was further supported by the 1977 Personnel Management Project Report

by the President's Reorganization Project, which concluded that with 99 percent of

employees being rated Satisfactory, some who deserved higher ratings and some who
deserved lower ratings were going unrecognized. It also concluded that there was

insufficient linkage of performance ratings to pay, that the periodic WGI's had

become virtually automatic, that QSI's and cash awards were seldom used, and that

supervisory action to withhold WGI's often met resistance from affected employees

and sometimes from management itself. The groundwork was thus laid for the merit

pay provisions of the CSRA.

The Merit Pay System (1981-1984)

Although limited to General Schedule supervisors and management officials at the 13,

14, and 15 grade levels, CSRA's merit pay provisions represented a break from the

long tradition of virtually automatic salary increases based on length of service. They

also sought to motivate better performance through awards and to deter poor

performance by making base pay adjustments contingent upon employees'

performance ratings.
2

The goals of the Merit Pay System were to increase individual and organizational

productivity and accountability, reward and encourage good performers, increase

efficiency and economy in times of tight budgets, and improve service to the public

while also improving the image of Federal employees. This latter objective was to

have been achieved by placing these Federal employees under pay adjustment

mechanisms similar to those used for most white-collar employees in large private

sector organizations.



131

Merit pay legislation provided broad flexibility to Executive agencies in the design of

their pay- for-performance systems within some very limited Governmentwide

parameters. For example, the pay range for a GM employee's grade was "open,"

with no predetermined rates set at step intervals. Another Governmentwide technical

change was that employees covered by the Merit Pay System were to use the pay plan

designation "GM," rather than the"GS" of other General Schedule employees. That

label for employees in the Merit Pay System and its successor pay-for-performance

schemes continues to be used today.

Under another Governmentwide feature of the Merit Pay System, GM employees

were treated differently with respect to the annual general comparability adjustment to

General Schedule pay ranges. GS employees continued to receive the full adjustment

as an entitlement. For GM employees, who were now to put some of their base pay

at risk, only one half of the general comparability increase was granted to all

employees rated Fully Successful or better. The funds for the other half of the

comparability adjustment were placed into the pool of money that composed the Merit

Pay Fund out of which merit increases (performance-contingent base-pay adjustments)

were to be paid. The rest of this pool came from funds the agency would otherwise

have spent for WGI's and QSI's. The legislation did, however, give OPM authority

to grant the full general comparability increase to employees rated Fully Successful or

better when it was deemed appropriate. Because of salary freezes and small salary

schedule adjustments, OPM granted the full increase each year during this period.

Beyond these few centralized features, agencies were. basically free to determine such

program features as the number of summary rating levels and the schemes for paying

out the new "merit increases" (i.e., the percentage salary increases to be paid to

employees given different summary performance ratings and given different positions

in the pay range). These merit increases replaced the WGI's and QSI's for GM
employees. Over time, many agencies developed merit pay models to try to "self-

adjust" for strict or lenient rating tendencies and produce merit increases that

approximated the General Schedule WGI's as closely as possible. This was done

largely to allay GM employee concerns about equity with GS employees.

The merit pay legislation included provisions for lump-sum cash awards that were

essentially parallel to the incentive awards provisions applicable to the entire General

Schedule. Few systemwide criteria were established for granting merit pay cash

awards and no funds had to be set aside for award pools. Not surprisingly, under the

Merit Pay System, GM employees continued to receive relatively few awards.

A 1981 Comptroller General decision required that merit pay funding levels be

substantially reduced, and many GM employees complained that they were receiving

lower pay increases and thus less total pay than their GS counterparts. Worse yet, in

terms of what a successful merit pay program would require, sharply reducing the

funds to finance merit increases seriously undermined any perception that those

performance-linked increases were "meaningful." In 1984, Congress attempted to

correct this problem and reestablish equity across and within agencies by creating the
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Performance Management and Recognition System (PMRS) to replace the Merit Pay

System. 3

The Performance Management and Recognition System (1984-Present)

When the Merit Pay System was replaced by the PMRS in 1984, the new system

represented a return to a highly centralized, Governmentwide approach to pay

administration for mid-level Federal managers. Many of the flexibilities of the Merit

Pay System were removed to assure greater consistency across agencies and between

GS and GM employees. The statute established that all GM employees, now
sometimes referred to as "PMRS employees," were to be rated against performance

elements and standards using five adjective summary rating levels. The full general

comparability increase was guaranteed to all GM employees rated Fully Successful or

better. One-half the comparability increase was guaranteed to GM employees rated

one level below Fully Successful, and GM employees rated Unacceptable would

receive no comparability adjustment. The legislation also specified merit increases,

which amounted to annualized portions of the WGI's granted under the General

Schedule, to be paid according to an employee's rating of record and position in the

pay range. These two features worked together to reestablish equity with GS
employees.

The new PMRS emphasized paying lump-sum cash awards as an important

recognition and reward of exceptional performance. Agencies retained flexibility in

designing performance award criteria, but, because performance awards had been

used so little under the Merit Pay System and for General Schedule employees in

general, the statute included some awards spending requirements. To ensure that the

awards feature would indeed be used while still controlling costs, the system provides

minimum and maximum amounts for overall award expenditures. The ceiling was set

and remains at 1.5 percent of aggregate GM base pay. To help ensure that

exceptional performance was recognized with a meaningful reward, a minimum 2

percent of base pay award for employees rated Outstanding was also a requirement.

Recent Extensions of the PMRS

The 1984 legislation that established the PMRS contained a sunset provision whereby

the legislation would expire 5 years after enactment unless extended by Congress.

While the PMRS was an improvement on the Merit Pay System, it has not been

without problems.

In 1987, the General Accounting Office (GAO) reviewed the first year of the PMRS
in five agencies and identified a number of problems including inflation of ratings,

allegations of forced distributions of ratings, which are prohibited by law, and an

employee perception that a Fully Successful rating reflected only mediocre

performance.



133

After 3 years under the Merit Pay System (October 1981 - October 1984) and 5 years

under the PMRS (October 1984 - September 1989), PMRS employees, primarily

through professional/management associations, voiced their discontent with the pay-

for-performance programs in the Federal Government. Other studies and reports

produced by OPM, GAO, and the U.S. Merit Systems Protection Board (MSPB)

largely echoed this widespread discontent from the PMRS population and documented

its problems. Many of these problems are discussed later in this chapter.

One obvious problem, especially in terms of reestablishing parity with the General

Schedule pay adjustment mechanisms, came to be called "the glitch." Under the

statutory merit payout scheme, GM employees whose base pay fell in the middle third

of their grade's pay range and who were rated Fully Successful received only one-

third of a merit increase, which is not comparable to the one-full-WGI-every-2-years

that Fully Successful GS employees in the middle third of the range receive.

When Congress reviewed the PMRS in September 1989 to determine whether to

extend, replace, or abolish it, they were confronted with major discontent with the

current system, but no consensus as to what should replace it. Inasmuch as Congress

wanted to retain pay-for-performance in the Federal Government, a concept widely

accepted by mid-level management in theory, but not as applied through either the

Merit Pay System or the PMRS, it decided to extend the PMRS for a limited time (18

months-from October 1989 to March 30, 1991) with minor changes.
4 As part of its

extension, Congress took some actions, including:

• removing "the glitch" by granting Fully Successful GM employees

in the middle of the range one-half merit increase adjustments rather

than one-third;

• adding the requirement that agencies provide a performance

improvement plan (PIP) to each employee whose performance is

below Fully Successful; and

• directing OPM to commission a study that would analyze

contemporary scientific research on pay-for-performance and review

its everyday practice and effects in the private sector.

At OPM's request, the National Research Council (NRC) of the National Academy of

Sciences convened a panel to study performance appraisal and merit pay. Its report,

Pay for Performance: Evaluating Performance Appraisal and Merit Pay was

published in early 199 1.
1 The NRC Report presents, reviews, and considers a large

body of literature and pay-for-performance practices and presents several findings and

conclusions as well, but does not make any specific recommendations. The

Committee on Performance Appraisal for Merit Pay which produced the report found

that there was no "blueprint for linking pay to performance in the Federal sector or

even any specific remedy for what ails PMRS."6
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During the period the PMRS was in effect and being revised, extending pay-for-

performance to other segments of the Federal workforce had remained the subject of

much discussion. The Administration had proposed the Federal Employees Pay

Comparability Act of 1990 (FEPCA), and in its original form, FEPCA contained

strong pay-for-performance components. However, given the history of the pay-for-

performance program for mid-level managers, Congress was reluctant to pass

legislation that would extend pay-for-performance to the entire Federal white-collar

workforce. Instead, it passed a comprehensive revision to the basic pay system, but

removed the pay-for-performance components and established a Pay-for-Performance

Labor-Management Committee to study the issue of pay-for-performance for the

entire Federal workforce.

As the second sunset deadline of March 30, 1991, approached, OPM and Congress

remained undecided as to what should replace the PMRS. Their goal was to continue

to meet a national policy objective of using pay-for-performance approaches while

responding to employee and professional/management association concerns.

In the spring of 1991, Congress extended the PMRS until September 30, 1993, again

with minor revisions.
7 These revisions included removing the mandatory 2 percent

award for employees rated Outstanding and permitting the use of work objectives in

addition to, or in lieu of, critical elements and standards for evaluating performance.

The current provisions and requirements of the PMRS are described in brief in

appendix A. The PMRS Amendments of 1991 also provided for the establishment of

a PMRS Review Committee to review the system and make recommendations to the

Director of OPM on policy for a fair and effective performance management system

for Federal managers.

Lessons Learned from the PMRS Experience

Evaluations of the PMRS conducted by OPM, GAO, and MSPB have documented

many of its problems. Some of them have been corrected by legislation and

regulation after passage of the PMRS, although any salutary effects of the corrections

may not be fully felt yet. Still other problems persist that cause repercussions

throughout the performance management and pay systems for PMRS employees.

Understandably, any proposed reforms for the PMRS would need to take these

problems into account as well as the Merit Pay and PMRS experience to date.

Before cataloguing the problems and problematic experience with the PMRS, it may

be useful to acknowledge some of the phenomena that one would expect to find in a

pay-for-performance system that was functioning well. According to the literature,

these would include, among other things:

• Ratings that are accepted and perceived as accurate;

• Perceptions that valid performance distinctions are linked to

meaningful payouts; and
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• Perceptions that the system is fair.

When one examines the record, the PMRS fails to meet these criteria. When those

failures are examined in more detail, they occur at various points in the processes that

are associated with operating any pay-for-performance system. A brief overview of

the steps envisioned for the performance management and recognition process is

shown below.

Performance

Plant/Standards

Actual

Performance

Comparison to

Standard

Rating and

Concurrence

Financial

Consequences

In its simplest terms, the process should include these phases:

• Performance plans and expectations are set and communicated

between the employee and the rater; performance elements and

standards, and now work objectives, are developed to define Fully

Successful performance.

• The employee works throughout the performance appraisal period to

meet those plans, standards, and objectives.

• The rater uses information about the employee's performance and

compares that performance to 'the standards set earlier.

• Based on that comparison, the rater proposes a summary rating and

refers it to a higher level approving official for concurrence.

• Based on that rating, financial consequences result, some

automatically (general comparability and merit increases) and some

after a nomination process (performance awards).

Inaccurate Ratings

The causes of ratings inaccuracy and error are complex. Ratings may be too high or

too low. A rating may have been accurate as initially proposed by a rater but

overturned by an approving official due to considerations that have nothing to do with

actual performance. Some inaccuracy can be considered appraisal-specific, while

some can be considered consequence-sensitive.

Appraisal-Specific Error. With respect to the appraisal process itself, i.e., the first

three boxes shown above, sometimes the problems can be with the standards,

sometimes with the validity of information that is available about the actual

performance, and sometimes with making the comparison to the standard. In some

cases, the performance standards may be unclear or not communicated effectively, so

that when a rating is later made against them, the employee does not consider the

rating accurate. This is especially likely to occur when the rater's ongoing feedback
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during the performance cycle is positive but non-specific and sets an expectation for a

higher-than-warranted rating. Unclear standards also contribute to the distinctions

between levels becoming blurred, so that an employee may not understand why a

colleague receives a higher rating. Many PMRS employees, like their private sector

counterparts, have trouble accepting a Fully Successful rating as accurate, considering

themselves "above average" and equating Fully Successful with "mediocre."

Some research has pointed out that accuracy is not always the primary concern in the

rating process.' A rater's main goal may be to use the appraisal system to motivate

and reward employees, rather than to determine each employee's rating based on

performance alone. Considerations unrelated to actual performance (e.g., self-

interest, favoritism, attempts to compensate for inequities in salary) are frequently

part of the evaluative process, thereby introducing bias and inaccuracy into the

employee appraisal. These considerations contribute to the appraisal process because

the rater considers the daily interpersonal dynamics with the employee, because the

formal process results in a permanent written record, and because the formal rating

can have considerable short-term and long-term impact on the employee. Indeed,

these considerations of consequences bring us to perhaps the most powerful sources of

rating inaccuracy that are operating with the PMRS today. In these instances, the

comparison-to-standard appraisal process takes second place to other factors that drive

the rating.

Consequence-Sensitive Error. The fact that the PMRS has linkages between

performance ratings and financial consequences' clearly built into its authorizing

legislation was part of its reform of the inequitable Merit Pay System. Until the latest

PMRS amendments, once ratings were made, about the only unknowns concerned

what performance awards, if any, employees rated less than Outstanding might

receive. The effects of particular performance ratings for employees at particular

positions in the pay range are generally predictable and understandable. They are

described in detail in appendix A. One cost of that predictability is that it may be

unrealistic to expect raters to make their ratings as though they are doing so in a

vacuum.

An emphasis on comparison-to-standard information in rating performance may

weaken if a rater is attempting to use the system's mechanisms as a more general tool

with which to manage recognition, financial rewards, or other consequences more

equitably. The rater may ask "What's a fair outcome?" and derive a defensible rating

that will achieve it.

Fairness is a function of many things, including what rewards GS counterparts are

receiving, what employees in other groups and agencies are receiving, and what

private sector employees are receiving. These equity concerns may be substantial

contributors to the general ratings inflation that has occurred with the PMRS.

During its first years, when the "glitch" was still operating, raters of GM employees

paid in the middle third of their pay ranges may well have more than occasionally

rationalized granting an Exceeds Fully Successful rating, which was required if parity

with GS counterparts was to be maintained. The results of these well-intentioned
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equity-driven actions were heightened expectations as well as effectively lowered

thresholds for that higher rating. Once the glitch was fixed, pressure to grant higher

ratings continued as the white-collar pay gap continued to grow.

As Exhibit 1 indicates, ratings inflation has grown steadily since the inception of the

first pay-for-performance scheme. Ratings inflation has continued to undermine the

objective of providing meaningful distinctions among performance levels. It should

be noted that these summary statistics represent different patterns across agencies over

time. Average ratings for PMRS employees in individual agencies can be even higher

than the Govemmentwide 4. 1 1 on a 5-point scale. The Department of Defense

(DOD), in addressing the Committee this summer, reported that the average rating for

PMRS employees in DOD had risen from 3.88 in 1985 to 4.19 in 1990.

DISTRIBUTION OF PMRS RATINGS
SINCE FY 1981

100%

h outstanding

LTJexd fully successful

fully successful

minimally successful

unacceptable

"82 '83 '84 '85 '86 '87 '88 '89 '90

EXHIBIT 1
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Some agencies have managed to control ratings inflation and not all agencies have

shown this degree of inflation. However, those situations where ratings distributions

have remained more evenly or "normally" distributed (i.e., more Fully Successful and

fewer Outstanding ratings) may be very specific to a particular agency's culture and

workforce or may be the result of constraints imposed within the agency itself.

The growth in the proportion of PMRS employees rated Outstanding is of particular

interest. In FY 1990, over 30 percent of GM employees were rated Outstanding,

compared to 25 percent for the GS workforce and 20 percent for Federal Wage
System (blue-collar) employees. The President's Reorganization Project asserted in

1977 that with only 1 percent of Federal employees labeled Outstanding under the

three-level rating system, some high performers were going unrecognized. It is

generally assumed, however, that their estimate of a more accurate proportion would

not have been as high as 25 or 30 percent.

At least some of the inflation under the PMRS may well be laid to what might be

called "the pay gap imperative." Raters of GM employees had a means available to

effect somewhat larger base pay adjustments and provide other direct compensation in

the form of mandated performance awards. Not surprisingly, they have used it.

Because the financial consequences of the Outstanding rating can be considerable,

some limitations have been introduced formally in the system itself. For example,

until the recent amendment, the proportion of employees who could be rated

Outstanding and still receive the required 2 percent performance award was

effectively limited by the 1.5 percent cap on total performance awards spending.

Other limitations have been set more informally by the agencies as they operate their

local plans. GAO reported in 1987 that as a result of budgetary constraints, agencies

have felt pressure to influence the distribution of ratings.
9 Although forbidden by

law, some agencies allegedly use predetermined or "forced" distributions of ratings to

control payout obligations.

The stories abound~of employees who are told "It's your turn" (to be rated higher or

lower than actual performance would warrant); or of the approving officials who
overturn proposed ratings to meet "quotas;" or of the newly promoted employee

whose well-above-standard performance is brushed aside with the explanation that

"No one gets above Fully Successful their first year" by a rating official who may

choose not to "waste" a higher rating on an employee paid in the lowest third of the

pay range, since the Fully Successful rating earns the same size merit increase as any

higher rating would. The precise accuracy or frequency of these situations is

unknowable. Nevertheless, they have the unfortunate effect of eroding PMRS
employees' confidence in the validity of the ratings.

It is noteworthy that one agency has recommended that forced distribution of ratings

be allowed and Outstanding ratings severely restricted under a new system since

dollars are, in fact, driving ratings. The reasoning was that this would deflate

employee ratings expectations and, as locality pay is implemented under FEPCA, the

pay gap that helped fuel PMRS ratings inflation will close.
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Performance Linked to Meaningful Pavouts

Concern with rating inaccuracy goes beyond a mere interest in technical measurement

issues. The purpose of the pay and performance linkage is to motivate and reward good

performance. If the performance ratings that trigger the linkage are inaccurate, the result

will be pay increases that are not based on performance. This undermines the reinforcing

effect intended for the good performer and instead reinforces the non-performance factors

that are perceived to be driving the inaccurate ratings. When the foundation for the link

between pay and performance is suspect, the entire system can break down.

Moreover, the PMRS has been found wanting with respect to its rewards being

meaningful. Making meaningful pay distinctions among PMRS employees has

become problematic. Some argue that with the percentage pay adjustments from

merit increases being so low (a full merit increase is approximately 3 percent of base

pay), the paycheck-by-paycheck differences between the payoffs for different ratings

are so small some employees consider them insignificant or even insulting. Of

course, administrators of the system who look at total payouts counter that the

differences become substantial over time.

The challenge of delivering meaningful rewards becomes more acute with the

performance awards component of the PMRS. Because of continuing ratings inflation

and the problem of inadequate funding, awards pool money can be quickly depleted.

When the number of employees receiving Outstanding ratings increases and each is

guaranteed an award amounting to 2 percent of base pay, as was required until this

year, less and less money will be left over to grant awards to employees with lower

ratings. As is the case with many agencies, DOD, with 35 percent of its PMRS
employees rated Outstanding in 1990, has found that significantly less awards money

has been available to reward performance at other levels. Even with the 2 percent

award lifted as an absolute requirement, it is expected that agencies will still want to

give substantial awards to their outstanding employees.

OPM has reported that, consistent with the continued rise in average performance

ratings, the percentage of PMRS employees granted performance awards increased

from 60 percent in 1987 to 70 percent in 1990.
10 The trend toward greater numbers

of awards based on higher ratings has also influenced the size of individual awards.

OPM data show the average rating for PMRS employees in 1987 was 3.94 and the

average award amount, as a percentage of base pay, was 2.2 percent; in 1990, the

average rating was 4.11 and the average performance award was 1.9 percent of base

pay. This downward trend in award amounts corresponds to MSPB's finding in

1987 where agencies reported that high performance ratings for large percentages of

employees were a major factor contributing to the problems agencies were

experiencing in providing meaningful recognition to top performers."

Some observers have suggested that in this era of a growing pay gap some agencies

may be deliberately increasing the number of PMRS employees receiving cash awards

as a pay supplement gesture, even if the spending cap results in less substantial

individual awards. A similar increase has occurred with GS employees.
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Some PMRS employees are urging, directly and through their professional/

management associations, that the links between ratings and their financial

consequences should be seriously reexamined. Some argue that employees would
rather have accurate ratings and forego the money, that the organization's

nonmonetary recognition of superior work is at least as highly prized as any financial

reward that may cause contention and deny a fellow employee a fair rating because of

quotas and other mechanical constraints in the system.

Perceptions of the System

As noted earlier, a key to judging whether a pay-for-performance system is successful

lies less in how much it pays out or how its features are administered technically than

in the perceptions of the people it affects. Since the days of the Merit Pay System

considerable effort has been made to assess the perceptions of the Federal

Government's pay-for-performance system participants and observers. The NRC
Report provides a useful summary of many of these efforts.

17

Recent studies from both GAO and.MSPB have shown that acceptance of the PMRS
is mixed." 1415 Data suggest that many participants see the system as one that

does not adequately or consistently recognize and reward performance. The 1987

GAO study on the PMRS reported that factors unrelated to individual performance

resulted in employees with the same grade and rating receiving significantly different

award amounts. These studies show that, although there is greater acceptance of the

PMRS than the Merit Pay System, employee concerns about equity remain.

MSPB reported that only 45 percent of sampled PMRS employees thought it likely

that better performance would lead to more pay. The NRC Report notes that this

compares favorably with a 1989 survey of private sector employees where only 28

percent of those surveyed saw a link between their pay and their job performance.

Nevertheless, it is notable that only 42 percent of those surveyed by MSPB in 1989

indicated that if given the choice, they would choose to be under a pay-for-

performance system.

These studies report considerable dissatisfaction with the rewards that the PMRS
offers. Respondents feel that not enough money is available to reward the best

performers. The likelihood that good performance will be recognized with some
performance award has increased. However, even though most PMRS employees

received performance awards, their size is considered inadequate. The NRC Report

notes that these results are part of a much more general dissatisfaction with pay

expressed by 60 percent of the 1989 MSPB survey respondents.

In addition to the more formal studies conducted by GAO, MSPB, and OPM, the

professional/management associations that include PMRS employees have conducted

informal surveys of their members. Their results show little support for maintaining

the PMRS. As the NRC Report notes in summary:
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'More than 75 percent of the managers indicated that they believed that their

ratings were influenced by officials above their supervisors... and that

insufficient funds have resulted in meaningless performance awards. Given
that the current system is viewed as so unfair and ineffective, there is concern
over whether any new pay-for-performance system couldfunction effectively.

"'*

What remains notable through all these studies, however, is the continued support for

the concept of pay-for-performance. The 1989 MSPB survey notes that 72 percent of

respondents endorse the proposition.

The degree of dissatisfaction expressed about the PMRS is ironic from one
perspective. The survey results and other anecdotal information suggest that many
PMRS employees feel they have been disadvantaged by being placed under the

system. The effects of the early, inequitable days of the Merit Pay System and the

era of the PMRS's "glitch" will remain powerful moderators of employee perception

for a long time to come. The fact is that the PMRS is a richer system than the

General Schedule in terms of the relative percent of payroll paid out as base pay
adjustments and performance awards. As Exhibit 2 indicates, in the two areas where
GM and GS employees are under different pay administration systems, within-grade

adjustments and awards, the PMRS system pays considerably more as a percent of

total payroll. The benefit from the general comparability adjustment is virtually

identical to employees in both systems since so few PMRS employees are rated less

than Fully Successful and thereby lose some or all of their comparability adjustment.

CASH AWARDS AND INCREASES TO BASE PAY
AS A PERCENT OF PAYROLL

PMS batad on
CY1B90
PMRS bated on
FY1B90
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EXHIBIT 2
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Summary

This review of the problems, mechanical and perceptual, that continue to trouble the

PMRS suggests that the system has failed to produce the phenomena expected of a

successful pay-for-performance system. Given these failures to achieve a system that

is perceived to produce valid performance measures or link meaningful rewards to

successful performance, perhaps it is no surprise that there is virtually no empirical

evidence that the PMRS has increased individual or organizational productivity. The
NRC Report noted that this dearth of empirical evidence is true for the private sector

as well, at least with respect to classic merit pay schemes that adjust base pay based

on measures of individual performance. 17

The problems cited here, given their nature and inter-relationships, suggest that any

reform of the PMRS should consider its fundamental processes and principles very

carefully. The goal of reform should be to restore the credibility and acceptability of

a system for managing and recognizing the performance of the Federal Government's

mid-level management.
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CHAPTER H: ESTABLISHMENT OF THE PMRS
REVIEW COMMITTEE

The PMRS Amendments Act of 1991 provided for the establishment of a PMRS
Review Committee to review the system and make recommendations to the Director

of OPM on policy for a fair and effective performance management system for

Federal managers.

Committee Charter and Administration

On April 14, 1991, the Director of OPM chartered the Performance Management and

Recognition System Review Committee. Consistent with requirements of the Federal

Advisory Committee Act of 1972 (FACA), the charter sets out the purpose, scope, and

responsibilities of the Committee. The charter is reproduced in appendix B.

All administrative and procedural matters of the Committee were conducted in

accordance with FACA rules. For example, all Committee meetings were announced

in the Federal Register and were open to the public. In addition, a full record of

Committee activity and deliberations was maintained and made available to the public.

In all, 12 meetings were held between April and November 1991 and are listed in

appendix C. Committee work was supported by OPM staff who provided technical

and administrative assistance.

Committee Members and Appointment

Under its authorizing legislation, the Committee was to consist of such members as

OPM considered appropriate, including representatives of Federal agencies with

PMRS employees and organizations that include PMRS employees among their

members. The Director of OPM appointed a chairman and nine members to the

Committee.

The Committee's chairman was the recently retired Deputy Commissioner of the

Social Security Administration, Herbert R. Doggette, Jr. The Committee included

agency members representing the Departments of Commerce, Defense, Labor, and

the Treasury, the Environmental Protection Agency, and the Small and Independent

Agency Personnel Directors Group. Three professional/management associations

were also represented: the Federal Managers Association (FMA), the Professional

Managers Association (PMA), and the Social Security Management Associations, Inc.

(SSMA). Appendix D contains the full roster of Committee members and their

biographical sketches, as well as the names of alternate Committee members and

support staff.
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Goals of the Committee

As stated in ks charter, the Committee's role was advisory. Its primary responsibility

was to review the PMRS and advise the Director of OPM on policy and system

changes that would improve performance management and recognition for Federal

managers, reward and encourage quality performance, increase individual and

organizational productivity and accomplishments, and identify ways to strengthen the

link between pay and performance.
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CHAPTER m: COMMITTEE PROCESSES, METHODS,
AND STRUCTURE

Overall Plan

After carefully considering the assigned task and the possible ways of accomplishing

it, the Committee decided to follow a three-phase process.

During the first phase, the Committee focused on identifying and defining the issues

by gathering and examining ideas and information from a wide variety of sources.

The second phase was devoted to the development and presentation of issues and

ideas by Committee members. During the third phase, the Committee formulated

proposals that contributed to the development of the final recommendations.

Early in the process, the Committee developed evaluation criteria to help focus

thinking on the major issues. They are listed in appendix E. Committee members

continued to develop the criteria through several meetings and used them as a basis

against which individual members' proposals were compared.

Committee work was facilitated during the second phase through the formation of

three subcommittees grouped into the three major areas of Committee concentration:

performance appraisal, changes to base pay, and awards.

Each member of the Committee participated in all phases of the Committee process

and the final report represents the work of the entire Committee.

It should also be noted that the work of the Pay-For-Performance Labor-Management

(PFPLM) Committee was carefully considered. Under the provisions of its

authorizing legislation, the PMRS Review Committee was required to coordinate its

efforts with the PFPLM Committee. Both committees considered the same general

body of knowledge, but the PMRS Review Committee focused more on managerial

performance. Ongoing coordination of activity included exchanging minutes, having

two joint sessions, attendance by the Chairman of the PMRS Review Committee at

PFPLM Committee meetings, and by numerous personal discussions among and

between committee members and staff.

Data/Information Gathering

During this phase, the Committee reviewed voluminous amounts of information that

had already been developed on pay-for-performance, listened to numerous

presentations by subject experts who presented a wide spectrum of ideas on

performance evaluations and pay-for-performance, and invited, by Federal Register

notice, all interested parties to give input. The list of subject expert presenters is

provided in appendix F. PMRS Equal Employment Opportunity (EEO) data that the
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Committee reviewed is in appendix G. The Committee also looked at the various

current pay-for-performance demonstration projects and vigorously sought new and/or

different viewpoints on areas under consideration. In addition, the three management

associations represented on the Committee presented the views of their respective

constituencies. In summary, the Committee sought to obtain and review all the

relevant available information and to explore possible new approaches. Appendix H
provides a full list of references and supporting documents the Committee used.

Development and Presentation of Ideas by Subcommittees

Each mei.Voer of the Committee was assigned to one of the three subcommittees

(Performance Appraisal, Changes to Base Pay, and Awards). During the

data/information gathering phase, the subcommittees were asked to focus on their

assigned areas and insure the presentations fully explored, among other things, the

available information, current experiences, lessons learned from demonstration

projects, and possible new approaches. They were also requested to consider the

implications for funding, organizational structure, decentralization, and employee

involvement. As a separate issue, they were asked to consider whether there was a

need for separate systems for supervisors/managers and General Schedule employees.

After collecting and examining this information, they were asked to analyze it against

the literature. The evaluation criteria continued to be developed during the course of

several meetings and were later used as a guide against which Committee proposals

were compared. The subcommittees also developed ranges of feasible options and

tentative recommendations which the full Committee considered. This entire process

constituted the second phase, which culminated with presentations by the

subcommittees.

Development of Final Recommendations

Immediately prior to this phase, the Committee was privileged to spend several hours

with Dr. W. Edwards Deming, one of the foremost management authorities in the

world. During this informal session, Dr. Deming presented his views on awards,

pay-for-performance, performance appraisal, and general performance management

In preparation for the final phase, each member of the Committee, including the

Chairman, taking into account all that was heard and presented, developed several

comprehensive proposals. These proposals represented the range of options the

Committee felt should be considered for the final recommendations. Appendix I is a

matrix that highlights the features of Committee members' proposals.

After thorough discussion, the full Committee concurred in the recommendations

contained in this report.
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Staff Support to the Committee

The Committee is greatly indebted to the Office of Personnel Management for

providing outstanding staff support to this effort. We are grateful to the Director of

OPM for giving complete freedom to pursue the issues without constraint. We are

also sincerely appreciative of the support we received from OPM staff. They
provided logistical support, prepared literature abstracts, provided important

background information, and assisted the Committee in ways too numerous to

mention. Without their help, our task would have been much more difficult. Their

names are listed in appendix D.
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CHAPTER IV: FINDINGS, ANALYSES, AND
RECOMMENDATIONS

Introduction

After extensive research, exploration and discussion, the Committee reached a

consensus on the overall concepts shown below. These concepts have governed the

Committee's deliberations and serve as a basis for our recommendations.

The Committee:

• unanimously supports the concept of pay-for-performancc. Our belief in the

principles of merit, public accountability, and individual and group motivation

lead us to support this concept, despite recent Federal experience with the Merit

Pay System and the PMRS. Wc recognize that many of the recommendations in

the following sections of this report do not include a direct link between

performance appraisals and pay or awards, but we feel that this approach

improves the accuracy of performance evaluation while allowing for awards to

recognize exceptional performers independent of the appraisal process.

• believes that the changes we are recommending can be implemented in a fashion

compatible with Total Quality Management (TQM).

• fully supports the recent changes that have been made to the PMRS which allow

the use of work objectives and removes the mandatory minimum 2 percent

performance award for employees rated Outstanding. We believe these changes

will have a positive effect on the PMRS. However, we do not believe that their

full impact can be assessed until agencies have gained some experience in their

application.

• believes that the best approach to making the PMRS more credible, more

effective, and more responsive is through making incremental changes to the

current system rather than trying to create an entirely new system.

• finds that the lack of credibility of the performance rating system is so pervasive

and intense that this system, as currently administered, is ineffective as a vehicle

for meaningfully recognizing and rewarding performance, or at least is perceived

as such by many participants.

• believes there must be significant improvements in the areas of training and

communications in order for the PMRS to be successful.

• favors flexibility to the extent that it allows agencies to tailor the PMRS to better

fit their size/structures, cultures and environments, within broad, Government-

wide principles. The Committee encourages agencies to redelegate to
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organizations under the agency level (e.g., agencies under a department, bureaus,

etc.) the authority to tailor the PMRS to better fit the needs and unique conditions

of the individual organization.

readily acknowledges that we were not able to find the "best solution" or the "right

answer" to all of the expressed concerns about the PMRS and pay-for-performance.

RECOMMENDATION:

1. Encourage agency flexibility including controlled experimentation that

facilitates the collection of valid, empirical information; and formal,

long-term evaluation of program effectiveness.

A. Systemwide Recommendations

Coverage of the PMRS

The Committee discussed a variety of coverage possibilities. They included retaining

current PMRS coverage; covering all GS employees; covering supervisors only at all

grades; covering all GS/GM 13-15 and current PMRS employees; and providing an

agency option to broaden coverage to lower-graded supervisors and management
officials.

Covering all GS/GM employees (regardless of classification or grade) in one

performance management system had some appeal in terms of simplifying training

and communications, facilitating understanding and movement, recognizing the

contributions of all employees, achieving compatibility with TQM and equity with

other pay plans, and facilitating implementation. However, the Committee believes

that a separate performance management and recognition system for supervisors and

management officials is a sound approach to promoting the motivation, performance,

quality, and integrity of this key group of employees. Further, the Committee, in

recognition of the charter of the Pay-for-Performance Labor-Management Committee,

decided to leave recommendations for bargaining unit employees to our colleagues on

that committee.

The Committee's major concern was that there are large numbers of supervisors

below the GM-13 level with significant responsibilities for whom PMRS coverage

would be appropriate. We could ascertain no particular reason for the original 1978

determination to define the PMRS as including only supervisors and management
officials within the 13-15 grade range, nor were we able to articulate any sound

rationale for continuing to restrict coverage to that grade range. Coverage decisions

should be based on the nature of the position, not on an artificial distinction based

solely on grade. The Committee believes that expansion of coverage in certain

instances would be consistent with its basic premise that a separate system is sound

and helps develop an esprit de corps among supervisors.
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The Committee concluded that PMRS coverage should continue to be based on

existing statutory definitions. However, agencies should be given the flexibility to

extend PMRS coverage to supervisors and management officials below the grade 13

level, consistent with the statutory definitions of "management official" and

•supervisor" contained in 5 U.S.C. 7103 (a)(10) and (a)(ll). Decisions to extend

coverage should be made in consultation with affected employees; this includes

professional/management associations where appropriate.

RECOMMENDATION:

2. Permit agencies, subject to consultation with affected employees and

OPM approval, to extend PMRS coverage below the grade 13 level to

other managers and supervisors, consistent with the statutory definitions

of "management official" and "supervisor."

Funding for the PMRS

Although there was general agreement that the PMRS should be adequately funded,

this issue generated some of the Committee's most intense discussion. In order to

provide some definition for this discussion, three funding options were identified, as

follows:

Option 1: Fund the PMRS at the same level as under the current

system, with no additional funds either from existing accounts or

through additional appropriations.

Option 2: Provide additional funding as needed through internal

agency reprogramming (this would not preclude an individual agency

from requesting additional appropriated funds specifically for the

PMRS).

Option 3: Provide a Governmentwide increase in agency

appropriations specifically earmarked for PMRS funding.

The Committee concluded that Option 1 would not provide sufficient flexibility and

resources to enable agencies to develop and maintain an effective PMRS.

Consequently, primary attention was given to the relative merits of Options 2 and 3.

Some members of the Committee believe that Option 2 is the preferred approach for

funding the PMRS because:

• Consistent with the Committee's recommendation to eliminate the current 1.5

percent ceiling on awards (see Recommendation #20), internal

reprogramming of agency funds may be necessary;
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• Significant funds are already expended on the PMRS. There have been no

empirically-based demonstrations that the PMRS has resulted in gains in such

areas as productivity increases or improvements in morale. Therefore, there

is no basis to conclude that a Governmentwide increase in agency

appropriations specifically earmarked for PMRS funding would achieve those

results;

• The economic and political realities are such that even if a strong argument

could be made for additional appropriations, they would not be forthcoming;

and

• Since some of the Committee's recommendations would result in savings

compared with the current system, agencies could very well provide

sufficient funding so long as they had flexibility to reprogram among their

various accounts.

Other Committee members favor Option 3 because:

• The awards component of the PMRS has traditionally been underfunded,

resulting in an incentive system incapable of sufficiently rewarding

exceptional achievement; in view of the recommendation to eliminate the 1.5

percent ceiling on awards, additional appropriations may be needed to

provide meaningful awards;

• Recommending Option 3 may be worth the risk, just as the pursuit of the

Senior Executive Service (SES) salary increase turned out to be worth the

risk. Put another way, absent a recommendation from this Committee, the

issue of additional funding is not likely to receive serious consideration;

• Additional funding would help establish a more appropriate financial

relationship between the PMRS and SES systems; and

• As an alternative, additional funding for the first year of a new PMRS would

facilitate the implementation of recommendations regarding supervisory

differentials, training, and general administrative costs associated with

implementing a new system.

While not unanimous, the Committee generally agreed that Option 2 would be most

acceptable and would be compatible with more of our other recommendations,

notwithstanding the potential for some agencies to secure higher PMRS funding levels

than others. A view remained that additional Governmentwide funding would be

needed.
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RECOMMENDATION:

3. Agencies should be specifically authorized to reprogram funds internally

to provide additional funding for the PMRS, where considered necessary

by the agency and where such authorization is needed. This would not

preclude agencies from requesting additional appropriations specifically

for PMRS funding.

B. Appraisal

Requirement for Individual Appraisals

Committee members firmly believe that employees of the Federal Government must

be held accountable for the products they deliver and the services they provide.

Individual performance appraisals provide an accountability link between the tax

dollars spent on an agency's human resources and individual employee productivity.

The Committee believes that a regular and documented individual appraisal (normally

annual) is an integral component of assessing and strengthening performance. In

addition, regular, continuing feedback and performance reviews to discuss and assess

employee progress are effective mechanisms to strengthen the appraisal process.

There are recurring themes in these recommendations that support agency

decentralization and flexibility and that stress the value of supervisory communication,

feedback, and employee involvement. Nevertheless, the Committee believes it is

highly desirable to require Govemmentwide a documented progress review and at

least an annual formal appraisal for each employee.

The Committee received a presentation by Dr. W. Edwards Deming who contended

that it was not possible to rate individual performance. The Committee is sensitive to

the difficulties and shortcomings of individual performance appraisal as identified by

Dr. Deming. However, to discontinue such appraisals would not, the Committee

believes, be compatible with the Government's environment and expectations

concerning the need for assessing individual employee performance and

accountability.

The Committee discussed the issue of whether a standard requirement to rate

performance on an annual basis was appropriate for all types of positions. For

example, some positions, such as researchers, typically work on investigations for

years at a time before making any type of discoveries or scientific breakthroughs.

Nonetheless, performance for these types of positions can usually be assessed by
developing benchmarks—used to identify the anticipated level of research/findings to

date-or the agency could make arrangements for an exception in those cases.
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RECOMMENDATION:

4. There should be a Govenunentwide requirement for a regular—normally

annual—documented individual appraisal and for at least one progress

review during the course of the year. Continuous feedback should occur

throughout the year.

Developing and Communicating Performance Expectations

The Committee believes that one of the major failures of the current performance

management system is the lack of communication between supervisor and employee.

Supervisors must be trained not only in the mechanics of the system but in

communication techniques so that they can work with the employee throughout the

appraisal period.

Some members emphasized that, above all, performance expectations must be

communicated. This includes the type and level of performance expected and the

criteria on which it will be judged. Employees should take part in defining

performance expectations and work objectives. Throughout the appraisal period

supervisors should give performance feedback that will motivate the employee to

improve performance without giving false expectations about the subsequent rating.

Such feedback sessions should also be used as opportunities for the supervisor to obtain

the employee's views and ideas concerning performance-related factors. Based on

continuing and constructive feedback, the supervisor will have a sound basis for rating the

employee and communicating that rating to the employee and the basis for it.

To help ensure the effectiveness of supervisory and employee communications,

employees must be trained to better understand their rights and responsibilities. This

will help them understand the context in which the supervisor is appraising and

rewarding their performance. (See also Training in Section F of this chapter.)

RECOMMENDATIONS:

Agency PMRS programs should:

5. Require that supervisors clearly communicate performance expectations

to employees.

6. Enforce existing provisions that mandate PMRS employee involvement in

the development of elements and standards and/or work objectives.

7. Provide employees the training needed to enable them to actively

participate in the performance assessment process.

8. Train supervisors of PMRS employees in appropriate communication

techniques as well as the mechanics of the performance appraisal system.
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Simplified Performance Measures

Committee members support agency flexibility to choose from a wide range of

options in developing agency performance measures. Development of these

measures, however, should comply with the oft-repeated message for a simplified

appraisal process. Members believe that employees are dissatisfied with the appraisal

process under the manner in which the PMRS currently operates, and that much of

the dissatisfaction comes from the difficulty of measuring and documenting

performance differences.

Many members recommended that standards or objectives should be developed that

clearly focus on basic expectations and goals, rather than attempting to delineate

multiple levels of performance. One recommendation was that individual

accomplishments should be compared to simplified workplans and job objectives,

mutually developed by supervisor and employee. The work objectives would

represent the major components, purposes, or goals of the position.

Some members supported the use of work objectives similar to those suggested by

OPM in their sample work objectives that accompanied the interim regulations on the

1991 PMRS amendments.

Others believed that performance standards should measure mutually-developed work

objectives or criteria common to management positions. For example, the criteria

could cover management effectiveness, including EEO, personnel administration, etc.

Some supported a total quality standard measuring performance in a group,

achievement of organizational goals, and examples of continuous improvement.

Most members believed that overall agency or organizational objectives should also be

considered in the development of performance measures. One recommendation was

that the work objectives should reflect organizational mission and goals so that the

objectives of the organization as a whole would provide the unity by which all

organizational units, and subsequently employees, would know how they and their

work fit into the organization.

Another proposal recommended that broad criteria be set by management, in

consultation with employees, as general parameters to differentiate among employee

performance. Different criteria might be appropriate for different organizational units

depending on the specific mission and size of the unit.

Different approaches were suggested in differentiating levels of performance. A
recommendation was proposed that all work objectives be of equal value, without

"critical" or "non-critical" differentiation. Employees would simply meet or fail to

meet their work objectives. On the other hand, while the Committee was generally at

a loss to understand the utility of "non-critical" elements, it did not recommend

prohibiting agencies from using them. Regardless of which approach is used by an

agency, if work objectives or critical elements are not met, a performance

improvement plan would have to be developed for the employee.
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RECOMMENDATIONS:

9. The PMRS should continue the agency option to use statements of work
objectives in addition to, or in place or, performance elements and
standards. Agencies would still be required to identify those elements of

the PMRS employee's job considered critical or essential for retention.

10. OPM should encourage agencies to use measures of organizational /
performance in recognition of supervisory and managerial responsibilities

not only for their individual performance, but also for the organizations

they direct.

Sources of Input to the Performance Appraisal Process

There are a variety of sources of input to an employee's rating. In addition to the

typical observations and assessments of the immediate supervisor, performance input

can include evaluations by other employees, by a panel of supervisors, by higher-level

supervisors and managers, as well as self-evaluations and ratings by subordinates.

Methods of gathering information include: (a) direct observation of activities,

performance, and work habits; (b) evaluations of work products; and (c) measurements of

productivity, accuracy, and timeliness of the individual, group, and/or organization.

Customer input was also discussed. Some members espoused the "360-degree"

concept of appraisal that involves input from customers, peers, subordinates, and

performers, as well as supervisors. Customer evaluations would be especially

appropriate for work groups operating under TQM because of the emphasis on

meeting customer needs and being responsive to changes that need to be made in the

product or service. However, these customer evaluations need to be carefully

managed and monitored to avoid inappropriate solicitations of public accolades.

The Committee encourages agencies to broaden the scope of the information-gathering

process, using existing authorities. Properly applied, the methods listed above can

provide a more complete, and more accurate, basis for determining ratings and

awards.

RECOMMENDATIONS:

11. OPM should encourage agencies to experiment with new evaluation

methods and to collect documentation and empirical evidence to expand

and validate the sources of input to the appraisal process.

12. Agencies should evaluate the effectiveness of expanding the sources of

appraisal input.
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Number of Summary Rating Levels

The Committee debated at length whether to recommend retention of the current five

summary rating levels, to reduce the number of levels Governmentwide, or to allow

variability at agency discretion.

We found little conclusive research on this topic, although the NRC Report on pay-

for-performance indicates that reliability of rating could suffer if there were fewer

than three or more than nine summary rating categories.
1 The NRC Report also

suggests, however, that to motivate employees and provide incentives, multiple

summary rating systems must make meaningful distinctions among employees directly

related to their actual performance and must be perceived to do so by those

employees. In addition, the rewards must be perceived as significant by employees if

there is to be any realistic hope that desire for reward will motivate them.

Dissatisfaction with pay-for-performance for GM employees since the CSRA is well

documented and shows that the manner in which the PMRS currently operates does

not meet these requirements. Many Committee members believe that the PMRS is

insufficiently funded to provide meaningful rewards. The Committee agreed that

PMRS often forces fine, arbitrary or artificial distinctions to be made among

employees who were already among the highest achievers when they competitively

entered the system. We recognized also that in order to control costs, many agencies

have written or unwritten guidelines for the distribution of ratings. Employees view

these as forced distributions, expressly prohibited by statute.

Recent data show that what some consider to be ratings "inflation" or "creep"

continues, as a growing majority of PMRS employees are rated at one or two levels

above the middle, or Fully Successful, level. The Committee noted the NRC finding

that when performance ratings are used in the context of varying merit increase

allocations, managers tend to inflate ratings.
2

In addition, the NRC Report presents a

theory that managers may attempt ratings "equity" over time.
3 This practice is

familiar to those PMRS employees who believe they share Outstanding ratings on a

rotating basis rather than receive ratings directly related to their current level of

performance each year. Manipulation of ratings when a reduction-in-force (RIF) is

imminent was also cited by some Committee members.

The Committee was sensitive also to the stigma felt by many employees at being rated

Fully Successful, a problem exacerbated by the movement of most PMRS employees

into higher rating levels. This situation is aggravated by the perception of many

employees that their level of performance is higher than the level reflected by their

performance ratings.

As a result of all the above factors, many covered employees have little confidence in

the ratings, do not believe they are based on actual performance, and are, at this

point, skeptical about prospects for improvement. The Committee concurred with the

NRC finding that perceptions of unfairness affect job satisfaction and commitment,4

undermining the potential success of any pay-for-performance system.
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The Committee agreed that ratings distortions also undermine appropriate non-pay
uses of the rating system. We felt strongly that the rating process should provide
employees with accurate performance evaluation and guidance and should identify
training needs. At the same time, ratings distortions under the current system make it

virtually impossible for agencies to identify truly outstanding performers through the
use of summary ratings.

While there was no disagreement over the shortcomings of four or five rating level
systems, there was a view expressed to provide agencies with the authority to use
three levels. Advocates felt a three-level system would reduce the meaningless
distinctions inherent in the five-level system while maintaining the ability to formally
distinguish between the proficient and the truly exceptional. They felt this would:
1) be consistent with the Committee's desire to provide agency flexibility, 2) reflect
the NRC suggestion that reliability drops with fewer than three levels, 3) maintain
compatibility with the General Schedule system, and 4) preserve meaningful
consideration of performance when computing service credit for RIF retention or
ranking applicants for competitive staffing actions. Some Committee members
expressed the fear that under a two-level system, RIF credits would be based solely
on seniority and veteran preference, which would have a disparate impact on
minorities and women.

Many members favored a two-level summary rating system. They felt that

overcoming the deficiencies of the PMRS and its predecessor, the Merit Pay System,
was a primary goal of the new system. The Committee agreed that the limitation to
two summary rating levels would ensure that all PMRS employees demonstrating
consistently good, solid, successful performance are treated fairly in the ratings

process. Many believed that negative and demoralizing aspects which employees
perceive as part of the current multi-level system would be eliminated under a two-
level system, and that over time employee trust in the rating process would be
restored.

The Committee agreed that under a two-level rating system, agencies would be able
both to identify and assist non-proficient employees and to use the performance
appraisal to engender honest feedback about performance. The Committee strongly
stressed the importance of the use of the appraisal as a vehicle to promote honest,
performance-related communication. Those favoring two rating levels over three felt

strongly that as long as an Outstanding summary rating option exists, rating

distortions would most likely continue, as would the reality or perception of non-
performance factors driving the ratings.

The Committee cautioned, however, that the proposal for two summary rating levels

should not be viewed in isolation from the recommendation of an administratively

separate awards process. (See Section D of this chapter.) The simplified rating

system would work in tandem with a nomination process through which those who
deserve special recognition for outstanding service or exceptional achievement are
identified and rewarded. It was suggested that in order to make distinctions of higher
levels of achievement among successfully-performing employees, agencies could use
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broad criteria based on factors most meaningful to their own environments. Many

Committee members felt that nomination of outstanding employees for a performance-

based award not directly tied to a summary rating would allow a range of exceptional

performance to be rewarded with a range of non-mandatory awards. This would permit

agencies flexibility in further differentiating performance among successful employees,

improving upon the current attempt to identify exceptional performers by summary rating.

RECOMMENDATION:

13. Simplify the PMRS performance appraisal system by using only two

summary ratings.

Methods of Arriving at a Performance Rating

There are two basic approaches for determining a rating. One approach compares the

individual's (or group's) performance against a set of performance criteria. The other

approach compares the individual's (or group's) performance against another

individual's or group's performance.

In the Federal Government the first approach is used and the criteria are expressed as

elements with standards developed for each level of performance on each element. A
variation of performance criteria expressed as elements is performance criteria

expressed as statements of work objectives accompanied by specifications to

determine the appropriate level of accomplishment of those objectives. In a two-level

rating system, elements or work objectives could receive one of two ratings, "meets

the objective" or "fails to meet the objective." TQM's statistical process control also

fits into this category of comparing performance to a standard which, in this case, has

been determined by the level of past performance. Out-of-system highs or lows are

used to correct the system or assign individuals to training to improve performance.

(Out-of-system highs or lows are situations where employee performance is outside

the broad range of acceptable performance.)

The other approach of determining a rating consists of comparing the performance of

a person (or group) against the performance of another person (or group). This can

be done on the basis of qualitative information or on the basis of scores derived from

numerical ratings of elements against standards. Then individuals are grouped or

ranked on the basis of those scores. Comparative employee or group ranking is not

favored by the Committee as an approach for annual summary ratings of

performance, although it might be useful for selecting individuals for awards.

Regarding the procedures used to arrive at a summary rating, practices vary among

agencies. Some use complex mathematical schemes; others permit broad discretion

by the rater. The definition of a summary rating of Unacceptable, however, is

statutory, with such a rating required when the "...performance of an employee ...

fails to meet established performance standards in one or more critical elements...."
5
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The Committee discussed whether it is reasonable to define unacceptable performance

(i.e., that level of performance leading to removal from one's position) on the basis

of only one element. Some members felt that failure to perform on even one critical

element was sufficient for an Unacceptable summary rating; others would leave it to

the supervisor's discretion. Whether all elements should be critical or whether non-

critical elements could be included was discussed, but not considered a serious

problem.

The sense of the Committee was to maintain agency flexibility on arriving at

summary ratings and retain the existing definition of Unacceptable performance.

Agencies would determine the precise nomenclature of the various rating levels.

RECOMMENDATIONS:

14. Maintain in the PMRS the current system of elements and standards

and/or work objectives. Use only two levels to rate performance of

elements and/or work objectives consistent with a two-level rating system.

15. Allow agencies to determine the names of the rating levels.

C. Changes to Base Pay

This was a particularly critical issue because it forced the Committee to consider to

what extent base pay should be put "at risk." A basic consideration was the need for

an equitable and understandable system for base pay determinations which, at the

same time, included an appropriate link to performance.

The Committee agreed that all base pay increases-Employment Cost Index (ECI)

increases, locality adjustments, and merit increases—should require a current

performance rating of proficient/successful. This will require an amendment to the

current law which provides one-half the general pay increase to PMRS employees

who are rated one level below Fully Successful and no general pay increase to PMRS
employees rated at the Unacceptable level.

The primary dichotomy was whether the amount of merit pay increases should be

basically guaranteed for proficient/successful performers, or if the amount of such

increases should be discretionary, based on relatively higher levels of performance.

Some members believe automatic merit increases should be eliminated and based on

appraisals of performance. Those favoring moving toward a system that makes merit

pay increases dependent on performance determinations argued that:

• Increases granted under the current PMRS system are perceived to be

longevity-based, rather than performance-based, and are contrary to pay-for-

performance principles.
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• In a pay-for-performance system^ guarantees should be minimized and greater

rewards should be accompanied by greater risks.

• Other Committee recommendations (e.g., supervisory differentials and

awards), if adopted, will offer significant financial benefits and may require

additional funding.

Members in favor of granting merit pay increases based on proficient/successful

performance presented the following arguments:

• Current merit pay increases for employees rated Fully Successful are, in fact,

based on performance and take experience into account as well.

• Govemmentwide merit pay schemes highly contingent on differential

performance evaluations fail to meet the tests cited in the NRC Report that,

in order for pay-for-performance plans to improve performance without

negative, unintended consequences, several conditions must exist:

"These conditions include simple, structured jobs in which employees

are autonomous, work settings in which employees trust management

to set fair and accurate performance goals, and an economic

environment in which employees feel that theirjobs and basic wage

levels are relatively secure.
"*

• It would further decrease the support of PMRS participants if we put merit

increases at greater risk than they are now. We cannot "sell" a program to

current PMRS employees if it offers less money than the current system or if

basic benefits are removed. For example, if merit pay increments are

lessened or abolished, the retirement annuity is adversely affected, no matter

how large an award employees may receive.

• Since the validity of differentiating performance above the fully successful

level is suspect, basing base pay increases on such differentiations is also

suspect. In many instances, employees do not agree that those designated

Outstanding necessarily perform at a higher level than those not receiving

that rating.

• As the NRC Report points out, few jobs within Federal Government agencies

permit the concrete measurement required to be considered valid and reliable

measures of performance, thereby making validity and reliability concerns

much more salient.
7

This is even more true of managerial jobs in the

Federal Government. Hence, to put base pay at risk for those performing

successfully would be perceived as most unfair.

• According to the 1990 Annual Report of The President's Pay Agent, the

range of pay comparability is from 34 percent (for grade 13 positions) to

40 percent (for grade 15 positions) behind the private sector. Because of this
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and because of the impending RIF's in Government, it is important to

preserve a guarantee of current merit increases as a minimum requisite of

any new pay-for-performance system. The need for this may eventually be

alleviated with the institution of revised performance ratings, the introduction

of comparability through FEPCA, and other proposed system improvements.

These members, therefore, recommended that a standard, predictable system of

granting merit increases be incorporated into the new pay-for-performance system. In

recognition of the proposal to have only two performance rating levels, the current

system would then be revised to pay a full merit increase to employees in the first

tercile of the pay range and one-half of a merit increase to those in the second and

third terciles.

The Committee discussed a wide variety of possible merit pay schemes ranging from

the current system to pay banding. It considered five- versus ten-step ranges as well

as a system where all fully successful performers would receive the same increases

(based somewhat on the so-called "Deming" approach). We also discussed how the

mechanics of various systems might work in a two- versus a three-level rating system,

and whether additional increases to accelerate movement through the terciles could be

provided as a form of award, like a QSI. Expansion of the GM-15 pay range by the

equivalent of three steps was also discussed, as a way to deal with those who "top

out" under the current system.

The Committee diligently searched for an approach that did not generally reduce the

financial benefits available to PMRS employees, but which would put into practice

pay-for-performance concepts that can work in the Federal Government. We were

not able to reach a consensus view. Either position can be forcefully argued, and we

therefore felt constrained to offer both as worthy of consideration.

The Committee believes the current climate is a major part of the problem underlying

this debate. As previously discussed, it had been reported to us that a large

percentage of covered employees do not believe the current PMRS is fair, that they

feel the PMRS is seriously underfunded, and that they have little confidence in the

current performance appraisal system. Therefore, they are not likely to support any

merit pay scheme that makes the rate and amount of merit pay increases dependent on

differential performance determinations.

The NRC Report indicates that options for developing potentially effective pay-for-

performance systems are in part dependent on benefits already derived from the status

quo. This is the "where you go depends on where you are" factor. Various members

believed that this guidance was especially germane to deciding what can realistically

be proposed as changes to the PMRS.

Despite the Committee's general agreement that, in theory, an acceptable pay-for-

performance system in which merit increases were highly dependent on performance

would be possible to develop, the Committee is unable to recommend such a system

for Govemmentwide use. The Committee did, however, believe that agencies should
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be granted the authority to develop merit pay demonstration projects that are more

performance-contingent than might be provided for under a basic Governmentwide

system. Several members believed that use of this authority should require additional

salary funds being budgeted for such projects. The Committee also agreed that,

regardless of the type of merit system, there should be a provision that permits

accelerated movement through the pay range based on exceptional performance. (See

Agency Awards in Section D of this chapter for a discussion on accelerated

movement.)

RECOMMENDATIONS:

That the PMRS be modified as follows:

16. Grant ECI-based increases, locality increases, and merit pay increases

only to employees who are performing at or above the

proficient/successful level.

17. If Congress develops a Governmentwide merit pay system that provides

for granting merit increases based on proficient/successful performance,

the following scheme is suggested: grant a full merit increase to those in

the first tercile and one-half an increase to those in the second and third

terciles of the pay range.

18. Authorize agencies to budget additional salary money in order to develop

alternative merit pay demonstration projects that are more performance-

contingent, subject to consultation with employees and professional

management associations and OPM approval.

D. Awards and Recognition

One of the essential ingredients of any performance management and recognition

system is its awards component. For the purposes of this discussion, an award is

defined as a cash payment in recognition of performance achievement beyond that

normally expected. It may also be a special achievement award that gives recognition

for a one-time act, or it may be a base pay increase. It could also be some type of

nonmonetary recognition. The Committee believes that one of the tenets of the pay-

for-performance concept is that achievement must be recognized and meaningfully

rewarded, or positively reinforced, in order to sustain that level of performance and

encourage even higher levels.

It is often represented that PMRS employees constitute a key component of the

Federal workforce. It is our belief that this representation is accurate. It is the

Committee's opinion, therefore, that there should also be certain basic forms of

recognition connected with inclusion in the PMRS. This recognition should consist of

benefits which would offer attractive incentives to join and stay in the PMRS.
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Our assessment of the problem in this area was perhaps more uniform than our

opinions about the appropriate solutions. However, there was little disagreement

within the Committee about the following observations:

• Awards are often not monetarily or otherwise meaningful and, therefore, fail

to adequately recognize performance accomplishments, nor do they

sufficiently differentiate excellence from mediocrity.

• Although achievements are often the results of group or organizational effort,

awards are generally made on an individual basis.

• Studies indicate that in order to be successful, pay-for-performance systems

must be adequately funded.

• There are high levels of distrust and low levels of understanding among

PMRS employees of the system in general and the awards component

specifically.

• The system is too complex.

• Attempts to directly link awards to specific performance ratings ascribe more

accuracy and precision to the rating process than most studies would support.

Our discussion addresses, in one form or another, all of these issues.

Awards Budget/Funding Levels

A crucial issue faced by the Committee was that of performance awards funding

levels. Although the evidence is somewhat anecdotal, there was a strong view held

by some members that the current PMRS awards component is underfunded. The

numbers that are available indicate that the average Governmentwide PMRS
performance award is approximately 1.35 percent of base pay. The average

individual award is approximately $1,000. Some would argue that a $1,000 award

has little motivational value to a manager earning $60,000+ annually, especially

when that manager knows that non-PMRS employees receive awards of comparable,

and even higher, amounts. It is also significant to note that the minimum SES

performance award is 5 percent of base pay. In 1991, this equates to $4,350 for an

ES-1, the lowest SES pay level. Accounts concerning the bonuses paid in many parts

of the private sector only serve to exacerbate the problem. Additionally, the

employee rated Outstanding who receives $1,200 is unlikely to see the equity of

lower-rated staff receiving awards in the $800-$ 1,200 range.

Conversely, it could be argued that agencies already have the ability under current

funding levels to make meaningful distinctions among different levels of performance.

If agencies, for whatever reason, decide to give virtually everyone in the PMRS an

award within a narrow range of $750-$l,250, for example, that is not a result of
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inadequate funding. It is, rather, the result of a management decision to grant awards

on a wider basis. In some cases, this wider dispersion of awards serves as a pay

supplement for PMRS employees.

Trying to balance these views, both of which have some validity, and being reluctant

to excessively dictate budget decisions to agencies, the Committee recommends

maintaining the current minimum funding level of 1.15 percent of the aggregate salary

of PMRS employees. However, we recommend abolishing the statutory/regulatory

ceiling of spending no more than 1.5 percent of that aggregate. Agencies would then

be able to provide additional funding for PMRS awards consistent with their budgets.

The data we reviewed indicated that overspending has not been a problem in PMRS
administration and, in our view, is not likely to become one.

RECOMMENDATIONS:

19. Retain the current 1.15 percent of PMRS aggregate payroll minimum

funding level for PMRS performance awards.

20. Eliminate the current 1.5 percent of PMRS aggregate payroll as a ceiling

on the funding level for PMRS performance awards.

Peer Review

A common criticism of most performance appraisal and award systems is that the

participants are excluded from the process. Decisions concerning their ratings, pay

and awards are made behind closed doors, essentially free of scrutiny. The resulting

perception is that this scenario permits, if not encourages, personal favoritism and

other subjective factors to drive the process. The information available to the

Committee suggested that many grade 13-15 Government supervisors and managers

share this lack of faith in the PMRS. Many would argue that the credibility issue is

accentuated in the PMRS because of the closer link in the PMRS, as contrasted with

non-PMRS in many agencies, between one's rating and the financial rewards which

may or may not follow. In other words, the stakes are higher.

Other than providing actual appraisal and award decision-making authority to PMRS
participants themselves, which was not endorsed by the Committee, the Committee

could not arrive at a specific solution to this problem. However, we believe that

opening up the award process by using peer review could reduce the level of cynicism

among many PMRS participants. By peer review, we mean a process whereby a

representative number of PMRS employees would have access to and review, either

personally or through professional/management associations, award recommendations

after they are prepared by rating officials, but prior to approval by appropriate

officials within the agency. This would most likely take the form of a committee or

panel process. The review panel would be permitted to make recommendations

regarding individual cases or on an organizational basis. Weak justification,
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inconsistency, and disparate treatment from an EEO perspective would be among the
issues the panel could raise. While peer review in this context reserves the ultimate

decision authority to upper management, opening up the process should provide some
much-needed credibility.

However, we stop short of mandating peer review. While we think it desirable, it

may not be suitable to all agencies, particularly considering the investment required in

terms of staff time and the potential for additional paperwork. Additionally, some
agencies may not have the necessary resources. Finally, some small agencies, due to

their size, may find the concept unworkable.

In any case, we believe OPM should encourage agencies to utilize peer review as a
way to develop and enhance employee credibility in the PMRS. We believe the

investment will pay off.

RECOMMENDATIONS:

21. Encourage agencies, through OPM regulation, to set up peer review
panels for PMRS awards.

22. Require agencies which implement peer review to consult with and
include recognized professional/management associations as appropriate.

23. Provide, through the Federal Personnel Manual (FPM), guidance, advice

and models/examples of peer review procedures to assist agencies in

setting up and evaluating such procedures.

Agency Awards

This portion on Agency Awards is discussed in the same context as mentioned in the

introduction to this section (see page 37). An award is defined as a cash payment in

recognition of performance achievement beyond that normally expected. It may also

be a special achievement award that gives recognition for a one-time act, or it may be
a base pay increase. It could also be some type of nonmonetary recognition. The
Committee's consideration of specific agency awards identified three basic principles.

First, awards decisions should be formally delinked from specific ratings; second,

awards should be of a sufficient dollar amount to be meaningful; and third, agencies

should have the flexibility to develop awards programs suited to their own individual

needs. In regard to delinking, we are not suggesting that PMRS performance awards
no longer be based on performance, only that restrictive formulas for computation,

which are tied to summary ratings, be eliminated. As a practical matter, however,
the Committee views this as a moot issue if a two-level system is adopted in the

Federal sector.
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In addition to the above, there was considerable discussion in regard to proposing

some means of accelerated movement through the pay range for PMRS employees.

The proposal discussed would allow PMRS employees who are rated proficient/

successful under a two-level system to be eligible for nomination for accelerated

movement through the pay range. This would be in addition to the regular merit

increase granted to all proficient/successful employees. This would be comparable to

a QSI. Agency discretion would be granted for establishing objective criteria and

means for review and approval. If the employee is nominated and approved, he or

she would receive the equivalent of an additional full step-increase if his or her salary

falls in the first tercile and the equivalent of an additional one-half step-increase if his

or her salary falls in the second or third tercile. For example, a PMRS employee

receiving a proficient/successful rating in the first tercile would receive a regular

merit increase, which is the equivalent of a full step-increase. If nominated and

approved for accelerated movement, he or she would then receive the equivalent of

another full step-increase, equalling the equivalent of two full step-increases. In the

second and third terciles, the accelerated movement would involve an additional one-

half step-increase, resulting in the equivalent of one full step-increase after factoring

in the merit increase.

In conclusion, our recommendations reflect some general principles and one specific

recommendation regarding accelerated movement through the pay range.

RECOMMENDATIONS:

24. Delink specific award amounts/ranges from specific summary rating

levels.

25. While we do not specify a minimum performance award as the SES

system does, we recommend that OPM guidance be given to agencies that

both individual and group performance awards should be meaningful and

reflect significant differences in level of achievement.

26. Create a system which would allow for accelerated movement through

the pay range. In addition to the regular merit increase given to all

employees rated proficient/successful under a two-level rating system, the

rate of movement by means of this award would be no more than the

equivalent of one full step-increase in the first tercile and the equivalent

of one-half step-increase in the second and third terciles. Use of

accelerated movement would be optional with agencies and, when used,

objective criteria should be established to determine how it is used.

27. Encourage agencies to use both monetary and nonmonetary awards to

recognize performance.
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Governmentwide Awards

In addition to agency awards, we believe that Governmentwide recognition should be
given to those truly exceptional "superstar" PMRS employees. These awards would
recognize those individuals who made contributions so extraordinary, or performed at

such a high level, as to warrant significant recognition beyond that provided by
agency PMRS awards. These awards would be similar to SES rank awards, though
for lesser amounts. Like SES rank awards, each agency would be responsible for

funding its Governmentwide awards. Agency funding for the Governmentwide
awards would be from a separate source from that which funds agency PMRS awards
(analogous to the separate source that funds agency SES rank awards from that which
funds agency SES bonuses).

RECOMMENDATION:

28. Establish two Governmentwide awards for PMRS employees, to be
administered by OPM. One would be in recognition of Distinguished

Service, and the other in recognition of Meritorious Service. The
recommended award amounts would be $10,000 and $5,000 respectively

(paid by the employing agency). The numbers of recipients for each level

of award would be determined by OPM.

Recognition of Group Performance

Traditionally, the basic thrust of most awards is to recognize personal achievement

through a specific award made to an individual. Group awards, while not unheard of,

are not the norm. The Committee did not wish to digress significantly from that

approach, but felt that the recognition of group performance is a key aspect of any

pay-for-performance system. PMRS employees who participate in working groups,

lead special team projects, and perform similar group activities should share in the

rewards which accompany a job well done. This is permissible under current

regulations. However, the emergence of quality-based/customer satisfaction models,

group-oriented TQM initiatives, and various demonstration projects, calls for even

more emphasis on group recognition as an integral part of the PMRS. We feel that

the vehicles for this increased emphasis are OPM regulations and FPM guidance.

Several proposals for potential performance management systems submitted by

Committee members included a provision for recognition of group performance. One
proposal recommended that agencies should retain flexibility in structuring their

performance awards systems, allowing for consideration of group achievement.

Another proposal emphasized group awards versus individual awards and

recommended that all members in the group receive the same cash amount. Yet other

proposals recommended the possibility of gainsharing as the means to recognize group

performance.
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RECOMMENDATION:

29. Encourage agencies to recognize group performance, either monetarily or

nonmonetarily, utilizing existing OPM regulations and appropriate FPM
guidance. Exemplary models of group incentives should be provided by
OPM to assist agencies.

E. PMRS Status-Related Incentives

The recognition discussed in this section relates to certain benefits that the Committee

proposes as a means of making the PMRS more attractive and to increase its status.

PMRS employees perform key supervisory and managerial duties and responsibilities

similar to those of their SES counterparts. The Committee believes that non-

performance-contingent incentives should be made available for PMRS employees to

recognize the status of members of this specialized segment of the Federal workforce.

The Committee also believes that nonmonetary incentives, including training and

development opportunities, should be made available for PMRS employees. These

incentives are intended to help attract potential candidates into the PMRS and to retain

current members.

Annual Leave Carryover

One method of providing a non-performance-contingent incentive to PMRS employees

is to increase their annual leave ceiling. The Committee believes that an increased

annual leave ceiling would provide a benefit that may help to attract and retain PMRS
employees. The number of days of annual leave an employee may currently carry

over from one calendar year to the next is 30. A reasonable increase to 45 days of

annual leave carryover would serve to acknowledge that PMRS employees warrant a

different type of recognition from their GS counterparts. At the same time, limiting

the annual leave carryover to 45 days would recognize that unlimited annual leave

carryover is a form of recognition reserved for members of the SES. From a cost

standpoint, an annual leave ceiling of 45 days should be manageable and within an

agency's funding parameters.

It is worth noting that there was some evidence that, although PMRS employees

represent a fairly small percentage of the workforce, there is a significantly higher

percentage of employees with use-or-lose leave at year's end who are in the PMRS.

RECOMMENDATION:

30. Revise 5 U.S.C. 6304 to provide an annual leave ceiling of 45 days for

PMRS employees.
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Supervisory Differential

Another method of recognizing the special responsibilities and obligations of

supervision and management is the supervisory differential. Differentials are

currently authorized as part of the compensation system available to agencies. They
are generally limited to those cases where a difference in pay systems results in

situations where a supervisor receives less in base pay than does the staff being

supervised, or where special, unique conditions exist which render a job particularly

hazardous or unpleasant, such as environmental or night shift differentials.

The Committee considered a differential as a percentage-based increase to salary

which would provide an ongoing incentive to enter and remain in the supervisory

position to which the differential applies. The application of a supervisory differential

would be at the discretion of the agency. It is fair to say that the Committee had a

thorough, and at times robust, discussion of this issue.

On the one hand, the Committee recognizes that supervisors in the Federal service are

subject to many pressures. They are burdened by many time-consuming

administrative duties such as developing performance standards, conducting

appraisals, documenting performance, conducting progress reviews, writing awards
nominations, monitoring time and attendance, taking disciplinary actions, counseling

employees, responding to grievances and EEO complaints, etc. Time must be taken

away from the regular work of the organization to conduct these duties and the

supervisor often spends many extra hours performing his or her responsibilities.

In terms of recruitment and retention, particularly for hard-to-fill positions, there is much
to argue in favor of a provision which provides, perhaps, a 6 percent supervisory pay

differential. While current provisions for retention bonuses deal with situations where an

individual is likely to leave Federal service, they do nothing in the case, for example,

where a valuable manager seeks a reassignment to a non-PMRS position because he or

she has had enough of the aggravation accompanying supervisory responsibilities. A
differential would provide an incentive to enter and remain in the system and make a

statement to those in the PMRS, and to those who might aspire to it, that being a PMRS
supervisor is something deserving of special financial recognition.

On the other hand, a differential that consists of an across-the-board pay increase to

PMRS supervisors does not seem to recognize that the classification system, in large

measure, takes supervisory responsibilities into account when the grade levels of such

positions are determined. Also, the financial impact of implementing a Government-
wide differential could be significant.

The Committee concluded that supervisory differentials should be part of a package of

tools available to agencies to attract and retain skilled employees in certain categories

of the PMRS, and as a means to deal with special situations such as inequities among
different pay systems. In the scientific and engineering fields, for example,

differentials may well be a necessary incentive to convince people to enter or remain

in the managerial ranks.
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We envision agencies making their own decisions with regard to the payment of

supervisory differentials and the range of positions to which they apply. Agencies

would not be specifically precluded from applying a supervisory differential agency-

wide, but would be required to adhere to parameters set by OPM regulation as well as

budgetary constraints. In the Committee's view, loss of the differential (e.g., because

of a lateral reassignment to a non-supervisory position), in and of itself, should not be

an action otherwise appealable to MSPB.

RECOMMENDATIONS:

31. Revise 5 U.S.C. 5405 to provide for the payment of differentials to

PMRS supervisors. The payment of such differentials would be at the

discretion of each agency, subject to appropriate criteria set forth in

OPM regulation.

32. Exclude actions discontinuing payment of differentials from appellate

jurisdiction of the Merit Systems Protection Board.

F. System and Program Administration

Training

Based in part on PMRS employee survey information, as well as its own

observations, the Committee believes that insufficient and ineffective training has been

part of the problem with PMRS administration. We doubt that many rating and

reviewing officials have been properly trained in the areas of writing standards and

preparing and issuing appraisals. Lack of program understanding among some PMRS
rating and reviewing officials translates into a failure to give program administration

the attention it deserves. PMRS employees certainly see the importance that the

annual PMRS rating has in their pay raises and awards; they deserve, but many

apparently do not expect, to know that rating and reviewing officials have been

adequately trained in the principles and procedures of a system that has such a

material impact on them. Failure to adequately train rating and reviewing officials in

any new system that may result from this Committee's review would subject the new

program to many of the same criticisms leveled on the manner in which the system

currently operates.

Throughout its review process, the Committee has been reluctant to recommend

actions which would excessively dictate to agencies, or which would not be

susceptible to broad delegation of authority. However, in this instance, we believe

that there should be clear requirements for PMRS rating and reviewing officials, and

others involved in the administration and implementation of the PMRS, to receive

appropriate training; for new managers and supervisors to receive ongoing training;

and for incumbents to receive refresher training. In the Committee's view, OPM
should serve as the lead agency in mandating the training, developing the technical
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requirements and course content, offering interagency courses and making a training

package available to agencies which lack the resources to develop their own or the

funds to send staff to OPM programs.

RECOMMENDATIONS:

33. Amend 5 CFR Part 540 to require training for PMRS rating and reviewing

officials and others involved in the administration and implementation of the

PMRS, for new managers and supervisors, and for incumbents. The

specific content and duration of the training would be specified by OPM.

34. Establish OPM courses to meet this requirement.

35. Make an OPM-approved training package available for in-house training.

Communications Strategy

The Committee believes that considerable attention must be given to clearly

communicating the changes made to the PMRS as well as their significance. Federal

agencies, professional and management associations, Senior Executive Service and

Senior Level employees who manage or supervise PMRS staff, personnel offices and

PMRS employees themselves are the prime audiences which must be addressed. We
recommend that a significant effort must be made to announce, communicate, explain

and, perhaps, "sell" any new system to its constituents.

RECOMMENDATION:

36. OPM should encourage agencies to develop communications strategies.

These could include training for all PMRS employees, as well as

newsletters, presentations, and focus groups.

Performance Improvement Plans/Performance-Based Actions

The Committee recommends no change to the requirement for PIP's or to the

requirement or procedures mandated for performance-based actions. Current law

provides that any PMRS employee rated below Fully Successful may be reassigned,

reduced in grade, or removed once he or she has been afforded an opportunity to

improve to the Fully Successful level.
8 Each such employee must be given a

performance improvement plan which must include, along with such other matters as

the agency may consider appropriate, a description of the types of improvements that

the employee must demonstrate to attain the Fully Successful level of performance

and a reasonable period of time to attain that level. We would point out that under a

two-level appraisal system, failure to attain the higher level would subject the

individual to a PIP and possible performance-based action.
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Link to Reduction-in-Force

Current OPM regulations provide specific additional length-of-service credit based on

various adjectival performance ratings. For example, an employee with a rating of

Outstanding would receive 20 additional years of service credit; an employee with a

rating of Fully Successful would receive 12 additional years of service credit. In a

RIF, the number of additional years of service credit (based on the last three

performance ratings of record) are averaged. Thus, an employee with three ratings of

record of Outstanding over the past three years would receive 20 additional years of

service credit and an employee with three ratings of record of Fully Successful over

the past three years would receive 12 additional years of service credit. For RIF

purposes, the difference in the number of years of service credit for the employee

rated Outstanding and the employee rated Fully Successful over the past three years,

therefore, is 8 years. These regulations are based on 5 U.S.C. 3502, which requires

that performance ratings be given "due effect" in determining retention standing, a

term not further defined in the law. The Committee agrees that performance should

be considered when determining who is to stay and who is to go; a RIF system which

is based entirely on seniority does a disservice to both the superior performer and the

taxpayer. Such a system may also have a potentially disparate impact on minorities

and women. On the other hand, the Committee found some credibility in the

criticism often leveled at agencies facing reductions that some performance ratings are

unfairly manipulated to give extra service credit without sufficient justification.

The Committee's preference would be for individual agencies to be able to address

this issue as considered appropriate for their particular structure, size and situation,

keeping in mind that RIF competitive areas are not determined by PMRS coverage.

In other words, the displacements generated in a RIF would not necessarily be

restricted to or excluded from the PMRS category.

Therefore, whatever scheme is used to give "effect" to performance in a RIF must, in

our view, apply consistently across-the-board for all pay plans.

RECOMMENDATION:

37. Amend 5 CFR 351.504 to permit agencies to determine, in consultation with

management associations, how to apply the statutory requirement to consider

performance for retention purposes, subject to advance approval by OPM.

Link to Competitive Promotion

A competitive promotion is one requiring systematic, merit-based measurement,

ranking, and selection of candidates. For each such action, agencies are currently

directed to give "due weight" to performance appraisals and incentive awards. The

Committee found no significant problems or criticism of the current manner in which

performance appraisals and incentive awards are factored into a competitive

promotion decision. Therefore, we have no recommendations to offer in this area.
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Evaluation

The Committee believes that the changes recommended to the current PMRS, once

implemented, will require agency evaluation to assess their overall effectiveness; to

identify what impact the changes have on employee and organizational productivity;

and to ascertain if the link between pay and performance is strengthened.

In addition to agency-conducted evaluations, the Committee encourages periodic,

external assessments of Federal pay-for-performance programs. The Committee
believes that objective evaluations by oversight agencies and other independent experts

will create a body of empirical evidence from which long-range assessments of

Federal pay-for-performance programs can be made.

RECOMMENDATION:

38. Require agencies to conduct comprehensive evaluations of the PMRS
within their organizations once the changes to the current system have
been fully implemented. In most instances, the initial evaluation will be
no later than one year after the changes have been implemented.

NOTES

1. National Research Council, Pay for Performance: Evaluating Performance

Appraisal and Merit Pay, National Academy Press, Washington, DC,
1991, p. 144.

2. Ibid., pp. 147-149.

3. Ibid., p. 73.

4. Ibid., p. 155.

5. 5 U.S.C. § 4301(3).

6. National Research Council, op. cit., p. 89.

7. Ibid., p. 38.

8. 5 U.S.C. § 4302a(b).
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CHAPTER V: CONCLUSIONS

The Committee supported the concept of pay-for-performance for Federal managers

and recognized that despite ongoing problems with implementation and funding, the

PMRS has improved upon the earlier Merit Pay System. The Committee agreed that

recent statutory changes, including eliminating mandatory bonus amounts for some

employees and authorizing the use of work objectives in performance appraisal, could

also result in mollifying some criticisms of the PMRS. The Committee recommended

continuation of an incremental approach to making the PMRS more credible, more

effective and more responsive, rather than the creation of an entirely new system.

The following specific recommendations were based on criteria which addressed the

entire spectrum of problems with the PMRS, including negative employee

perceptions, deficiencies in communications and training, lack of meaningful

employee involvement, and ratings distortions. The recommended changes balance

Governmentwide policies which simplify the PMRS and move toward a truly

performance-based appraisal process against the Committee's belief that agencies

should be permitted flexibility to expand and adapt pay-for-performance for their

particular structure, culture, and objectives.

The following are the Committee's recommendations to improve the PMRS for

Federal managers and supervisors:

1. Encourage agency flexibility including controlled experimentation that

facilitates the collection of valid, empirical information; and formal, long-

term evaluation of program effectiveness.

2. Permit agencies, subject to consultation with affected employees and OPM
approval, to extend PMRS coverage below the grade 13 level to other

managers and supervisors, consistent with the statutory definitions of

"management official" and "supervisor."

3. Agencies should be specifically authorized to reprogram funds internally to

provide additional funding for the PMRS, where considered necessary by

the agency and where such authorization is needed. This would not

preclude agencies from requesting additional appropriations specifically

for PMRS funding.

4. There should be a Governmentwide requirement for a regular—normally

annual—documented individual appraisal and for at least one progress

review during the course of the year. Continuous feedback should occur

throughout the year.

49



176

5. Require that supervisors clearly communicate performance expectations to

employees.

6. Enforce existing provisions that mandate PMRS employee involvement in

the development of elements and standards and/or work objectives.

7. Provide employees the training needed to enable them to actively

participate in the performance assessment process.

8. Train supervisors of PMRS employees in appropriate communication

techniques as well as the mechanics of the performance appraisal system.

9. The PMRS should continue the agency option to use statements of work

objectives in addition to, or in place of, performance elements and

standards. Agencies would still be required to identify those elements of

the PMRS employee's job considered critical or essential for retention.

10. OPM should encourage agencies to use measures of organizational

performance in recognition of supervisory and managerial responsibilities

not only for their individual performance, but also for the organizations

they direct.

11. OPM should encourage agencies to experiment with new evaluation

methods and to collect documentation and empirical evidence to expand

and validate the sources of input to the appraisal process.

12. Agencies should evaluate the effectiveness of expanding the sources of

appraisal input.

13. Simplify the PMRS performance appraisal system by using only two

summary ratings.

14. Maintain in the PMRS the current system of elements and standards

and/or work objectives. Use only two levels to rate performance of

elements and/or work objectives consistent with a two-level rating system.

15. Allow agencies to determine the names of the rating levels.

16. Grant ECI-based increases, locality increases, and merit pay increases

only to employees who are performing at or above the proficient/successful

level.

17. If Congress develops a Governmentwide merit pay system that provides

for granting merit increases based on proficient/successful performance,

the following scheme is suggested: grant a full merit increase to those in

the first tercile and one-half an increase to those in the second and third

terciles of the pay range.
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18. Authorize agencies to budget additional salary money in order to develop

alternative merit pay demonstration projects that are more performance-

contingent, subject to consultation with employees and professional/

management associations and OPM approval.

19. Retain the current 1.15 percent of PMRS aggregate payroll minimum
funding level for PMRS performance awards.

20. Eliminate the current 1.5 percent of PMRS aggregate payroll as a ceiling

on the funding level for PMRS performance awards.

21. Encourage agencies, through OPM regulation, to set up peer review panels

for PMRS awards.

22. Require agencies which implement peer review to consult with and include

recognized professional/management associations as appropriate.

23. Provide, through the Federal Personnel Manual (FPM), guidance, advice,

and models/examples of peer review procedures to assist agencies in setting

up and evaluating such procedures.

24. Delink specific award amounts/ranges from specific summary rating levels.

25. While we do not specify a minimum performance award as the SES
system does, we recommend that OPM guidance be given to agencies that

both individual and group performance awards should be meaningful and
reflect significant differences in level of achievement.

26. Create a system which would allow for accelerated movement through the

pay range. In addition to the regular merit increase given to all employees

rated proficient/successful under a two-level rating system, the rate of

movement by means of this award would be no more than the equivalent

of one full step-increase in the first tercile and the equivalent of one-half

step-increase in the second and third terciles. Use of accelerated

movement would be optional with agencies and, when used, objective

criteria should be established to determine how it is used.

27. Encourage agencies to use both monetary and nonmonetary awards to

recognize performance.

28. Establish two Governmentwide awards for PMRS employees, to be

administered by OPM. One would be in recognition of Distinguished

Service, and the other in recognition of Meritorious Service. The
recommended award amounts would be $10,000 and $5,000 respectively

(paid by the employing agency). The numbers of recipients for each level

of award would be determined by OPM.
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29. Encourage agencies to recognize group performance, either monetarily or
nonmonetarily, utilizing existing OPM regulations and appropriate FPM
guidance. Exemplary models of group incentives should be provided by
OPM to assist agencies.

30. Revise 5 U.S.C. 6304 to provide an annual leave ceiling of 45 days for

PMRS employees.

31. Revise 5 U.S.C. 5405 to provide for the payment of differentials to PMRS
supervisors. The payment of such differentials would be at the discretion

of each agency, subject to appropriate criteria set forth in OPM
regulation.

32. Exclude actions discontinuing payment of differentials from appellate

jurisdiction of the Merit Systems Protection Board.

33. Amend 5 CFR Part 540 to require training for PMRS rating and
reviewing officials and others involved in the administration and
implementation of the PMRS, for new managers and supervisors, and for

incumbents. The specific content and duration of the training would be
specified by OPM.

34. Establish OPM courses to meet this requirement.

35. Make an OPM-approved training package available for in-house training.

36. OPM should encourage agencies to develop communications strategies.

These could include training for all PMRS employees, as well as

newsletters, presentations, and focus groups.

37. Amend 5 CFR 351.504 to permit agencies to determine, in consultation

with management associations, how to apply the statutory requirement to

consider performance for retention purposes, subject to advance approval

by OPM.

38. Require agencies to conduct comprehensive evaluations of the PMRS
within their organizations once the changes to the current system have
been fully implemented. In most instances, the initial evaluation will be
no later than one year after the changes have been implemented.
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GLOSSARY/ABBREVIATIONS
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GLOSSARY

Agency: A major organization in the executive branch, usually at the department

level. Examples of agencies are the Department of Health and Human Services

(HHS), the Department of Defense (DOD), the Department of Commerce, etc. Also

referred to as "executive agency."

Flexibility: Refers to latitude given to organizations, usually at the Agency level, to

implement, modify, and/or reject certain aspects of the performance system as

conditions, cultures, and the environment within their organizations warrant. It is

often used in the context of decentralization of certain elements of the PMRS.

GM: Pay plan designation for employees covered under the PMRS; originally used

to designate General Schedule employees covered by the Merit Pay System.

Management Official: An individual employed by an agency in a position the duties

and responsibilities of which require or authorize the individual to formulate,

determine, or influence the policies of the agency. (5 U.S.C. § 7103(a)(ll))

Supervisor: An individual employed by an agency having authority in the interest of

the agency to hire, direct, assign, promote, reward, transfer, furlough, layoff, recall,

suspend, discipline or remove employees, to adjust their grievances, or to effectively

recommend such action, if the exercise of the authority is not merely routine or

clerical in nature but requires the consistent exercise of independent judgment.

(5 U.S.C. § 7103(a)(10))

Tercile: A portion of the pay range for a GM grade that represents one of three

segments when the full range, from the minimum rate (Step 1) for that grade in the

General Schedule to the maximum rate (Step 10) for that grade, is divided into thirds.

The first tercile corresponds roughly to the first three steps of the General Schedule;

the second tercile corresponds to the fourth through sixth steps of the General

Schedule; the third tercile corresponds to the seventh through tenth steps of the

General Schedule.
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ABBREVIATIONS

CSRA

DOD

ECI

EEO

FACA

FEPCA

FMA

FPM

FSRA

GAO

GM

GS

MSPB

NRC

OPM

PFPLMC

PIP

PMA

PMRS

QSI

RIF

SES

SSMA

TQM

WGI

Civil Service Reform Act.

Department of Defense.

Employment Cost Index.

Equal Employment Opportunity.

Federal Advisory Committee Act.

Federal Employees Pay Comparability Act.

Federal Managers Association.

Federal Personnel Manual.

Federal Salary Reform Act.

General Accounting Office.

Pay plan designation for PMRS employees (see Glossary).

General Schedule.

U.S. Merit Systems Protection Board.

National Research Council.

U.S. Office of Personnel Management, (also USOPM)

Pay-for-Performance Labor-Management Committee.

Performance Improvement Plan.

Professional Managers Association.

Performance Management and Recognition System.

Quality Step Increase.

Reduction-in-Force.

Senior Executive Service.

Social Security Management Associations, Inc.

Total Quality Management.

Within-Grade Increase.
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THE PERFORMANCE MANAGEMENT AND RECOGNITION SYSTEM

AN OVERVIEW

The Performance Management and Recognition System (PMRS) was established by

law in 1984. It covers supervisors and management officials in grades 13 through 15

of the General Schedule. The pay ranges are the same as those for the General

Schedule (non-management white-collar pay system) at the same grade levels.

The performance appraisal system for PMRS employees requires five summary rating

levels: level 5 (Outstanding) is the highest level and level 1 (Unacceptable) is the

lowest. Level 3 represents the Fully Successful level of performance. Ratings are

assigned based on a comparison of the employee's performance against elements and

standards and/or work objectives specified for the employee's position. Performance

that is less than level 3 requires a performance improvement plan and, if performance

does not improve to and remain at level 3, it could result in demotion or removal

from the job.

Every January, the General Schedule is adjusted by a general comparability increase

percentage. PMRS employees rated level 3 or above receive the full general increase.

Employees rated at level 2 receive half of the general increase and employees rated at

level 1 receive no general increase.

PMRS offers employees the opportunity to advance within the pay range through

merit increases in their rates of basic pay. PMRS employees receive merit increases

based on their ratings of record and their position in the pay range.

For the purpose of granting merit increases, the pay range is divided into thirds or

"terciles." (Table 1)

Employees rated at level 5 receive a full merit increase regardless of their

position in the pay range.

Employees rated at level 4 receive a full merit increase if their salaries are in

the first third of the pay range and one-half of a merit increase if their salaries

are in the upper two-thirds of the pay range.

Employees rated at level 3 receive a full merit increase if their salaries are in

the first third of the pay range, one-half of a merit increase if in the second

third, and one-third of a merit increase if in the top third of the pay range.
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PERFORMANCE MANAGEMENT AND RECOGNITION SYSTEM REVIEW COMMITTEE

CHARTER

A. OFFICIAL DESIGNATION ; Performance Management and Recognition
System Review Committee.

B. OBJECTIVES AND SCOPE ; As authorized by the Performance
Management and Recognition System Amendments of 1991 Act
(P.L. 102-22), the committee will review the Performance
Management and Recognition System (PMRS) and advise the Office of
Personnel Management (0PM) on recommended policy for a fair and
effective performance management system for Federal managers.
The committee will submit a report with recommendations to the
Director of 0PM on November 5, 1991, or such other date as the
Director of 0PM may determine. The committee will be headed by a

chairman and will include other members from organizations
representing Federal employees who are covered under the
Performance Management and Recognition System and from Federal
agencies employing PMRS employees.

C. DURATION ; The committee is established as of the date of the
signing of this charter by the Director of 0PM. The committee
will terminate within 60 days after the release of its report to
0PM.

D. RESPONSIBLE OFFICIALS ; The chairman of the committee, who
may be paid at a rate of basic pay for the Senior Executive
Service (SES) (unless otherwise an employee of the Federal
Government) , will be appointed by the Director of OPM and will
lead the committee in its deliberations. The Associate Director
for Personnel Systems and Oversight, OPM, will serve as the
Designated Federal Official (DFO) to the committee.

E. AGENCY PROVIDING SUPPORT ; OPM may provide the committee with
staff and administrative support. The Director, OPM, or her
designee, will fulfill the responsibilities of an agency head as
listed in the Federal Advisory Committee Act.

F. COMMITTEE RESPONSIBILITIES ; The committee is advisory; its
primary responsibility is to review the PMRS and advise OPM on
recommended policy for a fair and effective performance
management system for Federal managers. In carrying out its
responsibilities, the committee shall coordinate its efforts with
those of the Pay-for-Performance Labor-Management Committee to
the extent those committees consider appropriate and will submit
a report to the Director, OPM, on November 5, 1991, or such other
date as the Director may determine. Subcommittees of the
committee may be formed as necessary.

G. ESTIMATED ANNUAL OPERATING COSTS IN DOLLARS AND FULL-TIME
EQUIVALENTS ; The estimated annual operating expenses of the
committee are $100,000. These expenses include a part-time SES
executive's salary, .75 professional staff FTE, and funds to
cover materials and printing expenses incurred by the committee.
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LIST OF MEETINGS

Meauii Bate

Meeting One April 24, 1991

Meeting Two June 11, 1991

Meeting Three June 27, 1991

Meeting Four July 16, 1991

Meeting Five August 6, 1991

Meeting Six August 16, 1991

Meeting Seven September 10, 1991

Meeting Eight September 26, 1991

Meeting Nine October 8, 1991

Meeting Ten October 18, 1991

Meeting Eleven October 29, 1991

Meeting Twelve November 26, 1991

All meetings were held at the U.S. Office of Personnel Management in Washington, DC.

Minutes of all meetings are available to the public in the OPM Library at 1900 E Street,

NW., Washington, DC 20415.
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MEMBERSHIP ROSTER

Mr. Herbert R. DOGGETTE, Jr.

Chairman

PMRS Review Committee

Ms. Helene A. BENSON
President

Professional Managers Association

Mr. Daniel SMITH
National President

Social Security Management

Associations, Inc.

Ms. Jeanne FITES

Principal Director for Requirements

and Resources

Office of the Assistant Secretary for

Force Management and Personnel

Department of Defense

Mr. Alfred A. HOLSTON
Director of Personnel Management

Services

National Capital Service Center

Department of Labor

Mr. David S. ORR
Chairman of the Small and

Independent Agency Personnel

Directors Group

Director

Office of Personnel and Labor-

Management Relations

Federal Election Commission

Mrs. Hizabeth W. STROUD
Director of Personnel

Department of Commerce

Mr. Michael B. STYLES
National President

Federal Managers Association

Mr. Socorro VELAZQUEZ
Director of Tax Administration

Advisory Services

Internal Revenue Service

Department of the Treasury

Ms. Elaine B. WRIGHT
Director

Office of External Affairs

Region HI

Environmental Protection Agency
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BIOGRAPHICAL SKETCHES OF COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Herbert R. Doggette, Jr., Chairman of the Performance Management and

Recognition System Review Committee, is currently a full-time student in the Policy

Sciences doctoral program at the University of Maryland in Baltimore County. He
reared from the Social Security Administration (SSA) in March 1990, after a 34-year

career in the Federal service. At the time of his retirement he was the Deputy

Commissioner for Operations with responsibility for all of SSA's field and computer

operations. He is a member of the National Academy of Social Insurance and has a

B.A. degree in business administration from the University of Maryland and an M.S.

degree in public administration from the George Washington University.

Helene A. Benson is a Division Chief in the Department of Labor's (DOL) Pension

and Welfare Benefits Administration, which regulates private sector employee benefit

plans. She is also the President of the Professional Managers Association, a national

association of Federal mid-level managers formed in response to the 1978 Civil

Service Reform Act. Helene has also worked in the area of public information,

writing speeches, booklets, etc. She has over 25 years of Federal service and has

received numerous awards throughout her career with DOL, including the Secretary's

Distinguished Achievement Award. Helene has a B.A. degree from Dunbarton

College of Holy Cross.

Jeanne B. Fites is currently Principal Director to the Deputy Assistant Secretary of

Defense (Requirements and Resources), Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense

(Force Management & Personnel) with responsibilities for program and budget,

congressional affairs, and Defense support to international special events. She entered

government service as a research psychologist for the U.S. Marine Corps, and served

as Assistant Director of the Defense Manpower Data Center, and Director for

Intergovernmental Affairs and Director, Programs, Research & Analysis for the

Assistant Secretary of Defense (Manpower, Reserve Affairs, & Logistics). She has a

B.S. degree in psychology from Wake Forest University and an M.S. degree in

psychology from the George Washington University. She is a recipient of the

President's Meritorious Executive Rank Award, 1982, 1991, and the Defense

Meritorious Civilian Service Award, 1981, 1984, 1989.
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Alfred A. Hobton is currently the Director of the Office of Personnel Management

Services in the Department of Labor. In this capacity he is responsible for planning,

implementing and directing a comprehensive Personnel Program for the Office of the

Secretary/Deputy Secretary of Labor and other key policy and regulatory agencies

within the Department. Over a 20-year Federal career, he has held previous positions

such as Director, Personnel Policy Programs, Naval Sea Systems Command;

Director, Labor/Employee Relations, Long Beach Naval Shipyard; and National

Labor Relations Representative for the U.S. Customs Service. He is a recipient of

numerous Special Achievement awards for his performance and is the recipient of the

Department of Navy's Meritorious Civilian Service Award. He received his B.A.

degree from Fort Valley State College in Georgia.

David S. Orr is the Director of Personnel.& Labor Relations for the Federal Election

Commission. He has held a variety of positions in the personnel/labor relations field

with the U.S. Naval Oceanographic Office, the Defense Mapping Agency, ACTION
and the U.S. Customs Service. He is a member of the Society of Federal Labor

Relations Professionals, the International Personnel Management Association (IPMA)

(serving on the Board of Directors of IPMA's Federal Section) and is Chairman of

the Small and Independent Agency Personnel Directors Group. Mr. Orr holds a B.S.

degree in sociology from the Ohio State University and an M.A. degree in sociology

from the University of Cincinnati.

Daniel M. Smith is currently the Assistant District Manager for the Social Security

Administration in Augusta, Georgia. He is also the President of the National Council

Social Security Management Associations (SSMA). Daniel has held previous

positions as Branch Manager, Operations Supervisor and Claims Representative with

the Social Security Administration and has held positions as National Council Vice

President with SSMA and Vice President, Area Vice President and Committee

Chairman with the Atlanta Region Management Association. Daniel is a graduate of

Clemson University with a degree in English.

Elizabeth W. Stroud is the Director of Personnel at the Department of Commerce.

She has held previous positions as Personnel Officer, National Cancer Institute,

National Institutes of Health; and Personnel Officer at the National Institute of

Standards and Technology (NIST). In that capacity, she played a major role in the

development and implementation of the legislated NIST Personnel Demonstration

Project, and was presented a Silver Medal for that effort. She is a member and

award recipient of the International Personnel Management Association, and a

graduate of the University of North Carolina.
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Michael B. Styles is National President of the Federal Managers Association (FMA),

the oldest and largest professional association of managers and supervisors in the

Federal government. Mr. Styles serves as the Tactical Data Systems Manager for the

Marine Corps Communication-Electronics School at the Marine Corps Air Ground

Combat Center in 29 Palms, California. A Federal employee for 31 years, Mr.

Styles has held supervisory and management positions in the Federal government for

16 yean. He was elected National President of FMA in 1990.

Socorro Velazquez is presently the Director for the Office of Tax Administration

Advisory Services; under his leadership the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) provides

tax administration assistance to foreign countries worldwide. His career with the IRS

started in 1975 in San Juan, Puerto Rico. He entered into die management career

path in 1979 and has had ever increasing responsible management positions leading to

his present job. In May 1991, he chaired the 25th Anniversary meeting for the Inter-

American Center for Tax Administrators. Mr. Velazquez received his B.A. degree in

education at the Inter-American University in San Juan, Puerto Rico.

Elaine Brennan Wright is the Director, Office of External Affairs in Region III,

U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA). She has held numerous positions in

the fields of personnel and management at the Internal Revenue Service and EPA
including Personnel Officer and Deputy Assistant Regional Administrator for Policy

and Management. She is currently a member of EPA's SES Candidate Development

Program. Elaine has a B.A. degree in political science from Mary Washington

College, a Masters degree in counseling from the University of Virginia, and an

MBA degree from Widener University.
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CRITERIA FOR EVALUATING PROPOSALS

1. linking Fay, Recognition and Retention with Individual/ Organizational

Performance

The proposal must:

demonstrate a linkage between pay and individual performance.

provide performance-driven increases to base pay.

fit into an overall performance-based compensation system.

provide for consideration of organizational performance to pay and awards,

both on an individual and group basis.

- promote excellence.

contribute to mission accomplishment.

address long-term goals as well as relatively short-term projects.

- provide a mechanism for assisting less-than-satisfactory performers.

provide a relatively simple system of due process for taking actions against

less-than-satisfactory performers who do not improve.

enable managers to make meaningful distinctions among employees based on

performance.

- provide for performance-based retention criteria.

2. Encouraging Employee Achievement and Participation

The proposal must:

provide incentives for supervisory status, i.e., higher leave ceiling,

differentials, paid educational opportunities, etc.

- provide for clear, simple statements of performance expectations (elements

and standards or work objectives), which address individual, group, and

organizational performance.
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- provide for meaningful input by employee and/or professional associations to

the selection, development, and implementation of the performance program.

facilitate frequent, constructive communication between supervisor and

employee.

provide meaningful rewards in recognition of excellence, regardless of place

in pay range.

provide for measurement of performance against a standard, rather than

against other employees.

provide for at least two rating levels.

- provide for some form of peer review,

permit the use of nonmonetary recognition.

3. Linkage to Training and Development

The proposal must:

• identify employee career development opportunities and indicate areas where

technical/administrative training would be appropriate.

4. Responsiveness to Agency Mission, Culture, and Needs

The proposal must:

• be compatible with other systems (pay, classification, merit promotion,

TQM).

- be flexible/adaptable to a variety of organizational structures, positions,

localities, and changing needs.

be capable of being decentralized to sub-agency levels.

- permit agencies to de-link performance rating scores from award decisions.

be market-sensitive, providing for adjustments to entry level pay and

retention bonuses.

• permit conversion to and from demonstration projects.
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5. Ease of Administration and Understanding

The proposal must:

- provide effective means for managers to adjust pay, grant recognition, and

make other performance-based decisions.

be workable, easy for supervisors and employees to understand and

administer.

- take into account the administrative transition from existing systems.

6. Fairness

The proposal must:

- ensure that, by and large, employees rated fully successful or higher are not

disadvantaged relative to base pay and increases in base pay under the

current PMRS system.

maintain the entitlement to comparability pay increases for "Fully

Successful" and above.

- provide for employee requests for reconsideration of pay decisions.

permit inter-agency transfers without adverse impact on pay, awards, or

retention.

provide for higher-level management review of pay and award decisions.

7. Adequate Funding

The proposal must:

- estimate the impact on funding,

specify if additional funding is required.

- fit into an overall compensation package which is comparable to the private

sector.

be consistent with FEPCA.

- provide for an increase in the overall PMRS pay level (i.e., higher ceiling

not exceed minimum SES level).
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8. Acceptability to Internal/External Audiences

The proposal must:

be marketable to:

• Employees

• Managers
• Administration

• Congress

• Public

- (if additional funding is required) demonstrate a return on the investment in

terms of turnover, higher productivity, etc., and/or comparability with

private-sector compensation systems.

• be compatible with other pay systems (e.g., GS/SES/SL).

9. Responsibility and Accountability of Managers

The proposal must:

involve managers in the development of the system.

- give managers a stake in its success.

• provide for managers to be adequately trained to administer the program.

- provide for appraisal on general supervisory factors, such as EEO, A- 123,

personnel administration, and agency-specific elements.

10. Evaluation

The proposal must:

- provide for periodic internal evaluation and assessment, with employee input

- provide for periodic external review and evaluation by OPM and MSPB.

- permit ongoing comparative studies of the final product of this Committee's

report with other types of systems, to determine if there is any value in the

use of performance-based pay systems.

84



203

APPENDIX F

PRESENTERS LISTED BY MEETING

85



204

LIST OF PRESENTERS BY MEETING

Meeting One, April 24, 1991:

• Barbara Fiss, Assistant Director for Pay and Performance, Office of Personnel

Management: Brief History and Overview of the PMRS.

• Donna Beecher, Assistant Director for Systems Innovation and Simplification,

Office of Personnel Management: Briefing on the National Research Council Report,

'Pay for Performance."

Meeting Two, June 11, 1991:

• Randy Riley, Civilian Personnel Officer, Naval Ocean Systems Center Briefing on

the Navy Demonstration Project.

Meeting Three, June 27, 1991:

• Gary Brumback, Ph.D., Project Director: PMRS Pilot Study in the Department of

Health and Human Services.

• Denny Crouch, Senior Quality Executive, Federal Quality Institute: Total Quality

Management and Performance Management.

Meeting Four, July 16, 1991:

• Pat Bradshaw, Acting Director, Staffing and Career Management, Office of the

Secretary of Defense: Department of Defense Perspective on Performance-Based Pay.

• Richard W. Beatty, Ph.D., Professor of Industrial Relations and Human Resources,

Institute of Management and Labor Relations, Rutgers University: Private-Sector

Experiences with Performance Management

• Bernard L. Ungar, Director of Federal Human Resources Management Issues, General

Accounting Office: GAO Experience and Perspective on Governmentwide Pay-fix-Performance.

Meeting Six, August 16, 1991:

• W. Edwards Deming, Ph.D.: Performance Management.

Meeting Eight, September 26, 1991:

• Gregory Zygiel, Chief, Policy and Special Projects Staff, Office of Classification,

OPM: Classification and the Supervisory Grade" Evaluation Guide.
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Mrs. Morella. It would be appropriate, and I would like to ask
that you be available to respond to questions if there are any other

questions that may come from the Chair or may come from other

members of the committee in a very timely fashion.

Ms. Kingsbury. We would be happy to do that.

Mrs. Morella. I want to thank you very much for your report,

for your testimony, for responding to the questions, Director

Kingsbury.
Thank you. Thank you all. The subcommittee is adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 4:10 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]

[Additional material received for the record follows:]
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Critical Personnel Management Issues: Performance Management

Introduction

The International Personnel Management Association (IPMA) represents over 1,300

member organizations and 55.000 individuals, primarily human resource professionals

and managers. IPMA's objectives are to encourage sound human resource management

and to provide a focus for an exchange of views among practitioners and academicians

througnout the United States and abroad. The Federal Section of IPMA includes among

its members individuals and organizations interested in human resource management

within the Federal Government.

In the Fall of 1988, the Federal Section issued a paper entitled Critical Personnel

Management Issues. The paper was prepared in consultation with Directors of Personnel

and a cross section of human resource professionals in the Federal Government. The

paper articulated seven principles which are essential if the Government is to manage its

workforce successfully in the next twenty years.
*

The paper also identified and made specific recommendations on seven areas: compensa-

tion, classification, recruitment and employment, training, performance management,

empiovee appeals, and research and development. This paper is one of a series of papers

ihat wni present the Federal Section's detailed views on the critical areas identified in

that paper.

The Performance Management System

The Civil Service Reform Act of 197S established for the first time a Government-wide

svstem of performance management. The system was designed to serve as a vehicle to

improve agency and individual performance through improved communications of perfor-

mance expectations between employees and supervisors. A yearly work plan, consisting

* These principles are: the merit principles are valid: the Federal worker is critical to the

delivery of essential services: authority and accountability go hand-in-hand: governance

must be perceived as fair: regulations must reflect sound management concepts; with

knowledge, authority and responsibility, the Federal employee will do what is right; and

flexibility, simplicity, delegation and deregulation are key to the continuing success of

the Federal Government.

Pagel



228

of critical dements and performance standards, was envisioned to support agency plan-

ning and accomplishment of work. Ongoing feedback from the supervisor, including a

formal, end-of-the-year appraisal, would provide feedback to the employee. Manage-

ment decisions on promotions, awards, training and retention were to be linked directly

to the performance management process.

Prior to the Civil Service Reform Act, performance planning was not required, and large-

ly did not occur. Employees frequently reported they had inadequate information on

their supervisors expectations, and, consequently, poor feedback on how they per-

formed. Under the current system, performance planning is the cornerstone of a system

of communicating expectations and evaluating actual performance against clearly articu-

lated objectives. This institutionalization of a performance communications process is

the most salutary effect of the CSRA performance management systems.

In reflecting on nearly ten years' experience, the Federal Section concludes that these sys-

tems have generated both notable improvements and notable problems in managing per-

formance. The systems' most notable successes have been in the areas of performance

planning and feedback. There has been less success, however, in linking the results of

performance management to pay, awards, and other personnel decisions.

IPMA believes the Government must adapt a simplified performance management sys-

tem. It should focus on assisting management to communicate goals and performance ex-

pectations, as well as provide regular performance feedback to employees. This system

shouid cover both managers and employees, and replace the current Performance

Management and Recognition System (PMRS) and the Performance Management Sys-

tem (PMS).

Performance evaluations should be a positive, honest experience. To be effective, perfor-

mance feedback must be done in a positive, non-confrontational manner, building on

employee accomplishments and strengths. There should be no game playing with adjec-

tive ratings, either to meet pre-determined ratings distributions, or to support particular

ends which would be linked to the rating. The Federal Section believes that a simple

"pass-fail" system best serves the needs of the Government. No specific dollar amount

for awards should be tied to a rating. Rather, the bonus/award system should be based on

the value of the employee's contributions to the agency during the rating period.

Page 2
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Objectives of a Revised Performance Management System

The Federal Section of the IPMA proposes that the new performance management sys-

tem nave the following objectives.

1. The principal focus of the system should be to communicate expectations and

-rovide regular feedback to employees.

2. The system should support effective planning and accomplishment of work

-ecessary to reach an agency's objectives.

3. Managers should be rated on their sound use of human resources, accomplish-

;nt of mission objectives, and other managerial responsibilities.

4. The system should be a motivator.

5. It should be a positive experience to the extent possible, focusing on what has

-een accomplished as well as addressing those aspects of performance that must be

improved.

Fundamentals of a New Performance Appraisal System

To :<CwOmplish the stated objectives of the system, the Federal Section proposes a new

perfc.-rr.ance appraisal system with the following minimum features. Agencies may

choose to expand their systems beyond these requirements.

1. Performance expectations must be developed in writing, in consultation with

employees. They should emphasize what each employee (or group) is expected to

_o to accomplish assigned tasks and meet organizational objectives. These tasks

Jan be recurring, or can change from year to year.

2. Those performance expectations which are of greater weight must be identified

.:s critical" at the outset of the rating period.

3. Communication between the employee and the supervisor throughout the rating

-eriod is essential. The supervisor must be held accountable for discussing goals

r.d objectives, and training and development needs.

Page 3
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4. Performance feedback should be frequent, and should focus on building on

employee strengths (accomplishments) to the maximum extent possible. Improve-

ment is possible in every case, and addressing areas for improvement is essential.

5. At the end of the agency-determined appraisal cycle, supervisors will advise

employees of how well they have met the stated objectives. This session will focus

on what was done as well as further improvements that can be made during the next

cycle. When appropriaie, a training plan should be developed to assist the employee

improve his or her performance.

6. At any time, employees who are not performing one or more critical work re-

quirements acceptably will be placed on a performance improvement plan to assist

the employee improve performance to an acceptable level. If performance con-

tinues to be unacceptable, the employee will be notified in writing. With that

notice, the employee:

• will receive no within-grade increase until performance becomes

acceptable;

• can be reassigned, changed to a lower grade, or removed as determined

by management:

• can be retained, but under closer supervisory control:

• will be placed at the bottom of the RIF retention register.

Pay

The within-grade system should be retained. All employees who meet an agency's stand-

ards for acceptable performance should be given a within-grade increase subject to cur-

rent waiting period requirements.

Page 4
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Awards

Awards will be given based on work products or accomplishments achieved throughout

the vear. Additional emphasis should be placed both on meeting organizational objec-

tives and on the effectiveness of group accomplishments. The funding for awards sys-

tems should reflect a sum which reasonably could be expected to reward employees. At

a minimum, agencies should be required to devote 1.5% of salary dollars to these funds.

No Government-wide maximum should be set. Larger award pools would encourage

aeencies to reward organizational and group accomplishments, using the gainsharing ap-

proach now being tested in a number of agencies.

Reduction in Force

Empiovees who fail to meet an organization's standards for acceptable performance

should be placed at the bottom of the RIF retention register. In the event of a RIF, they

would be released from their positions before employees who meet the standards. How-

ever, the RIF system should not become a tool to remove employees whose performance

is unacceptable. By developing a simplified performance management system, agency

officials will have a greater incentive to use the performance management system to ad-

dress unacceptable performance.

Page 5





REAUTHORIZATION OF THE PERFORMANCE
MANAGEMENT AND RECOGNITION SYSTEM

THURSDAY, JULY 1, 1993

House of Representatives,
Committee on Post Office and Civil Service,

Subcommittee on Compensation and Employee Benefits,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 2 p.m., in room 311,
Cannon House Office Building, Hon. Eleanor Holmes Norton (chair
of the subcommittee) presiding.
Members present: Representatives Norton, Byrne, and Morella.
Ms. Norton. We will be pleased to open this hearing today. I ap-

preciate your attendance.
The subcommittee holds the second of two hearings today on the

reauthorization of the Performance Management and Recognition
System, a system which provides bonuses and merit pay increases
for Federal managers and supervisors. Rank-and-file employees of
the Federal Government are covered under the separate perform-
ance management system. PMRS is scheduled to sunset on Sep-
tember 30, 1993, so the Congress must now decide whether it

should be reauthorized, reformed, or eliminated.
The Office of Personnel Management has presented this sub-

committee with a far-reaching reform proposal providing for the es-

tablishment of a unified performance management system covering
not only management and supervisory level employees, but rank-
and-file employees as well. The proposal seeks to vest Federal
agencies with maximum flexibility to design performance manage-
ment and recognition programs which reflect their own unique
structure, culture, and needs.
The proposal also calls for employee participation throughout

this process. However, it provides no detail on how this participa-
tion is to be uniformly and fairly achieved.
The proposal also includes a recommendation to deny all pay in-

creases to Federal workers who receive unsatisfactory job ratings.
The proposal is already generating controversy—though not yet as
much as the current system which it is intended to succeed.
Today we will hear from the associations which represent the

Federal Government's management level employees, along with
unions representing rank-and-file employees.
Last week, OPM's Director, Mr. James B. King, appeared before

this subcommittee and provided very helpful testimony explaining
the proposal's various elements and their underlying rationale. We
also heard from Ms. Nancy R. Kingsbury, Director of Federal
Human Resources Management Issues at the GAO, who indicated

(233)
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that reform of the current pay for performance systems was clearly
needed, and that the OPM proposal took significant steps in that
direction.

The existing performance management and recognition systems
have been widely criticized by the witnesses we will hear from
today for not meeting their objectives of motivating and rewarding
employees' performance. The time for change is at hand.

I would like to welcome today's witnesses, most of whom have
appeared before the subcommittee previously on other matters. I

look forward to hearing your comments about the current programs
along with your recommendations for reform.

[The prepared statement of Hon. Eleanor Holmes Norton fol-

lows:]

Prepared Statement of Hon. Eleanor Holmes Norton, a Representative in
Congress From the District of Columbia

Today, the Subcommittee holds the second of two hearings on the reauthorization
of the Performance Management and Recognition System (PMRS), a system which
provides for bonuses and merit pay increases for Federal managers and supervisors.
Rank-and-file employees of the Federal government are covered under the separate
Performance Management System. PMRS is scheduled to sunset on September 30,
1993, so the Congress must now decide whether it should be reauthorized, reformed,
or eliminated.
The Office of Personnel Management (OPM) has presented this Subcommittee

with a far reaching reform proposal providing for the establishment of a unified per-
formance management system covering not only management and supervisory level

employees, but rank-and-file employees as well. The proposal seeks to vest Federal
agencies with maximum flexibility to design performance management and recogni-
tion programs which reflect their own unique structure, culture, and needs.
The proposal also calls for employee participation throughout this process. How-

ever, it provides no detail on how this participation is to be uniformly and fairly

achieved. The proposal also includes a recommendation to deny all pay increases to

federal workers who receive unsatisfactory job ratings. The proposal is already gen-
erating controversy—though not yet as much as the current system which it is in-

tended to succeed.
Today, we will hear from the associations which represent the federal govern-

ment's management level employees, along with the unions representing rank-and-
file employees. Last week, OPM's director, Mr. James B. King, appeared before this

Subcommittee and provided very helpful testimony explaining the proposal's various
elements and their underlying rationale. We also heard from Ms. Nancy R.
Kingsbury, Director of Federal Human Resources Management Issues, at the Gen-
eral Accounting Office, who indicated that reform of the current pay-for-performance
systems was clearly needed, and that the OPM proposal took significant steps in

that direction.

The existing performance management and recognition systems have been widely
criticized by the witnesses we will hear from today for not meeting their objectives
of motivating and rewarding employees' performance. The time for change is at
hand. I would like to welcome today's witnesses, most of whom have appeared be-

fore this Subcommittee previously on other matters. I look forward to hearing your
comments about the current programs along with your recommendations for reform.

Ms. Norton. It is a real pleasure at this time to turn to the dis-

tinguished ranking member of this subcommittee.
Mrs. Morella. Thank you, Madam Chair.
I don't have any long formal comments, but I want to commend

you again for having this second hearing which I think is so impor-
tant. Testimony from the management association is going to be in-

valuable, and from the labor unions, invaluable in terms of refining

the system, certainly as we heard at our first hearing when we
heard OPM and the Director of Human Resources Management Is-

sues of GAO testify before us.
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It is interesting yet very sad and frustrating to note that the
PMRS, which replaced the old merit pay system, seems to be even
"more broke" than the old system, and it is dismaying to note when
you look through the testimony and comments that we have had
in preparation for this meeting, that managers view PMRS as dis-

mal, phony, biased, a farce, time consuming, unfair, et cetera.
If anything emerges from these hearings, as I am sure something

positive will, Madam Chair, it should be a system which will moti-
vate Federal employees to imagine and to excel. Federal employees
have to overcome many obstacles, including pay and image—just to
name a few of the obstacles. They don't need to contend with a
major impediment like a PMRS.

I certainly will be working with you, Madam Chair, and pledge
my support to working with Federal associations also to formulate
a healthy system, which encourages performance, trust, and cre-
ativity. It may be that after that first hearing and the deadline
that we have, that we shouldn't hurry so and come up with another
defective program.
Although it has been established that PMRS needs a thorough

overhaul, it might be wise to have an extension of PMRS for a year
with the provision to implement a new system incorporating sug-
gestions by the PMRS review committee. But I certainly look for-

ward to the enlightenment from the associations we have before us
today.
Thank you, Madam Chair.
[The information referred to follows:]

Prepared Statement of Hon. Constance A. Morella, a Representative in
Congress From the State of Maryland

Madam Chair, I have no formal statement, but I would like to take this oppor-
tunity to commend you on this, the second hearing on Performance Management
and Recognition System (PMRS). Testimony from management associations will be
invaluable in terms of refining the system. Indeed, it is interesting—yet sad and
frustrating—to note that the PMRS which replaced the old Merit Pay System is

even "more broke" than the old system. It is dismaying to note that managers view
PMRS as dismal, phoney, biased, a farce, time-consuming, unfair, etc, etc.

If anything emerges from these hearings, as I am sure something will, Madam
Chair, it should be a system which will motivate federal employees to manage and
excel. Federal employees have to overcome many obstacles, including pay and
image—to name a few; they do not need to contend with a major impediment like
PMRS. I pledge my support to working with you, Madam Chair, and federal associa-
tions to formulate a healthy system which encourages performance, trust and cre-
ativity. However, I caution that we should not hurry up and come up with another
defective program. Though it has been established that PMRS needs a thorough
overhaul, I would almost suggest an extension of PMRS for a year with a provision
to implement a new system incorporation suggestions by the PMRS Review Commit-
tee.

Thank you, Madam Chair.

Ms. Norton. Thank you, Mrs. Morella.
Ms. Byrne.
Ms. Byrne. Madam Chair, I think that both yourself and the

ranking member, Mrs. Morella, have expressed my concerns, and
I am most anxious to hear from the people who will be testifying
today, so I will insert anything else into the record.
Thank you.
Ms. Norton. Thank you, Ms. Byrne.
May ask the first panel to come forward. Bruce L. Moyer, execu-

tive director of the Federal Managers Association; Helene A. Ben-
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son, president of the Professional Managers Association; and Rob-
ert S. Duncan, immediate past president of the Social Security
Management Associations.

Mr. Moyer.

STATEMENT OF BRUCE L. MOYER, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
FEDERAL MANAGERS ASSOCIATION; HELENE A. BENSON,
PRESIDENT, PROFESSIONAL MANAGERS ASSOCIATION; AND
ROBERT S. DUNCAN, IMMEDIATE PAST PRESIDENT, SOCIAL
SECURITY MANAGEMENT ASSOCIATIONS
Mr. Moyer. Thank you, Madam Chair, and members of the sub-

committee.
I am Bruce Moyer, the executive director of the Federal Man-

agers Association. We would like to thank you very much for hold-
ing today's hearing and the opportunity to share the thoughts of
FMA and our colleague management associations on the reform of
the Government's performance management systems.
As you know, FMA represents the interests of more than 200,000

managers and supervisors throughout the Federal Government.
They have a twofold interest in the performance management re-

form systems operating throughout the Government; twofold in the
sense that they both are responsible for making the system work,
as well as the fact that they are covered by performance manage-
ment systems including both PMRS, PARS, and PMS.
With respect to PMRS, our members very strongly believe that

PMRS over this last decade has been a flawed and a failed system.
Ths troubles with regard to the system have been significantly doc-
umented by GAO and other authorities in the past, and I would not
take the time now to delineate that list other than to certainly in-

dicate that there is extreme concern, even cynicism by those oper-
ating under the system that deals with the overwhelming amount
of administration, paperwork, and detail that interferes with the
foremost aim of any performance feedback system, and that is to

provide timely and accurate feedback on performance, to let an em-
ployee know as effectively and as quickly as possible how am I

doing, how well am I doing on the job.

PMRS has also been troubled by the impact of nonperformance-
related factors, primarily funding limitations, and despite prohibi-
tions in the law, the continued existence of forced distributions.

These problems, we believe, and the depth of dissatisfaction that
thay have engendered warrant the Congress to consider very seri-

ously refraining from reauthorizing PMRS in its current form when
it is scheduled to expire on September 30, 1993.
We would envision there would be a transition period that would

occur in the ensuing year for agencies to move in collaboration with
OPM to adapt and develop their own systems that are in conform-
ance with their own mission, their own culture, and needs.
The key to success overall, we believe, is a process that gives all

employees, managers and rank and file, a sense of ownership over
the system, and not subservience to it. Positive feedback and rein-

forcement of acceptable performance in a timely manner does more,
we believe, than any "program" that we could establish.

There is no right answer or solution in this area. There is no one
size that fits all. In fact, no matter what the Congress does to come
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up with a general framework for change and reform, the bottom
line, we believe, ultimately depends upon agency initiative and in-

novation, managerial commitment and responsibility and account-
ability, and ultimately, employee involvement and trust.

At the core of this issue we are talking about human nature and
the uniqueness and contribution of every individual in the work-
place. All effort ought to be focused on the question of how to maxi-
mize effective feedback that motivates employees to feel proud
about what they do and proud about their involvement in their

agency or organization.
The proposal that Director King brought before your subcommit-

tee last week is one that the Federal Managers Association gen-
erally supports. We believe that it represents a bold initiative for

change that will restore credibility and effectiveness to perform-
ance management throughout the Federal Government. In fact, in

many respects it contains recommendations that FMA has sup-
ported since 1991.
We also support OPM in its desire to maintain the current link-

age between within grade pay advancement and the median per-
formance expectations. We also support OPM's proposal to require
employees to meet performance expectations in order to receive na-
tional comparability and locality pay increases.

This is similar to the requirement already within PMRS. We be-
lieve very strongly, Madam Chair, that public service is a public
trust, and any suggestion that the Federal Government tolerates

performance that falls below expectations violates that trust, vio-

lates and impairs the credibility of all dedicated and satisfactorily

performing Federal workers.
In the interests of time I will not get into the detail associated

with a number of recommendations that we have laid out in our
testimony that deal with additional changes that we would hope
the subcommittee would consider, that do not appear to be within
the OPM preliminary proposal, that deal with fractional within-
grade increases on an annual basis, dealing with step 10 bonuses,
mandatory awards funding, and the matter of delinking perform-
ance ratings and retention standing.

I would point out that in addition we have a strong desire for the
retention of supervisor and manager recognition, in the sense that
PMRS, for all its faults, at least provided a separate system for

special recognition of those additional responsibilities that man-
agers assume, frequently without additional pay.

If PMRS is abolished, the loss of that reward distinction ought
to be offset in other respects, for example, through the use of su-

pervisory differentials in pay or through awards similar to those re-

ceived by members of the Senior Executive Service or in some way
related to team recognition when that is possible, depending upon
the agency and the manner of doing its work.

In two other areas involving employee involvement and the role

of OPM, I would just like to offer a comment or two. An underlying
principle of the OPM proposal concerns employee involvement and
giving employees and their representatives a major role in the de-
sign and operation of agency programs.
We, too, Madam Chair, would like to see more detail about this

approach. We support the aim generally, and would certainly de-
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sire to assure that employee involvement includes management as-

sociations like FMA and their chapters, of which there are more
than 150 throughout more than 30 different departments and agen-

cies.

Finally, with regard to the role of OPM, we would hope very

much that as agency decentralization occurs and agencies have a

greater ability to flexibly design their own programs, that OPM
should have a vital role in that process, one that collaboratively of-

fers its leadership and technical assistance to agencies, but also

one that continues to assure that fairness and adherence to merit

system principles are embodied in all agency programs.

We believe that OPM should be required annually to report back

to you and the Congress on the content and variety of agency

plans, on the amount of innovation that is going on throughout the

Government, and employee satisfaction with such plans. We would

hope that the unions and the management associations would be

very much involved in that process.

Now, in conclusion, Madam Chair, we believe now is the ideal

time to move ahead and reform the Government's overall perform-

ance management system. Federal managers are supportive of that

goal. So is the administration. We believe OPM's preliminary pro-

posal contains considerable merit. We look forward to providing to

your subcommittee our thoughts on that package when it arrives

in the very near future.

Thank you very much for this opportunity.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Moyer follows:]

Prepared Statement of Bruce L. Moyer, Executive Director, Federal
Managers Association

Madam Chair and Members of the Subcommittee: Thank you for holding today's

hearing and for the opportunity to share FMA's thoughts on reform of the Govern-

ment's performance management systems.

As you know, FMA represents the interests of more than 200,000 managers and

supervisors employed through the Federal Government. Our members are employed

in more than thirty Federal departments and agencies and are found in the General

Schedule, Federal Wage System, and SES. They have a twofold interest in perform-

ance management reform: they are the primary employees responsible for making

performance management systems work; and they themselves are covered under a

variety of performance management systems, including PMRS, PARS and PMS.

PMRS: A FLAWED AND FAILED SYSTEM

Our members have been troubled by the flawed implementation of PMRS and

merit pay programs in the Federal Government over the last decade. They have

grown increasingly doubtful that improved performance will necessarily result in

higher ratings or greater rewards. From their perspective, significant problems in

PMRS and other performance management systems have involved:

An overwhelming amount of administration, paperwork and detail that interferes

with and obscures the foremost aim: providing timely and accurate performance

Interference with impartial ratings by nonperformance-related factors (primarily

funding limitations and forced distributions);

Multiple and incompatible users of appraisal systems, particularly through link-

age to awards and retention standing;

Subjectivity and inadequate measures of performance;

Poorly stated performance standards;

Incompatibility of current systems with TQM practices and inadequate recognition

of group performance;
Ineligibility of Step 10 incumbents to receive merit increases;

Insufficient agency flexibility and system decentralization; and
Rating inflation to respond to pay and staffing imbalances.
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The magnitude of these problems and the depth of dissatisfaction with PMRS
causes FMA to recommend that Congress refrain from reauthorizing PMRS in its

current form when it is scheduled to expire on September 30, 1993.

fma's guiding principles for reform

The Federal Managers Association has been intensively involved in promoting
performance management reform over the past several years. In 1991 we formu-
lated principles for a new approach to performance management that:

Encourages the highest degree ofjob performance, esteem and satisfaction;

Responds flexibly to agency mission, culture and needs;
Is capable of easy administration and understanding; and
Demonstrates fairness in coverage and impact.
We were pleased that these principles and a number of our specific proposals for

change were adopted by the PMRS Review Committee in 1992. Since that time we
have worked with OPM and the Congress to promote change that enhances individ-
ual and organizational accountability and effectiveness.

The key to success, we believe, is to give a sense of "ownership" to managers that
encourages recognition of subordinates and team members. Positive feedback and
reinforcement of acceptable performance, in a timely manner, will do more than all

the "programs" we institute.

opm's proposal for performance management reform

We support OPM Director King's efforts to achieve performance management re-

form, as part of the Administration's ongoing commitment to reinvent government.
The current Federal personnel system is too rigid and should be streamlined. Many
restrictive laws and regulations should be eliminated that will encourage more man-
agerial flexibility and employee involvement in making staffing, pay and promotion
decisions. This is particularly true of the Government's performance management
systems.
We believe OPM's proposal for performance management reform represents a bold

initiative for change that will restore credibility and effectiveness to performance
management throughout the Federal Government. In many respects, OPM's pro-
posal contains recommendations FMA has supported since 1991.
There is no "right" answer or solution in this difficult and complex area. Effective

reform begins with legislative change, but ultimately depends upon agency initiative

and innovation, managerial commitment and responsibility, and employee involve-
ment and trust. At the core of this issue, we are talking about human nature and
the uniqueness and contribution of individuals in the workplace. All effort ought to
be focused on ways to maximize effective feedback that motivates employees to feel

proud about what they do and to feel involved in their agencies and organizations.
We believe OPM's reform proposal will provide marked improvement over the cur-

rent performance management framework by:

Abolishing PMRS and generally unifying the Government's performance manage-
ment systems;

Providing for agency flexibility to simplify the performance management process;
Allowing for as few as two performance rating levels, permitting supervisors to

make a single determination whether their employees meet the overall expectations
for performance in their jobs;

Delinking performance feedback systems from awards determinations; and
Assuring greater employee involvement in developing the performance expecta-

tions for their jobs.

In addition, we support OPM in its desire to maintain the current linkage be-
tween within-grade pay advancement and the meeting of performance expectations.
We also support OPM's proposal to require employees to meet performance expecta-
tions in order to receive national comparability and locality pay increases. This is

similar to the requirement already within PMRS. Public service is a public trust.
Any suggestion that the Federal Government tolerates performance that falls below
expectations violates that trust and the credibility of all dedicated and performing
Federal workers.

ADDITIONAL FMA RECOMMENDATIONS FOR REFORM

In several areas, we recommend additional change and improvement:
First, we favor the inclusion of several positive aspects of PMRS and certain rec-

ommendations previously advanced by the PMRS Review Committee. These involve
fractional within-grade increases, step-ten bonuses, supervisor/manager recognition,
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mandatory awards funding, and delinking performance ratings and retention stand-

ing. Let me explain:

Fractional Within-Grade Increases. Providing the respective fractional amount of

a within-grade increase each year to eligible employees who have performed at an
acceptable level of competence merits consideration. This is preferable to requiring

employees to wait two or three years for a within-grade increase because it more
closely ties the timing of positive performance to pay increases.

Step-Ten Bonuses. We support recognition of the positive performance of employ-
ees wno have reached the step-ten level of their grade and currently are ineligible

for within-grade increases. There is a significant need to find ways to motivate and
reward these employees who have "maxed out" in their grade. We recommend non-

base pay bonuses, equal to one-half of a within-grade increase, for such employees
who have satisfactorily met performance expectations.

Supervisor/Manager Recognition. We need to create ways to provide special rec-

ognition of managers and supervisors that inspire and motivate them to excel. Cur-
rent classification and pay systems do not necessarily assure that supervisors are

at higher pay levels than those they supervise. In the face of such inequity, super-

visors and managers increasingly question whether their compensation is worth the

growing complexity and responsibility of their jobs. PMRS, for all its faults, at least

provided a separate system for special recognition of those additional responsibilities

that managers assume, frequently without additional pay. If PMRS is abolished, the

loss of that reward distinction ought to be offset in other respects, for example
through the use of supervisory pay differentials, or through awards similar to those

received by members of the Senior Executive Service.

Awards Funding. Agencies should be permitted to continue to recognize superior

performance through awards programs that are funded from agency salary and ex-

pense accounts. Awards should continuously aim to promote employee development,

encouraging and motivating employees to become more competent, self-assured, and
proud about their contribution to their organizations.

We believe that at least 1.5% of payroll should be made available for such awards
programs. In these times of declining resources, this may prove difficult. Agencies

should have the discretion to use salary and expense funds above a minimum per-

centage of payroll for awards and bonus programs.
Delinking Performance Appraisal from Retention Standing. We favor removing

the current linkage between performance ratings and an employee's retention stand-

ing for RIF purposes. While there is understandable desire in the name of effective

public administration to support the preferential retention of high performers in a

reduction-in-force, too often we have witnessed the abuse of the rating process prior

to the announcement of a RIF in order to affect retention standing. Two-level rating

systems will minimize this dynamic, although not entirely.

EMPLOYEE INVOLVEMENT THROUGH MANAGEMENT ASSOCIATIONS

An underlying principle of the OPM proposal concerns employee involvement and
giving employees and their representatives a major role in the design and operation

of agency programs. We support that aim and its inclusion of management associa-

tions like FMA and our chapters. Although FMA is not a union and is not a rep-

resentative for bargaining unit purposes, our more than 150 FMA chapters rep-

resent a broad range of supervisory and managerial employees throughout the Gov-

ernment. Legislation ought to specifically ensure that they are involved in their

agencies' development of performance evaluation programs, award programs and
other plans that affect their members, both in administering the program as well

as its coverage of them.

THE CHANGING ROLE OF OPM

If agencies acquire greater authority and flexibility to administer their own per-

formance management programs, the role of OPM will need to change from strictly

that of an oversight agent to one that collaboratively offers leadership and assist-

ance to agencies. At the same time, OPM will need to establish central policy guide-

lines and principles for effective program design, implementation and assessment.

OPM should continue to assure that fairness and adherence to merit system prin-

ciples is embodied in all agency programs. This should include effective involvement

by employees, employee organizations and management associations in the estab-

lishment and implementation of agency plans. OPM should also give high priority

to training supervisors and managers in helping poor performers improve their per-

formance.
We believe OPM should be required to annually report to Congress on the content

and variety of agency plans, innovation and employee satisfaction. Employee organi-
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zations and management associations should also be invited to participate in this
review process.

CONCLUSION

We believe that now is an ideal time to move ahead and reform the Government's
overall performance management system. Federal managers are supportive of that
goal, and so is the Administration. OPM's preliminary proposal contains consider-
able merit, and we look forward to providing to the Subcommittee our thoughts on
OPM's legislative package in the coming weeks.
Thank you. I would be pleased to answer any questions the Subcommittee may

have.

Ms. Norton. Thank you very much, Mr. Moyer.
Could we hear next from Ms. Benson.
Ms. Benson. Chairwoman Norton and members of the sub-

committee, thank you for the opportunity to discuss the PMRS and
OPM's new proposed unified performance management system. I

am going to summarize my testimony and ask that the complete
testimony and all the attachments, which includes PMA's survey of
its members on PMRS, be included in the record in full.

PMRS is the only association representing exclusively Federal
GM-13 to 15 PMRS managers, and I am a full-time GM manager.
PMRS is, in former Congresswoman Mary Rose Oakar's words,

a disincentive millstone on the back of the Federal Government.
The dishonesty of appraisals has led to a lack of respect for the ap-
praisal system, cynicism, and lowered morale.

I would like to point out that the PMRS review committee which
all of us served on, all of the management associations, which was
established by Public Law 102-22, included personnel officers, line
managers, SES and GM employees, and representatives of these
three managers associations. The PMRS review committee had 12
meetings over several months, most open all day, open to the pub-
lic, several subcommittee meetings, heard from many individuals,
and studied reams of materials between meetings. We expected
OPM's proposals to reflect more closely the proposals of the PMRS
review committee.

I would like to now go through the principal reactions to OPM's
proposed Unified Performance Management System.

First, on agency flexibility, OPM is proposing a performance
management system that seems to provide virtually total flexibil-
ity. It seems to run short on accountability.
To understand the ill effects of providing for such flexibility with-

out accountability, you should look to our existing awards program.
It seems to us that if the Government is spending $650 million on
bonuses, not to mention the cost of administering the program, it

has a responsibility to make sure that these bonuses are being
awarded fairly and equitably and that the Government is getting
something positive for this expenditure.

I am here to tell you, they are not and it is not. Our surveys and
all the surveys by Government agencies and the recent quotes from
employees in the newspapers, which all of us have read, are con-
sistent. By and large, any connection between the actual perform-
ance and the bonuses and ratings is apparently purely coincidental.
Agriculture Secretary Mike Espy's widely quoted comments that,
"bonuses and awards have more to do with cronyism and elitism
than merit,'' squares with our findings.
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In 1989 I reported that 72 percent of those surveyed believed rat-

ings were influenced by favoritism. Eighty-six percent stated

quotas and forced distributions, which are illegal under PMRS,
were common. Three quarters believe that PMRS is characterized

by pressure to rate in a prescribed manner by higher level manage-
ment.
We realize no system can be designed which can be totally free

of complaints. However, in my more than 25 years of Government
experience, there has never been any system of any kind that has

elicited this volume of complaint. Where there is this much smoke,

there is a lot of fire.

The feedback I have received from PMRS managers recently is

consistent with our earlier survey results. In light of this, we are

very disappointed that OPM would recommend that agencies—and
that means the executives at the agencies—be given virtually total

flexibility to design performance systems with virtually no over-

sight and apparently no minimum standard requirements applica-

ble to all.

Who does OPM think was responsible for the mess of the present

system? Who is it that is responsible for the widespread complaints

of unfair awards? These very same executives. And now OPM
wants to give these same executives a virtually free hand?

It would be no surprise to us to hear that agencies are thrilled

with OPM's proposals. On the other hand, the GM employees—and
remember, we are the rated employees in the system—the GM em-

ployees with whom I have discussed OPM's proposal since I was
shown it earlier this month reacted with statements such as,

"There is room for a lot of mischief here, no accountability, no

built-in safeguards for equity and fairness."

How does this proposal correct any of the complaints about

PMRS? While PMA is not opposed to allowing for some flexibility

—

in fact, we support the principle—we do not support any system

that doesn't involve OPM oversight and approval and built-in safe-

guards and evaluation procedures to assure fair and equitable

treatment of all employees.
To say that the grievance procedure is a safeguard, as OPM did

in the last hearing, is not to live in the real world. Employees, es-

pecially managers and supervisors, know that generally filing a

grievance is to kiss your career goodbye.

Second, on base pay increases, we maintain that it is essential

to continue annual base pay increases for GM managers in return

for successful performance. In designing a new system, it is impor-

tant to include features from the existing system which employees

value.
One of the few popular features of PMRS is the principle that

successful managers advance through the pay range of their grade

each year. We would like to retain this feature and improve it.

Remember, many of the GM managers have been financially dis-

advantaged vis-a-vis their GS counterparts. Until the law was
changed in 1989, GM's who are fully successful took 3 years to get

from one step to the next in the second tercile—that was one-third

each year—while their GS counterparts took 2 years.

Further, there is a statutory ceiling on PMRS's bonus pools while

there is none on the GS cash awards.
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Moreover, the GS employees can advance faster in the early
steps of a grade through quality step increases. So, as a matter of
fact, when they talk about how fast GM's can advance through the
grades, GS can advance faster through quality step increases.
Now, next I would like to discuss a rule which needs changing.

There is a rule now in existence which we believe should be abol-
ished. The citation for that is—and this isn't in my testimony—is

5 CFR 430.206(c) for GS and 5 CFR 430.407(c) for PMRS. And I

have a copy of the rule which I would like to be made part of the
record.

[The information referred to follows:]

§430.206 Ratings.

(c) Higher level review. Ratings of record and performance-based personnel ac-
tions shall be reviewed and approved by a person(s) at a higher level in the organi-
zation than that of the appraising official. Ratings of record may not be commu-
nicated to employees prior to approval by the final reviewer. This does not preclude
communication about appraisal of performance between a supervisor and an em-
ployee prior to the determination of the rating of record. Ratings of record must be
approved by the official with the responsibility for managing the performance
awards budget within the agency. Agencies may describe exceptions to higher level
approval of ratings of record and performance-based personnel actions in their Per-
formance Management Plans.

§430.407 Ratings.

(c) Higher level review. Ratings of record and performance-based personnel ac-
tions shall be reviewed and approved by a person(s) at a higher level in the organi-
zation than the appraising official. Ratings of record may not be communicated to
employees prior to approval by the final reviewer. This does not preclude commu-
nication about appraisal of performance between a supervisor and an employee prior
to the determination of the rating of record. Ratings of record must be approved by
the official with the responsibility for managing the performance awards budget
within the agency.

Ms. Benson. This rule requires supervisors to obtain the concur-
rence of upper management before they are allowed to give the em-
ployee a rating. This rule allows upper management to secretly
change the rating the supervisor believes the employee deserves.

It is this rule which has put so much power inappropriately in
the hands of agency executives and may account for many of the
complaints surrounding the ratings and awards. This principle vio-
lates principles of accountability and employee empowerment.
Remember, all year long supervisors are supposed to be giving

their employees feedback and are supposed to conduct semiannual
reviews with employees. However, when it comes time to rate
them, the supervisor, the rating official, must either get an OK for
the rating from upper management or revise that supervisor's rat-
ing to that dictated by upper management.
We recommend this practice, instead of being prescribed, be pro-

hibited. We recommend a system like the past practice under
which the supervisor gave the employee the rating and the ap-
praisal was signed by both the supervisor and the employee and,
if the employee desired, contained the employee's comments, and
only after that does the reviewing official receive the appraisal and
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either concur with the rating or change the rating. That was a

much more honest and open system.

This simple change would go a long way toward solving a lot of

complaints about PMRS and the complaints now developing under
the system for GS employees. The system of rating GS employees

has gotten to be very much like the PMRS system with all its at-

tendant problems.
Fourth, employee participation: We believe strongly in participa-

tion by the managers and representatives of the managers associa-

tion in, one, the design of the system under which they will be

evaluated; and, two, in the implementation, that is, by peer review

panels, to decide on bonuses and awards; and three, we believe the

participation of the rated managers in setting the performance

standards is vital.

OPM is very vague on how the participation of the grade 13 to

15 managers is to be ensured in any of these areas. Remember,
mid-level managers are not covered by collective bargaining.

We would also like to remind you that PMRS requires that the

rated managers participate in developing their performance stand-

ards. We agree with that requirement. This is yet another require-

ment honored in the breach. In PMA's survey, 62 percent re-

sponded that there was not sufficient participation in developing

their performance standards.

I have been a GM manager for several years now and I have

never once participated in the development of my standards.

Sixth, PMA's basic recommended—oh, wait. I forgot something.

Fifth, the principles and features of OPM's proposal. We would
like to point out that most of the principles and features outlined

by OPM in its May 27 working draft are allowed or required, al-

though sometimes ignored, by the present performance manage-
ment systems, but the OPM draft provide no safeguards or specific-

ity.

Sixth, we would like to summarize the basic features which we
believe should be required by law to be part of any performance ap-

praisal system for grade 13 to 15 managers. These features remedy
the complaints of the present system. Our detailed recommenda-
tion is attached to our testimony so this is just a brief summary.
One, use a two-level rating system. It took us awhile to come up

with a two-level rating system. It was not immediately attractive

to us. However, when we examined all the alternatives, we found

that the two-level rating system is the only one which took all the

complaints about PMRS into account. You might note that the two-

level rating system was unanimously recommended by the PMRS
review committee.
Two, separate the performance rating/appraisal process from the

awards process. Awards are still based on performance but not on

the appraisal itself.

Three, involve those to be rated in the design and implementa-

tion of the system through their management associations, if there

are members in the agency. This includes establishment of so-

called peer review committees or performance review boards to de-

cide on awards, as was provided for in Congressman Gary Acker-

man's bill in 1989.
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Four, increase base pay annually for grades 13 to 15 managers
who are performing successfully.

Finally, we would like to point out that the Pay-for-Performance
Labor-Management Committee, in its report of November 1991
stated, "There is no empirical evidence that merit pay programs
are effective."

We would also like to remind you that the Federal Government's
track record over the last 15 years in designing and implementing
performance management systems is dismal. It would be a shame
if we wind up with another performance management system that
fails.

Therefore, we recommend, so far as GM employees are con-
cerned, that the problems of PMRS be corrected as outlined above
and in accordance with the recommendations of the PMRS review
committee. When the problems are corrected, OPM might then be
in a position to recommend a Government-wide system.
However, we are very wary about dismantling the present sys-

tem at this time for an entirely new, untried system for the entire
work force, especially one such as this OPM proposal that does not
seem to take into account the problems of the present systems. You
will really be opening a Pandora's box if you impose an ill-thought-
out system on the entire workforce. PMA agrees with the PMRS re-
view committee's recommendation for an incremental approach to
making the PMRS a credible, effective, and responsive system rath-
er than the creation of an entirely new system.
We also agree with the similar recommendation of the Pay-for-

Performance Labor-Management Committee that, rather than re-
placing the current system, "the Federal Government may well be
served by a renewed focus on, and dedication to, improved manage-
ment of the current system, avoiding the trauma and cost of a
major system change."
We will be happy to work with you and your staff and OPM on

these matters.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Benson follows:]

Prepared Statement of Helene A. Benson, President, Professional Managers
Association

Chairwoman Norton and members of the Subcommittee, thank you for the oppor-
tunity to discuss the Performance Management and Recognition System (PMRS)
and OPM's proposed Unified Performance Management System. I am Helene Ben-
son, National President of the Professional Managers Association, which is the only
association representing exclusively Federal GM-13 to 15 PMRS managers. I am a
full-time GM manager.
PMRS was enacted in 1984 to replace the even more hated Merit Pay System,

which was established under the Civil Service Reform Act of 1978. PMA was instru-
mental in seeing that the Merit Pay System was replaced. PMRS has been extended
twice with minor amendments. I can tell you today the same thing I told this Sub-
committee on July 18, 1989—"PMRS is"—in former Congresswoman Mary Rose
Oakar's words describing the Merit Pay System it replaced

—
". . . a disincentive

millstone on the back of the Federal Government." The dishonesty of appraisals has
led to lack of respect for the appraisal system, cynicism, and lowered morale. We
want a fair, honest appraisal system, with no game playing.

I have attached to today's testimony PMA's proposal for reforming PMRS, which
takes into account all of the complaints regarding PMRS. I am also attaching my
testimony before this Subcommittee four years ago as well as the statistical results
of PMA's survey and a compilation PMA made of specific comments submitted in
our survey, and our public statements. We ask that all of this material be entered
into your record of this hearing.
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We would also request that the PMRS Review Committee's Report of November
5, 1991, "Advancing Managerial Excellence," be entered into the record. I would like

to note that the PMRS Review Committee, which was established by PL 102-22,

included personnel officers, line managers, selected SES and GM employees, and
representatives of the three managers associations representing GM managers. The
PMRS Review Committee has 12 meetings over several months, most all day, open

to the public, several subcommittee meetings, heard from many individuals, and
studied reams of material between meetings. PMA expected OPM's proposals to re-

flect more closely the proposals of the PMRS Review Committee.
I would like to now go through our principal reactions to OPM's proposed Unified

Performance Management System.

AGENCY FLEXIBILITY

First, OPM is proposing a performance management system that seems to provide

virtually total flexibility, yet is short on accountability. To understand the ill effects

of providing for such flexibility without accountability, you should look to our exist-

ing awards program. It seems to us that if the Government is spending $650 million

on bonuses, not to mention the costs of administering the program, it has a respon-

sibility to make sure that those bonuses are being awarded fairly and equitably and
that the Government is getting something positive for this expenditure. I am here

to tell you that, despite a lot of talk about accountability, they are not and it is not.

Our survey and all the surveys by Government agencies and the recent quotes

from employees in the newspapers, which we have all read, are consistent. By and
large, any connection between actual performance and the bonuses (and ratings) is

apparently purely coincidental. Agriculture Secretary Mike Espy's widely quoted

comments that "bonuses and awards have more to do with cronyism and elitism

than merit . .
." squares with our findings.

In 1989 I reported that 72 percent of those surveyed believed ratings were influ-

enced by favoritism; 86 percent stated quotas and forced distributions (which are

illegal under PMRS) were common; three quarters believed that PMRS is character-

ized by pressure to rate in a prescribed manner by higher level management. We
realize that no system can be designed which will be totally free of complaints. How-
ever, in my more than 25 years of Government experience there has never been any
system of any kind that has elicited this volume of complaint. Where there is this

much smoke, there is a lot of fire.

The feed-back I have received from PMRS managers recently is consistent with

our earlier survey results.

In light of this, we are disappointed that OPM would recommend that agencies

(and that means the executives of the agencies) be given virtually total flexibility

to design performance systems, with virtually no oversight and apparently no mini-

mum standard requirements applicable to all. Who does OPM think was responsible

for the mess of the present system? Who is it that is responsible for the widespread

complaints of unfair awards? Those very same executives. Everyone acknowledges

that PMRS has been a dismal failure and we all know what the complaints are.

There is silence, though, on whose fault it is that PMRS has been a failure and that

awards and ratings have not been based on merit. Who has been giving these unfair

ratings and bonuses? The executives of the agencies. And now OPM wants to give

these same executives a virtually free hand?
We are amazed that, at a time when the entire government is undergoing a Na-

tional Performance Review led by the Vice President, which would certainly indicate

that a lot of changes are needed, a proposal is made to vest power in the very people

who all along could have, but have not, made or recommended changes this Admin-
istration recognizes are needed. There is a lot of talk that there are too many mid-

level managers. If that is the case, who is responsible for appointing too many mid-

level managers? In many offices mid-level managers have protested, to no avail,

when agency executives have provided for unnecessary mid-level positions and lev-

els. It would be no surprise to us to hear that agencies are thrilled with OPM's pro-

posals.

On the other hand, the GM employees (and, remember, we are the rated EM-
PLOYEES in this system) with whom I have discussed OPM's proposal reacted with

statements such as, "There's room for a lot of mischief here"; "no accountability";

"no built-in safeguards for equity and fairness"; "how does this proposal correct any

of the complaints about PMRS?"
While PMA is not opposed to allowing for some agency flexibility—in fact, we sup-

port the principle—PMA does not support any system that does not involve OPM
oversight and approval and built-in safeguards and evaluation procedures to assure

fair and equitable treatment of all employees.
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To say that the grievance procedure is a safeguard, as OPM did last week at the
hearing, is not to live in the real world. Employees, especially managers and super-
visors, know that generally filing a grievance is to kiss your career good-bye. There
are many, many dreadful situations, where employees are grossly mistreated, that
never result in a grievance.

BASE PAY INCREASES

Second, we maintain that it is essential to continue annual base pay increases for

GM managers in return for successful performance. We agree with the principle
enunciated in the National Research Council of the National Academy of Sciences
report evaluating PMRS that options for developing effective pay for performance
systems are dependent on benefits already derived from the status quo—the "where
you go depends on where you are" factor.

In designing a new system it is important to include features from the existing
system which employees value. One of the few popular features of PMRS is the prin-

ciple that successful managers advance through the pay range of their grade each
year. We would like to retain this feature and improve it.

Under PMRS, in the second tercile, it is a half a step for the fully successful
(whole step for those rated above fully successful) and in the third tercile it is one-
third of a step for fully successful, one-half for those rated one step above fully suc-
cessful, and a full step for outstanding.
We would prefer a full step increase each year for all successful managers, or, as

a second choice, a half step in both the second and third terciles (as the PMRS Re-
view Committee recommended). Our members believe that a yearly base pay in-

crease until the employee reaches the top of the grade pay range is consistent with
the principle of tying pay to performance. We think this is even more vital now that
bonuses are expected to be abolished for the next several years.

Remember, many of the GM managers had been financially disadvantaged vis a
vis their GS counterparts. Until the law was changed in 1989, GM's who were fully

successful took 3 years to get from one step to the next in the second tercile (Vs

each year) while their GS counterparts advanced in 2 years. Further, there is a stat-

utory ceiling (1.5 percent of payroll) on PMRS bonus pools while there has been no
statutory ceiling on the GS cash awards. Moreover, the GS employees can advance
faster in the early steps of a grade through quality step increases (QSFs).

If GM employees cannot advance each year through the grade range, we see no
reason whatsoever (other than to save the Government money at the expense of em-
ployees) for anyone not to be at a fixed step. OPM has recommended converting
PMRS employees to a Government-wide system where they would not advance each
year through the grade range (i.e., in the second and third terciles where there is

now a waiting period for GS employees of 2 and 3 years, respectively). OPM has
proposed to convert the GM in such a way as to avert what OPM claims would be
an $80 million conversion cost of slotting PMRS employees back into a fixed step
pay schedule. If GM employees do not retain the ability to advance through the
steps yearly, we submit that it would be most unfair not to allow the GM employees,
after receiving their yearly increase in the last year of PMRS, to then move to the
next highest fixed step in the pay range, as present law would have required.
Moreover, we see no reason for OPM's proposal to change the GS pay administra-

tion to give employees a fixed percentage increase on promotion instead of the
present requirement to provide a two-step pay increase and if that amount falls be-
tween the steps to set pay at the next higher step. We are not aware of any com-
plaints about this requirement. This proposed change would still not result in a uni-
form percentage of pay increase at promotion. Those promoted from a low step of

one grade to the next grade would still be receiving raises higher than the 6 or 7
percent that OPM plans to specify. For example, a promotion from step 2 of a grade
14 to step 1 of a grade 15 is an increase of $8,094, an increase close to 14 percent.
A 6 percent increase would be $3,510.
The excuse given for this proposal is to "correct existing inequities in GS pay ad-

ministration which causes the Government to incur unnecessary costs." I cannot tell

you how tired we are of equity being given as a justification only when the Govern-
ment is going to save money.

It's more likely that the reason for this proposal is to eliminate the constraint of
setting pay at the 10 fixed steps now that OPM is proposing to put the PMRS man-
agers in the system, thereby saving the estimated cost of $80 million to convert the
PMRS managers into a fixed-step pay schedule.
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EMPLOYEE PARTICIPATION

Third, we believe strongly in participation by the managers (and representatives

of the managers associations) in ( 1) the design of the system under which they will

be evaluated and (2) in the implementation (i.e., by peer review panels to decide on
bonuses and awards) and (3) we believe that the participation of the rated managers
in setting their performance standards is vital.

OPM's proposal is very vague on how the participation of the Grade 13-15 man-
agers is to be ensured in any of these areas. Remember, mid-level managers are not

covered by collective bargaining.

We would also like to remind you that PMRS requires that the rated managers
participate in developing their performance standards. We agree with that require-

ment. This is yet another requirement honored in the breach. In PMA's survey 62
percent responded that there was not sufficient participation in developing their

performance standards.

PRINCIPLES AND FEATURES OF OPM PROPOSAL

Fourth, we would like to point out that most of the principles and features out-

lined by OPM in its May 27 Working Draft are allowed or required (though some-
times ignored) by the present performance management systems, but the OPM draft

provides no safeguards or specificity.

RULE WHICH NEEDS CHANGING

Fifth, there is a rule now in existence which we believe should be abolish. The
rule requires supervisors to obtain the concurrence of upper management before

they are allowed to give the employee a rating. This rule allows upper management
to secretly change the rating the supervisor believes the employee deserves. It is.

this rule which has put so much power, inappropriately, in the hands of agency ex-

ecutives and may account for many of the complaints surrounding the ratings and
awards. This rule violates principles of accountability and employee empowerment.
Remember, all year long supervisors are supposed to be giving their employees feed-

back and are supposed to conduct semi-annual reviews with employees. However,
when it comes time to rate them, the supervisor (the rating official) must get either

an ok for the rating from upper management or revise the rating to that dictated

by upper management. We recommend that this practice, instead of being pre-

scribed, be prohibited.

We recommend a return to the past practice under which a supervisor gave the

employee the rating and the appraisal was signed by both the supervisor and the

employee and, if the employee desired, contained the employee comments, and only

after that did the reviewing official receive the appraisal and either concur with the

rating or change the rating. That was a much more honest and open system. In fact,

this simple change would go a long way in solving a lot of the complaints about
PMRS and the complaints that are developing under the system for GS employees.

(The system of rating the GS employees has gotten to be very much like the PMRS
system, with all its attendant problems.)

PMA'S RECOMMENDED BASIC FEATURES

Sixth, we would like to summarize the basic features which we believe should be

required by law to be part of any performance appraisal system for Grade 13 to 15

managers. These features remedy the complaints of the present system. Our de-

tailed recommendation is attached.

1. Use a 2-level rating system. It took us awhile to come up with the 2-level rating

system proposal. It was not immediately attractive to us. However, when we exam-
ined all the alternatives, we found that the 2-level rating system is the only one
which took all the complaints about PMRS into account. You might note that the

2-level rating system was unanimously recommended by the PMRS Review Commit-
tee.

2. Separate the performance rating/appraisal process from the awards process.

Awards are still based on performance, but not on the appraisal itself.

3. Involve those to be rated in the design and implementation of the system
through their management associations if there are members in the agency. This

includes establishment of so-called peer review committees or performance review

boards to decide on awards, as the PMRS Review Committee recommended and as

was provided for in Congressman Gary Ackerman's bill, HR 2886, in 1989. Also, em-
ployees must participate in the development of their performance standards.



249

4. Increase base pay annually for Grades 13-15 managers who are performing
successfully.

CONCLUSION

Finally, we would like to point out that the Pay-for-Performance Labor-Manage-
ment Committee in its report of November 1991, stated, ".

. . there is no empirical
evidence that merit pay programs are effective." We would also like to remind you
that the Federal Government's track record over the last 15 years in designing and
implementing performance management systems is dismal. It would be a shame if

we wind up with another performance management system that fails.

Therefore, we recommend, so far as GM employees are concerned, that the prob-
lems of PMRS be corrected as outlined above and in accordance with the rec-
ommendations of the PMRS Review Committee. When the problems are corrected,
OPM might then be in a position to consider recommending a Government-wide sys-
tem. However, we are wary about dismantling the present system at this time for
an entirely new, untried system for the entire workforce, especially one such as this
OPM proposal that does not seem to take into account the problems of the present
systems. You will be really opening a Pandora's box if you impose an ill-thought out
system on the entire workforce.
PMA agrees with the PMRS Review Committee's recommendation for an incre-

mental approach to making the PMRS a credible, effective, and responsive system,
rather than the creation of an entirely new system. We also agree with the similar
recommendation of the Pay-for-Performance Labor-Management Committee that,
rather than replacing the current system, ".

. . the Federal Government may be
well served by a renewed focus on, and dedication to, improved management of the
current . . . system . . . [avoiding] . . . the trauma and cost of a major system
change."
We will be happy to work with you and your staff and OPM on these matters.
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PMA S PROPOSAL
TO REFORM PMRS
AS REITERATED TO
PMRS REVIEW
COMMITTEE

The following is PMA's proposal

to reform PMRS, as reiterated and

presented to the PMRS Review

Committee, August 23, 1991 See

July and August 1989 issues of the

PMA Update for earlier statements

of this same position on PMRS re-

form

A. INTRODUCTION

I. Introductory Statement

This proposed plan establishes a

simplified, improved performance

appraisal system for Federal man-

agers and management officials cur-

rently covered under the Perfor-

mance Management and

Recognition System <PMRS>.

Overall, this plan takes into ac-

count the complaints made by those

covered by the system and the com-

plaints made by those administer-

ing the system This is a plan which

promotes excellent performance as

justification for reward, rather than

forcing the distribution of reward to

drive performance ratings, as has

occurred under PMRS The PMRS
system's (and its predecessor, the

"merit pay" system's) most notable

failure has been in actually linking

performance to pay, awards, and

other personnel decisions

PMA believes the Government must

adopt a simplified performance sys-

tem It must be a system under

which management communicates

goals and expectations as well as

provides feedback to employees

Performance evaluation must be a

positive experience and a motivator

The dishonesty of the PMRS apprai-

sals has led to lack of respect for the

appraisal system and has lowered

morale An effective performance

appraisal is- a positive experience,

building on employee accomplish-

ments and strengths There should

be no games to meet pre-

determined rating distributions or

to support particular ends which

would then be linked to the rating

The proposals here concentrate on

those performing at an acceptable

or higher level, but also provide for

dealing with poor performance

II. Funding

PMA believes the system really

should have additional funds We
believe 3 percent of PMRS payroll

for bonuses is reasonable If that

amount cannot be allocated for

PMRS bonuses, we beiieve a mini-

mum of 1.5 percent of payroll

should be allocated with no ceiling

specified, the ceiling being the

availability of agency funds

III. Primary Objective(s)

• A fair, honest appraisal system

with no game-playing

• Communicate expectations to and

provide feedback to employees

• The system must be a motivator,

a morale-booster, and a positive ex-

perience

• Employees whose performance is

unacceptable are provided assis-

tance to reach an acceptable level

• Excellence and proficiency are

suitably rewarded

B. PROPOSAL

I. Performance Appraisal

• PMA recommends a two-tier per-

formance rating Each employee is

rated either "Proficient" or "Needs

Improvement" This recommenda-

tion is in line with any number of

proposals brought before this com-

mittee

• A two-tier system is the only sys-

tem that does not make most em-

ployees feel like losers Why should

we design a system which crushes

the spirit of most of the workforce in

order to reward a few so-called out-

standing employees when, from

what we have been told, those who

have been designated as outstand-

ing are often not regarded by their

peers as any more outstanding than

they are?

• PMA believes that the two-level

rating system solves all of the com-

plaints of the present system More

levels (such as three! might be bet-

ter than the present system but still

will not resolve all of the com-

plaints The two-tier system also

seems closer to the management

theories of Dr W Edwards Deming

• Even the two-level rating system

can be looked at as a three-level rat-

ing system (without being designat-

ed as such), even though the third

level is not part of the performance

appraisal per se because the third

level is composed of those getting

the bonuses/awards

Com. on pg 6
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• For each element/standard of the

appraisal: The rating appraisal for

each element/standard merely indi-

cates whether the employee 'met'

or 'failed to meet' the standard. In

actual practice, there is seldom any

reel difference between 'meeting,'

'exceeding,' or 'greatly exceeding'

the standard Games, dishonesty,

and manipulation are inherent in

this supposed differentiation For

those agencies which use narrative

description of the employee's accom-

plishment, the narrative description

of the employee's accomplishment

can round out and elaborate on the

"metTfailed" rating for each ele-

ment/standard and should suffice

• An acceptable alternative is no

summary adjective rating, as has

been recommended by several

groups We believe the two-level

rating system accomplished all of

the goals of this proposal, however.

• Tools to improve performance: 1)

each employee to be rated 'needs

improvement' is assisted to bring

performance to an acceptable level

and, to that end, is given a Perfor-

mance Improvement Plan (PIP),

and 2) each employee rated 'needs

improvement' is not given a step in-

• There must be true employee par-

ticipation in setting the standards.

Also, a discussion between manager

and employee of the evaluation it-

self must actually take place. (It of-

ten does not.)

H. Base Pay

• First Choice: In addition to die

annual comparability increase, eve-

ry PMRS employee rated 'profi-

cient' gets a full step-increase be-

cause of the "proficient" rating — no

matter what torcile they fall in — so

that PMRS employees reach the top

of the grade within 10 years. Why
should experienced managers be

paid a smaller increase as they be-

come more experienced than those

at the beginning of the grade? This

gives PMRS managers something

extra, a differential, in effect, to ac-

knowledge the importance of these

positions.

Second Choice: In addition to the

annual comparability increase, eve-

ry PMRS employee rated "profi-

cient" gets a full step-increase in

the first three steps (the first ter-

cile) and a 1/2 step increase in the

second and third terciles. (This

small change will guard against a

small number of those in the

present system being disadvan-

taged by this new system )

• Additional Base Pay as Award (or

Equivalent of "Quality Step In-

crease" (QSI)).

Managers may select from among

those rated 'proficient* to recom-

mend for an extra step increase —
what is now a QSI. (This would be a

separate procedure from the perfor-

mance appraisal and would be

looked at as an 'award,' but is men-

tioned here because it would be an

increase in base pay.)

01. Awards, recognition

Apart from the process of appraisal,

managers may recommend from

among those rated "proficient* to re-

ceive some or all of the following:

• An increase in base pay — an ex-

tra step increase (QSI)

• A bonus amount which is not part

of base pay — no floor imposed on

individual awards

• Additional Government-wide "Dis-

tinguishedTMeritorious" Awards,

comparable to SES 'Distinguished/

Meritorious' Awards

• Provide for agencies to adopt vari-

ous non-cash awards, such as extra

days of leave, prizes, plaques, etc.

• Panels established to review these

award recommendations — to ei-

ther make final decision or to make

recommendations prior to final deci-

sion. Mandate PMRS employee

membership to be represented on

the panel, at least some of which

appointments to be made from

among recommendations of the

PMRS management association if

there is membership therein in the

agency.

• Agencies may, in addition to the

above, have other, additional sys-

tems (for example, gainsharing) for

rewarding employees

IV. Other

No PMRS manager/management of-

ficial should have fewer privileges

than GS employees. In fact, there

should be something extra given to

GM managers to encourage entry

into management ranks. GS-13 to

15 employees have no incentive to

become GM if they are not being

promoted Accordingly we recom-

mend the following:

• No GM manager/management of-

ficial should have fewer privileges

than GS employees in the agency.

For example, in some agencies all

employees, both GS and GM, are

eligible for flextime. In others, GM
Cont. on pg 7
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employee* lose the opportunity to be

in flextime. This is a particular dis-

incentive to women. ,

• All PMRS managers should have

their annual leave carry-over in-

creased above 30 days (maybe to 45

to 60 days). (SES members have un-

limited «"""»! leave carry-over.)

• Consider a supervisory differen-

tial, no matter how small.

• Everyone promoted into PMRS
from GS will be placed in a step giv-

ing them at least an 8 percent raise

in pay, rather than the current 6

percent.

• All rating officials are given a

mandatory minimum of 8 (maybe

more) hours training in appraisal/

award process, concentrating on how

to make this a motivating, positive,

morale-building experience

delinked from the bonuses/awards

in order to eliminate all of the rea-

sons for providing inaccurate perfor-

mance appraisals. The system

should be a motivator and should

encourage cooperation instead of pit-

ting employees against each other

It also removes any disincentives

that now exist for employees to be

covered under the PMRS system

Performance should be more objec-

tively evaluated. It provides employ-

ees security in that they know what

their rewards are for being profi-

cient. It also provides upper-level

management with flexibility in pro-

viding awards QSIs and the amount

of money available need no longer be

a barrier to an honest, simpler, less

burdensome, productive, motivating,

morale-boosting, and fairer perfor-

mance appraisal system

• It should be emphasized to all

managers that they themselves play

a significant role in their employees'

performance and that, in most, or at

least many, cases, their employees'

performance reflects their own man-

agerial success or failure. Many
managers believe their role is to be a

policeman and a judge when their

role is more akin to that of a cheer-

leader and a coach.

C. CONCLUSION

The above proposed system elimi-

nates all the barriers to an effective

pay-for-performance system. It keeps

the strengths of the present PMRS
system and eliminates its weakness-

es. There is a direct link between

employees' pay and performance,

although the process of appraisal is

pua Update
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PRESi RELEASE

PROFESSIONAL MANAGERS ASSOCIATION

CONTACT: Helene A. Benson FOR RELEASE: IMMEDIATE, Tuesday
Office: 202-523-8474 July 18, 1989
Home: 301-881-0504

PMA TESTIFIES THAT NEW PAY-FOR-PERFORMANCE
SYSTEM FOR MANAGERS NEEDED

The Professional Managers Association (PMA) tells Congress that a new
system for evaluating GM-13 to GM-15 Federal managers is needed.

"In order to foster a culture of excellence in Government, we need a
system that does not pit managers against one another, but instead
measures a manager's performance against standards," states Helene
Benson, PMA President.

o"Under the present Performance Management and Recognition System (PMRS),

ythe majority of managers who meet or exceed performance standards are
made to feel like losers," according to Ms. Benson's testimony before
the House Subcommittee on Compensation and Employee Benefits on July 18.

PMA's survey of PMRS managers revealed a high level of unhappiness with
the present system, despite the fact that managers are generally
financially better off under PMRS than under the General Schedule (GS)

System. One survey respondent stated, "I have been a PMRS 'winner for
six consecutive years. I find application of the process to be unfair,
inconsistent, illogical and fraught with favoritism." Another stated,
"Every year... I received an outstanding or distinguished rating, except
for one. Based on this record you would think I would be supportive of

PMRS. This is not the case, because the truth is this accomplishment
was achieved at the expense of the organization and the public we
serve. ..."

PMA supports H.R. 2886, introduced by Representatives Gary Ackerman
(D-NY) and Steny Hoyer (D-MD), as an improvement over the present PMRS
system in several important ways — separate processes for performance
appraisal and bonus recommendations; an enlarged minimum bonus pool;
establishment of performance review boards, which include GM-13 to GM-15
managers; and improved merit increases. ^.

FMA prefers a two-tiered rating system to H.R. 2886's three-tiered
rating system, although PMA recognizes a three-tiered system as" an

improvement over the present*""five-level system. .

Ms. Benson states in her testimony, "it is important that we have a

system where those who have met standards of acceptable performance, are -.

not perceived as or made to feel like losers. Otherwise, we 11 wind up

with another 'report card' that flunks."

P.O. Box 895 • Ben Franklin Station • Washington, D.C. 20044
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PROFESSIONAL MANAGERS ASSOCIATION

STATEMENT OF
PROFESSIONAL MANAGERS ASSOCIATION

Before the
U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

COMMITTEE ON POST OFFICE AND CIVIL SERVICE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON COMPENSATION AND EMPLOYEE BENEFITS

July 18, 1989

Reauthorization of the

Performance Management and Recognition System

Presented by
Helene A. Benson

President
Professional Managers Association

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, thank you for the opportunity to

present the views of the Professional Managers Association regarding the imminent

termination of the Performance Management and Recognition System (PMRS) as

provided under existing law.

The Professional Managers Association (PMA), an association of Federal PMRS

managers, conducted a survey to obtain the opinions of Federal managers covered

by PMRS preparatory to developing our position regarding the continuance or not

of the current PMRS program. We received responses from more than 2300 managers

located in 43 states and throughout more than 37 Federal agencies.

Our survey confirms the impression we have had, based on complaints about PMRS

since its implementation, that PMRS is also, in words describing the "merit pay"

system it replaced, a "disincentive millstone on the back of the Federal

Government .

"

Over 86% of those responding to our survey support the premise that pay should

be linked to performance. However, I would like to share with you some of the

other statistics we developed from our survey. They clearly point to issues of

concern regarding the effectiveness of the PMRS system, as now in place, in

meeting and attaining the desired results.

P.O. Box 895 • Ben Franklin Station • Washington. O.C. 20044
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o Only 13% of those responding believed that PMRS has had
a positive effect on their performance; nearly 63%
believed it has had no effect; and a significant 22%
reported a negative effect.

o Only 21% reported that PMRS is a useful approach to tracking
and communicating organizational and individual performance.

o About 10% indicated that there were sufficient monies to make
PMRS awards meaningful; nearly 80% believed that there was
insufficient money for the effort to be meaningful; the
remaining 10% were unsure.

When we asked whether or not quotas and forced distributions were common in

their experience, only 5% reported that they are not; a disturbing 86% stated
that they are common. More than three-fourths of those surveyed believed that
PMRS is characterized by changed ratings, dictated ratings, or pressure to rate
in a prescribed manner by higher level management. And to what degree does
favoritism influence ratings? Thirteen percent replied that favoritism was not

a factor; 14% were unsure; 72% believed that ratings are influenced by
favoritism.

Despite the fact that managers are generally financially better off under PMRS
than under the General Schedule (GS), only 3% of those responding believe that
PMRS should be retained. Almost 50% recommended a revised pay for performance
system and 41% would like either an improved GS system or a return to the GS
system as it existed before PMRS.

Under PMRS the majority of managers who meet or exceed performance standards
are made to feel like losers. Instead of measuring a manager's performance
against standards, the managers are pitted against each other under PMRS — an
unhealthy situation.

We would like to make the statistical results of our survey a matter of record
with the Subcommittee. Suffice to say, we cannot report that the PMRS is highly
regarded by the majority of those it directly affects. The overall perception
is one of inequity, insufficient funding for meaningful awards, a paperwork
burden that is overwhelming and not worth the result, and a morale defeater not
booster.

We also wish to enter into your record a compilation we have made of specific
comments submitted in our survey. We believe, however, that an anonymous
respondent may have summed it all up in words that just about every citizen
could understand and appreciate. He or she wrote:

PMRS robs from the many to give to the few. It's a rip-off to work
your best for a year to only get a pittance as a merit increase.
My teenage daughter — who doesn't do what she's told half the time
— gets an allowance that's more than I got for a year of
consistently high level work recognized by plaques, citations,
letters of commendations from many outside of my organization. It's
demoralizing.
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Enough said for where we have been. Where do we go from here?

A recent article by Andrea Gabor for U.S. News and World Report (June 5, 1989),

entitled "Catch a Falling Star System," provides food for thought. Mb. Gabor

wrote: "In plucking a handful of whizzes for bonus pay, most schemes treat the

bulk of employees like losers." She was writing about private Industry systems

of "annual reviews and performance rankings to identify and reward star

achievers while encouraging the rest of their employees to improve performance."

She reports that, rather than rallying employees, merit systems can erode

initiative and morale by making hairsplitting distinctions between individuals.

She notes that American firms are re-examining their tracking Bystems and are

concluding that "the report cards, not the people, are flunking out." She

quotes management expert W. Edwards Deming as branding yearly appraisals as "the

most powerful inhibitor to quality and productivity in the Western World."

We do not propose to be quite so damning of pay for performance Bystems.

However, most of our respondents believe the PMRS syBtem should have major

changes. Reports by GAO and OPM had similar findings.

First and foremost, except for those managers who are failing In their

performance, there should be no other perceived "losers." If a manager has less

than an "Outstanding" rating, even perhaps a "Highly Effective," his or her

performance is suspect. To be "Fully Successful" is to have failed.

Although no appraisal system will take care of all complaints, we think that

the proposed "Performance Management and Recognition System Reauthorization Act"

improves upon the present PMRS system in several important ways.

We believe it is important to have separate processes for performance appraisal

and for bonus recommendations. Because their performance appraisals are so

important to employees throughout their careers — with respect to their morale,

their promotion opportunities, their ability to seek other positions, etc. —
it is very important that performance appraisals be fair and accurate and that

they be driven by no considerations other than the employee's performance. Our

survey has shown that managers' performance appraisals are much more important

to them than whether or not they are awarded a bonus.

The establishment of a minimum bonus pool of 1.5% of PMRS payroll, with no

legislated maximum — the maximum depending on the agency budget and

priorities — is also an important improvement. One of the constant

complaints about PMRS and its merit pay predecessor was insufficient money.

While we agree that supervisors should be able to recommend for bonuses both

those rated "fully successful" and those rated "above fully successful," we do

not agree with the requirement that the minimum bonus be 5%, especially in such

circumstances, as now exist, of limited funds. Although one of the complaints

about PMRS is small bonuses, we nevertheless strongly suggest that the amount

of the bonuses be left to the discretion of the agencies -- at least as far as

minimums are concerned. We believe it is far better for agencies to be able to

award bonuses to all who deserve them, even if the price is a smaller bonus.

We would agree with a minimum bonus only if sufficient funds were allotted for

agencies to award bonuses to all who deserve them.
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We believe the establishment of performance review boards to review supervisors'
recommendations for bonus awards, consisting of five individuals, at least 3 of
them PMRS managers, two of whom are to be selected from a list submitted by a
management association representing agency managers, could be an important step
in building employee confidence in the system. While the boards established by
the bill are not necessarily peer groups since only three members are required
to be PMRS managers, they do at least include PMRS managers. Peer review groups
are now utilized by many agencies to review supervisors' award recommendations
because it is thought that peer review and approval is important in establishing
the credibility of awards.

The most important improvement is half-step increases in Steps 4 and above for
those managers who are fully successful in meeting their performance standards
and full step increases each year for those rated above the fully successful
level. This feature makes up for past injustices in the PMRS system and its
predecessor and provides an incentive for employees to be willing to be covered
by the system. One of the most serious complaints about PMRS and its "merit
pay" predecessor was that employees had no incentive to take managerial jobs
covered by the system.

We would prefer a two-tiered rating system, rather than a three-tiered system.
The two levels we suggest are "Proficient" and "Needs Improvement." Perhaps
other adjectives may do. Clearly we have to obliterate the psychological hurts
that are being inflicted by the current system. We are not sure a three-tiered
rating system, though clearly an improvement over the present five-level rating
system, will accomplish this because those not rated "above fully successful"
will still feel like losers. To meet the intent of the law establishing PMRS

that organizational effectiveness be improved and that productivity be
increased — we must devise a system that brings people together, not one that
pits them one against another. We question a system devised solely for the
benefit of so-called "super-stars," especially when one of the most frequent and
bitter complaints about PMRS has been favoritism. We must devise a system where
those doing a good job and meeting agency expectations feel good about
themselves. It is important, if we wish to have a culture of excellence in
Government, that we have a system where those who have met standards of
acceptable performance are not perceived as or made to feel like losers.
Otherwise, we'll wind up with another "report card" that flunks.

We hope to wind up with a system which, when a survey on it is conducted in the
future, will show a much higher degree of acceptance in the workforce. None of
our managers — on whom we rely so much to carry out the public business, to
serve this nation — who are meeting this challenge need nor deserve ever to
feel like losers — they're all mostly winners and deserve meaningful
recognition.

I thank you for this time and your attention.
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CONTACT: Helena A. Benson FOR RELEASE: IMMEDIATE, Friday

Office: 202-523-8474 June 30, 1989

Boose: 301-881-0504

PMA'8 PMRS Survey Result*

Managers covered by it are very unhappy with the Performance Management and

Recognition System (PMRS), the performance appraisal system covering grades

13, 14, and 15 supervisors and managerial officials.

The Professional Managers Association (PMA), an association of PMRS managers

in the Federal Government, conducted a survey to obtain the opinions of PMRS

managers on the PMRS system. "PMA's survey confirms that the overall

perception of PMRS is one of inequity, a paperwork burden that is not worth

the result, and a morale defeator not booster," stated Helene Benson,

President of PMA.

A disturbing 86 percent of those surveyed reported that forced distribution of

ratings is common. More than three-fourths of those surveyed believe that

PMRS is characterized by changed ratings, dictated ratings, or pressure to

rate in a prescribed manner by higher level management. Almost three-fourths

believe that ratings are influenced by favoritism. Sixty-three percent

believe PMRS has had no effect on their performance and a significant 22

percent report a negative effect. On the other hand, 86 percent of those

responding to the survey support the premise that pay should be linked to

performance

.

The merit pay provisions of the U.S. Civil Service Reform Act of 1978 (CSRA)

were hailed as a means for making federal managers and their organizations

more responsive, efficient, and effective. Instead, merit pay proved to be so

counterproductive that it was described as a disincentive millstone on the

back of the Federal Government. In 1984 Congress sought to remedy the

problems of the merit pay provisions of the CSRA by creating PMRS. PMRS has

also been a dismal failure.

Despite the fact that the managers are generally financially better off under

PMRS than under the General Schedule (GS), only 3 percent of those surveyed

believe that PMRS should be retained. "Under PMRS the majority of managers,

who meet or exceed performance standards, are made to feel like losers,"

claims PMA President Benson. "Instead of measuring a manager's performance

against standards, the managers are pitted against each other under PMRS — an

unhealthy situation."

PMA's survey elicited more than 2,300 responses (2,047 responses were

tabulated) from Federal managers located in 43 states and throughout more than

37 Federal agencies. PMA conducted the survey on PMRS because of the large

number of complaints PMA has received about PMRS since its implementation and
(continued)
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because, under Public Lax 98-615, PMRS nust be reenacted or ceaae after
September 30, 1989. PHA's survey further confirms that a substantially
revised appraisal system is vitally necessary.

The following are the survey results.
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Do you agree .... that pay should be linked to performance?

86% of those answering the questionnaire agreed that pay
should be linked to performance.

Do you have a good understanding of what Is expected of you
as a result of PMRS?

55% of those answering the questionnaire felt that PMRS
fosters a good understanding of what is expected of
employees

.

30% felt that PMRS does not foster a good understanding of
what is expected of employees.

What kind of Impact has PMRS had on your performance?

Only 13% of those responding felt that PMRS has had a
positive effect on their performance.

63% felt that PMRS has had no effect.

22% felt that PMRS has had negative effect on their
performance.

Does PMRS offer a useful approach for tracking and
communicating organizational and individual performance?

Only 21% of employees responding felt that PMRS offered a
useful approach to tracking and communicating organizational
and individual performance.

61% felt that PMRS did not offer a useful approach.

16% were uncertain.

Should it be possible to assign any rating to a PMRS
employee without requiring a cash award?

57% of those answering the questionnaire felt that
performance cash awards should not be mandatory ( e.g. , as
required by statute for PMRS employees with Outstanding
performance ratings).

25% felt that such awards should be required.

15% were uncertain.
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Quotas and Forced Distributions.

86% of those responding to the questionnaire believe that
quotas and forced distributions are common under PMRS.

Ratings under PMRS influenced by favoritism.

72% of employees responding believe that ratings are
influenced by favoritism.

13% believe favoritism not to be a factor in determining
ratings

.

14% were unsure.

Degree of participation between managers and their
subordinates in writing performance standards.

62% of employees responding felt that there is not a high
degree of participation by subordinates with their
supervisors in writing performance standards.

28% felt that the degree of participation is adequate.

8% were unsure.

Insufficient money for PMRS increases/awards to be
meaningful

.

79% of those answering the questionnaire felt that the
amount of money for PMRS awards is insufficient to be
meaningful.

PMRS recognition of high performers.

57% of those answering the questionnaire felt that PMRS does

not promote recognition of high performers.

25% felt that PMRS promotes such recognition.

17% were unsure.

PMRS characterized by changed ratings, dictated ratings, or

pressure to rate in a prescribed manner by higher level

management.

77% believe that PMRS is characterized by changed ratings,

dictated ratings, or pressure to rate in a prescribed manner

by higher level management.

12% were unsure.



262

- 3 -

Only 10% felt that «uch characterization la untrue.

PMRS ratings influenced by factors other than performance.

Kn overwhelming 86% of those answering the questionnaire
felt that PMRS ratings are influenced by factors other than
performance.

Satisfaction of employees with amount of input they have in

writing their performance standards.

45% of those responding believe employees to be dissatisfied
with the amount of input they have in writing their
performance standards.

33% believe employees are satisfied.

21% were unsure.

PMRS hurt morale of PMRS employees.

66% believe PMRS has hurt morale of PMRS employees.

20% were unsure.

13% believe PMRS has not hurt morale.

PMRS promotes identification and correction of performance
problems

.

69% of those responding believe that PMRS does not promote

identification and correction of performance problems.

Only 13% perceive that PMRS promotes such identification and

correction.

17% were unsure.

Schedule C appointees receive a disproportionate share of

higher ratings and award money.

56% of employees answering the questionnaire were unsure as

to whether Schedule C appointees receive a disproportionate

share of high ratings and award money.

37% felt that Schedule C employees receive a disproportionate

share

.



263

- 4 -

Only 3% felt that Schedule C employee* did not receive
disproportionate share.

Higher level managers receive a disproportionate share of
higher ratings and award money.

64% of those responding felt that higher level managers
receive a disproportionate share of higher ratings and award
money.

25% were unsure.

Only 9% felt that higher level managers do not receive a
disproportionate share.

Are there advantages to being a mid-level manager covered by
PMRS?

69% of those completing the questionnaire felt that there
are no advantages to being covered by PMRS.

15% were unsure

13% felt that there are advantages to being in PMRS.

Do you believe you are financially better off than if you
had been under the General Schedule?

40% of those responding believe themselves to be worse off

than if they had been under the General Schedule.

29% believe themselves better off under PMRS.

29% felt that PMRS has had no effect either better or worse.

Should PMRS be extended to all employees?

A substantial majority - 73% - of those responding to the

survey felt that PMRS should not be extended to all

employees

.

15% were uncertain.

Only 10% felt that PMRS should be extended to all employees.

How has PMRS affected performance of your subordinates in

GS?

66% of supervisors responding feel that PMRS has had no

effect on performance of their GS subordinates.

12% felt that PMRS has had a harmful effect on performance
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of their GS subordinates.

5% felt that PMRS has served to improve performance of their
GS subordinates.

How has PMRS affected the morale of your subordinates in GS?

51% of supervisors responding feel that PMRS has had no
effect on morale of GS subordinates.

29% felt that PMRS has had a harmful effect on morale of GS
subordinates

.

Only 1% felt that morale of GS subordinates had been
improved by PMRS.

To what degree have PMRS objectives of recognising,
rewarding, and motivating quality performance been achieved?

60% of those responding feel that the objectives of

recognition, reward, and motivation toward quality
performance has been achieved only at a low level.

28% felt that the objectives have not been met at all.

Only 7% felt that the objectives have been met to a high
degree

.

To the question .. If you have a choice, which would you
recommend?

47% felt that there should be a revised performance
appraisal system.

41% felt that GS should be restored either with modifications
or as it was.

- With modifications, 23%
- As it was, 18%

Only 3% felt that PMRS should be retained.

Are you better off to deliver service to the public as a

result of PMRS?

80% felt they are not better able to deliver service to the

public as a result of PMRS.

11% are uncertain.

Only 3% felt that PMRS made them better able to deliver

service to the public.
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COMMENTS TAKEN FROM RESPONSES TO PMA'S QUESTICNNAIPE ON PMRS

"I feel PMRS causes first line managers to keep new ideas to themselves in order
to outdo their associates rather than share ideas to improve our agency."

"Supervisors don't have control over their budget, hiring, firing, etc. There
is too much competition among managers instead of cooperation."

"Typically a good concept such as pay for performance gets distorted in implementa-
tion."

"The present SES, CM, GS divisions have created a caste system with constituencies
that compete against each other for a share of the "pie".

"Although 1 have received almost $12,000 in PMRS awards during the last 7 years,
I would prefer a system perceived as more equitable."

"The existing system discourages high performers because of quotas. If you get
high rating one year, superviors tend to give to someone else the next year or
two, even if your performance remains high."

*PMRS has lowered morale because it does not necessarily recognize quality performance.

The quota system has made it such that some divisions have several quality employees

yet only one can be recognized. If no one is quality, someone is still recognized."

"PMRS has been a prime source for the deterioration of quality management within

government service. High performers are frustrated and disillusioned with a system

dictated by dollars available not job performance."

"PMRS has created mountains of paperwork with little apparent change in rewarding

good performance and punishing bad. There is little reward for high level performers,

ratings are often influenced by budgetary contraints, and less fair than under

GS system."

•Currently under PMRS a satisfactory rating is perceived as negative and resented."

"PMRS has not affected my performance because of my own desire to strive for a

job well done and because I take pride in my work. I have received several out-

standing ratings while under PMRS which have equated to a lousy 2.9%, why bother?"

"Since awards are by quota it makes no difference how hard I work. When my turn

canes, it canes."
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*If quality is to be first in customer relations and the use of numbers eliminated,

then FMRS must be dismantled."

•Under PMRS teamwork and esprit de corps have been destroyed."

FMRS has been a monumental exercise in nothingness since it was implemented.

With "11 the paper it consumes, a good size forest no longer exists."

"FMRS stresses goals that cause managers to look out only for themselves. It does
not foster a team approach. It also results in awards for reasons other than merit
which destroys the system."

"We encourage our best and brightest employees to aspire to become managers.

When they do, we can't adequately reward them. There are no perks and their pay
may actually suffer."

"FMRS is neither merit nor pay."

"Every year from the beginning of FMRS I received an outstanding or distinguished

rating, except for one. Based on this record you would think I would be supportive

of PMRS. This is not the case, because the truth is this accomplishment was achieved-

at the expense of the organization and the public we serve. However, as long as

FMRS is retained, I will continue to respond to those incentives which benefit

me personally."

"FMRS is a paperwork nightmare with little or no measurable pay off. It is not

cost effective."

"PMRS should be uniformly administered so that people don't suffer windfalls or

wipeouts solely based on the size of their pay pools."

"I personally would prefer not to receive any award but receive a rating that truly

reflects what I deserve since it influences my future, i.e. promotion potential,

rif points, etc."

"Please review In Search of Excellence. The PMRS system is exactly what you should

not do to promote quality, morale, initiative, etc."

"Many of my people make more than I do. Is this how a manager should be rewarded?

Even if I perform at the highest levels, I'll eventually fall behind people who

work for me who get full step increases are are the same grade I am."

"FMRS is a giarifstep backwards for government managers. Only a few have benefited

from it. Many deserving managers have received nothing through PMRS. It should

be discontinued."
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"Pay far performance has turned out to be a cruel joke played on people who often

have the roost difficult jobs in government. Many times GS employees fare better
with regard to $ than their GM counterparts."

"In my opinion only about 2 or 3% of the PMRS workforce is truly outstanding.

To the extent that there have been quotas, they have probably been too generous."

"PMRS is too time consulting to justify the minimal amounts involved. It has created

a pecking order that has hurt morale and fostered personal and professional jealousies.

"I have been a PMRS "winner" for six consecutive years. I find application of
the process to be unfair, inconsistent, illogical and fraught with favoritism."

"As a GM-14, step 10 I have received 5 distinguished performance awards. PMRS

still stinks I Even though it has been good for me personally, it must be changed

for the good of the organization."

"PMRS is a poor system that is further hindered by its designed objective to reduce

total pay compensation and not necessarily to encourage improved job performance."

"There seems to be an imbalance when executives are receiving $10,000 awards ^et

there is not enough money to go around for meaningful awards for supervisors and

managers."

"PMRS is a farce. I am not optimistic that any fair system can be established

in the Federal service. As arbitrary as the old GS system was, it was not based

on the capricious and patently unfair day-to-day considerations of the present

system."

"The dollars provided even to outstanding achievers don't warrant the overall

bad effects of the system. Technicians get more money for their efforts, tet's

recognize more."

"Crudely, but concisely, PMRS sucks 1 Accountability for performance and assessment

of performance have decreased while morale and motivation have declined to the

detriment of quality public service."

"I will continue to do the best job I can but PMRS has certainly soured my attitude.

I received a superior rating last year and received a $1375 bonus. This year

I received a superior rating which was changed because our State was over its

quota."
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"Many employees would settle for the recognition of their efforts and the additional
consideration during RIF procedures of a superior rating and would forego the $.

Mate agencies accountable for their performance management decisions so they cannot
prostitute the system."

"Where ratings are changed, especially when we lower the proposed rating, we need

to be accountable to the employee for this action. This area is one of the worst

morale killers I've seen."

"Several of my subordinates have stated they have no interest in management because

of PMRS. We must change the system so it is no longer a deterrent for good people

to enter management careers."

"The past Administration treated Federal employees with thinly disguised contempt,

a lack of respect, and engaged in a campaign to cheapen Federal service. If you

think a buffed up PMRS is going to address 8 consecutive years of neglect, you
are mistaken."

"Too many managers are receiving ratings above satisfactory which dilutes the

amount of an award to meaningless levels. I would rather see large cash awards

to fewer managers who truly performed well and specific, measurable coarctations.

Others could receive non-cash recognition."

"PMRS is not a motivational tool. It is a woefully inadequate response to an unmet

need; realistic and fair performance appraisal."
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Ms. Norton. Thank you very much, Ms. Benson.
Mr. Duncan.
Mr. Duncan. Thank you, Madam Chair and members of the sub-

committee. I am past president of the National Council of Social
Security Management Associations, and manager of the Social Se-
curity Field Office in Columbia, MO. On behalf of nearly 4,000 em-
ployees in both the GS and GM systems, we welcome an oppor-
tunity to testify about PMRS and OPM's performance management
reform proposal.
We appreciate the interest Chairwoman Norton and her staff and

the other members of the subcommittee have shown in finding bet-

ter ways to encourage and recognize excellence among Federal em-
ployees.

The history of PMRS and its predecessor, the Merit Pay System,
is a troubled one. The overwhelming mandate of our members is

to truly reform the system, or, failing that, to eliminate it and re-

turn GM employees to the GS system.
We now know from experience that any so-called merit pay pro-

gram will fail if it is predicated solely on the mistaken belief that
higher levels of performance and productivity will result from mon-
etary rewards for good performance and the threat of no monetary
gain for bad performance.
Our written testimony summarizes how we got to where we are

today and what our PMRS reform recommendations are. We con-

tinue to strongly support the recommendations of the PMRS review
committee, of which we were a member. This afternoon, however,
we will concentrate on OPM's latest proposal.

We welcome some of OPM's proposals, especially the authority

for agencies to move to only two performance ratings levels and to

establish administratively separate bonus programs. We share the

view that agencies must be permitted to develop tailored perform-

ance management programs. These programs should be closely

aligned with the mission of each agency.
We are pleased that OPM's proposal encourages innovation and

flexibility, but we believe that agencies often need more than en-

couragement to make needed changes. OPM should be empowered
with an enforcement mechanism to see that agencies consult with

employees, develop modifications, and implement improvements in

a reasonable period of time.

To meet the goals of decentralization and flexibility, it is impera-

tive that subcomponents like the Social Security Administration, a

large agency with a different culture and mission from other parts

of the department, be given an opportunity to develop its own sys-

tem.
Repeatedly, work on the questions of how to improve accountabil-

ity, promote improved performance, and motivate employees has

led to the importance of the timing between desirable performance

and the reward or recognition of that performance. One positive at-

tribute of PMRS is that merit-based pay increases, comparable to

step increases under the GS system, or portions of them were paid

annually rather than after longer waiting periods.

It is counter to the objectives of any pay-for-performance system

to delay pay increases associated with successful performance far

beyond the conclusion of the evaluation periods. We, therefore,
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strongly recommend that the GS system be changed to adopt the

timing of step increases which currently applies under PMRS.
As the PMRS review committee recommended, if an agency

moves to a two-level summary ratings system, successfully per-

forming employees should receive a full-step increase during their

first 3 years in a grade and a one-half step increase thereafter.

This proposal should be adopted for all GS employees under the

OPM proposal.

The need for annual performance-based payouts has been made
especially compelling by the absence of award funding. Currently,

the budget reconciliation process appears to be heading toward
elimination of funding for cash awards Government-wide for as

long as 5 years and we are facing a 1-year or longer freeze on the

nationwide general cost-of-living pay increase, followed by reduced
increases thereafter due to deficit reduction.

Annual performance-based increases not only make sense from a
pay-per-performance perspective, but would help somewhat to off-

set the inequities of reductions in the general increase.

We oppose the OPM proposal to eliminate the use of fixed steps

within pay grades. This proposed change will be seen by Federal

employees and their managers and supervisors as another in a long

string of attacks on Federal pay and benefits. Any equity in the

proposal will disappear under the belief that this is just another

way to save money at the expense of Federal employees.

Should this change be adopted, however, any money saved
should be maintained in the Federal employee budget and be uti-

lized for Federal employee compensation. A portion of the savings,

both current and ongoing, could be used to pay the additional cost

of the annualized salary increases we recommend.
Finally, we believe that the special roles and responsibilities of

managers and supervisors should be recognized. If managers and
supervisors return to the GS system, it could become even more
difficult to provide recognition of their special role and contribu-

tion.

As recommended by the PMRS review committee, we strongly

urge the adoption of a supervisory differential to be paid to employ-

ees Government-wide who meet appropriate criteria which should

be established by OPM and applied uniformly at all agencies.

We commend OPM for its successful effort to draw from diverse

sources and perspectives and form a coherent proposal containing

good ideas and new possibilities for improved performance manage-
ment. While we recommend the concrete changes I have described,

we believe the OPM draft provides a good basis from which we can

move forward cooperatively to develop a legislative proposal.

We envision a strong role in both leadership and oversight for

OPM and performance management is redesigned to move Federal

agencies toward better achievement of their varying and critical

missions and better recognition and reward for the employees re-

sponsible for that achievement.
Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Duncan follows:]
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Prepared Statement of Robert S. Duncan, Immediate Past President, Social
Security Management Associations

NCSSMA welcomes this opportunity to testify concerning the Performance Man-
agement and Recognition System (PMRS) and OPM's proposal to allow PMRS to

sunset later this year. We want to express our appreciation to Chairwoman Holmes
Norton and her staff and all Members of this Subcommittee for their interest in the
question of how to better encourage and recognize excellence among federal employ-
ees throughout the government.

Today's hearing provides the opportunity for this committee to hear the views of
those actually covered by PMRS. All members of our association are either covered
by or affected by PMRS. SSMA was founded over twenty years ago to represent the
views of Social Security field office managers and supervisors across the country.
We have over 3,500 members in more than 1,300 field offices who hold the most
publicly visible and accountable jobs in SSA. We provide direct service, in person
and over the telephone, to those applying for benefits and to the more than 46 mil-

lion Americans already receiving Social Security benefits or Supplemental Security
Income.
Within the SSA field office structure, PMRS plans establish the goals and objec-

tives not only for those directly covered by the system but also for managers and
supervisors under the GS system who are supervised by those under PMRS.
Our testimony consists of five parts: (1) a description of the essential elements of

PMRS; (2) an analysis of the problems which continue to exist despite recent at-

tempts to improve the system; (3) a summary of the recommendations we have
made in the past; (4) a brief review of the conclusions of the congressionally-man-
dated 1991 PMRS Review Committee, of which SSMA was a member; and (5) re-

sponse to OPM's draft "Principles and Features of Performance Management Re-
form."

ELEMENTS OF PMRS

In 1984, PMRS was enacted to replace the failed Merit Pay System. PMRS was
designed to remedy defects in the Merit Pay System by providing greater structure

to the system and more equity and consistency in GM pay and bonuses across fed-

eral agencies. PMRS mandates five summary performance rating levels and ties sal-

ary increases and eligibility for cash awards to the rating received. Employees at

the fully satisfactory level or above receive the full general salary increase each

year; employees rated unsatisfactory receive no general salary increase; those rated

minimally satisfactory receive one-half of the general salary increase. PMRS merit

increases were established to provide equity with GS "step" increases, but are paid

annually—a "full step," "one-half step," or "one-third step" depending on rating and
placement in grade. Those rated below Fully Successful do not receive merit in-

creases.

While PMRS intends cash awards to be the component by which exceptional per-

formance is rewarded, it ties the awards to the rating level achieved. Employees re-

ceiving a rating of Fully Successful and above are eligible for bonuses. Prior to a

recent legislative change, employees achieving the top rating level, Outstanding, re-

ceived a minimum award of two percent of annual base pay. Each agency has been

required to spend between 1.15 and 1.5 percent of aggregate GM base pay on PMRS
awards.
PMRS statutes prohibit agencies from directing the distribution of performance

ratings. Performance standards are to be jointly developed by supervisors and em-

ployees. Agencies are required to communicate performance standards and critical

elements to PMRS employees in writing at the beginning of each appraisal period.

As a result of well-documented problems with PMRS, some modifications were en-

acted in 1990 and 1991: (1) technical correction of the so-called "third tercile glitch"

(an unintentional result of PMRS statute which caused some GM employees rated

Fully Successful to fall behind GS employees in terms of step increases); (2) elimi-

nation of the mandatory two percent cash award for employees achieving the top

rating level (a step toward delinking ratings and cash awards); and (3) authorization

for agencies to utilize "work objectives" in lieu of, or in addition to, critical elements

and performance standards to evaluate job performance.

Whether these changes have significantly improved PMRS is not yet known. In

our view, however, the problems detailed below cannot be overcome by these mar-

ginal modifications.
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PROBLEMS WITH PMRS

Despite the hard work of many Members of Congress and the best efforts of fed-

eral management organizations to improve upon the deficiencies of the Merit Pay
System, PMRS has repeated the pattern of failure to motivate and reward perform-

ance. It is predicated on the belief that higher levels of performance and productiv-

ity will result from monetary rewards for good performance and the threat of no pay
increases and awards for bad performance. History has thoroughly taught us dif-

ferently. Management experts agree that money does not motivate better perform-

ance. Under PMRS, we have learned, in fact, that the small size of many awards
and the widespread distrust of the awards process have served as demotivators.

The universal criticism of PMRS by GM employees is that it involves neither

merit nor pay. The annual appraisal is viewed negatively by both supervisors and
employees. A fully satisfactory rating is seen as an average or even below average

rating. Almost all employees believe their performance is above average and react

negatively to receiving what they consider to be an average rating.

Performance appraisal distinctions between fully satisfactory, excellent, and out-

standing levels are often arbitrary and based on subjective or nonperformance fac-

tors. Many agencies established a points system in which percentage weights on
"critical" and "non-critical" elements are used to determine a final total number of

points for each employee. In a 500 point system, a difference of only two points can
mean a substantially higher bonus plus a larger merit increase for one employee
over another, equally fine, employee. These marginal distinctions are meaningless,

lead to abuse of the system, and promote distrust among those under PMRS.
While forced ratings are prohibited, they exist, often by the use of quotas which

result in employees taking turns" to receive excellent or outstanding ratings. The
tie between ratings and cash awards, combined with a lack of funds for awards, re-

sulted in performance ratings based on funding limitations rather than on perform-

ance. In addition to feeding employee distrust, quotas have often fostered unhealthy
competition, rather than cooperation, among employees and are therefore counter to

the goal of improved public service.

Employees do not participate in the setting of performance standards even though
the law requires that they do. The plans are dictated from above and employees are

told to read them and sign on the dotted line. In addition, performance plans are

changed throughout the year without employee participation.

Performance plans often focus on what is easily measurable rather than on more
important performance factors which are difficult to measure objectively. Subjective

criteria, when they are used, are viewed with suspicion by employees. At SSA, we
are now seeing subjective criteria—such as improving community outreach activities

and better serving the waiting public—appear on PMRS performance plans at SSA.
At appraisal time, however, the questions used to determine a rating relate only to

selected, objective, measurable criteria rather than to the full scope of the position's

responsibilities.

SSMA PROPOSAL TO REFORM PMRS

In a 1989 survey, 99 percent of our members said that SSMA should work to abol-

ish or reform PMRS. Most employees agree with the concept of pay for performance

but do not believe better performance will be rewarded under PMRS. There is no
employee confidence in the system. Only two percent of SSMA members believed

PMRS effectively relates performance and pay. Believing that reforms to remove the

serious weaknesses and disincentives experienced under PMRS will not be forthcom-

ing, particularly under the restrictive budget prospects, most of our GM members
would prefer to return to the GS pay system rather than retain PMRS.
At the time of our survey, however, we were working with the Federal Managers

Association and the Professional Managers Association to develop a new PMRS
model which we believed would have at least eliminated the demoralizing elements

of the system and which we hoped would move GM employees toward renewed con-

fidence in the promise of "pay for performance."
Our goals were to simplify the system, to ensure that performance became the

sole determinant of performance rating, and to alleviate the distrust of and dis-

satisfaction with PMRS among employees. SSMA felt strongly that if the govern-

ment hoped to strengthen the tie between pay and performance for all federal em-
ployees, it should first reform the PMRS system and prove success of a new model
among GM employees before making government-wide changes.

We advocated moving rewards for truly exceptional performance exclusively to a

merit bonus system which would be overseen by peer review boards at each agency.

We recommended a two-tier performance evaluation system which would be com-

pletely separate from the bonus system. While the desirability of a two-tier ratings
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system may not be obvious to those who have not thoroughly evaluated all options,

it is supported by a majority of our members after much deliberation as the single

method which guarantees complete separation of ratings and merit bonuses and
which eliminates the need for meaningless distinctions to be made among success-

fully-performing employees. As long as there are ratings categories higher than fully

satisfactory, quotas and real or perceived favoritism threaten to taint the ratings

system and undermine employee confidence in it.

SSMA also proposed that each agency's bonus pool for PMRS cash awards be in-

creased to three percent of aggregate PMRS payroll to fund meaningful bonuses for

top performers.
We advocated an ideal of full merit increases each year for all successful man-

agers under a merit pay system. Managers under PMRS are employees who have
proven themselves and competed through the merit promotion process several times

to attain their current positions. They have voluntarily accepted increased risks and
responsibilities, and they deserve reward for doing a good, solid job and remaining
proficient in their skills. While truly superior contributions would be recognized by

a cash bonus, we believe the need for bonuses as "motivators" does not exist in a

system which regularly and meaningfully rewards hard work and proficiency

through annual merit and comparability increases.

PMRS REVIEW COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS

SSMA was appointed to the congressionally-mandated PMRS Review Committee
established in 1991 to advise OPM "on recommended policy for a fair and effective

performance management system for Federal managers." The Committee was com-

posed of representatives with widely varying backgrounds from agencies and man-
agement organizations. All three pay systems—SES, GM, and GS—were rep-

resented. Through discussion, compromise and consensus building over several

months, and drawing on GAO and MSPB analyses, the National Academy of Science

study on pay for performance, and many performance management authorities as

well as agencies' experiences with merit pay, the Committee developed a consistent

and systematic series of recommendations for reform of PMRS. Those recommenda-
tions are set forth in our report entitled "Advancing Managerial Excellence: A Re-

port on Improving the Performance Management and Recognition System."

SSMA continues to endorse the consensus recommendations of the PMRS Com-
mittee to: establish a two-level summary rating system to replace the five-level sys-

tem; establish an administratively separate, independent awards process based

upon supervisory nomination; to make all pay increases contingent upon successful

performance; to set annual merit-based step increases for successfully performing

employees at a full step during the first three years in a grade and one-half step

thereafter; to mandate training programs for PMRS rating and reviewing officials

and training in communications skills both for managers conducting the appraisals

and for those being appraised. It is noteworthy that, of the PMRS Review Commit-

tee's 38 final conclusions, eight related to the critical need for improved training and
communication for and among employees, managers and agency officials regarding

performance measurement, planning and evaluation.

We also support PMRS Review Committee recommendations concerning agency

flexibility which would permit agencies to: expand PMRS below grade 13 to cover

lower-graded managers and supervisors; reprogram funds to provide more meaning-

ful PMRS bonuses; experiment with new sources of performance appraisal informa-

tion, including measures of organizational performance; use peer review to strength-

en credibility of the system; and establish a supervisory pay differential to recognize

the additional responsibilities and obligations of supervision and management.

The PMRS Review Committee's recommendations were compatible with the si-

multaneously developed recommendations of the Pay-For-Performance Labor-Man-

agement Committee. That Committee consisted of representatives of OPM, the larg-

est federal Departments and federal unions. Their findings, contained in a report

entitled "Strengthening the Link Between Pay and Performance," are particularly

important in considering the new OPM proposal, which would impact the entire fed-

eral GS workforce.
We strongly agree with the PMRS Review Committee's conclusion that there is

a need to balance decentralization against government-wide policies aimed at restor-

ing fairness and credibility to pay-for-performance. OPM is vested with the critical

oversight responsibility attendant to this recommendation.

RESPONSE TO OPM*S "PRINCIPLES AND FEATURES OF PERFORMANCE MANAGEMENT
REFORM"

OPM's most recent proposal, as we understand it, would:
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(1) extend PMRS briefly to allow GM employees to obtain their earned merit in-

creases under current law for this year;

(2) eliminate PMRS thereafter, returning PMRS employees to the GS system;
(3) maintain the current timing for GS step increases;

(4) eliminate the necessity of setting pay rates only at predetermined steps (fixed

dollars amounts) so that employees promoted to a higher grade, and therefore enti-

tled to a two-step pay increase, could be paid at the appropriate fixed increment
amount rather than at a fixed step at or above that amount.

(5) permit, but not require, agencies to develop a two-tier performance rating sys-

tem for all employees;
(6) permit agency flexibility to create their own formats and methods of measur-

ing performance, to use different programs for different "subcomponents," to use
multiple sources of internal and external assessment, including peer feedback;

(7) require agencies to design performance management programs in keeping with
merit pay principles;

(8) require agencies to involve employees and their representatives in designing
a performance management program;

(9) require agencies to consult with employees in developing individual perform-
ance plans;

(10) require agencies to give deficient employees an opportunity to improve but
to withhold pay increases and retention rights to those who continue to fail to meet
expectations;

(11) allow agencies to establish their own budgets for performance awards with
some limitations on maximum amounts of individual awards;

(12) permit, but not require, peer review of the awards program;
( 13) authorize agencies to establish non-monetary as well as monetary awards;
(14) encourage development of award programs linked to team and organizational

achievements;
(15) establish a new authority for "alternative performance and recognition pro-,

grams" which would enlarge agency flexibility through waivers of pay and classifica-

tion laws and regulations.

OPM plans to offer leadership and assistance to the agencies by establishing
guidelines and principles, issuing guidance about new system flexibilities, providing
technical help, and generally assuming the role of an information clearinghouse.
We welcome some of these proposals, most notably the authority for agencies to

move to only two performance ratings levels and to establish administratively sepa-
rate bonus programs. We share the view that agencies must be permitted some
flexibility to tailor their performance management programs. A measure of flexibil-

ity in this area is a step forward.
Performance management programs should be closely aligned with the mission of

each agency. Each program should be required to expressly tie performance meas-
ures and accountability to that mission. Performance initiatives should state how
they further that mission and require evaluation to ensure that the initiatives are
succeeding.
What makes promotion of agency mission in performance management so chal-

lenging is the inescapable problem of how to measure performance in such a way
as to take into account the overall mission of an agency, rather than focusing only
on the component workloads that are most easily measurable by some objective

standard. At SSA, we have firsthand experience with the pitfalls of overly emphasiz-
ing the easily measurable. We are a service organization, and in all service organi-

zations measurements of service are so hard to obtain that workload processing

ends up being used as a surrogate for service. Emphasizing processing times can,

in fact, actually work counter to service goals.

Agencies will only succeed in tailoring effective performance management plans
to the extent that they tackle the real issue of whether or not they are truly achiev-

ing their mission. This could entail a movement toward project evaluation and group
awards rather than individual appraisal. It will certainly require, for many agen-
cies, modifying organizational philosophies to enable change to occur.

While we are pleased that OPM is opening the door to innovation and flexibility,

we are seriously concerned about whether OPM's encouragement and assistance will

be sufficient to ensure that agencies modify and implement performance manage-
ment programs equitably and effectively. Even in those cases where agencies are to

be "required" to comply, we suspect compliance will be hard won. For example, cur-

rent law requires agencies to have employees participate in development of their

performance plans. Too often this does not happen. The PMRS Review Committee
discussed this problem repeatedly as proposed that existing provisions be enforced

by OPM. In maintaining this requirement, which is so important to the success of

any performance management program, how will it now be enforced? In this regard,
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we believe that OPM should seriously consider the PMRS Review Committee's rec-

ommendations regarding mandated training, communication and feedback improve-
ments for all involved.
We strongly believe that the role of OPM must be more than that of a clearing-

house for information, an offerer of guidance without the power to effect needed
change. This concern is two-edged.

First, we know that agencies often need more than encouragement to make need-
ed changes. We believe that OPM should be empowered with an enforcement mech-
anism to see that agencies consult with employees, develop modifications, and im-
plement improvements within a reasonable time frame. The disappointing lack of
response to the authority recently given agencies to move from five-level to a sim-
plified three-level summary ratings system for GS employees is a good example of
the "no change" that too often occurs unless agencies can be motivated to adapt new
ideas and change their organizational philosophies. We think that OPM should play
an important role in bringing about these changes.
At the same time, OPM should be vested with the authority to develop formal cri-

teria in conjunction with employee and management organizations to ensure equity
across federal agencies. Liberal flexibilities and decentralization could mean visiting

on all employees the serious problems encountered by GM employees under the
original Merit Pay System, which PMRS attempted to address.
Another question about where decentralization should begin and where it should

end concerns agencies, such as SSA, which are very large "subcomponents" of their

Departments and are significantly different in workplace and culture from other
"subcomponents". Yet under this proposal they have no assurance that they will

have the freedom to tailor their own performance and awards program, because De-
partments are permitted, but not required to give them that freedom. If the goals
of decentralization and flexibility are to be carried out, it is imperative that
"subcomponents" be guaranteed the opportunity to develop their own systems. This
is yet another area where there should be an enlarged role for OPM.
Repeatedly throughout our years of work on the questions of how to improve ac-

countability, promote improved performance, and motivate employees, we have re-

turned to the importance of the timing between desirable performance and reward/
recognition of that performance. One positive attribute of PMRS is that merit-based
pay increases (comparable to step increases under the GS system) or portions of
them are paid annually rather than after longer waiting periods.

We believe it is counter to the objectives of any pay-for-performance program to

delay pay increases associated with successful performance far beyond the conclu-
sion of the evaluation period. We therefore strongly recommend that the GS system
be changed to adopt the timing of "step" increases which currently applies under
PMRS. As the PRMS Review Committee recommended, if an agency moves to a two-
level summary rating system, successfully performing employees should receive a
full step increase during their first three years in a grade and one-half step increase
thereafter. This proposal should be adopted for all GS employees under the OPM
proposal.
The need for at least annual performance-based payouts is made especially com-

pelling by the failure of the bonus systems and the absence of bonus funding. Cur-
rently, the Budget Reconciliation process appears to be headed toward elimination
of funding for cash awards government-wide for as long as five years. Even if fund-
ing is obtained during this time, agencies' overall budgets are being reduced to the
extent that they may choose not to fund cash awards except for a very few "super-
stars", or they may fund bonus pools for more widespread but very small payouts.
The flexibility proposed to allow agencies to set their own "budget parameters" for

bonuses may result in wide disparity across agencies in numbers and sizes of bo-

nuses and may also result in some agencies reprogramming bonus pool money for

other purposes. Performance-based increases to base pay will likely be the single

way employees are meaningfully rewarded for good work.
In addition, we are facing a one-year freeze on the nationwide general cost-of-liv-

ing pay increases, followed by reduced increases thereafter due to deficit reduction.
Annual performance-based increases not only make sense from a pay-for-perform-
ance perspective, but would help somewhat to offset the inequities of reductions in

the general increase.

OPM proposes to eliminate the use of fixed steps within pay grades for two rea-

sons. First, to reduce the cost of returning PMRS managers and supervisors to the
GS system by removing the current-law requirement that their pay be raised to the
next fixed GS step if their GM pay falls between steps; second, to eliminate the ne-
cessity of raising employees' salaries to the next fixed step when a two-step pro-

motion increase places them between steps in their new grade. While there is some
justification for OPM's position, this proposed change will be seen by federal employ-
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ees and their managers and supervisors as another in a long string of attacks on

federal pay and benefits. Any equity in the proposal will disappear under the belief

that this is just another way to save money at the expense of federal employees.

We therefore oppose this part of OPM's proposal.

Should this change be adopted, however, it is essential that any money saved be

maintained in the federal employee budget and be utilized for federal employee com-
pensation. A portion of the savings, both current and ongoing, which would accrue

could be used to pay the additional cost of the annualized salary increases we rec-

ommend.
Finally, we believe the special role and responsibilities of managers and super-

visors should be recognized. These employees were carved out of the GS system to

form the GM ranks under the Civil Service Reform Act in part because of their spe-

cialized positions. Under OPM's proposal, they will now be returned to the GS sys-

tem.
We understand the philosophy of promoting the "team" concept in which all mem-

bers are valued. The way SSA field offices operate is illustrative of this concept. At
the same time, those who are currently PMRS employees perform key supervisory

and managerial duties and responsibilities. The absence of any special recognition

for managers and supervisors is a glaring deficiency. The PMRS Review Committee
recommended two means of attracting and retaining employees for these super-

visory roles: (1) an increase to 45 days of annual leave carryover and (2) payment
of a supervisory pay differential.

If PMRS employees return to the GS system, it can become even more difficult

to provide recognition of their special role and contribution. We strongly urge the

payment of a supervisory differential to be paid to employees government-wide who
meet appropriate criteria, which should be established by OPM and applied uni-

formly at all agencies.

Funding of the differential could be accomplished by reprogramming the signifi-

cant savings which will result from the elimination of PMRS.

CONCLUSION

NCSSMA commends OPM for its successful effort to draw from diverse sources

and perspectives and form a coherent proposal containing good ideas and new possi-

bilities for improved performance management. While we recommend concrete

changes, such as annualized performance-based increases for GS employees and the

maintenance of fixed step increases as PMRS employees are absorbed back into the

GS system, we believe the OPM draft provides a basis from which we can move for-

ward cooperatively to develop a legislative proposal. We envision a strong role in

both leadership and oversight for OPM as performance management is redesigned

to move federal agencies toward better achievement of their varying and critical

missions and better recognition and reward for the employees who are responsible

for that achievement.

Ms. NORTON. Thank you very much, Mr. Duncan.
At least two of you have indicated a concern that speaks to the

transition between the old and new system. If PMRS were to be re-

placed, how much time do you believe should be allowed for closing

out the current system in transition to a new system?
Ms. Benson. Well, at least a year plus whatever. In other words,

if we allow PMRS employees to get their bonuses this year, there

will be nothing—no system for them to go to, so you really need

to extend it for another year and let them get their merit increases

or whatever they are going to be allowed to get that year, and then

transfer them to the next system. We don't have a system in place

for them to go to otherwise.

Mr. Duncan. Certainly a year would be the maximum amount
of time. Frankly, I think we would suggest a shorter period of time

than that, perhaps 6 months, then implement the revised perform-

ance system for the last 6 months of most agencies' appraisal

years.

I think our experience has indicated that the longer you give

agencies, the more time they will take, that somehow the design

of a new system, however long the period is, will still be mashed
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together within the last 2 or 3 months before the system has to be
implemented. They can probably do it as well in 6 months as they

can in a year.

Mr. Moyer. I would tend to agree with Bob's remarks, that the

issue is somewhat problematic because of the amount of time that

it would take to create a new system. The closeout of PMRS should
take no more than 6 months for the transfer of currently covered

employees into the currently existing system within each of their

respective agencies.

But then the process by which they, along with others in their

agency, work to come up with a new system should be one that has
them all under the same system and one which they collaborate

and discuss together. But a process, as Bob I think has certainly

well indicated, should not be too long, or agencies will take every

minute of time plus more. So perhaps something no longer than a
year by which they would develop something, and then some time
available after that for them to put it in place to implement, per-

haps 6 months in addition.

Mr. Duncan. This is also one of the places where we believe that

OPM should play a really strong role, kind of an enforcement role

in making certain that agencies have designed their new system
within whatever timeframes the legislation provides.

Mr. Moyer. If I might add to that, OPM's role should be above
and beyond that of only an enforcer. It should be one that provides

technical assistance to agencies by which it could provide suggested
model packages which agencies could either use or adapt to their

needs.
There are some innovative approaches already being considered

in some agencies, and OPM should serve as a clearinghouse for

those ideas so as to assure there is not a lot of reinventing of the
wheel, and to be able to provide, particularly to smaller agencies

that lack human resource professionals to the degree that larger

agencies do, to provide that kind of technical assistance that spurs
and stimulates innovation.
Ms. Norton. Has PMRS aided communication between super-

visors and managers and rank-and-file employees, in your view?
Ms. Benson. Our survey showed—the question was, do you have

a good understanding of what is expected of you as a result of

PMRS? Fifty-five percent felt that PMRS fosters a good under-
standing, and 30 percent felt that it didn't foster a good under-
standing.
My experience is that supervisors who are worth their salt had

always, even before PMRS, given employees their expectations, and
employees really understood what they were supposed to do.

I think one of the problems with PMRS is that they still know
what they are supposed to do, but then when it comes time for the

rating period, if they don't get the rating they deserve, they feel be-

trayed and they feel there has been a breakdown in the commu-
nications from their end.

Mr. Duncan. PMRS plans within the Social Security Administra-
tion, I think, do a better job in many cases of communicating expec-

tations to those who are covered by the system.
What I think is important is something that Helene has alluded

to as well, the follow-through, to make certain that the perform-
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ance plan communicated at the beginning of the year is continued

in effect or the changes to that plan are Fully communicated to the

employees.
But yes, I think the communication is somewhat better and is

still somewhat better than under the GS system.

Mr. Moyer. I would tend to agree with those comments, except

to note that I am not sure in all cases it has effectively worked out-

side of PMRS as well as Bob might suggest. The degree to which

distinctions between levels of performance, particularly in a five-

level rating system, have really been detrimental to the clear and
effective transmittal of feedback of performance review to a subor-

dinate or to a team member.
Too often attention has been devoted to the fine distinction be-

tween exceeds and fully satisfactory or exceeds and outstanding

rather than the bottom line of, am I doing my job, and how well

can I improve.
And particularly when that performance feedback has been relat-

ed to pay decisions, then the attention is shifted more to the pay

impact than it is to the notion of self-esteem and continuous im-

provement.
. t

Ms. Norton. As one who continues to be a professor of law, isn t

some of this inherent in the notion of being marked or being held

accountable and knowing that that accountability will count and
will be registered someplace? I am not sure we can get rid of all

of that.

Mr. Moyer. I don't think we can either. As indicated, there is no

right answer here, nor is there a perfect answer. We are dealing

at the essence of this issue with human nature, with subjectivity,

with perceptions. This is not something that can be entirely quan-

tified in any case, no matter how much we may be moving to

metrics and performance measurement and performance-based

budgeting and other approaches that this administration is advo-

cating through the MPR.
In essence, this is still a human dimension and one that relies

upon accountability and the need to make a bottom-line decision:

Are you cutting it or not?

Ms. Benson. If I might add something here, most of the PMRS
appraisals are subjective, and those agencies where there is more
piecework, such as the Patent Office, where it is quantifiable, ev-

erybody knows they did so many cases or they didn't, they did 100

or 110 or whatever, and they know if they do this much, they will

get this much afterward. Those systems work because it is all very

clear and objective. There is no question about it. That isn't the

case with most of the PMRS ratings. But if you can have a case

like that, they can work.
Mr. Duncan. I think particularly in service agencies like the So-

cial Security Administration it is often difficult, though we may try,

to get away from subjective appraisals.

One of the things that has happened under PMRS, and I guess

this is to an extent anecdotal, I have a friend who became quite

cynical with the system because in one year he received an excel-

lent rating with a rating score of 301. The next year with virtually

identical performance, he was only 299, which was only fully suc-

cessful.
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Somehow we remain hopeful that a better solution can be found.

As Bruce said, I don't think there is a perfect answer. But that is

one of the reasons that we began to advocate the two-level ap-

praisal system, because we were in search of a system which would
not be considered damaging or morale busting both by the super-

visors and the employees they supervise.

Ms. Norton. I would like to get you to elaborate more on your
view of employees' participation. Mr. King testified that employee
participation would ensure equity and employee acceptance of

agencies' performance management programs.
I would like your view of that, of that notion, and I would like

your view of what you think employee participation means. OPM
presented a rather murky general notion of it. What was clear is

that it did not mean collective bargaining, for example, with
unions. But they did not flesh out a very detailed notion of what
such employee participation would involve.

I would like to hear your notion of what it should involve and
whether you think that employee participation will ensure equity

and the acceptance of the agency's performance management pro-

gram.
Ms. Benson. Well, right now the only employee participation

that is that involved is that you are supposed to participate in the

development of your standards. And, as I pointed out, that doesn't

happen very often. So, even when it is required by law, it is not

happening.
We think it is important that the employees participate in the

design of the system—for management employees, through their

management associations. If it is with unions, I can't imagine how
employees could participate except through collective bargaining.

The second thing is that you participate in the implementation
of it, that is, in the awards process. Right now, employees are not

trusting. They are not trusting because they don't believe the

awards have been awarded fairly. If you have performance review
boards or peer review boards, such as the PMRS review committee
recommended and was in previous proposed legislation, then the

people who are participating in the system have a say about who
is getting awards.

I think you will have a fairer system. But, you know, as I say,

by law right now employee participation is required and it is not

happening.
Ms. Norton. Have a say in who is getting the awards?
Ms. Benson. Right.

Mr. Moyer. I think employee participation, first of all, with re-

spect to the unions may be certainly within the scope of collective

bargaining in some respects. I will defer to the unions to press

their case as far as they need and desire to. But I don't think we
would necessarily suggest that some aspects are not within the

scope of bargaining.
At the same time, as we look at the labor management relations

and look to the fact that we all have interests that are built around
a round table and not a square one, we ought to be looking at how
we can, without respect to rank-and-file and managerial distinc-

tions, work on a system within agencies and subcomponents of

agencies that is responsive to what that agency and its components
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is trying to do, and how to inspire confidence and how to empower
employees, particularly as we look at reinventing, to do their work
in the best way possible and to reward individuals and teams

where that is warranted.
I think a lot of this depends upon process action teams. A lot of

it depends upon managers and others working together on a sys-

tem that is responsive to their needs.

Mr. Duncan. To your question as to whether employee participa-

tion would ensure employee acceptance, I think it certainly would

do a much better job than the system that we have now. I am not

certain that anything can absolutely ensure that all employees are

going to accept whatever performance management system is ar-

rived at.

I believe from our standpoint we would see employee participa-

tion on a couple of levels. First, in the design of the system itself.

We would hope perhaps for a more collaborative effort between ex-

ecutive management, management associations, and other rep-

resentatives of management level employees, and unions and other

representatives of regular employees. As Bruce said, we should all

sit around the same table and have the same interests at heart.

Secondarily, then, after the system is developed, we would fore-

see the participation of individual employees in consultation with

their supervisors at arriving at what their performance standards

ought to be, how they ought to be measured and what their tasks

ought to be for the following appraisal period.

Ms. Norton. Ms. Byrne.

Ms. Byrne. Thank you, Madam Chair.

I will submit some other questions, but I just have two that are

pressing on my mind right now.
When Mr. Moyer was talking, he talked about agreeing with Mr.

King's proposal that would fold in locality pay into this pay for per-

formance. I was under the impression that locality pay had to do

with location and comparability, not an individual, but the job.

Now, how can we use something like locality pay as a benefit if

it is related to the job and not the individual?

Mr. Moyer. Because we are dealing with a matter that deals

with 1 percent of the civil service that in the past is shown to be

less than performing satisfactorily. Those who have not been up to

snuff, who have an opportunity to improve their performance, or

else they are out the door, and without regard to a distinction of

whether it goes to the job or the locale, their performance ought to

be held accountable in such a way that they are not perceived to

be rewarded for performing in less than a satisfactory fashion.

The national comparability increase similarly can be said to re-

late to the national market to the extent that it relates to the em-

ployment cost index. So if you tend to believe that the locality in-

crease is something that should not be linked, then you ought to

then use that logic to apply to the national comparability increase

as well.

We would suggest that that is not the proper benchmark, that

is, that the avoidance of pay increase until the employee is back

and performing satisfactorily is something that will uphold public

confidence and internal credibility within the work force.
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Ms. Byrne. But my question is, how in all fairness can you tie

something that has nothing to do with performance to perform-

ance? I mean, it is like trying to tie COLA's to performance. They
have nothing to do with performance.
So why are we now making this jump and saying that whatever

the job is, just by virtue of having this job, you are entitled to this,

but we are going to expand that and say, if we are going to link

everything you get beyond the job to your performance, whether it

has anything to do with your performance or not?

Mr. Moyer. Well, I don't think we would certainly take a posi-

tion that that linkage should extend to all benefits that an em-
ployee receives, for example, health insurance or anything of that

nature.
Ms. Byrne. Right.

Mr. Moyer. But with regard to a pay increase, a pay increase,

that period during which an employee is not performing satisfac-

torily should not be an eligible time in which the employee receives

a pay increase. Once the employee is back and performing up to

snuff, then eligibility for the pay increase should kick in. But not

until that time.

Ms. Benson. I think you make a very good point. On the PMRS
review committee, I think that we did agree that if employees were
unsatisfactory they wouldn't get the annual ECI and locality pay
increase. We agreed with it, at least I agreed with it, because it

was only 1 percent of the employees. But I was never entirely com-
fortable with it.

I do think that it is mixing up apples and oranges. I don't think

employees should be punished that way. If they are going to wind
up being fired, it is moot anyway, and if they are not going to be
fired, as you say, if the comparability increase is not related to per-

formance, there are already ways of dealing with that. For one
thing, employees are not supposed to get a step increase if they are

not performing satisfactorily. I think that is sufficient.

So I think you make a very good point. If PMA has that in its

plan, which I don't think we do, we probably put it in for the same
reason that in the PMRS review committee we agreed with it, sim-

ply because it was only 1 percent, it didn't seem very important.

Mr. Moyer. If I might just respond to that, we do think it is very

important, because it deals with the credibility and the perform-

ance and the public's perception of the Federal Government.
We would agree with the remarks of the OPM Director last

week. He suggested that to tolerate, to be perceived to tolerate less

than satisfactory performance by which a pay increase becomes
automatic, provides an opportunity for every cheap shot artist in

this city to take a shot at the Federal work force.

Mr. Duncan. We would certainly envision that any performance
management system designed through collaboration through em-
ployees and management as a result of this proposal would include

a mechanism for assisting those employees whose performance is

unsatisfactory in raising their performance.
Like Bruce, I think we would have some difficulty in publicly de-

fending a system where an employee has been found to be unsatis-

factory, is going through a performance improvement plan process,
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but at the same time receives a pay increase. We would have dif-

ficulty with that.

Ms. Byrne. Well, I guess my point with Mr. King is that when
you are giving merit pay for performance bonuses and pay in-

creases, there is a nexus between the employee and their actions

and the increase; and that if you have a job that is due locality pay,

this job is due the locality pay regardless of what that employee

does. It is tied to the availability of that particular profession, the

pay scale of that particular profession, and the geography of that

particular profession. And it is not anything to do with perform-

ance.

And I think you could go ahead and hold out health benefits,

why not? You could hold out anything. You could actually, you

know, wipe out life insurance contributions. You could do anything

you wanted. But it doesn't have anything to do with performance.

Well, I will get on to another topic. When we were talking about

trying—with Chairman Norton, trying to figure out how we could

have our hearings and talk about alternatives to ways to save

money so we could make sure that we got a little less of a hit in

this budget cycle, several Federal employees came to me with the

suggestion that we start looking at paying bonuses out of year-end

savings, that we create an incentive system for managers not to

spend all their money at the end of the year, and that that pot of

money be used for merit pay increases and bonuses and step in-

creases. Could I have your comments on that?

Mr. MOYER. If I might, I think that is an excellent idea. In fact,

that broader concept of encouraging managers and the work force

to restrain spending, particularly at the end of the year, ought to

be encouraged as much as possible, but in order to do that there

ought to be ways, perhaps in certain accounts, that those savings

roll back into operations for capital spending for bonuses and
awards and other ways that help the agency and its employees do

their work.
That is a fine proposal, Congresswoman, and FMA would cer-

tainly give its full support to an initiative like that.

Mr. Duncan. The Social Security Administration probably 3

years ago conducted a series of experiments in different areas of

the country that were called gain sharing. And the concept was
twofold. In the first place, the management of individual field of-

fices or areas was given greater flexibility in how their money could

be spent. That certainly was a positive result of that. Almost every-

one who went through that process was in favor of it. The second

part was the gain-sharing part, that a portion of the money saved

during the year was given to employees as bonuses.

And I think the experience was that during the first year that

really worked pretty well, because we all know that in our oper-

ations there are places where money can be saved. During the sec-

ond year it became more difficult to find those areas of savings.

They had already been used up in the first year and the money
was not rebudgeted during the second year.

So I think it is an idea that certainly has merit. But it is some-

thing that may not be useful in the long term. Particularly as

budgets from the national level become tighter and tighter, it be-
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comes more and more difficult at the local office level, from which

I am speaking, to find those kinds of savings.

So we could end up with a system where several years down the

road it would be simply impossible or extremely difficult to give

employees merit-based increases or awards or bonuses or anything

like that, simply because the savings were not there.

Ms. Benson. I agree with the concept of gains sharing, but if a

particular agency or subgroup manages to save money and they

can use that money to give their employees more than what other

employees in other agencies are getting, I have a little trouble with

that, because it might give agencies the incentive to ask for more
than what they need so they can have some left over. I think you

have to be a little careful about this.

I agree with the suggestion afterward, I know we have to do

something about agencies turning back their money when they

don't need it but not being punished by having their budget cut the

next year. I am not sure that would be the way.

Ms. Byrne. That is all I have at this time, Madam Chair.

Ms. Norton. Thank you.

I want to thank all three of you, Mr. Moyer, Ms. Benson, Mr.

Duncan. Your testimony has been essential and we very much ap-

preciate your coming forward today.

I would like to now call the next panel. Mr. John Sturdivant,

president, American Federation of Government Employees; Mr.

Robert Tobias, president, National Treasury Employees Union; Mr.

Robert Keener, president, National Federation of Federal Employ-

ees; Mr. Dennis Roth, vice president, Federal Eastern Region,

International Federation of Professional and Technical Engineers.

I am very pleased to welcome all four of you gentlemen this

evening. We have been waiting to hear from you.

We will go first to Mr. Sturdivant.

STATEMENTS OF JOHN N. STURDIVANT, PRESIDENT, AMER-
ICAN FEDERATION OF GOVERNMENT EMPLOYEES; ROBERT
M. TOBIAS, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL TREASURY EMPLOYEES
UNION; ROBERT S. KEENER, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL FED-
ERATION OF FEDERAL EMPLOYEES; AND DENNIS ROTH,
VICE PRESDDENT, FEDERAL EASTERN REGION, INTER-
NATIONAL FEDERATION OF PROFESSIONAL AND TECH-
NICAL ENGINEERS
Mr. Sturdivant. Thank you, Madam Chair.

Before I get into my summary, which has been summarized

many times, I want to take the opportunity to thank you and your

colleagues, Ms. Byrne, who is my representative, and all of the

other members of the subcommittee for your stellar work in trying

to ease the hit and ease the turmoil by the proposals from the ad-

ministration as far as pay is concerned, and also to protect locality

PaY-
I just can't express how important that is, to continue to try to

maintain an objective mechanism for establishing and setting Fed-

eral pay, that everyone understands and that has credibility, and

that Federal employees can believe in and expect.

I would just submit that some of the things coming out of OPM,
especially where they relate to locality pay, such as what Congress-
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woman Byrne just talked about, performance or what have you,
and locality pay, are simply part of the same old pattern that we
have seen in the past couple of weeks, to try to continue to raise

doubts, to try to somehow load it down with other potential prob-
lems in the hopes of dragging it down and destroying it. And we
would certainly urge and hope that your outstanding and stellar

support continues, because we think it is vital.

Mr. Sturdivant. On behalf of the more than 700,000 Federal
and District of Columbia employees represented by our union, I

thank you for the opportunity to testify here today on the subject
of pay and performance.
The 1990 pay law directed OPM to establish a joint labor-man-

agement committee to recommend ways to strengthen the link be-
tween pay and performance for General Schedule employees, and
we labored long and hard, I and my colleagues; and we produced
a report that incorporated the views of both unions and managers
on what types of pay-for-performance schemes are likely to be effec-

tive and what we saw as being doomed to failure.

The report is remarkable for the amount of agreement on what
is usually an extremely contentious issue between labor and man-
agement. So AFGE was both surprised—we continue to be sur-

prised—and somewhat—and really disappointed over OPM's recent
policy proposals regarding the establishment of pay-for-perform-
ance programs.

In fact, as Yogi Berra has said, it seems like this is deja vu all

over again. I would liken it a little differently to, I thought I had
a good dream November 3; but somehow, as that very pleasant
dream progressed, it turned into a nightmare that somehow I can't

wake up from. And I hope somebody wakes either me up or some-
body else up pretty soon, because this is going to be a very long
3V2 years.

In a number of ways, these new proposals to reform the perform-
ance evaluation system for Federal employees are in direct conflict

with the recommendations of the FEPCA-inspired joint study of the
issue. But there are some aspects of the proposals which we can
support. First is the idea that flexibility and design will be a cru-

cial factor in the success of any attempt to link pay and perform-
ance.

And second is the idea of linking performance evaluation and the
rewards to group and/or organizational achievements. And this is

consistent with the findings of the FEPCA study, and it has AFGE
support. Although awards, which focus on the accomplishments of
individual workers, are sometimes appropriate, programs which
provide group awards have been successful in encouraging effective

teamwork and cooperative relations in several demonstration
projects in which AFGE has participated.

But we do have some problems in the details of the OPM pro-

posal. The first problem is OPM's insistence that all new perform-
ance management systems be cost neutral. OPM envisions allowing
agencies to establish programs which would enable them not only
to withhold within-grade increases but also reduce base pay for em-
ployees who do not perform up to newly designed agency specific

standards.
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AFGE opposes these proposals on several grounds. First, we be-

lieve that performance awards just consist of primarily positive fi-

nancial incentives, and experience from both the Federal Govern-
ment and the private sector shows that much better results are

achieved with the carrot as opposed to the stick.

Furthermore, AFGE believes that base pay is an attribute of a
position rather than an individual. This distinction is absolutely

crucial to the maintenance of horizontal equity throughout the Gov-
ernment. It is also crucial to employee support for any new system.

You know, let me just digress a minute and just talk a little bit

about this myth or this whole issue of, it is so hard to fire Federal

employees.
First of all, I would submit that those managers who are having

problems firing Federal employees go talk to those managers that

are putting my local union presidents on the street, because those

folks seem to have gotten it down very efficiently. And I can show
you chapter and verse, time after time, where individuals have
been outstanding until they became involved with the union and in

the space of the time of that performance suddenly turned and sud-

denly were unsatisfactory.

So there is some system that is being used very effectively and
is costing us a whole lot of money to get these people back on the

rolls. Somebody is firing somebody out there. And I would suggest

that those folks who can't figure out how to do it go talk to the

folks who are doing it, to my local leaders, because they are doing

it very well.

Federal workers won't support any new system which is financed

with their own salaries. But in spite of much rhetoric on the neces-

sity for participation and cooperation from workers, that is the im-

plication of OPM's proposals.

Quite frankly, you know, we are not interested in being out-

reached to; we are not interested in being consulted with; and we
are not interested in being made to feel good. We are interested in

full partnership. I want to talk about that a little bit later on.

But even if cost-neutrality cannot be avoided, new performance-

based pay systems, which go beyond base pay and the already per-

formance-based within-grade increases, can be used for this pur-

pose.
There are several equity issues which must be addressed with

the idea of a multitude of agency-specific plans. All agencies must
remain responsible for achieving fair and equitable treatment of

employees and for meeting their equal opportunity obligations in

both the design and implementation of pay-for-performance sys-

tems. This is a high priority for AFGE. We believe that OPM
should require each program it approves to collect data on distribu-

tion of performance ratings and awards, and adverse impact on any
Federal class of employees should be grounds for discontinuing the

system.
The area where AFGE has its deepest disagreement with the

OPM proposals concerns a format for employee, "input into the de-

sign and implementation and evaluation of new systems for per-

formance evaluation and performance-based awards."
AFGE believes that two issues will decide whether new systems

succeed or fail: financing and collective bargaining. We contend
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that it is absolutely crucial that the, "employee input" which OPM
claims to welcome and which it insists will be a requirement for

approval of any new system issue from the collective bargaining
process. We want to be full partners. We are not interested in

being consulted. We are not interested in having our views taken
and being carefully considered and then having the outcome the

same as it was before.

We want to sit down as partners and help determine what the

problem is. We want to sit down as partners and help determine
what the solution is. And then we want to sit down as partners and
help you determine how you implement the solution that we have
jointly determined reaches the problem. And we believe we can get

to that process through collective bargaining and no other way.
OPM seems to believe that simple consultation with employees

outside the legal confines of collective bargaining is a preferable

way to communicate with workers. But meaningful worker input

can only be assured when workers have the legal protections af-

forded by the collective bargaining process.

Collective bargaining is the only effective way workers and man-
agement can work cooperatively to fashion new performance man-
agement systems. We recognize the Federal labor law would have
to be amended to make this a mandatory subject for bargaining.

The adversarial nature of current labor management relations ren-

ders the idea of unstructured, cooperative, and meaningful negotia-

tions over performance evaluation and awards systems an unat-

tainable fantasy.

We also question the timing of the implementation of these new
programs. Locality pay has yet to be fully implemented. We believe

it is premature to begin a far-reaching, performance-based pay sys-

tem until the locality system is fully under way and can be evalu-

ated on its own.
Finally, AFGE believes that the most effective strategy for im-

proving performance would be to follow the philosophy espoused by
President Clinton and Labor Secretary Reich, and invest in the

people who work for the government. The idea is that performance
is largely a function of investment: investment in the workplace, in

people, and in the latest technology.

AFGE believes that peak performance occurs when there is a
good collective bargaining relationship or where an employer treats

workers as partners, gives them responsibility and the means to

meet those responsibilities. This is the type of change AFGE
worked for and hoped for when we worked to get a new administra-

tion to this town. And it is the type of change we believe will

produce the best performance results.

Cost-neutral plans which emphasize punitive measures are not

consistent with this philosophy and are not consistent with our ef-

forts in the last election.

This concludes my testimony. I will be happy to try to answer
any questions that the members of the subcommittee may have.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Sturdivant follows:]
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Prepared Statement of John N. Sturdivant, President, American Federation

of Government Employees

Madame Chair and members of the Subcommittee: My name is John Sturdivant,

and I am the National President of the American Federation of Government Em-

ployees, AFL-CIO (AFGE). On behalf of the more than 700,000 federal and District

of Columbia employees represented by our union, I thank you for the opportunity

to testify here today on the subject of pay and performance.

The 1990 Federal Employee Pay Comparability Act (FEPCA) directed the Office

of Personnel Management (OPM) to establish a joint labor-management committee

to recommend ways to strengthen the link between pay and performance for Gen-

eral Schedule employees. This committee produced a report, "Strengthening the

Link between Pay and Performance" in November 1991 (hereinafter "the FEPCA
study") which incorporates the views of both unions and managers on what types

of pay for performance schemes are likely to be effective, and what is doomed to

failure. This report is remarkable for the amount of agreement on what is usually

an extremely contentious issue between labor and management.

AFGE was surprised and disappointed over OPM's recent policy proposals regard-

ing the establishment of pay for performance programs. In a number of ways, these

May 1993 proposals to reform the performance evaluation system for federal em-

ployees are in direct conflict with the recommendations of the FEPCA-inspired joint

study of the issue. The FEPCA study was explicit about the subjects on which umon
members' views diverged from those of management: AFGE contends that the intro-

duction of a series of newly-designed performance evaluation and award systems

will only be successful if they are created in the context of collective bargaining. But

on the central issues of funding, protection of base pay, horizontal and vertical eq-

uity and distributional impact, where both unions and management agreed in the

FEPCA report, OPM was either deliberately vague or has proposed policies which

contradict its conclusions. »«#,*!
There are some aspects of the recent OPM proposals which AFGE can support.

The FEPCA report stated clearly that for an employer as large and diverse as the

federal government, flexibility in design would be a crucial factor in the success of

any attempt to link pay and performance. At the same time, however, it was recog-

nized that certain safeguards would have to be present in each program to assure

equity. The OPM proposals are essentially true to this principle, stressing the goal

of allowing agencies, and even departments within agencies, the freedom to develop

programs which reflect their unique cultures and missions.

OPM also has set forth as a central goal of performance recognition system reform

the idea that rewards and evaluations should be linked to group and/or organiza-

tional achievements. This is consistent with the findings of the FEPCA study, and

has AFGE's support. Although awards which focus on the accomplishments of indi-

vidual workers are sometimes appropriate, programs which provide group awards

have been successful in encouraging effective teamwork and cooperative relations

among workers. Systems which focus too strongly on individual performance have

the tendency to undermine organizational effectiveness, as workers see one another

as competitors for scarce merit-pay dollars.
.

Thus AFGE supports these two broad themes which are evident in the UrVM pro-

posals and are consistent with the principles set forth in the FEPCA study. The de-

tails on how OPM would like to see these ideas implemented form the basis for our

criticism.

FUNDING PERFORMANCE-BASED PAY

OPM has two proposals relating to funding performance-based pay programs

which we find problematic. The first is their insistence that all new performance

management systems be cost-neutral. Indeed, OPM states that this criterion will be

a key factor in its approval of new performance evaluation and reward systems

which, require waivers of existing law and regulations.

OPM envisions allowing agencies to establish programs which would enable them

not only to withhold within-grade increases, but also to reduce base pay for employ-

ees who do not perform up to newly-designed, agency-specific standards. Under the

requirement of cost-neutrality, we presume that the money saved in a system such

as this would be reallocated to employees in the agency who performed exceptionally

well.

AFGE opposes these proposals on several grounds. First, we believe that perform-

ance awards should consist of primarily positive financial incentives. If the idea is

to encourage workers to work as efficiently and diligently as possible, experience

from both the federal government and the private sector which is well-documented
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in the FEPCA study shows that much better results are achieved with the "carrot"

as opposed to the "stick."

Furthermore, AFGE believes that base pay is an attribute of a position rather

than an individual. The federal pay system assigns a classification and an attendant

salary rate to a set of job responsibilities, not to an individual. This distinction is

absolutely crucial to the maintenance of horizontal equity throughout the govern-

ment. It is also crucial to employes support for any new system of performance eval-

uation and performance-based pay increases.

Federal workers are unlikely to support to any system which is financed with

their own salaries. But in spite of much rhetoric on the necessity for participation

and cooperation from workers, that is the implication of OPM's proposals. The
FEPCA study states clearly that "uniformity and predictability in base pay adjust-

ments" are central not only to the perception but also to the reality of fairness of

any pay-for-performance system.
AFGE's position on this issue if that even if cost-neutrality cannot be avoided,

new performance-based pay systems should consist of awards which go beyond base

pay and the already performance-based within-grade increases. In the absence of

new funding, they should be financed by means of authority to reprogram spending

within an agency so that cost-savings outside the category of salaries and expenses

can be used for this purpose.

EQUITY IN PERFORMANCE-BASED PAY SYSTEMS

There are several equity issues which must be addressed in the policy guidelines

OPM provides to agencies for the design of their individual systems. Full consider-

ation must be given to the diversity of the federal workforce. Objective criteria must
govern the distribution of performance-based awards so that favoritism and non-per-

formance related factors will be prohibited from influencing distributions.

AFGE wants all federal agencies to remain responsible for achieving fair and eq-

uitable treatment of employees, and for meeting their equal opportunity obligations

in both the design and implementation of pay-for-performance systems. This prin-

ciple was also stated clearly in the FEPCA study, and is a high priority for AFGE.
We believe that OPM should require each program it approved to collect data on

the distribution of performance ratings and awards, and that evidence of adverse

impact of any class of federal employees should be grounds for discontinuing the

program.
AFGE concedes that flexibility in design is a rational policy for performance-based

award systems in the federal government due to its size and diversity. But the prin-

ciple of equity cannot be sacrificed on its behalf. The strength of the current system

lies in the delicate balance between these two principles. Basing within-grade in-

creases on performance allows supervisors to set forth criteria which may be unique

to a particular job as the standard for satisfactory performance. But at the same
time, the performance requirements for workers throughout the government who
have identical job descriptions are consistent.

The value of awards in terms of base pay and percentage increases are also the

same throughout the government. The result is that two GS-5's with the same job

descriptions who work in different agencies of the government are treated similarly.

But another GS-5 worker, whose job is unique to a particular agency, can be evalu-

ated according to johnspecific criteria, and at the same time be rewarded in a way
that is similar to his or her fellow GS-5 employees. Likewise, employees up and
down the General Schedule receive equivalent percentage awards when they meet
performance standards, providing the system with the vertical equity which is so

important to employees' perception of fairness in performance-based systems.

AFGE does not contend that no other system can achieve this balance between

flexibility and equity of treatment. We simply want to recognize that the current

system has strengths which should be retained in the development of new perform-

ance-based award systems.

EMPLOYEE PARTICIPATION IN SYSTEM DESIGN

The area where AFGE has its deepest disagreement with the OPM proposals con-

cerns the format for employee input in the design and implementation, and evalua-

tion of new systems for performance evaluation and performance-based awards.

AFGE believes that two issues will decide whether new systems succeed or fail: fi-

nancing and collective bargaining. We contend that it is absolutely crucial that the

"employee input" which OPM claims to welcome, and which it insists will be a re-

quirement for approval of any new system, must issue from the collective bargaining

process.
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This is the area where labor and management had distinctly different views in

the FEPCA study. While OPM under Director King has shown no hostility toward

the collective bargaining process, OPM seems to continue to believe that simple

"consultation" with employees outside the legal confines of collective bargaining is

a preferable way to communicate with workers in the area of performance evalua-

tion and performance awards.
Meaningful worker input can only be assured when workers have the legal protec-

tions afforded by the collective bargaining process. AFGE believes that collective

bargaining is the only effective means by which workers and management can work
cooperatively to fashion new performance management systems. We recognize that

federal labor law would have to be amended to make performance appraisal and
award systems a mandatory subject for collective bargaining.

AFGE firmly believes that the adversarial nature of current labor-management
relations renders the idea of unstructured, cooperative and meaningful negotiations

over performance evaluation and award systems an unattainable fantasy. We be-

lieve just as strongly that an expansion of bargaining rights that requires coopera-

tive solutions to difficult issues such as dispute resolution is the answer to assuring

employee support for new performance management systems.

Full-scope collective bargaining on this and other issues assures employees that

their concerns and interests will be addressed formally. A collectively bargained con-

tract also provides a more efficient means of settling the grievances and disputes

which inevitably arise than protracted and expensive litigation which stems from

the current system. Workers' input will not be an afterthought or a nicety, but a

required and essential element of program design. AFGE believes that such a re-

quirement to develop new programs cooperatively will be the central factor which
determines their success or failure.

CONCLUSION

In addition to the specific areas of concern I have discussed, AFGE questions the

timing of implementation of these new programs for performance evaluation and
performance-based awards. The central feature of FEPCA, the locality-based pay
system, has yet to be fully implemented. We believe it is premature to begin a far-

reaching performance-based pay system until the locality system is fully underway
and can be evaluated on its own.
We understand that OPM Director King is motivated by a desire to improve the

image of federal workers among the public. He has stated that we need a system

that addresses the performance problems of the 1 percent of federal employees

whose work is unsatisfactory but who give all federal workers a bad name. AFGE
applauds this. But we also believe that the workers' probationary period gives su-

pervisors ample opportunity to determine whether an individual has the capacity

and willingness to perform the job for which he or she was hired. After that, the

cause of inadequate performance should be probed: is it a result of personal prob-

lems, could the person benefit from more training, is there a failure of communica-
tion concerning expectations? Or is the supervisor at fault for failing to provide the

means necessary for that employee to perform satisfactorily.

We believe that the image of federal employees would be elevated most effectively

by public acknowledgement of the fact that productivity in the federal government
has risen every year for the past decade and a half despite relentless budget cutting.

The federal government could show its pride and commitment to its workforce by
following the philosophy espoused by President Clinton and Labor Secretary Reich

and invest in its people. This philosophy is based on the belief that individual and
organizational performance are largely a function of investment—investment in the

workplace, in people, and in the latest technology.

AFGE believes that peak performance occurs where there is a good collective bar-

gaining relationship, where an employer treats workers as partners, give them re-

sponsibility and the means (technological and financial) to meet these responsibil-

ities. This is the type of change AFGE has hoped for with the Clinton administra-

tion, and it is the type of change we believe will produce the best performance re-

sults. Cost-neutral plans which emphasize punitive measures are not consistent

with this philosophy.
This concludes my testimony. I will be happy to answer any questions the mem-

bers of the Subcommittee may have.

Ms. Norton. Thank you very much, Mr. Sturdivant.
Now, my colleague has to go for a vote. You gentleman are

luckier than the people of the District of Columbia, because these
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two votes are in the full House, which means that the Chair can

remain here and continue to take testimony.

Most of the votes during this period, usually until the end of the

day, are in the Committee of the Whole, in which case you would
be left to wait. So you have profited from the fact that I don't have
to go to the House now, and we can continue to receive testimony,

because I do not participate in the next two votes.

I am very pleased to move on to Mr. Robert Tobias to testify

next.

Mr. Tobias. Madam Chair, unfortunately you do not get the op-

portunity to vote when the full House votes. But that certainly has

not, in any way, lessened your commitment to support the prob-

lems that Federal employees face in your district and across the

country.
I really appreciate the energy and the effort and the creativity

that you have brought to the task. Right from the beginning, with

your idea to hold public hearings outside of this room, served to

highlight that this was a problem that had a broad reach far be-

yond the beltway, it was an issue that touched many people and
many Members of Congress.
And then when the crunch came, you stood up and helped us.

And I really, really appreciate your commitment. There are many
who talk, and there are fewer who actually walk; and you have
done both. And I appreciate it.

I also appreciate your support for scheduling these hearings on

this issue of performance management. It is a difficult problem. It

is a problem which has been studied and restudied, and I, too, am
extremely disappointed in the proposal that OPM brought forth. It

is, for the most part, a rehash of issues and ideas that have been
rejected in the past, and for good reason. And yet, we see OPM
pulling out the thoughts of the past and attempting to package

them in a new proposal.

The one idea that we can support is the idea of delegating au-

thority to agencies to devise new performance management sys-

tems. This is the first time that OPM has truly recognized that

there is a different culture among agencies, and that what works
to motivate employees in one agency will not necessarily motivate

employees in another agency. So we think this is sound.

But we question the role that OPM reserves to itself under its

proposal. It says that it will have approval authority. And I am
very, very concerned about that. I think it is outrageous to think

that OPM can have the wisdom to devise personnel policies and
performance management for 2.3 million Federal employees. It is

silly for us to divorce mission responsibility from personnel man-
agement authority. And this is the idea that OPM continues with

its proposal.

But I also think that, in the context of delegating this authority,

Director King's testimony said that participation and input would
satisfy the needs of employees is totally specious. OPM and Direc-

tor King forget that the existing law as currently drafted in 1979

requires input, and it requires input on an annual basis. And we
know there has been no input; there has been no consideration;

there has been no discussion. And yet we hear Director King say

that we should perpetuate this system with the existing law. The
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language in the current law is in 5 USC 4301 and 4302. So we just
hear more of the same.

I had the opportunity last Friday to participate with Vice Presi-

dent Gore in the Reinventing Government summit. And every sin-

gle, high-performing company and high-performing State or local

government talked about creating a partnership, a true partnership
with the unions that represent employees. And they talked about
partnerships in the context of bargaining. That is what the part-
nership was. And yet we don't see OPM taking the step to suggest
that these performance management systems be the subject of col-

lective bargaining. We believe that that is critical to the success of
the proposal.
We oppose OPM's suggestion that locality pay be subject to eval-

uation. Locality pay is base pay. It is not subject to merit. It is base
pay. And that issue was fought in 1990. It was proposed by OPM.
It was proposed by the Bush administration; it had been proposed
by the Reagan administration; it had been proposed by Donald Di-
vine and each time had been rejected.

I was stunned to see this proposal resurface once again as part
of OPM's proposal a few weeks ago. I think it is highly outrageous
to suggest that locality pay be based on performance and then the
President, at the same time, say, OK, you have worked hard for a
year for this pay; but I don't have the money to pay you; and,
therefore, you are not going to get your merit pay. I think that cre-

ates a real tension and a real expectation that every President
can't fulfill. So I think that it is an idea and an issue that has been
rejected for good reason. And I think it ought to be rejected once
again.

Finally, I don't think there is any real rationale to alter the 10-

step progression system that is proposed by OPM, other than to

save some $80 million by not putting the PMRS employees on a
step system, and as a result of saving the $80 million for the PMRS
folks, the people we represent would lose $60 million over the next
year.

So, in order to avoid a loss for high-paid folks, our people would
lose $60 million and suffer a cut in pay. I think that the system
for this proposal is misconceived, it is misdirected. And in an at-

mosphere where we are scrapping to stay alive, the idea of, over
the next year, asking Federal employees to lose another $60 million
in the context of receiving promotions is something that ought not
be accepted.

So, Madam Chair, I think that the one idea that is worth really

working on is delegating authority to agencies but making sure
that we can bargain, and not discuss, and not engage in collective

begging is the idea that ought to surface and resurface and be en-
acted.

Thank you very much.
Ms. Norton. Thank you very much, Mr. Tobias.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Tobias follows:]

Prepared Statement of Robert M. Tobias, President, National Treasury
Employees Union

Madam Chair, Members of the Subcommittee, thank you for inviting me to

present the views of the National Treasury Employees Union on OPM's proposed
performance management changes.
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Before I address these proposals, however, I would like to once again thank you,

Madam Chair, for your hard work and tenacity on behalf of federal workers, espe-

cially with regard to the FY 1994 budget. Those of us who fought so hard to enact

the Federal Employees Comparability Act in 1990 are still somewhat stunned by the

Administration's proposals to delay and emasculate it. Your efforts to protect the in-

tegrity of the law and implement it in 1994 are deeply appreciated. And I pledge

that NTEU will continue to assist you in any way we can to ensure the future via-

bility of FEPCA.
While NTEU members have not been covered by the Performance Management

Review System currently in effect for managers, we do believe that the findings of

various federal managers' groups and the GAO with regard to the system's short-

comings raise serious questions about the wisdom of its continuation. The main
complaints about the PMRS system are that it is too rigid, that there is not enough
money to motivate employees and that it has been ruled, to a large extent, by favor-

itism. If the government is to move to a new system it must work vigorously to

avoid these pitfalls.

At the outset, NTEU questions the need to rush into a new performance manage-
ment system for all white collar government workers because the system that cur-

rently applies to a relatively small number of federal managers is set to expire on
September 30th. Careful study should be given to changing the entire federal gov-

ernment's performance management system.

Some of the changes OPM proposes, however, NTEU strongly supports. For in-

stance, NTEU believes that agencies and their "missions" and "cultures" are very

difficult throughout the federal government. We, therefore, believe that the best per-

formance management system for one agency may not be the best for another and
that flexibility for agencies and workers' representatives in designing and imple-

menting innovative systems is critical. We have two concerns, however, about this

aspect of OPM's proposal. First, we question OPM's role in "approving" individual

systems and second, we believe that it is imperative that unions be explicitly em-
powered to negotiate all aspects of these systems.

We are unclear about what OPM's role would be under this new system. While
Director King's testimony indicated that agencies could seek OPM approval for al-

ternative performance management systems, it is unclear what criteria OPM would
use to approve or deny the use of such systems. We question the need for OPM to

retain veto authority if employee unions have full bargaining rights in the process.

But whether federal employee unions will have full bargaining rights under this

proposal is very much in question. NTEU does not believe that federal employees
will have equal standing in this process unless the management rights clause of the

Civil Service Reform Act is amended to ensure that employees' representatives are

full partners in creating new performance management systems. "Input" and "in-

volvement" are nice, but federal employees have learned the hard way that they

need to have the legal right to bargain in order to be treated as equal partners in

agency decision-making.
It is a mystery to me why OPM is not willing to end any question of bargaining

rights in this arena by proposing an amendment to the management rights clause

on this issue, when it claims that it wants federal employees and their representa-

tives to be equal partners in developing and implementing new performance man-
agement systems. Unless there is equal empowerment between management and
labor the talk of equal partnerships is empty rhetoric and the trust and mutual re-

spect necessary for federal employees to work with this new Administration on real

change will never be achieved.
Another very serious problem for us in OPM's proposal has to do with applying

performance standards for GS employees for the first time to annual and locality

pay adjustments. While OPM describes the only standard to be met to receive these

adjustments as acceptable vs. unacceptable, or pass/fail, once performance standards

are applied they can easily be raised. If federal employees are not performing at an
acceptable level, they should not be in their jobs and managers currently have the

tools to remove them. The fact that managers are often inept at doing so is no rea-

son to change the system.
The locality and annual adjustments under question were just designed in 1990

as part of the Federal Employees Pay Comparability Act. The standard of pay-set-

ting employed in that law was comparability with the private sector, taking into ac-

count, for the first time, geographic variations. The question of subjecting these ad-

justments to performance standards was considered and rejected during negotia-

tions on FEPCA.
It is particularly galling that this Administration, which has proposed not paying

either of these adjustments in 1994, is proposing using them to reward and punish

good and bad performers. Pay freezes and cuts happen and will continue to happen
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based on the way our system of government works. What kind of signal would it

send if employees were told that whether or not they receive annual and locality

adjustments would depend on their performance and they perform exceptionally

well and Congress freezes their pay anyway? Will that motivate employees? Will it

increase accountability? Absolutely not. It will make a distrustful and skeptical

workforce even more cynical about the prospects of having their work evaluated and
rewarded fairly.

Career ladder and step increases are currently subject to performance standards

for GS employees. Unlike annual and locality adjustments they have rarely been

subject to the kind of annual budget cutting vagaries such as those we have seen

this year. NTEU believes that only these increases should be subject to any new
performance standards.
OPM's proposal would also change the current fixed 10 step progression in each

grade. While we appreciate OPM's indication in its testimony before this Sub-

committee that the $60 million in savings from GS workers' pay anticipated in its

original proposal would be restored, we are unclear as to how that would work.

More importantly, however, we are not sure what the reasoning is for so drastically

altering the 10 step system beyond making it easier to re-absorb those currently

covered by the PMRS system. There are many arguments, pro and con, as to why
fixed steps or broad pay bands might be better, but we are unclear as to what policy

objectives OPM is pursuing here other than saving $80 million by not having to

move PMRS workers back into one of the ten existing steps. A change of this mag-
nitude needs to meet some more meaningful policy objective.

Another concern NTEU has with the OPM proposal is that Director King's testi-

mony stated that agencies would be able to seek approval of cost-neutral alternative

performance management systems. One of the recurring problems associated with

PMRS was that the money associated with performance awards was not enough to

increase motivation. We believe requiring cost-neutrality will doom these systems

and amounts to not learning obvious lessons from mistakes made under PMRS.
Under a cost neutral scheme the only way for one employee to make more is to take

it away from a co-worker, hardly the basis for fostering the cooperation necessary

to maximize productivity. If monetary incentives are going to be tied to performance

more money needs to be available and base pay needs to be adequate at the outset.

That means full implementation of FEPCA should be achieved before moving to pay
for performance schemes.
While OPM's proposal could be made acceptable with some fundamental changes,

the implementation scenario I perceive from its initial draft is totally unacceptable

to NTEU. Under OPM's draft, immediately upon enactment, performance manage-
ment legislation would subject locality and annual pay adjustments to performance

standards for the first time. It would also change the 10 step pay progression within

grades. Then it would allow agencies, with input from employees' representatives,

that does not guarantee collective bargaining rights, to propose cost-neutral per-

formance management systems that OPM could approve or deny based on unknown
criteria. What a deal!

Although I and those federal workers I represent, have been disappointed by sev-

eral actions of this new Administration, not the least of which was its proposal to

put off implementation of locality pay, which was virtually our only significant ac-

complishment during the Reagan and Bush years, I retain a scintilla of hope. I be-

lieve that this Administration wants real change in the way this government con-

ducts its business. And so do I. And so do the rank and file federal workers that

I represent.
But my biggest fear is that the possibility of establishing the trust necessary to

accomplish real change is diminishing every day. OPM's proposal under consider-

ation today speaks of the importance of partnership and participation with federal

employees and their representatives, yet not only were we not involved in the prepa-

ration of this proposal, as I understand it, we were only briefed on it because this

Subcommittee requested that OPM brief us.

Resolution of the issue before us today very likely could be accomplished by true

cooperation between federal employee organizations and representatives of this Ad-
ministration. And many more important issues needing resolution will likely be put

forth when Vice President Gore issues his report based on his National Performance
Review. But if some seeds of trust are not sown soon, the possibility of true coopera-

tion necessary to achieve real change will pass us by. And not only will this Admin-
istration and federal unions and workers lose an historic opportunity, but so will

our country.
I know, Madam Chair, that you are acutely aware of the situation I describe and

that you have tried hard to take its message to this Administration. I sincerely ap-
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predate those efforts and I pledge to continue to hold out my scintilla of hope as

long as you agree to continue your efforts. Thank you.

Ms. Norton. Mr. Keener.
Mr. Keener. Thank you, Madam Chair. I was in your office the

day that the locality pay issue was debated and the vote was taken,

and I was proud of you. I can only echo what my brother union
presidents have said: We are proud of you and the job that you
have been doing for all of us.

We want to thank you for providing the National Federation of

Federal Employees the opportunity to discuss the reauthorization

of Performance Management and Recognition System, PMRS, and
the Office of Personnel Management's proposal to create a flexible

and unified performance management system covering all Federal
workers.
The birth of the pay-for-performance movement in the Federal

sector is due, in part, to the bureaucrat bashing campaign rhetoric

which began during the 1976 Presidential campaign and continues

even today. According to early critics, Federal employees were not

productive and did not measure up to their private sector counter-

parts. Performance appraisals and pay-for-performance were need-

ed to correct that situation. It wasn't true then.

After passage of the Civil Service Reform Act in 1978, pay ex-

periments were begun for Federal managers, supervisors, and SES
people. In 1981, the merit pay system was created to place man-
agers in the GS-13 to GS-15 level under a pay-for-performance

system.
By 1984, the program was declared a failure as it did not dem-

onstrate a relationship between pay and performance. Critics also

claimed that the MPS was underfunded and that ratings were arbi-

trarily modified. The program established for the SES was also a
failure, as its overly generous bonuses nearly depleted the entire

fund in a short period of time.

Political factors also contributed to the downfall of these pro-

grams. Beginning with the Reagan administration, as the National

Research Study Council on pay-for-performance documents, OPM's
human resource function was also changed. Most planning, evalua-

tion, and research activities were eliminated or drastically reduced.

OPM became more concerned about the administration's political

agenda and less concerned about human resource issues.

The Performance Management and Recognition System was es-

tablished in 1984 with high hopes of overcoming the problems asso-

ciated with the merit pay system. As we heard in testimony pre-

sented last week by OPM and GAO, and as documented by reports

from the Pay-For-Performance Labor-Management Committee, the

PMRS Committee, the National Research Council, the Merit Sys-

tems Protection Board, and other organizations, PMRS has been
deemed a failure. Managers express little confidence in the ratings,

rating inflation is rampant, and accusations of predetermined or

forced distributions of ratings to control payout obligations are very

common.
Although we do support the administration's goal of making our

Government more efficient, NFFE has strong objections to OPM's
latest attempt to reform the system. Experimenting with the pay
of our workers does not, under present circumstances, promote effi-
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ciency, especially with an administration that has frozen pay and
refuses to implement locality pay as scheduled by law. OPM ap-

pears to be rushing into the process simply because the failed

PMRS is due to expire.

NFFE encourages a cautious approach to pay experiments, and
we support the National Research Council's recommendation of be-

ginning with carefully controlled pilot studies of a variety of pay-
for-performance systems in different agencies.

We suggest that OPM begin experimentation with managers and
supervisors. It would be prudent for the Government to first

achieve success with this group before asking them to administer
programs for their subordinates. Only after those programs work
successfully do we feel that it would be appropriate to apply them
to rank-and-file employees.
Furthermore, NFFE agrees with the PMRS committee rec-

ommendation that supervisors and managers should have systems
separate from other employees, as their responsibilities differ.

For the approximately 80 percent of the Federal work force that

is organized, NFFE believes that the current state of labor-manage-
ment relations is not conducive to successful pay-for-performance
programs. The statute's current limitation on the scope of bargain-

ing and its broad management rights clause has been interpreted

to minimize or eliminate meaningful employee input.

NFFE believes that the solution to the extremely adversarial en-

vironment of current labor-management relations is a complete re-

form of the whole process.

As a short-term alternative we support passage of legislation

similar to the Federal Employees Flexible and Compressed Work
Schedules Act of 1982. Such statutory language would permit full

schedule negotiations over pay-for-performance plans, would create

a cooperative relationship and dramatically increase the likelihood

of the success of any negotiated plan, since the employees would
then have that partnership that my brother union presidents have
spoken of. The role of the Federal Service Impasses Panel in this

process must also be altered to meet changing circumstances.

We also take exception to linking locality pay and cost of living

adjustments to any pay-for-performance plan. We will not support

any scheme which impacts the base pay of employees. The base sal-

ary of a position should have no relationship to performance. More-
over, linking pay to performance will only widen the pay gap be-

tween the public and private sector, thereby exacerbating the Gov-
ernment's recruitment and retention problems.

A major cause for PMRS grading inflation was the heavy weight
that the performance rating carried in making personnel decisions.

When an individual's employability status, RIF status, locality pay,

cost-of-living adjustment, promotion potential, and possibility of re-

ceiving a bonus are all wrapped up in a performance appraisal rat-

ing, it is very likely that supervisors feel extreme pressure to in-

flate ratings.

Any pay plan developed must address the issues of accountability

and compliance. In his testimony last week, OPM Director King
made it clear that his agency does not plan any comprehensive
oversight. King suggested that GAO would do a lot of the monitor-

ing. However, GAO's representative had strong reservations about
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this suggestion, since GAO generally only investigates upon re-

quest. And once a study is conducted and a report issued, GAO has
little or no enforcement power. It is crucial that OPM develop pro-

cedures necessary to provide qualified oversight. And it is impor-

tant that independent organizations such as the National Research
Council play a role in monitoring the process.

Madam Chair, this concludes my testimony. I appreciate the op-

portunity to be here.

Ms. Norton. Thank you very much, Mr. Keener.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Keener follows:!

Prepared Statement of Robert S. Keener, President, National Federation of
Federal Employees

Madam Chair and Members of the Subcommittee: Thank you for providing the

National Federation of Federal Employees with this opportunity to discuss the reau-

thorization of the Performance Management and Recognition System (PMRS) and
the Office of Personnel Management's (OPM) proposal to create a flexible and uni-

fied performance management system covering all federal workers.

The birth of the pay-for-performance movement in the federal sector is due, in

part, to the bureaucrat-bashing campaign rhetoric which began during the 1976
presidential election, and continues today. According to early critics, federal employ-

ees were not productive and did not measure up to their private sector counterparts.

Performance appraisals and pay-for-performance were needed to correct the situa-

tion.

After passage of the Civil Service Reform Act in 1978, pay experiments were
begun for federal managers, supervisors and the Senior Executive Service (SES). In

1981, the Merit Pay System (MPS) was created to place managers in the GS 13 to

GS 15 level under a pay-for-performance system. By 1984, the program was de-

clared a failure, as it aid not demonstrate a relationship between pay and perform-

ance. Critics also claimed that the MPS was underfunded, and that ratings were
arbitrarily modified. The program established for the Senior Executive Service was
also a failure, as its overly generous bonuses nearly depleted the fund.

Political factors also contributed to the downfall of these programs. Beginning
with the Reagan Administration, as the National Research Council study on pay-

for-performance documents, OPM's human resource function was changed. Most
planning, evaluation, and research activities were eliminated or drastically reduced.

OPM became more concerned about the Administration's political agenda and less

concerned about human resource issues.

The Performance Management and Recognition System (PMRS) was established

in 1984 with high hopes of overcoming the problems associated with the Merit Pay
System. As we heard in testimony presented last week by OPM and GAO, and as

documented by reports from the Pay-for-Performance Labor-Management Commit-
tee, the National Research Council, the Merit Systems Protection Board, and other

organizations, PMRS has also been deemed a failure. Managers express little con-

fidence in the ratings, rating inflation is rampant, and accusations of predetermined

or "forced" distributions of ratings to control payout obligations are common.
Although we support the Administration's goal of making our government more

efficient, NFFE has strong objections to OPM's latest attempt to reform the system.

Experimenting with the pay of our workers does not, under present circumstances,

promote efficiency—especially with an Administration that has frozen pay and re-

fuses to implement locality pay as scheduled by law. OPM appears to be rushing

into the process simply because the failed PMRS is due to expire soon.

NFFE encourages a cautious approach to pay experiments, and we support the

National Research Council's recommendation of beginning with carefully controlled

pilot studies of a variety of pay-for-performance systems in different agencies. We
suggest that OPM begin experimentation with managers and supervisors. It would

be prudent for the government to first achieve success with this group before asking

them to administer programs for their subordinates. Only after those programs
work successfully, do we feel that it would be appropriate to apply them to rank-

and-file employees. Furthermore, NFFE agrees with the PMRS Committee rec-

ommendation that supervisors and managers should have systems separate from

other employees, as their responsibilities differ.

For the approximately 80 percent of the federal workforce that is organized,

NFFE believes that the current state of labor-management relations is not condu-

cive to successful pay-for-performance programs. The Statute's current limit on the
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scope of bargaining and its broad managements rights clause has been interpreted

to minimize or eliminate meaningful employee input.

NFFE believes that the solution to the extremely adversarial environment of cur-

rent labor-management relations is a complete reform of the whole process. As a
short term alternative, we support passage of legislation similar to the Federal Em-
ployees Flexible and Compressed Work Schedules Act of 1982 (FCWSA). Such statu-

tory language would permit full-scope negotiations over pay-for-performance plans,

would create a cooperative relationship and dramatically increase the likelihood of

the success of any negotiated plan, since the employees would have partnership in

such a plan. The role of the Federal Service Impasses Panel in this process must
be altered to meet changing circumstances.

We also take exception to Unking locality pay and cost of living adjustments to

any pay-for-performance plan. We will not support any scheme which impacts the

base pay for employees. The base salary of a position should have no relationship

to performance. Moreover, Unking pay to performance wiU only widen the pay gap
between the pubUc and private sector, thereby exacerbating the government's re-

cruitment ana retention problems.
A major cause for the PMRS grading inflation was the heavy weight that the per-

formance rating carried in making personnel decisions. When an individual's em-
ployabiUty status, RIF status, locality pay, cost of Uving adjustment, promotion po-

tential, and possibility of receiving a bonus are aU wrapped up in the performance
appraisal rating, it is Ukely that supervisors could feel extreme pressure to inflate

ratings.

Any pay plan developed must address the issue of accountabiUty and compUance.
In his testimony last week, OPM Director James King made it clear that his agency
does not plan any comprehensive oversight. King suggested that GAO would do a

lot of monitoring; however, GAO's representative had strong reservations about this

suggestion, since GAO generaUy only investigates upon request, and once a study

is conducted and a report is issued, GAO has Uttle enforcement power. It is crucial

that OPM develop procedures necessary to provide quaUfied oversight, and it is im-

portant that independent organizations such as the National Research Council play

a role in monitoring the process.

Madam Chair, this concludes my testimony. Again, I appreciate the opportunity

to appear before you today. I will be happy to answer any questions that you may
have.

Ms. Norton. Mr. Roth.
Mr. Roth. Good afternoon, Madam Chair.

My name is Dennis Roth. I am the Federal eastern area vice

president of the International Federation of Professional and Tech-

nical Engineers. I am also president of the local union at the Con-
gressional Research Service at the Library of Congress.

Again, I would like to add my thanks and recognition to your ef-

forts for your fight for Federal employees. Having worked for CRS
for the last 17 years, I know how hard it is to swim upstream in

Congress and to fight a battle which is not necessarily a popular

one. So I think we have a special feeling for all your efforts and
want to extend our heartfelt thanks.
There is an adage that says beauty is only skin deep. Programs

that appear attractive in theory often only create problems they

were developed to solve. Such is our concern over the administra-

tion's proposed Performance Management and Recognition System.

It looks good; but without careful implementation and close mon-
itoring, the program can turn quite ugly.

We strongly agree that Federal employees should be held ac-

countable for their performance and supervisors should also be held

accountable for accurately rating their employees. My personal ex-

perience has shown that the biggest problem in the Federal em-
ployee performance evaluations is not the tool but the users of the

tool.

Mr. Sturdivant talked about the firing of employees and how dif-

ficult some people say it is. My experience has been that it is be-
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cause management does not do its job. And one thing the Federal

sector must do is document when somebody is not doing their job.

It is just not at-will as it is in the private sector. But I find Federal

managers unwilling to take that special effort, either up or down.
I find employees who do very good jobs. It is not too much work
to fill out a form for them to get special recognition.

In the same way, it is not too much trouble for them to fill out

a form saying this person is not performing. There isn't this con-

stant feedback that we heard about. And it really works to the det-

riment both ways.
On the issue of longevity pay, again, I think that it is not longev-

ity pay. It turns out that way because Federal managers are not

doing their management jobs. Oftentimes that is not their own
problem. It is because, at least in my experience, managers get to

their positions because they were good doing what they were doing.

And the next promotion in the system or the reward system is a

managerial position. And they win that, but they are not given the

proper training, and they often have the best of intentions but just

don't know how to do it right.

OPM's proposal will cause the pendulum of performance to swing
in one of two ways: Either in a positive way, to greater enhance
productivity or in a negative way to decrease productivity and fur-

ther erode morale that is not very high in the Federal sector, and
particularly where I represent employees at the Library of Con-

gress.

Federal employees are already being asked to sacrifice their ben-

efits as well as their pay. To add a performance appraisal system

that is not fair, equitable, and fully funded will severely damage
the high quality of the Federal work force.

Tying pay to the Federal budget presents problems. We have al-

ready seen in the House appropriations for the Library, not dealing

with our employees, but for the Library managers, that Congress

has said there will be no bonus money this year as part of the

budget saving initiatives. This extends to regular rank and file em-
ployees, the GS employees; you are not working pay-for-perform-

ance, you are working pay for budget.
IFPTE joins our brother locals here in opposition to the linkage

of COLA's and locality pay with performance. Municipal employee
involvement, and union cooperation are needed, however, to imple-

ment any pay-for-performance programs. Only through collective

bargaining which puts both sides on an equal basis can balance be

achieved.
At IFPTE, we have already encountered some pay-for-perform-

ance experience or problems. I would just like to talk about a cou-

ple of problems we have seen and a couple of the pluses we found.

In one case an employee who always received a rating of out-

standing had a good rapport with her supervisor, but after having

a difference of opinion, the supervisor rated the employee from

"outstanding" down to "fully successful." It took a grievance to get

the employee's rating back to outstanding.

Another employee was told by her supervisor, "If you do some-

thing for me, I will do something for you." The meaning for this

was that if you have a sexual relationship with me, then you will

get a good rating.
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Clearly, we don't want items like that in any performance rat-

ings. .

In yet another instance, employees have told of supervisors who
will give everyone the same rating, even if certain employees have

not performed at the levels they should have, in order to keep pres-

sures or retaliation off their shoulders.

At the other end, I would like to tell you about one program in

place at our Local 11 at Mare Island Naval Shipyard in California.

All employees begin with the same rating, "Exceeds Fully Suc-

cessful." If a supervisor feels an individual has performed above or

below this rating, he or she must submit supporting documentation

to the Performance Appraisal Review System Review Board. The

Board, comprised of union representatives and managers from divi-

sions other than the division being rated, reviews the submitted in-

formation, r

Individual's names are removed from all documentation before

being submitted to the Board to assure anonymity and prevent fa-

voritism. The Board then votes and passes its decision on the su-

pervisor, either supporting the supervisor's recommendation or re-

jecting it. This gives the employee a level playing field at the out-

set. This alternative also allows the supervisors a vehicle where

fairness and equity are first and foremost. It has also led to a sig-

nificant reduction in the number of grievances that were filed at

Mare Island over the performance ratings.

In conclusion, I would like to reiterate, before any pay-for-per-

formance linkage is altered, meaningful employee involvement and

cooperation and support must be part of the process. Everyone

wants to cut costs and have the Government run more efficiently

than it currently does. An investment of time and experimentation

with other alternatives in the beginning can lead this Government

and its employees to a harmonious solution.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Roth follows:]

Prepared Statement of Dennis Roth, Vice President, Federal Eastern

Region, International Federation of Professional and Technical Engineers

Good afternoon Madam Chairwoman and members of the subcommittee. My name

is Dennis Roth. I am the Federal eastern area vice president of the International

Federation of Professional and Technical Engineers. On behalf of this organization,

I wish to thank you for inviting us to give testimony on the issue of reauthorization

of the Performance Management and Recognition System.

There's an adage that says "beauty is only skin deep." Programs that appear at-

tractive in theory, often create more problems than they were developed to solve.

Such is the case for the administration's proposed Performance Management and

Recognition System. It looks good, but without capital implementation, the program

c£lxi turn tuBVa

We strongly agree that Federal employees should be held accountable for their

performance and supervisors should also be held accountable in rating their employ-

ees. Experience has shown that the biggest problem in Federal employee perform-

ance evaluations is inadequate evaluations in terms of subjectivity and honesty.

OPM's proposal will cause the pendulum of performance to swing one of two ways:

Appropriate implementation will lead employees to increase their productivity or

morale will sink to an all time low along with productivity. Federal employees are

already being asked to sacrifice their benefits as well as their pay. A performance

appraisal system that is not fair, equitable, and fully funded will severely damage

the high quality of the Federal workers.
.

IFPTE is staunchly opposed to the linkage of COLA's and locality pay with per-

formance, but does support the linkage of other pay for performance. Meaningful

employee involvement and union cooperation and support are needed, however, to
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implement any pay-for-performance programs. Only through collective bargaining

can an even balance be achieved.

Problems encountered with IFPTE with pay for performance vary from agency to

agency. Some of the problems our members have encountered include:

An employee who always received a rating of "outstanding." The employee had a

good rapport with their supervisor. After having a difference of opinion with the su-

pervisor, their rating changed from "outstanding" to "fully successful." The employee

grieved the rating. They won the grievance and the rating was changed to "out-

standing."
Another employee was told by their supervisor "If you do something for me, 111

do something for you." In essence the supervisor was saying they had to have a sex-

ual relationship in order for the employee to receive an outstanding rating.

In yet another instance, employees have told of supervisors who will give everyone

the same rating, even if certain employees have performed below or above the rat-

ing, to keep any pressure or retaliation off their shoulders.

Alternative programs must be pursued to their fullest extent to allow for dif-

ferences among the conglomerate of agencies. Several alternative programs have al-

ready been implemented. I would like to tell you about one program currently in

place at IFPTE Local 11 at Mare Island Naval Shipyard in California. Initially, all

employees begin with the same rating—exceeds fully successful. If a supervisor feels

an individual has performed above or below the EFS rating, he/she must submit

supporting documentation to the PARS (Performance Appraisal Review System) Re-

view Board. The Board, comprised of union representatives and managers from divi-

sions other than the division being rated, reviews all submitted information. Indi-

viduals' names are removed from all documentation before being submitted to the

Board to assure anonymity and prevent favoritism. The Board then votes and

passes its decision on to the supervisor. This gives the employee a level playing field

at the outset. This alternative also allows the supervisors a vehicle where fairness

and equity are first and foremost.

In conclusion, I again reiterate before any pay-for-performance linkage is altered,

meaningful employee involvement and union cooperation and support must be part

of the process. Everyone wants to cut costs and have the Government run more effi-

ciently than it currently does. An investment of time and experimentation with

other alternatives can lead this Government and its employees to a harmonious so-

lution.

Thank you.

Ms. Norton. Thank you very much, Mr. Roth.

I have some questions for all of you that are very important to

hear your responses. I would like to call a 5-minute—no more than

5-minute recess. And then I will begin the questioning.

[Recess from 3:50 p.m. to 3:55 p.m.]

Ms. Norton. I appreciate the detailed and useful testimony that

all of you have offered. I also appreciate your kind comments con-

cerning our role on locality pay. Be assured that we were guided

by two principles: The best interests of the Government and the

best interests of its employees.
In light of the fact that our employees were once again being

asked to sacrifice very substantially, it seemed to us that it was not

in the best interests of the Government to have a completely de-

moralized work force. And we are attempting not to be penny wise

and pound foolish. I hope we can do it, and we are trying very hard

to do so.

I am very interested in the bargaining aspect here, coming in

part out of my own work and study as a labor law professor before

I came to Congress where I looked very closely at employee involve-

ment, employee participation programs which appear to have

grown out of organized—the organized sector, often the manufac-

turing sector, which is at the most—a sector which pioneered trade

unionism, known for its militancy, quite extraordinary results in

the organized sector, achieved through collective bargaining.
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Some of the unions that have been involved have reputations for

years for tough dealings with management, unions like the Steel-

workers, UAW, for example. Having studied that process in the pri-

vate sector, I cannot help but exercise a presumption in favor of the

notion that if you bargain it out and come to an agreement, it

would work better than if you would impose it.

In fact, the whole notion that OPM put forward was to somehow
move to a system that was not hierarchial and old style in its ap-

proach.
I am trying to understand the true nature of OPM's concern. It

was not laid out in detail, even upon questioning. And in trying to

understand it, I need to know more about your testimony regarding

the nature of the consultation you have had on the present system.

Was it—is it mandated by law? Does it occur in some places and
not others? What is the nature of the consultation? Do you have

—

do you consult, if not with performance management, with com-
parable programs that would give us some insight as to how con-

sultation of some kind; indeed, bargaining would work?
Are there problems such as getting bogged down if you try to

bargain your way to a system?
The committee needs greater insight into why consultation is in-

sufficient and whether bargaining would work.
Mr. Tobias. Madam Chair, currently, performance manage-

ment—the existing performance management system is restricted

at two levels; first, by what are considered agency-wide rules and
regulations issued by OPM. If one of those is in existence, the sub-

ject matter is not bargainable.
The second limitation on the scope of bargaining is the broad

management rights clause. So even if there is no agency-wide rule

or regulation, the broad management rights laws preclude bargain-

ing. And the classic example is the performance management sys-

tem.
What OPM is proposing is to eliminate the agency-wide rule and

regulation, thereby giving managers more discretion to make deci-

sions, agency heads more area, discretionary authority but at the

same time, rejecting our suggestion that the management rights

clause be restricted to allow bargaining on these matters.

Rather, what OPM is suggesting is that employees will continue

to have input. Now, the input language is in the existing law. It

is right there in the existing law mandating input. And I can tell

you, over and over again, there is no input, either individually or

collectively, and in fact, there have been a series of decisions which
outlaw discussions or input on a collective basis.

So OPM
Ms. Norton. Individuals can do input, but not collectively?

Mr. Tobias. Individuals, theoretically, could have input. But the

fact is, they don't, because no one asks them. Instead of an individ-

ual supervisor meeting with an individual employee, agencies issue

critical elements and performance standards on an agency-wide
basis. So there is no input by individual employees on an annual
basis about what their performance will look like at 3 months, in

6 months, in 9 months, in a year. It doesn't happen. And it has
never happened, even though the performance management system
in place was advertised to empower employees. It has never hap-
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pened. And so now we hear, after all the studies, the same old

rhetoric once again.

Now, I suggest that by allowing bargaining, you will create a

process that is not only understandable but accepted and will

achieve the goals and objectives that OPM says it wants to achieve.

Now, I presume—although I don't know because no one has told

me—I presume that the objection is some fear that bargaining will

bog down and nothing will happen. But I suggest that when you
look at what happened in 1979, it took OPM, operating unilater-

ally, 4 years to implement a new system. I believe that collective

bargaining would be faster and more efficient than 4 years.

So I truly favor the bargaining process and the partnership ap-

proach.
Mr. Sturdivant. You know, I would like to figure out what OPM

is talking about also when they mention input, to get it down to

specifics. I guess the message I am really getting from OPM, which
is disturbing, is that they are really not interested in having a
partnership with the employees. We have gone through this whole
process; or we continue to go through this process of Reinventing
Government, for change. And we are going to ask the rank-and-file

employees how to do it better, how to do it more effectively, how
to do it more efficiently. The way you do that is with the employ-
ees' unions.
One of the things that we learned while I was up at the Philadel-

phia summit also, and a couple of things struck me, first of all,

they had four private sector companies, Xerox, GE, Harley David-
son, and Cadillac; and all of those companies clearly indicated

when they questioned them—and it is on the record—that they had
to have their—in creating high-productivity work places, in dealing
with problems, problems of—financial problems, whatever the prob-
lems of the enterprise, the unions had to be full partners from the
ground up.
As I have said many times, if you have to ask, when do I bring

the union in, you are already too late. One of the more significant

points that we heard from the representative from Cadillac, which
is different from Saturn where they started from the ground up
with a new plant—new workers, new equipment, everything, in

Cadillac, they basically had to change the culture in the workplace
and move toward trust and move to a lot of other things.
The representative said, the first thing we did in order to show

—

to get the union on board and to get trust was we eliminated indi-

vidual performance appraisals. Eliminated them. They had no
place in a high-productivity workplace, because people have to

work as teams. And the current system pits one employee against
another, leads to employees withholding information from each
other, and really does not focus on the mission and objectives of the
agency or the work group.

So, you know, we really—I don't really understand where OPM
is coming from, if they want to have employees—if they want to
have energy and creativity bubble up from the rank and file, then
collective bargaining is the process to do it. Bring us to the table
as full partners, get us into the process of not only trying to go out
and sell something that is ill-advised to start with; but bring us in
and help us identify the problems of productivity, efficiency, and
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everything else, and then have us as full partners in crafting solu-

tions, in implementing solutions, and selling solutions.

And OPM has not gone in that direction. And if they don't go in

that direction, I can tell you, it is going to be another continuing
failure like we have had in the past.

Mr. Roth. Consultation really doesn't mean that anybody has to

do anything. It is sort of like beauty, it is in the eye of the be-

holder. It is just listening, here is my plan, what do you think
about it? Thank you, I will go on and do what I want to do anyway.
Given the level of trust between labor and management now, it

is sure to be adversarial. I think partnership is the key word. The
only thing that really guarantees us an equal playing field is some
type of mandated way that we go forth as equals if we want to

solve the problem together. Otherwise, it is just a discussion back
and forth. But if they have the final decision, you have no assur-
ance that anything you say will get anywhere.
Mr. Tobias. It is interesting, Madam Chair, that the proposal

that OPM is making actually guarantees an adversarial process.

Because what will happen is that agencies will be delegated new
authority, they will create new processes, they will be presented
after they are created. And our only role at that point will be to

say no, no. It should be some other way. And we will be butting
heads.
So it is a perpetuation—the proposal, in essence, I believe, is a

perpetuation of a bad system.
Ms. Norton. Mr. King felt very strongly about this linking of lo-

cality pay and performance. The argument that goes to apples and
oranges is conceptually clear, it seems to me.
One gets the impression from his testimony that conceptual is-

sues aside, that it is—that the Government has found it indefensi-

ble and has been attacked for allowing pay increases for people
who are unsatisfactory. And he thinks it wrong that the unions are
insistent upon defending what he says is 1 percent of the work
force has the effect of robbing the unions and the work force, he
would say, of credibility with the American public who pays your
salaries and that, therefore, you are giving up a great deal in credi-

bility by insisting that people who are unsatisfactory continue to

get any form of raise whatsoever.
How would you respond to that?
Mr. Tobias. Well, I would say, Madam Chair, that I am unaware

of any private sector pay system which involves base pay, which is,

in turn, determined on the basis of merit. That is No. 1.

Ms. Norton. Wait a minute now. Is there a comparable situa-

tion? Here we are talking about trying to get Federal pay com-
parable to private sector pay, whereas most—I take it most private
businesses don't go through such a process.

Mr. Tobias. But actually, they do. They do extensive salary sur-

veys, both as the basis for determining pay, and also salary surveys
that are used both by unions and management in terms of bargain-
ing pay.
Ms. Norton. You are saying, therefore, that after a salary sur-

vey, an unsatisfactory employee will, as a routine matter through-
out the private sector be awarded the salary increment?
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Mr. Tobias. If that—what we are talking about is an annual in-

crease. If that person is performing during the period of time when
the annual increase occurs satisfactorily, he or she receives the in-

crease.

The issue that Director King is sidestepping and avoiding is the

failure of OPM and agencies to step up to the performance prob-

lem.
The fact of the matter is that in the Federal sector, it is now

easier to discharge a Federal employee than it is to discharge a pri-

vate sector employee, because the test for discharging a private sec-

tor employee is just cause, and the basis for discharging a Federal

employee is substantial evidence, a significantly lesser standard.

And the fact of the matter is that 80 percent of those who chal-

lenge their discharges on performance to the MSPB lose their ap-

peals. So there is this whining about a standard, and an inability

to discharge Federal employees is just that, whining.

Mr. Sturdivant. Let me just say something too. And I think Di-

rector King is trying to create some kind of smoke screen.

The first—you know, it has been years since we have heard this

argument about how it was to fire Federal employees. I don't even

know, even in the days that we fought bitterly, the Bush adminis-

tration, and perhaps even some elements—well, some of the later

elements of the Reagan administration, certainly in the Bush ad-

ministration we did not hear those arguments. We certainly did not

hear them from the Director of the Office of Personnel Manage-

ment.
So I would submit to you, Madam Chair, that the only cheap

shot artists that are raising this issue, this is coming from the ad-

ministration. They raised this issue. We haven't heard this any-

where else, in the media or anywhere else.

This issue has been resurfaced by this administration as a way
to, once again, go after the credibility of the process of locality pay

and FEPCA, which we crafted with a Republican administration.

That is where we are hearing it from. We are hearing it from the

Director. He is the guy who is talking about it. Nobody else has

been talking about this until he started.

Mr. Keener. If the issue, Madam Chair, is one of discipline for

people who are not performing, if discharge is appropriate, then

that is what the union has a grievance procedure for. And
Ms. Norton. But the union probably would fight the notion of

one satisfactory resulting in discharge—one unsatisfactory result-

ing in discharge.

Mr. Tobias. That is the law today. If you fail to meet your criti-

cal element, if you fail to meet the performance standard in one

critical element, you may be discharged; and people are discharged

on that basis.

Ms. Norton. Yes. But probably not routinely. Are you telling me
that the Government, in fact, regularly discharges people who fail

fck TTI^Pt s critic3.1 GlGHXIGlXfc

Mr. Keener. They fail to fulfill their management obligation to

properly supervise and to evaluate; therefore, they do not properly

discipline or discharge employees. That is why the arbitration cases

are won more often than not by the unions.
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But the issue isn't whether or not it is proper to discipline. It is

tying base pay to discipline or to poor performance, and that is in-

appropriate. Base pay should not be tied and, in our view, cannot
be tied to locality pay. The locality pay and performance are two
separate issues. The incentives for performance are much different

from locality pay. That is what you get because you are working
in an area where the cost of living is very high.

Ms. Norton. There has been
Mr. Roth. It is certainly within their rights. It happens in the

private sector, it happens in the public sector. The concern is that
you have to, again, be a little more methodical in the Government
sector.

I just find Federal managers don't want to do all the documenta-
tion. They are not really doing their job. If they get fired, then cer-

tainly Mr. King's arguments are out the window. They are not
going to get a locality pay and they are not going to get a cost-of-

living increase. Because ours fall every January, and it is the same
in the private sector, they tend to fall in January. If you are in the
process, sure, you may get it, but 2 months later you are out your
job. That is what is ignored.

Mr. Sturdivant. People are being fired. People are being put on
the street. I talked to a lady yesterday, her mother is being put on
the street, and she was trying to find out where the case was,
where the appeal was.
So people are being fired. If you take a look at the probationary

period in the Government, you have a year probationary period. I

would imagine in the private sector the probationary periods are
much shorter than that. So basically I submit if you are a manager
and if you don't know that an employee is unsatisfactory or a poor
performer in a year, then you probably are a poor performer your-
self. That is to start with.

So what we recommend as kind of a two-step process is taking
a look at what happens during the probationary period. Accelerated
reviews, accelerated mentoring, taking a close look at the employee
as they come into the Federal service to determine whether or not
they have the skills, whether or not they have the training to do
the job, making sure that the individual is properly suited to the
job that you are employing them for as they come into the Federal
work force, and dealing with a more intense—finding out what the
supervisor is doing, what type of process is going on during the pro-
bationary period. Granted, a person is a good performer, they get
through their probationary period, drug problem, family problems,
marital problems, some other problems in performance.
And we say, why is that happening? What type of management

is going on? What type of supervision is going on? People don't just
get up in the morning and say, I am going to go to work and be
a failure. They don't get up and say, I want to be a failure. Most
people want to be successful.

So we say, what is happening in the workplace? What is going
on that suddenly a good performer is unsatisfactory? What feed-
back, what training, what supervision, what explanation of the de-
tails of the work are going on from this manager, from this super-
visor to this employee?
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Another point that we would submit to you is that the workplace
of the future, the high-productivity workplace of the 21st century,

you are not even going to have the traditional supervisor-to-em-

ployee relationship where it is do as I say or do as—you know,
shape up or ship out, or this is what you have got to do. We see

the supervisor of the 2 1st century in a high-productivity workplace
being more of a coach, of a team leader, of a mentor.

People who are being fired or who are being unsuccessful on
their jobs, there is something wrong with whatever is going on as

to why that person is not being successful. And we would submit
that in the workplace of the future, that whole relationship is going
to change. And once again that is an area for full partnership be-

tween the employer and the union, to solve these problems through
some productive measures, including collective bargaining, rather

than punitive measures of, you know, shape up or ship out.

Ms. NORTON. I am interested that you are or at least some of you
seem to feel that locality pay should be implemented, or at least

started before embarking on the full-scale revamping of pay-per-

performance systems. Why do you think that is the case?

Mr. Keener. In our case, Madam Chairman, the law was passed,

a great deal of work, effort, and study has gone into locality pay.

The studies are done. It is time to implement the law.

This is something that has been crafted carefully by all of the

labor unions, by management. It was cooperatively set up by both
sides of the aisle. It was a Republican Congress that put it into ef-

fect. And it was carefully studied and done. It is time to do that.

This particular issue that is coming forward, the pay for perform-

ance thing, if they had carefully crafted that, if they would deal

with the unions on that, they might come out with the same kind
of product. But they have not done that yet.

Mr. Sturdivant. The whole locality pay process in FEPCA was
basically our efforts, after many years, to try to move toward some
objective process to establish pay for white collar Federal employ-
ees, and there was give and there was take, and no one got what
they wanted, we all got something, we all compromised. It just

seems to us in AFGE that that is a mechanism that is very impor-

tant that it get started.

Ms. Norton. If all goes well, you are going to get started, what,
in July?
Mr. Keener. July 1994.

Ms. Norton. Again, assuming that these are different things,

and of course making the huge assumption that one would have
something to implement, all you can do in July is start, anyway,
because this is a 10-year process. At what point do you think per-

formance management should kick in?

Mr. Tobias. When you say performance management, are you
saying the PMRS system?
Ms. Norton. Yes, PMRS, or the new system.
Mr. Tobias. The new PMRS system.
Ms. Norton. Yes.
Mr. Tobias. Well, I think that placing the supervisors and man-

agers on a step system and creating a new system for them can
certainly be done. I don't see any reason why it can't be done in
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6 months, if that is your question. I think 6 months is plenty of

time.
Ms. Norton. That is the supervisors and managers. What about

rank-and-file?

Mr. Tobias. Well, I think that if the system is put into place

which allows for collective bargaining, then I believe it will go into

effect in a very fast period of time, because it will be subject to bar-

gaining, it will be something that is eagerly sought to discuss.

I think if you looked at collective bargaining agreements in the

Federal sector, you might see that 40 or 50 percent of them have

to do with evaluations and promotions. So it is a subject that would
be taken up eagerly and a subject that would be addressed rapidly,

and I think implemented rapidly as well.

Mr. Roth. It would probably require a phase-in, because you are

in one system now being judged, and you want that one to end be-

fore you start another one. So it may take a full year depending
on your anniversary date to get the whole thing phased in.

Mr. Sturdivant. If we are talking full partnership and collective

bargaining, then we would determine at that point how it gets in.

I would think we would be eager, we would be eager to get to the

bargaining table to address very critical, very important issues to

the employees that we have not had the vehicle or the attitude or

the culture to address. So we certainly would be very eager to start

that process, and move through some phases of it.

Ms. Norton. I want to thank all of you for truly essential testi-

mony and for the forthright and useful insights you offer the com-
mittee.

Thank you once again.

[Whereupon, at 4:20 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]
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